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Tax Traps for the
Unwary

Topic

Taxpayers doing business across border are generally prepared to comply with foreign tax regimes that may differ from their own,

but sometimes even the most astute taxpayer can be caught off-guard by unfamiliar regulations or unusual interpretations of pro-

visions they think are familiar. Such tax traps may not be immediately obvious to outsiders and they can prove costly.

Questions

Please identify and discuss the top four or five issues arising in your country that face cross-border businesses/foreign investors

and that: (a) may be unexpected or unfamiliar to non-home country taxpayers; and (b) involve significant cost and/or compliance

effort. While income taxation issues should generally be the main focus of your response, issues that arise in the context of other

taxes (for example, VAT) can also be covered if they satisfy the criteria in (a) and (b).
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ARGENTINA
Guillermo O. Teijeiro and Ana Lucı́a Ferreyra
Teijeiro y Ballone, Buenos Aires and Pluspetrol, Montevideo, Uruguay

I. General Remarks

The Argentine income tax system is not particularly
complex nor does it have any peculiar features that
might be troublesome for foreigners entering the
market (whether trading with or investing in Argen-
tina). However, a combination of unique rules and
practices geared towards combating specific avoid-
ance situations and an absence of rules or precedents
capable of addressing sophisticated cross-border eco-
nomic transactions give rise to concrete traps for the
unwary. Some of these are presented in this paper.

II. Cross-Border Services: Think ‘No (Tax) Common
Sense’ and You Will Find the Answer

Under the Argentine Income Tax Law (ITL), foreign
persons (nonresident individuals and foreign domi-
ciled companies) are taxed only on their Argentine-
source income; this is intended to comprise income
arising from: (1) capital, assets or rights situated,
placed or exploited in Argentina; and (2) the perfor-
mance of any civil or commercial activity or personal
work in Argentina regardless of the place of execution
of the relevant contract.

Article 12, paragraph 2 of ITL, which is designed to
prevent the erosion of the Argentine income tax base,
expressly provides for an exception to the general rule
that services are sourced in the place where they are
rendered. Under this rule, fees or other compensation
derived from the provision to an Argentine resident of
technical, financial or any other type of advice from
abroad are deemed to be sourced in Argentina.

This is a critical issue for foreign service providers
and Argentine clients because, in addition to the fact
that the Article 12 paragraph 2 rule represents a de-
parture from the typical source rule for services, the
applicable tax rate may extremely high, and, generally,
no double taxation relief will be available in the for-
eign service provider’s country of residence.

A. Elevated Withholding Tax Rates

Unless otherwise provided, advisory services that fall
within the scope of Article 12 of the ITL are subject to
an effective withholding tax rate of 31.5%. Bearing in
mind that the profit margins of services providers are
generally low, a 31.5% withholding on the gross com-
pensation absorbs a portion greater than the expected

margin for a foreign service provider, making the pro-
vision of advisory services to Argentine residents
highly unattractive from a business viewpoint. Based
on the foregoing, gross-up provisions are generally
agreed upon by the parties to a service agreement,
thus, in practice, increasing the price to the Argentine
service receiver by around 45% (the effective with-
holding rate with grossing-up rises to as high as
45.98%).

Reduced withholding tax rates are available in the
case of agreements that qualify as transfer of technol-
ogy agreements under the Transfer of Technology Law
(TTL), if certain statutory requirements are met. Pay-
ments made under registered transfer of technology
agreements are subject to a much lower 21% effective
tax rate, when the services for which they are made
qualify as technical assistance, engineering or con-
sulting services not available in Argentina. The tax
rate rises to an effective 28% for other payments
under the TTL, subject to certain requirements.

The Argentine tax system does not provide a statu-
tory or regulatory definition of technical assistance.
Instead, for that purpose, the ITL resorts to the TTL
and its implementing regulations, and complemen-
tary regulations issued by the competent authority
thereunder, the National Institute of Industrial Prop-
erty (INPI).

Neither the TTL nor its implementing regulations1

expressly refer to technical assistance, engineering
and consulting services not available in Argentina.
Decree 580/81 does define ‘‘technology’’ as ‘‘any knowl-
edge that is necessary for the manufacturing of a
product or the provision of a service.’’

Additional guidance is to be found in resolution
INPI 328/05, which defines ‘‘technology’’ in negative
terms. Pursuant to this resolution, technical assis-
tance, consulting and the licensing of know-how re-
lated to financing, sales and marketing unconnected
to a local ‘‘productive activity’’ do not qualify as tech-
nology. Although the position is somewhat ambigu-
ous, the authors’ understanding is that, to qualify as
‘‘technology,’’ the assistance must relate to the bottom-
line productivity of the business.

Article 5 of Resolution 328/05 sets out the condi-
tions that must be fulfilled for technical assistance,
engineering and consulting services to qualify as not
obtainable in Argentina. To that end, such services
must: (1) be aimed at solving concrete needs of the
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service recipient (as opposed to being ongoing ser-
vices); (2) be rendered pursuant to a location of work
or service agreement, as defined under Argentine law
(whether promising a certain outcome or on a best ef-
forts basis); (3) entail a transfer of technical knowl-
edge to the Argentine recipient; and (4) be
compensated on a proportional or flat fee basis, and
not with a royalty or payment contingent on sales or
similar factors.

B. Royalty vs. Business Income: The Treaty Dilemma

The tax treatment of service payments provided for
under the ITL may be altered, in some cases, by the
application of a tax treaty signed by Argentina with
the country of residence of the service provider. Sub-
ject to some exceptions,2 under Argentina’s treaties,
technical assistance services are covered by the Royal-
ties Article,3 which allows the imposition of source
country withholding tax.

Thus, the classification of services as: (1) on the one
hand, pure services, which are covered by the Busi-
ness Profits Article4 and not subject to tax in Argen-
tina unless the compensation for the services is
attributable to an Argentine permanent establishment
(PE) of the foreign service provider; or (2) on the
other, technical assistance, which is covered by the
Royalties Article and subject to source country with-
holding, is crucial.

The term ‘‘technical assistance’’ is not defined in Ar-
gentina’s tax treaties, and the only guidance under Ar-
gentine domestic law derives from the transfer of
technology regulations. Article 3(2) of Argentina’s tax
treaties permits recourse to Argentine domestic legis-
lation unless the treaty context requires otherwise.

The content of Argentina’s tax treaties is heavily in-
fluenced by the OECD Model Convention because the
treaties are generally based on that Model. Guidelines
derived from the Commentary on the OECD Model
are, therefore, also pertinent aids to interpretation.

The Commentary on Article 12 of the OECD Model
Convention states that:

. . . in classifying as royalty payments received as con-
sideration for information concerning industrial,
commercial or scientific experience, paragraph 2 al-
ludes to the concept of know-how,’’ adding that ‘‘in the
know-how contract, one of the parties agrees to
impart to the other, so that he can use them for his
own account, his special knowledge and experience
which remain unrevealed to the public . . . This type of
contract thus differs from contracts for the provision
of services, in which one of the parties undertakes to
use the customary skills of his calling to execute work
himself for the other party. Thus, payments obtained
as consideration for . . . pure technical assistance, or
for an opinion given by an engineer, an advocate or an
accountant, do not constitute royalties within the
meaning of paragraph 2. Such payments generally fall
under Article 7 or Article 14.5 [Emphasis added.]

In the 1960s, the OECD also prepared the Code of
Liberalization of Capital Movements and the Code of
Liberalization of Current Invisible Operations (the
2009 version of which collects some of the concepts
and definitions that are relevant for the case under
discussion here). Both codes establish that technical
assistance is an activity related to the production and
distribution of goods and services in every degree,
provided during a period that is determined according

to the object of such assistance, which includes, for
example, consultation and follow-up visits made by
experts, the drafting of plans, the supervision of
manufacturing, market research and occupational
training.

The definition of ‘‘technical assistance’’ therefore re-
quires that any form of assistance should be linked to
the production or distribution of goods and services.
In other words, it is a conditio sine qua non that the
technical assistance relates to the production of goods
or the provision of services carried out by the pur-
chaser for third parties. It is worth noting that the do-
mestic definition of technical assistance and that
provided by international guidelines (context) are
aligned with each other.

As a result, in the authors’ view, technical assistance
covered by the Royalties Article of Argentina’s tax
treaties takes the form of assistance, support or help
provided to enable the recipient to carry on its own ac-
tivities involving the manufacturing of goods or the
provision of services for third-party consumers.

In conclusion, if the provision of any services to an
Argentine service recipient entails the provision of
pure services rather than technical assistance, it fol-
lows from the above that such services will be covered
by the Business Profits Article of the applicable tax
treaty and, thus, will not be subject to tax in Argentina
(by means of withholding at source) in the absence of
an Argentine PE to which the income from the provi-
sion of the services may be attributed.

C. Services Permanent Establishment

Most of Argentina’s tax treaties contain a UN Model
Convention-type services PE rule; Article 5(3)(b) (or
its equivalent in Argentina’s treaties) provides that an
enterprise will be deemed to have a PE in a Contract-
ing State and to carry on business through that PE if
it performs services, including consultancy or mana-
gerial services, in that Contracting State through em-
ployees or other personnel engaged by the enterprise
for such purpose, but only where such activities con-
tinue in that State for the same project or a connected
project for a period or periods aggregating more than
183 days within any 12-month period.

For a PE to exist, this rule requires the performance
of services through employees (or other personnel en-
gaged by the enterprise for such purpose) and that the
activities continue for the same project or a connected
project for a period or periods aggregating more than
183 days within any 12-month period.

Cases falling within the scope of this provision are
deemed to be only those in which the provision of con-
sultancy or managerial services has enough substance
to be regarded as a business activity in itself rather
than an ancillary activity. In addition, the reference to
the ‘‘same project’’ implies that a single client agree-
ment can give rise to a ‘‘project;’’ each such agreement
entails separate business and legal stipulations, and is
thus the subject of separate negotiations, documenta-
tion, and invoicing. The term ‘‘connected projects’’
similarly requires the rendering of services to a single
client or related clients since services rendered to dif-
ferent clients that are completely unrelated to each
other could not be deemed to constitute connected
projects.
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The services PE rules in Argentina’s tax treaties
need to be taken into account if unintentional expo-
sure to hidden PE risks is to be avoided, principally
where the services in question are pure services,
which inherently fall within the scope of the Business
Profits Article and therefore—in the absence of an Ar-
gentine PE—are beyond the scope of Argentine taxa-
tion.

D. Lack of Double Taxation Relief

Where technical, financial or any other type of advice
is provided to an Argentine resident from abroad and
the compensation for such services is deemed to be
sourced in Argentina, not only will a high rate of with-
holding tax apply under the ITL (see II.A., above), but
also the double taxation arising as a result will not
usually be relieved in the country of residence of the
foreign service provider. Pursuant to internationally
accepted source rules for services, the service provid-
er’s country of residence will consider the services to
be sourced in the place where they are rendered (i.e.,
the home country) and, hence, will deny double taxa-
tion relief for Argentine withholding tax (for example,
in the form of a foreign tax credit) on the grounds that
such withholding tax is not imposed on foreign-
source income.

By way of exception, the limited-scope Argentina-
Uruguay tax treaty and the newly signed protocol
amending the Argentina-Brazil tax treaty provide for
the allowance of a credit for income tax on services
income even where such income is deemed to be
sourced in the residence country pursuant to that
country’s domestic source rules.

In summary, Argentina’s tax treatment of cross-
border services may come as a surprise to foreign tax-
payers. A highly peculiar source rule under which
technical services are sourced not where they are ren-
dered but where they are utilized, coupled with high
gross basis withholding rates are unfavorable features
of Argentina’s tax system. In addition, in the case of
pure services, which (under the Business Profits Ar-
ticle) might be expected not to be subject to source
country tax, there is the risk of accidentally triggering
PE status under the services PE provision of one of Ar-
gentina’s tax treaties and the associated—and
unanticipated—tax costs.

II. Choosing the Legal Form of Doing Business:
Think Carefully, the Available Forms Look
Similar—They Are Not

Foreign investment into Argentina is generally made
using one of two basic types of business entity—the
stock corporation or the limited liability company. Al-
ternatively, instead of setting up a corporation or a
limited liability company, a foreign company may

choose to register a branch in Argentina. The three
types of business organization are, as a rule, taxed in
a similar manner. However, certain particularities can
alter substantially the applicable tax treatment in spe-
cific circumstances.

A. Limited Liability Companies Are Not Per Se
Corporations

Although Argentine corporations and limited liability
companies are both treated as separate taxable enti-
ties and are taxed exactly in exactly the same way in
Argentina, limited liability companies offer a consid-
erable advantage for U.S. investors since they do not
qualify asper secorporations under the U.S. check-the-
box regulations and, consequently, may be treated as
pass-through or transparent entities in the United
States and, thus, offer various planning opportunities.

B. Personal Assets Tax on Equity Participations

The personal assets tax generally applies to assets
owned by individuals as of December 31 each year.
Resident individuals are taxed on their Argentine and
foreign assets, while nonresident individuals are taxed
only on assets located in Argentina.

As a typical anti-avoidance measure, the personal
assets tax is also imposed on a
foreign entity owning an equity
interest in an Argentine legal
entity at a rate of 0.25% on the
proportional net-worth value of
its interest. In these circum-
stances, the tax is assessed and
collected by the Argentine com-
pany (the ‘‘substitute tax-
payer’’). The Argentine
company is subsequently en-

titled to claim reimbursement of the tax from its non-
resident shareholders or partners.

As its name suggests, the ‘‘personal assets tax’’ is in-
tended only to tax assets held by individuals. The ra-
tionale for taxing equity participations in the hands of
foreign entities is that the law presumes that behind a
foreign entity holding an equity interest in Argentina
there is an Argentine individual. Since this is a iuris et
de iure presumption, the Argentine company con-
cerned cannot rebut the presumption by providing
evidence to the contrary, i.e., that, in fact, there is no
Argentine individual behind a corporate chain of
shareholders or partners. Under this unique rule, for-
eign holding companies are subject to personal assets
tax on the proportional net-worth value of their par-
ticipations in Argentine subsidiaries; the subsidiaries
are responsible for assessing and collecting the tax.

Another feature of the personal assets tax that
might take foreign investors by surprise is the treat-
ment that applies to Argentine branches. When origi-
nally introduced, the relevant statute did not
specifically include Argentine branches of foreign
companies within the scope of the tax. It was a subse-
quent decree that provide that such branches were
also subject to the tax.

For many years, it was uncertain whether the text of
the statute should be construed as including Argen-
tine branches or whether the decree had gone beyond
the text of the statute and therefore violated the legal

‘‘Argentina’s tax treatment of
cross-border services may come as
a surprise to foreign taxpayers.’’
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reserve principle. Fortunately, the Argentine Supreme
Court clarified the issue in in re Bank of Tokyo—
Mitsubishi UFJ Ltd.6 In that case, the Supreme Court
held that because local branches of nonresident com-
panies neither issue shares nor grant participation
rights in their capital, nor are encompassed by the
definition of companies in the Argentine Companies
Law, they fall outside the scope of the tax. The Court
was also of the opinion that the inclusion of branches
by a decree did not change its conclusion, because tax
obligations must be created by Law.

C. Domestic Reorganization Involving Argentine
Branches

As a general rule, Argentine branches cannot partici-
pate in the typical forms of corporate reorganization:
they cannot merge with or into other Argentine corpo-
rations or divide into two or more independent enti-
ties. Instead, reorganizations involving branches
generally take the form of asset transactions. That
being said, a restructuring involving a branch can still
be implemented on a tax neutral basis because, in ad-
dition to granting such treatment in the case of merg-
ers and spin-offs, the ITL grants tax free treatment in
the case of the sale or transfer of assets between enti-
ties that, although legally separate and independent,
belong to a single economic group. A branch of a for-
eign entity can be deemed a transferor for purposes of
these rules.

If the transfer of assets concerned is considered
‘‘material’’ (as it might be if all the assets of a branch
were transferred), the transfer must be made in accor-
dance with the statutory procedure governing bulk
sales under the Bulk Transfer Law. If this procedure is
followed, upon execution and registration of the sale
agreement, creditors of the seller that do not register
their opposition to the transfer on a timely basis are
barred from pursuing their claims against the trans-
ferred assets or the purchaser.

In addition, certain statutory requirements must be
met if such a sale or transfer of assets within the same
economic group is to be tax-neutral. These require-
ments include: (1) continuity of a business
enterprise—the acquiring company must continue to
carry on at least one of the activities of the transferor
(for example, a branch) for at least two years; (2) con-
tinuity of proprietary interest—the equity holders in
the transferor entity (or the foreign head office in the
case of a branch) must retain in the equity of the ac-
quirer at least 80% of the interest they held in the
transferor prior to the reorganization; and (3) notice
to the tax authorities—notice of the restructuring pro-
cess must be given to the tax authorities on a timely
basis.

Once the transfer of assets is completed, the branch
concerned can be liquidated. Since the remittance of
profits by a branch to its head office is generally not
subject to tax in Argentina, tax-neutral treatment ap-
plies across the board.

In choosing the legal form in which to invest in Ar-
gentina, foreign investors must take into account the
application of the personal assets tax to equity partici-
pations in corporations or limited liability companies;
personal assets tax is not imposed on branches of for-
eign entities. If the branch form is selected at the

outset, at some point thereafter the head office may
wish to incorporate by transferring the branch’s assets
to a newly created Argentine subsidiary within the
same economically controlled group. The latter move
could be accommodated by a special type of tax-free
reorganization under the ITL, so that the restructur-
ing of the investment into corporate form would be al-
lowed without any tax cost.

III. Cross-Border Share Transfers

A. Share Deals Between Nonresident Counterparties

In 2013, Argentina abandoned its longstanding ap-
proach to capital gains taxation. Under the prior law,
individuals and foreign entities were not subject to tax
on capital gains derived from the sale of shares,
bonds, and other securities. This was very attractive
for private equity deals where the focus was on an ef-
ficient exit strategy as well as for more traditional
M&A transactions. The 2013 reform dramatically
changed these rules, so that a foreign investor selling
shares and other equity participations in Argentine
entities became subject to income tax on the capital
gains derived therefrom.

Consequent on the amendment, a new exemption
was enacted with regard to securities quoted on a
stock exchange and/or authorized to be publicly of-
fered. Surprisingly, only securities quoted on local
stock markets qualify for the exemption. Other ex-
emptions relating to specific types of securities (public
bonds, negotiable obligations and financial trust secu-
rities) remain available.

An effective tax rate of 13.5% on gross payments ap-
plies to foreign sellers. Alternatively, a foreign seller
can provide evidence of the real net income arising
from the transaction, in which case a tax rate of 15%
applies to such net income.

Since a foreign beneficiary is generally taxed by way
of a withholding mechanism operated by the Argen-
tine payor, in the case of the sale of shares or other
equity participations to an Argentine resident, the tax
is to be withheld by the local purchaser. However, the
reform did not implement or set out a procedure for
the payment of the tax when the transaction is entered
into between two foreign parties. The statute merely
states that the tax is to be paid by the buyer, without
clarifying the applicable procedure.

Thus, because of the absence of any rules or proce-
dures governing the fulfillment of tax obligations by
nonresident taxpayers generally, it was debatable how
this tax was to be paid in practice, and how the tax au-
thorities would be able to enforce payment. For
almost four years, there was complete silence from
the tax authorities as to the procedure for paying the
tax arising from these transactions—a silence that led
to total uncertainty as to how to proceed.

Finally, on July 18, 2017, the tax authorities issued
Resolution 4094-E governing the procedure for
paying the tax with retrospective effect to the date of
the reform (i.e., 2013). This resolution not only ar-
rived four years late, fraught with mistakes (such as
the lack of an enforcement mechanism) and imposing
an information regime that was impossible to follow
in practice, it was also suspended for 180 days (until
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January 2018) just two days after its enactment. Al-
though it is impossible to say whether the regime will
be reinstated after the suspension period or replaced
altogether, it cannot be denied that the level of uncer-
tainty has sharply increased.

B. International Reorganizations

An interesting question has arisen as a result of the
2013 reform: whether the transfer of shares of Argen-
tine entities consequent on a tax-free reorganization
carried out abroad should be subject to tax. There are
a number of reasons why this issue represents a trap
for the unwary. The first relates to the tax rules appli-
cable to transactions between nonresident taxpayers
and the uncertainties noted in III.A., above. The
second derives from the complete absence of a refer-
ence in the tax-free reorganization rules to restructur-
ings occurring abroad. The third is simply a
consequence of the limited extent of Argentina’s tax
treaty network.

There is no specific provision in Argentina’s tax-free
reorganization rules stating that tax-neutral status is
granted only to restructurings involving Argentine en-
tities. A corporate reorganization comprises two dif-
ferent levels of taxable transactions: (1) those
occurring at the level of the shareholders of the enti-
ties participating in the reorganization and the ex-
change of assets (shares generally) carried out among
them; and (2) those occurring at the level of the enti-
ties taking part in the reorganization and the transfer
of assets carried out within them.

It has been argued that there is no taxable transfer
at the shareholder level. From an economic perspec-
tive, the value of the securities received is the same as
the value of those relinquished. Unless the exchange
ratios do not match, no income arises. This was the
view taken by the Argentine tax authorities in a case
concerning an Argentine shareholder of an entity fully
reorganized abroad, and the same reasoning should
apply in the opposite situation, i.e., in cases involving
a foreign shareholder of an entity reorganized in Ar-
gentina.

A different rationale will apply if the tax impact of
the reorganization is analyzed at the level of the enti-
ties taking part in the reorganization. At this level, a
taxable event does occur—the existence of the tax-free
reorganization rules is evidence of this. However, the
question is whether the tax-free status of a reorganiza-
tion taking place abroad can be recognized as such in
Argentina, so that the gains arising from the resulting
share transfer are outside the scope of Argentine tax.
Although as already noted, Argentine law does not ex-
pressly restrict the granting of tax-free status to reor-
ganizations taking place in Argentina, it seems to be
the opinion of the Argentine tax authorities that this is
the case.

In addition to the problems
arising from the lack of a pro-
cedure for paying the tax due in
the recent—and currently
suspended—resolution dis-
cussed in III.A., above, other
uncertainties would arise in the
case of a cross-border reorgani-
zation: What is the value of the
transaction to be considered

for purposes of assessing the tax? Does a withholding
obligation still apply in the absence of a purchase
price payment? Who is the entity obliged to pay the
tax? The authors have no clear answers to these ques-
tions.

Not even Argentina’s tax treaties grant a safe harbor
in this regard. Since, as noted above, Argentina’s tax
treaty network is limited, the number of transactions
covered by treaty provisions is also limited. In addi-
tion, only a few treaties provide for special treatment
(in the treaty provisions themselves or in the provi-
sions of accompanying protocols) for cross-border re-
organizations.7 Although the provisions addressing
cross-border reorganizations are somewhat ambigu-
ous and give rise to questions of interpretation, it
seems reasonable to conclude that the transfer of
shares resulting from tax free reorganizations carried
out in these treaty partner countries would not be sub-
ject to tax in Argentina.

The most serious trap for unwary foreign investors
lies in the uncertainty surrounding the payment of the
tax on the transfer of Argentine shares. Buyers and
seller alike face a complete lack of guidance on how to
proceed in such a crucial matter.

A pending tax reform introduced by the Executive
Branch and proposing an exemption for nonresidents
deriving capital gains from the sale of shares (the pre-
2013 system) would, if finally enacted, change the
conclusions set out above.

IV. Anti-Avoidance Rules in a Tax Treaty Context

For many years Argentina adopted a very formalistic
approach regarding entitlement to tax treaty benefits.
However, that scenario began to change back in 2009,
when the tax authorities started to take an active role
in treaty matters and the granting of treaty benefits.

In January 2009, the Argentine competent authority
for treaty interpretation issued an opinion in which,
for the first time, the issue of tax treaty abuse and the
application of the domestic general anti-avoidance
rule (GAAR) in a treaty context were addressed.8

The case involved an Argentine resident who held
stock in an Austrian company that, in turn, held a par-
ticipation in a company located in the British Virgin
Islands (BVI). Under the terms of the Argentina-
Austria tax treaty then in force, the Argentine resident
was not subject to Argentine personal assets or
income tax on the shares he held or the dividends he
received from the Austrian company. In addition, the
Austrian entity functioned as a blocker, preventing the
application of domestic fiscal transparency rules.

The competent authority qualified the circum-
stances of the case as treaty abuse, disregarded the
Austrian company and treated the holding of the
shares in the BVI company and the dividends received

‘‘In 2013, Argentina abandoned
its longstanding approach to
capital gains taxation.’’
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from it as if the Austrian company did not exist. Un-
fortunately, the authority did not provide the reasons
for its opinion that the situation qualified as treaty
abuse. Instead, it merely noted that the findings in the
case indicated that the structure used by the taxpayer
‘‘would not seem’’ to have any motive other than the
avoidance of Argentine taxation. Nor did the authority
explain why, pursuant to the economic reality prin-
ciple (Argentine GAAR), the Austrian company should
be considered a paper company incorporated with the
sole purpose of enjoying the benefits of a tax treaty.

In 2010, the same competent authority considered
the application of the old Argentina-Chile tax treaty in
a case involving an Argentine parent company holding
stock in two operating subsidiaries—in Uruguay and
Peru—via a Chilean holding company (sociedad de
plataforma). Under the terms of the treaty, exclusive
jurisdiction to tax the dividends received by the Ar-
gentine parent company was given to Chile; these divi-
dends, in turn, (like the dividends distributed to the
Chilean holding company by the subsidiaries) were
not subject to tax in Chile under the provisions of
Chile’s holding company regime.

The competent authority ruled that tax treaties
should not be used by taxpayers to ameliorate or
eliminate their tax liabilities using legal forms that
would not be adopted but for the tax advantages deriv-
ing therefrom. As a result, the domestic GAAR (i.e.,
the economic reality principle) may and should be ap-
plied to prevent the use of abusive schemes in a treaty
context. It was also asserted that the reason for inter-
posing the Chilean holding company was to divert
income (dividends) flowing from Uruguay and Peru
that would otherwise be taxed in Argentina, with the
resultant benefit of double non-taxation. This alleged
undesired result contradicted the purposes of the tax
treaty and implied an abusive use of the treaty that
could be challenged under the economic reality prin-
ciple and allowed for the piercing the corporate veil
with a view to assessing the true intention of the par-
ties.

The competent authority’s approach in challenging
the structure was criticized because it exclusively pre-
mised the existence of treaty abuse and the decision to
pierce the corporate veil of the Chilean company on
the fact that a result was achieved that was not favor-
able to the tax authorities (i.e., double non-taxation).
Unfortunately, the competent authority failed to con-
sider whether the Chilean company had substance, ef-
fectively managed the investments or shareholdings
in the Peruvian and Uruguayan entities, had power
and control over the dividends, or any other similar
factors that are regularly used to evidence treaty en-
titlement.

It is worth noting that the case giving rise to the
ruling went on to be considered by the courts. It was

first examined and decided on by the Federal Tax
Court, which upheld the position of the tax authori-
ties.9 The decision of the Federal Tax Court was sub-
sequently confirmed by the Federal Court of Appeals.
Unfortunately, the deficiencies of the competent au-
thority’s ruling were not remedied by the intervening
courts. The courts either failed to address thoroughly
or entirely overlooked a number of interesting specific
questions that hopefully will eventually be addressed
by the Supreme Court when it comes to make its deci-
sion.

The first question relates to the application of the
domestic GAAR in a tax treaty context when the treaty
concerned is silent on the subject. Neither the tax au-
thorities nor the courts adequately explained why the
application of the domestic GAAR was to be allowed
in the case.

Although this is a complex issue and far beyond the
scope of this paper, in the authors’ opinion, based on a
broad construction of Article 3(2) of the OECD Model
Convention and the commentaries thereon, the appli-
cation of a GAAR to a tax treaty based on the OECD
Model is permissible to the extent such application
does not contravene the terms or purpose of the treaty
concerned, or the obligations assumed by the country
to which taxing jurisdiction is attributed under the
treaty.

Thus, if a domestic GAAR is to be applied in a tax
treaty context, it must be clear that its application
does not contravene the provisions of the treaty con-
cerned or its purpose. However, this principle cannot
be applied simply mutatis mutandis to a treaty that is
not based on the OECD Model Convention such as the
old Argentina-Chilean tax treaty. The courts com-
pletely overlooked the fact that the treaty under analy-
sis followed the Andean Pact Model Convention. Also
disregarded was the fact that, on signing the treaty, Ar-
gentina and Chile agreed that exclusive taxing juris-
diction should be granted to the source country and
that, therefore, Argentina assumed the obligation to
respect the applicable Chilean tax treatment, regard-

less of its end results. None of
these issues were considered or
analyzed by the courts.

The other issue that the
courts failed to examine ad-
equately was why the taxpayer’s
objective of reducing its tax
burden allowed the economic
reality principle to be applied
and the application of the tax

treaty to be disregarded. The economic reality prin-
ciple allows a transaction to be recharacterized only
when the legal structure used by the taxpayer is mani-
festly inappropriate in light of its economic intent.
Thus, for the GAAR to be applied and a transaction re-
characterized, there must be an apparent contradic-
tion between the legal form and the economic
substance of a transaction. Where this is the case, the
substance of the transaction is respected, while its
legal form is disregarded.

It has been generally understood that the economic
reality principle is not an artifice to be used by the Ar-
gentine tax authorities to maximize a taxpayer’s tax
burden and that a taxpayer may choose the most tax-
efficient means to structure its business. As the statute

‘‘Only a few treaties provide for
special treatment for cross-border
reorganizations.’’
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does not define the best or the most appropriate legal
form for structuring any particular transaction, the
application of the principle requires a probing of the
relevant facts and circumstances of the case.

Neither the tax authorities initially, nor the courts
subsequently, explained why the incorporation of the
Chilean holding company was manifestly inappropri-
ate in light of the real economic intent. Instead, they
suggested that the taxpayer had not proven that there
was a business reason for incorporating a company in
Chile and that, in the absence of such business pur-
pose, the Chilean holding company should be disre-
garded.

In the authors’ opinion, there is no Argentine rule
that requires the business purpose test to be applied.
Therefore, under a strict construction of the economic
reality principle and assuming its application in a
treaty context is permitted, the tax authorities and the
courts should have demonstrated that the legal struc-
ture (i.e., the incorporation of a holding company in
Chile) was manifestly inappropriate in light of the tax-
payer’s economic intent. The authors have seen noth-
ing to suggest that either the tax authorities or the
courts addressed this issue in any way.

In conclusion, the application of the domestic
GAAR in a tax treaty context can be a serious trap for

the unwary engaging in cross-border transactions
under the umbrella of a tax treaty. The tax authorities
have applied the GAAR on a discretionary basis, and
intervening courts, in turn, have blessed its applica-
tion without any discussion or legal justification.
Indeed, not only the tax authorities but also the courts
have gone even further in redefining the economic re-
ality principle by reference to concepts such as the
business purpose test which are not legally provided
for in Argentine tax legislation.

NOTES
1 Decree 580/81.
2 For example, the Argentina-Germany tax treaty.
3 Generally, Art. 12.
4 Generally, Art. 7.
5 OECD Committee on Fiscal Affairs, ‘‘Model Tax Conven-
tion on Income and on Capital,’’ 2015 condensed edition,
Commentary on Art.12, point 11.
6 December 16, 2014.
7 Those that do are the Argentina-Chile, Netherlands and
Spain tax treaties.
8 Memorandum 64/2009.
9 In re Molinos Rı́o de la Plata, August 14, 2013.
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I. Introduction

This paper outlines at a high level some of the key Aus-
tralian tax issues that may be unexpected or unfamil-
iar to foreign investors. While this paper is not
intended to provide all of the detail on the issues sum-
marized, the key is being aware of the potential issues
to ensure that appropriate advice is obtained.

II. Foreign Investment Review Board Tax
Conditions—Regulations Governing Foreign
Investments

Australia’s legislative framework with respect to for-
eign investment includes the Foreign Acquisitions and
Takeovers Act 1975 (the ‘‘Act’’) and the Foreign Acqui-
sitions and Takeovers Fees Imposition Act 2015 (the
‘‘Fees Imposition Act’’) and their associated regula-
tions.

The Act allows the Treasurer of Australia to review
foreign investment proposals that satisfy certain crite-
ria. The Treasurer has the power to block foreign in-
vestment proposals or apply conditions to the way
proposals are implemented to ensure they are not
contrary to the national interest.

Broadly, therefore, foreign investors need to seek
clearance for certain activities in Australia. For private
foreign investors, a transaction may require clearance
where it is over a certain monetary threshold, based
on the jurisdiction of the investor. For a foreign gov-
ernment investor, there is no minimum monetary
threshold for a transaction to require clearance.

When making foreign investment decisions, the
Treasurer is advised by the Foreign Investment
Review Board (FIRB), which examines foreign invest-
ment proposals and advises on the national interest
implications. FIRB is a non-statutory advisory body.
Responsibility for making decisions however rests
with the Treasurer.

It is common for the Treasurer to impose conditions
on the approval of foreign investment proposals.
Since 2016, foreign investment approvals may now be
subject to additional conditions aimed at tax compli-
ance.1

The potential conditions are set out in Guidance
Note 472 as follows:
s Undertaking to comply with tax laws—the appli-

cant must comply with Australia’s tax laws in rela-
tion to the ‘‘action’’ (i.e., the acquisition or

commencement of an Australian business or asset),
as well as in relation to transactions, operations and
assets in connection with the assets or operations
acquired. This condition is not breached if the appli-
cant takes reasonable care and has a reasonably
arguable position.

s Provision of information—the applicant must pro-
vide information to the Australian Taxation Office
(ATO) on request.

s Payment of outstanding tax debts—the applicant
must pay any outstanding tax debts at the time of
the action, except where otherwise agreed with the
ATO.

s Control group compliance—the applicant must also
use its best endeavors to ensure, and within its
powers must ensure, that its ‘‘control group’’ com-
plies with the above conditions. ‘‘Control group’’
generally refers to parent, sibling and child compa-
nies.3

s Annual reports – the applicant must provide annual
reports to FIRB on its compliance with the condi-
tions.

Additionally, in certain cases FIRB may consider it
reasonable to impose one or both of the following ad-
ditional conditions:

s The applicant must engage in good faith with the
ATO to resolve any tax issues in relation to the action
and its holding of the investment; and

s The applicant must provide information as speci-
fied by the ATO on a periodic basis including, at a
minimum, a forecast of tax payable.

The conditions are significant from a foreign direct
investment perspective in that they require additional
or more detailed upfront tax structuring advice prior
to the submission of a FIRB application, as well as a
higher level of engagement with the ATO in relation to
FIRB applications. Investors may be required, as a
condition of clearance, to obtain a private ruling
issued by the ATO, or to agree on an Advance Pricing
Arrangement with the ATO. Non-compliance with
such conditions would be an offence under the Act,
entitling the Treasurer to exercise a broad range of
powers to make adverse orders, including, potentially,
divestment of the relevant asset.

12 12/17 Copyright � 2017 by The Bureau of National Affairs, Inc. TM FORUM ISSN 0143-7941



III. Taxation of Australian Property Disposals

A. Taxable Australian Property

Nonresidents are generally only assessable in Austra-
lia on their Australian-source income.4

Australia’s capital gains tax (CGT) regime generally
only assesses nonresidents with respect to capital
gains made in relation to dealings in ‘‘taxable Austra-
lian property’’ (TAP).

TAP is, broadly, direct holdings of ‘‘taxable Austra-
lian real property’’ (TARP), which includes:
s Real property situated in Australia;
s Mining, quarrying or prospecting rights situated in

Australia; and
s Any capital asset that is used in carrying on busi-

ness at or through an Australian permanent estab-
lishment (PE).5

Importantly, TAP also includes certain indirect in-
terests in Australian real property, where the follow-
ing two tests are passed:
s The ‘‘non-portfolio interest test’’ (to be passed either

at the time of the event or during a period of 12
months within the preceding 24 months); and

s The ‘‘principal asset test’’ (to be passed at the time of
the event).6

The non-portfolio interest test broadly requires that
the nonresident investor hold, together with associ-
ates, an interest of at least 10% in the entity in ques-
tion.

The principal asset test broadly requires an analysis
of the market value of the underlying assets. The rel-
evant interest (i.e., shares or units) would pass the
principal asset test where, at the time of the CGT
event, the sum of the market values of the underlying
assets that are TARP exceeds the sum of the market
values of the assets that are not TARP.

Accordingly, it may be necessary to prepare an
analysis that compares the market value of the under-
lying assets of the relevant vehicle to those assets that
are TARP (as defined above).

The following simple example illustrates the extent
to which these rules can apply:

Assume that the only assets of AusCo (being an Aus-
tralian company) are Australian real property with a
value of A$75 and non-real property interests with a
value of A$25, the only assets of HK JVCo are the

shares in AusCo and the only asset of HKCo is the 40%
interest in HK JVCo. While the provisions in the tax
law are complicated, the outcome is that the 40% in-
terest in HK JVCo held by HKCo constitutes TAP and
HKCo would be subject to Australia’s CGT rules on a
disposal of the shares.

B. Foreign Resident Withholding Tax

Recently, Australia has implemented a foreign resi-
dent capital gains withholding regime (the ‘‘Regime’’).

The Regime applies more broadly than many will
expect, and both vendors and purchasers, whether
Australian resident or not, will need to consider
whether their transactions are affected. For purposes
of these provisions, a taxpayer is required to treat an
entity as a nonresident if the ‘‘CGT asset’’ is TARP or
an indirect Australian real property interest (broadly,
this is where property is held indirectly through a
company or trust), unless the vendor provides the pur-
chaser with evidence that the vendor is not a foreign
resident.

A vendor is a relevant foreign resident if either:
s The purchaser knows or has reasonable grounds to

believe the vendor is a foreign resident; or
s The purchaser does not reasonably believe the

vendor is an Australian resident and either:
(1) Has a record about the acquisition indicating

the vendor has an address outside Australia; or
(2) Is authorized to provide a financial benefit (for

example, make a payment) to a place outside
Australia (whether to the vendor or to any other
person).7

A vendor can be deemed to be a foreign resident
where the vendor:
s Does not provide the purchaser with a valid ‘‘clear-

ance certificate’’ by settlement (this is usually for
real property sales); or

s Does not provide the purchaser with a valid vendor
declaration stating it is an Australian resident (in the
case of other asset sales).8

An Australian resident vendor may avoid the opera-
tion of the Regime by establishing its Australian resi-
dency, either through seeking a clearance certificate
from the ATO or providing a declaration that it is an
Australian resident.

Alternatively, a foreign resident vendor may apply
to the ATO for a variation of the withholding rate or
may make a declaration that a membership interest is
not an indirect Australian real property interest.9

Purchasers of these direct, and some indirect, inter-
ests in Australian land (including leases and mining
rights), and grantees of options to acquire such inter-
ests will have to pay to the ATO an amount equal to
12.5% of the purchaser’s cost base in the relevant asset
on or before completion of the sale.10

This amount can be withheld from the purchase
price and the amount paid to the ATO will discharge
any liability of the purchaser to pay that amount to
the vendor. The withholding applies unless there is
sufficient proof of the vendor’s Australian tax resi-
dency (noted above) or the transaction is otherwise
exempted.

The following transactions will generally fall within
the regime, unless an ‘‘exclusion’’ applies (see below):
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s Sales of Australian land (including mining, quarry-
ing and prospecting rights) and leases;

s Grants of leases of Australian land if a premium is
charged;

s Transfers of interests in some Australian compa-
nies, partnerships and trusts where the vendor owns
10% or more of the entity and the entity is ‘‘land
rich’’ (that is, the value of the entity’s Australian land
interests is more than 50% of the value of the entity’s
assets that are not Australian land interests); and

s Grants of options to acquire the above.

The withholding regime applies to these transac-
tions even if they will give rise to revenue gains.

No withholding or payment to the ATO is required
for transactions:
s Where each vendor provides a valid clearance cer-

tificate;
s Where sufficient ‘‘proof’’ exists of the vendor’s Aus-

tralian tax residency;
s Where the relevant agreement is drawn up prior to

July 1, 2016 (although any options granted prior to
July 1, 2016, that are exercised on or after July 1,
2016, will be subject to the regime);

s That involve the sale of land, leases or company title
interests worth less than A$750,000, or grants of
leases with a premium of less than A$750,000 (there
is no such de minimis threshold for acquisitions of
interests in land rich entities or for grants of
options/rights);

s That involve vendors that are in administration or
subject to bankruptcy proceedings in Australia (this
exemption extends to insolvency proceedings out-
side Australian in certain circumstances);

s That are conducted through an approved stock ex-
change or a broker operated crossing system;

s That constitute certain securities lending arrange-
ments; or

s Where another withholding tax applies, such as
withholding from fund payments made by managed
investment trusts to foreign resident taxpayers.

In any sale transaction, it is important to consider
whether the transaction will be caught by the with-
holding regime to avoid surprises at settlement.

The parties may need to include tailored clauses in
the sale agreements including warranties, and clauses
dealing with timing for the provision of clearance cer-
tificates, vendor declarations and any withholding
variations. A vendor may also want to provide for rem-
edies if the purchaser fails to pay the withholding
amount to the ATO as required, including providing
for the payment of interest by the purchaser for late
payment or non-payment, as there is no legislative re-
dress against the purchaser for amounts withheld in
error.

The CGT withholding amount is referred to as a
‘‘non-final’’ withholding tax because it can be refunded
at the end of the tax year, depending on the vendor’s
final tax position.

IV. Taxation of Trusts

Most sophisticated foreign investors will recognize
the common law concept of a trust. However, despite
the common use of trusts as investment vehicles in
Australia, their taxation treatment is highly complex.

A. Overview of Trusts

A trust is an arrangement usually, but not necessarily,
governed by a written instrument (a ‘‘trust deed’’)
where assets (‘‘trust property’’) are legally owned and
managed by a party (the ‘‘trustee’’) for the benefit of
other parties (the ‘‘beneficiaries’’).

There are many types of trusts, and describing each
type is beyond the scope of this paper. However, for-
eign investors will likely encounter the ‘‘unit trust,’’
where each beneficiary is called a ‘‘unitholder’’ and
usually receives a fixed entitlement to a percentage of
the income and assets of the trust, in a very similar
way to a shareholder of a company. ‘‘Discretionary
trusts’’ are another common type of trust, where the
trustee has the discretion to apportion income among
a defined class of beneficiaries.

B. Flow-Through Taxation

Trusts are generally described as ‘‘flow-through ve-
hicles’’ for taxation purposes, because the income of a
trust is usually taxed in the hands of the beneficiary
who receives or is entitled to the income.11

However, in order to achieve flow-through taxation
treatment, a beneficiary must either actually receive
the trust income, or be presently entitled to the trust
income before the end of the income year. ‘‘Present en-
titlement’’ is not defined in legislation, but typically re-
quires the beneficiary to have a claim over trust
income that is ‘‘vested’’ and ‘‘indefeasible’’ – that is, the
beneficiary must be able to demand payment from the
trustee and the claim cannot be defeated by another
person.

Certain types of trust deeds—for example, a unit
trust deed—can provide each beneficiary with a fixed,
automatic entitlement to a portion of the trust
income, thereby ensuring that each beneficiary is
presently entitled to an amount or percentage of
income every year. Other types of trust deeds—for ex-
ample, a discretionary trust deed—may require the
trustee either to pay an amount, or to make a benefi-
ciary presently entitled to an amount, before the end
of the income year.

Ensuring that all trust income is allocated to benefi-
ciaries in this manner is crucial because the trustee is
taxed at the top marginal rate (currently 47%) if there
is any amount of income at the end of an income year
to which no beneficiary is presently entitled.12

C. Public Trading Trusts

Not all trusts enjoy flow-through treatment. Unit
trusts defined as ‘‘public trading trusts’’ are instead
taxed in the same way as Australian companies, at the
company tax rate of 30%, with access to a ‘‘franking
credit,’’ which provides the unit-holder with a tax
offset for the 30% tax paid by the public trading
trust.13 A trust will be a public trading trust if it meets
the definition of both:

s A ‘‘public unit trust,’’ and

s A ‘‘trading trust.’’14

Generally, a trust will be a public unit trust if it is
either held by 50 or more people, or the units are of-
fered to the public (included listed on a stock ex-
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change).15 A unit trust will be a trading trust if it
carries on or controls a ‘‘trading business.’’16

The main exception to the definition of a ‘‘trading
business’’ is where the trust holds investments in land
for the primary purpose of deriving rent.17 This ex-
emption essentially allows public trading trusts to
carry on passive land investment activities while re-
taining flow-through status.

D. Taxation of Income of Foreign Beneficiaries

Foreign beneficiaries of Australian trusts (that are not
public trading trusts) are generally assessed with re-
spect to trust income to which they are presently en-
titled and that is attributable to sources in Australia.
To ensure enforceability, tax is levied by way of a with-
holding obligation on the trustee.18 The rate of with-
holding tax will depend on whether the foreign
beneficiary is a company, an individual, or a trustee of
a trust. The withholding tax is not final.19 That is, the
foreign resident beneficiaries must also lodge an Aus-
tralian tax return with respect to the trust income on
which they are assessed.

E. Managed Investment Trusts

Of particular interest to foreign investors are ‘‘man-
aged investment trusts’’ (MITs). There are a number of
detailed requirements for a trust to qualify as a MIT.
Without going into the details, these requirements
broadly test whether a particular type of trust is a type
of managed investment scheme that does not carry on
active trading businesses and is sufficiently widely
held.

There can be a beneficial withholding tax treatment
with respect to distributions to foreign investors, the
rate of withholding tax on such distributions often
being lower than comparable tax rates on distribu-
tions from ordinary non-MIT trusts.

Recently, Australia has also introduced a new
subset of managed investment trusts called ‘‘attribu-
tion MITs’’ (AMITs).20 A MIT can qualify as an AMIT
where it meets two additional requirements:
s Members’ rights to income and capital must be

‘‘clearly defined’’ at all times in the income year; and
s The trustee of the MIT must make an irrevocable

choice to be an AMIT.

Instead of applying the ordinary trust taxation pro-
visions, an AMIT can categorize its income into trust
components of various characters (for example, as-
sessable income, exempt income and tax offsets).
After applying deductions to each category on a rea-
sonable basis, the AMIT must then allocate a share
(called a ‘‘member component’’) of each category of
net income to members of the AMIT.

These attribution rules remove much of the uncer-
tainty in relation to the concept of present entitlement
and aim to provide an investment regime that is more
comparable to investment vehicles found in foreign
jurisdictions.

IV. Anti-Avoidance Regime

Australia’s statutory general anti-avoidance regime
(GAAR) is complex and very broad in scope. The
GAAR provides the Commissioner of Taxation (the

‘‘Commissioner’’) with very broad powers to adjust a
taxpayer’s tax position if that taxpayer has entered
into a ‘‘scheme’’ with a ‘‘dominant purpose’’ of achiev-
ing a ‘‘tax benefit.’’21

The concept of a ‘‘scheme’’ is defined very broadly to
include virtually any agreement, plan or course of
action entered into by a taxpayer or a group of taxpay-
ers.22 It is generally open to the Commissioner to
define the scheme to take into account any, or all, of
the steps to a particular transaction.

The second limb of the GAAR is the concept of a
‘‘tax benefit.’’ Recently updated,23 this concept allows
the Commissioner to consider two hypothetical situa-
tions:

s The ‘‘annihilation approach,’’ a test that compares
the tax outcomes arising from the identified scheme
(i.e., what was actually done) to the tax outcomes
from the hypothetical situation of the taxpayer not
having entered into the scheme at all;24 and

s The ‘‘reconstruction approach,’’ a test that com-
pares the tax outcomes arising from the identified
scheme (i.e., what was actually done) to the tax out-
comes from what the taxpayer might reasonably be
expected to have done in the absence of the identi-
fied scheme.25

The annihilation approach is likely to be useful for
circumstances of obvious or aggressive tax structures
with no commercial substance.26 The complete dele-
tion of a step, or group of steps, can reveal that the tax-
payer achieved a tax benefit from entering into the
identified scheme.

The reconstruction approach is the more complex
of the two tests, and is likely to be applied to schemes
that have some elements of commercial substance.27

The great difficulty here is deciding what a taxpayer
might reasonably be expected to have done in the ab-
sence of the scheme that was actually carried out. The
legislation now provides some guidance, stating that
in arriving at a hypothetical alternative scheme, one
should have regard to the substance of the scheme,
and the result or consequences for the taxpayer, disre-
garding the tax consequences. Deciphered, the ap-
proach appears to be instructing us to consider
hypothetical alternative schemes that still achieve the
commercial aims of the transaction.

It is, of course, highly likely that for many legitimate
transactions, a tax benefit can arise for the taxpayer
because there are multiple ways in which the transac-
tion could have been feasibly carried out, each with a
different tax outcome depending on the choice of
form. The GAAR will only apply however if the domi-
nant purpose of the taxpayer was to achieve the iden-
tified tax benefit. It is not enough that achieving a tax
benefit may have been one of the purposes of the
taxpayer—it must be the ‘‘ruling, prevailing, or most
influential’’28 purpose.

Purpose does not enquire into the subjective
motive, or actual motive of the taxpayer. It is accepted
by the Commissioner that it is irrelevant whether a
taxpayer entered into a transaction with the sole sub-
jective intention to achieve a tax benefit.29 Rather, the
purpose of the transaction is an objective construc-
tion of eight factors listed in the legislation that look
at the form and substance of the scheme, the timing of
the scheme, the financial outcomes of the scheme, the
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tax outcomes of the scheme and the relationship be-
tween the parties to the scheme.30

The overall goal of the exercise is to weigh up the
factors against each other to decide what was the ob-
jective ‘‘purpose’’ of the scheme. In practice, this will
prove to be a difficult exercise: how does one, for ex-
ample, compare quantifiable outcomes of a scheme
(for example, increased profits, decreased tax) with
unquantifiable benefits (such as synergies or reputa-
tional improvements)?

This complexity has, in practice, led to foreign in-
vestors often seeking GAAR advice prior to entering
into complex structured transactions.

V. Transfer Pricing—Recent Developments

It has been an interesting few years in the Australian
transfer pricing landscape. The previous transfer pric-
ing legislation31 has been rewritten. More recently, the
decision in Chevron Australia Holdings Pty Ltd v. Com-
missioner of Taxation (‘‘Chevron’’)32 was handed down
in relation to the previous form of the legislation.

A. The Decision in Chevron

There has been significant commentary regarding
Chevron, as the decision adds judicial commentary to
an area with comparatively few decisions globally.

For foreign investors intending to enter into related
party loans for Australian investments, the crucial
aspect of the decision is the court’s approach to decid-
ing what terms and conditions must be taken into ac-
count in arriving at the arm’s length price for the
interest on a related party loan.

Central to this question was the consideration of
what property was being priced; was it just the loan
funds, or was it the bundle of rights and obligations
included with the loan funds?

Ultimately, the full Federal Court agreed that it was
the bundle of rights and obligations included in the
loan funds, but noted that ‘‘the property, the acquisi-
tion, the consideration’’ are meant to be considered in
relation to what can be ‘‘reasonably expected’’ be-
tween independent parties. The court implied that a
guarantee from the parent, for example, would be rea-
sonably expected to be provided on such a loan. This
is in keeping with the court’s preference for bringing
‘‘commercial reality’’ to the transfer pricing approach.

The question of subsidiary independence was also
an important related point. The two competing theo-
ries put forward were whether the borrower should be
assumed to be a stand-alone entity, divorced from its
parent (an ‘‘orphan’’) or whether the borrower should
be assumed to be a subsidiary of its parent (a ‘‘perfect
twin’’). The court rejected the orphan theory and
stated that such an interpretation would ‘‘distort the
application’’ of the transfer pricing rules. Instead, the
court effectively endorsed the construction, for trans-
fer pricing purposes, of a hypothetical borrower with
the same parental relationship as the actual borrower,
receiving funds from a hypothetical lender who was
independent, but with the same characteristics as the
actual parent.

The decision in Chevron shows that courts in Aus-
tralia are willing to view transfer pricing legislation
through a practical lens, and will not strictly respect

the form of a transaction if doing so would distort
transfer pricing outcomes. What remains to be seen is
whether the decision in Chevron applies to the new
transfer pricing legislation, which is fundamentally
rewritten and explicitly references the 2010 OECD
Transfer Pricing Guidelines as a basis for arriving at
arm’s length outcomes.33

B. Guidance From the Australian Taxation Office

Perhaps encouraged by the decision in Chevron and
perhaps equally acknowledging the complexity of the
current state of transfer pricing in Australia in light of
the newly amended provisions, the ATO released prac-
tical compliance guides in the form of PCG 2017/2,
and the draft PCG 2017/D4.

As many taxpayers and tax professionals have
noted, neither PCG 2017/2 nor PCG 2017/D4 shed any
significant light on how the ATO is likely to apply the
new legislation or the recent court decisions. Rather,
the PCGs appears to be a guide to the ATO’s views on
how a taxpayer may manage its transfer pricing risk
through documentation or through entering into low-
risk arrangements.

For example, where AUD-denominated cross-
border loans amount to A$50m or less for the Austra-
lian economic group, the interest rate is no more than
the Australian central bank indicator rate for ‘‘small
business; variable; residential-secured term,’’ and the
borrower has not sustained losses or engaged in re-
structures, then the taxpayer has the ATO’s non-
binding assurance in PCG 2017/2 that ‘‘compliance
resources will not be allocated to review the covered
transactions.’’ The taxpayer does not need to go to the
effort of creating significant transfer pricing docu-
mentation, but must keep contemporaneous docu-
mentation ‘‘simply and sensibly’’ explaining how the
relevant eligibility criteria is met.

Larger taxpayers that cannot fit within the restric-
tive bounds of PCG 2017/2 may have regard to PCG
2017/D4. At paragraph 82 of PCG 2017/D4, there is
guidance in relation to related-party loans. A number
of factors considered to be the lowest risk (‘‘Green
Zone’’) are:
s Where the loan is equal to or less than 50 bps over

the cost of ‘‘referable debt,’’
s Where the leverage of the borrower is consistent

with global consolidated leverage,
s Where the interest coverage ratio is consistent with

global consolidated group ratio, and
s Where the headline tax rate of the other jurisdiction

is 30% or higher.

The further a taxpayer’s indicators stray from the
above, the higher the risk rating is likely to be. The
table in paragraph 82 provides a further detailed ex-
planation of how to calculate a risk score. Unfortu-
nately, it remains to be seen what type of compliance
action the ATO will take in practice for taxpayers in
each category.

C. Concerns for Foreign Investors

While recent court decisions have shed some light on
the judicial approach to transfer pricing, the state of
play in Australia is still highly uncertain. Benchmark-
ing exercises undertaken overseas with reference to
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‘‘traditional’’ loan transfer pricing principles are un-
likely to be sufficient. Rather, foreign investors will
need professional input to navigate their related party
debt investments into Australia appropriately.

VI. Stamp Duty

Australia has a state-based stamp duty regime. The
last three years have seen significant changes for for-
eign purchasers and owners of certain types of land
(either through the direct purchase of land or through
the acquisition of interests in companies or trusts that
hold land).

In particular, a stamp duty surcharge rate now ap-
plies to foreign purchasers of ‘‘residential’’ property in
Victoria, New South Wales and Queensland. The rate
of the surcharge varies across states (currently the
highest surcharge rate is 8%, in New South Wales).
Similar regimes are proposed to be implemented in
South Australia (January 1, 2018) and Western Aus-
tralia (January 1, 2019).

Finally, a new land tax surcharge has been intro-
duced for foreign owners of land in Victoria, New
South Wales, and Queensland. As land tax is an
annual charge, the surcharge can be significant over
the life of an investment. In Victoria and Queensland,
the land tax surcharge generally applies to all types of
land, while the New South Wales surcharge applies
only to residential property.

NOTES
1 Treasurer’s announcement on Feb. 22, 2016.
2 Australian Foreign Investment Review Board, Guidance
Note 47, https://firb.gov.au/resources/guidance/tax-
conditions-gn47/.
The list is not exhaustive—in consultation with the ATO,
it is possible for the Treasurer to impose additional/
alternative conditions.
3 Guidance Note 47 provides that:

A control group consists of entities that: control the
applicant (a controller); any entities that a controller
controls; and that the applicant controls.

Control for this purpose is defined in section 50AA of the
Corporations Act 2001. Section 50AA refers to the capac-
ity to determine the outcome of decisions about another

entity’s financial and operating policies. It considers prac-
tical influence (rather than the rights that can be en-
forced) and practices or patterns of behavior. It excludes
circumstances where an entity has the capacity to influ-
ence decisions about another entity’s financial and oper-
ating policies but is under a legal obligation to exercise
that capacity for the benefit of someone other than its
own members.
4 Section 6-5, Income Tax Assessment Act 1997 (ITAA97).
5 Section 855-15, ITAA97.
6 Section 855-25, ITAA97.
7 Section 14-210 of Schedule 1 to the Taxation Adminis-
tration Act 1953 (TAA).
8 Id.
9 Sections 14-225, 14-235, Schedule 1 to the TAA.
10 Section 14-200, Schedule 1 to the TAA.
11 See generally Division 6 of Income Tax Assessment Act
1936 (ITAA36).
12 Section 99A, ITAA36.
13 Section 202-15 and definition of ‘‘Australian corporate
tax entity’’ in s 995-1, ITAA97.
14 Section 102R, ITAA36.
15 Section 102AAF, ITAA36.
16 Section 102N, ITAA36.
17 Section 102MC, ITAA36.
18 Subsection 98(3), ITAA36.
19 Subsection 98A(2), ITAA36.
20 Tax Laws Amendment (New Tax System for Managed In-
vestment Trusts) Act 2016.
21 Section 177F, ITAA36.
22 Section 177A, ITAA36.
23 Section 177CB, ITAA36.
24 Subsection 177CB(2), ITAA36.
25 Subsection 177CB(3), ITAA36.
26 Explanatory Memorandum to the Tax Laws Amend-
ment (Countering Tax Avoidance and Multinational Profit
Shifting) Bill 2013, paragraph 1.46
27 Explanatory Memorandum to the Tax Laws Amend-
ment (Countering Tax Avoidance and Multinational Profit
Shifting) Bill 2013, paragraph 1.87 – 1.111
28 Federal Commissioner of Taxation v. Spotless Services
Ltd. (1996) 186 CLR 404 at 414
29 PS LA 2005/24, paragraph 123.
30 Subsection 177D(2), ITAA36.
31 Division 13, ITAA36.
32 [2017] FCAFC 62.
33 Section 815-135, ITAA97.
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BELGIUM
Howard M. Liebman and Valérie Oyen
Jones Day, Brussels

Introduction

This paper identifies five issues arising in Belgium
that may confront cross-border businesses or foreign
investors and that may prove to be unexpected by or
unfamiliar to non-Belgian taxpayers and/or involve
significant cost and/or compliance efforts.

I. Notional Interest Deduction

A. In General

As introduced in 2005, pursuant to Articles 205bis to
205novies of the Belgian Income Tax Code (ITC), Bel-
gian companies are allowed to deduct a ‘‘Notional In-
terest Deduction’’ (NID) from their taxable profits.
The deduction is based on the company’s equity—i.e.,
its share capital, subject to certain adjustments—and
retained earnings at the end of the preceding financial
year and is calculated by multiplying the equity by a
pre-fixed percentage. This percentage, in turn, is de-
termined by the Government based on the average of
the monthly reference indices of the straight-line in-
terest rate on 10-year Government bonds. For the
2017 assessment year (2016 taxable year), the rate is
capped at 1.131% and for the 2018 assessment year
(2017 taxable year) at 0.237%. The rate for small and
medium-sized companies (SMEs) is capped at 1.631%
for the 2017 assessment year and at 0.737% for the
2018 assessment year. With effect from the 2013 tax-
able year (assessment year 2014), it is no longer pos-
sible to carry forward any unused NID. Previously, a
seven-year carry-forward was allowed.

The NID was, in fact, a very innovative measure in-
troduced for a number of reasons: (1) to reduce the
fiscal discrimination between debt (the interest on
which is tax deductible) and equity (dividends are not
tax deductible for the payor); (2) to serve as an incen-
tive to maintain investment in, and attract new inves-
tors to, Belgium; and (3) to provide an alternative to
Belgium’s coordination center regime (which was

abolished following a decision of the European Com-
mission holding that the regime was prohibited State
aid).1

In addition, the NID is an important factor in im-
proving the equity of companies and, therefore, their
solvability. Indeed, during the 2008-10 financial crisis,
Belgian companies perhaps did not perform quite as
poorly as companies elsewhere, as they were often
sufficiently capitalized.

In 2016, the European Commission re-launched a
proposal for a Common Consolidated Corporate Tax
Base (CCCTB). One of its features is to remove the in-
centive for debt accumulation. Indeed, like the Bel-
gian NID, the CCCTB will address the current debt-
bias in taxation, which allows companies to deduct
the interest they pay on their debts but not the costs of
equity. The CCCTB introduces what it calls an ‘‘Allow-
ance for Growth and Investment’’ (AGI), which will
give companies benefits with respect to equity equiva-
lent to those they obtain with respect to debt. This will
reward companies for strengthening their financing
structures and tapping into capital markets.2

By means of the AGI, an NID would therefore be in-
troduced in other EU Member States if (and when)
the CCCTB is implemented—so far, only a very few
other countries, notably Cyprus, Italy, and Switzer-
land, have enacted their own forms of NID mecha-
nism.

B. The Trap

During the first years after its introduction, the NID
was a major success, creating a positive climate for
the development of economic activities in Belgium.
The NID increased the attractiveness of Belgium to
foreign investors, as it reduced the effective corporate
income tax rate (currently 33.99%) and offered oppor-
tunities to both foreign and Belgian groups to create
low-taxed centralized group financing companies.
However, over time, as the interest on government
bonds went down, so did the allocable rate of the NID
deduction. As a result, its positive impact on the cor-
porate income tax rate decreased significantly.
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This can be illustrated by the following example:

Year Equity Profits CIT
33,99%

NID Rate Profits - NID Effective Tax (Rate)

2006 100,000 25,000 8,497.50 3.40% 21,600 7,341.84 euros
(29.37 %)

2017 100,000 25,000 8,497.50 0.237% 24,763 8,416.90 euros
(33.67 %)

Thus, foreign investors that came to Belgium to
benefit from the NID are ‘‘trapped’’ because, over time,
its impact has become quite minimal. In addition, if
the European Union’s AGI is ever enacted, the com-
petitive advantage of Belgium’s NID will diminish yet
further because all other EU Member States will have
similar (and perhaps even somewhat better) regimes.
Add to that the fact that the Belgian Government re-
cently announced a corporate tax reform that would
provide that the NID is to be calculated only on the
‘‘incremental equity’’ increase3 and one can truly
speak of a ‘‘trap.’’

II. Payments to Tax Havens

A. In General

Article 307 of the ITC states that payments exceeding
an annual amount of 100,000 euros made to a person
in a tax haven must be reported to the Belgian Tax Ad-
ministration. If the payments are not reported or, even
if they are reported, the taxpayer cannot prove that
the payments are being made in the context of actual
and genuine transactions with third parties and not as
part of an artificial construction, the payments cannot
be deducted and are therefore, de facto, subject to Bel-
gian corporate income tax (currently) at a rate of
33.99%.

For these purposes, a ‘‘tax haven’’ is defined as a
country:
s With no or low taxation (such countries are in-

cluded in a list issued by a Royal Decree and up-
dated periodically); and

s That does not substantially or effectively apply the
OECD exchange of information standard based on
reviews performed by the OECD Global Forum on
Tax Transparency and Exchange of Information
(i.e., ‘‘non-cooperative jurisdictions’’).

B. The Trap

Foreign investors should be especially conscious of
the payments to tax havens rule since, by reason of the
reporting obligation, they may be subject to exposure
in Belgium (and then, via information exchanges,
elsewhere as well). On the flipside, and in particular in
the case of financing transactions, a Belgian borrower
will often negotiate terms that prevent the lender from
transferring its loan to a non-cooperative jurisdiction,
since doing so would create a risk that the Belgian
borrower’s tax deduction for the interest payments
would be disallowed, even if the payments are de-
clared. Alternatively, a Belgian borrower might even
ask for adequate compensation should a tax challenge
be mounted in this context. A similar issue might also

arise in the context of insurance policies (if premium
payments are assigned to captive offshore insurance
companies).

III. Tax Losses Upon Restructuring

A. In General

As a general principle, tax losses can be carried for-
ward without any time limitation. Two exceptions
apply under Belgian law.

1. Change of Control

If a ‘‘change of control’’4 of a Belgian company takes
place, the amount of carried forward tax losses avail-
able in that company (before the change of control)
can no longer be set off against future profits (after the
change of control), unless the change can be justified
by legitimate needs of a financial or economic nature,
in the hands of the loss company (i.e., evidence must
be adduced that the change is not purely tax-driven).5

2. Tax-Free Restructurings

In the case of a tax-free restructuring such as a
merger, Belgian tax law contains a specific rule limit-
ing the amount of tax losses that may be transferred to
the acquiring company and utilized after the restruc-
turing.6

This rule can be summarized as follows:

The tax losses of the absorbed company will con-
tinue to be available to the absorbing company, but
only in the following proportion:

Net fiscal value7 of the absorbed company

Net fiscal value of both the absorbed and the absorb-
ing company

And the absorbing company may carry forward its
own tax losses to the merged group in the following
proportion:

Net fiscal value of the absorbing company

Net fiscal value of both the absorbed and the absorb-
ing company

These rules apply to tax-free mergers and similar re-
structurings between Belgian companies. Specific and
more complicated rules apply to tax-free restructur-
ings between a Belgian company and a company lo-
cated in another EU Member State.8
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B. The Trap

Although there are certainly other countries that have
similar or analogous ‘‘change of control’’ rules, Bel-
gium’s highly-specific limitations on the use of tax
losses in the context of an otherwise tax-free restruc-
turing may not be familiar to foreign investors.

In practice, shareholders that wish to sell a Belgian
group will hope to merge the Belgian entities of the
group prior to the sale in order to be able to set off
losses of one entity against profits of another and
thereby perhaps obtain a better price for the total
group. As a result of these limitations, however, inves-
tors are now less likely to pay for tax losses sitting
within a Belgian company, as a large portion of those
losses may be lost on the change of control. But as the
calculation can easily be made, some element of mon-
etizing tax losses still manifests itself.

Even beyond any pre-sale planning, potential pur-
chasers of a Belgian company hoping to offset losses
and profits between an acquired company and a Bel-
gian acquisition vehicle, for example, must be aware
of this regime. The tax losses created by interest de-
ductions on any debt financing used in the acquisition
will be ‘‘trapped’’ in the Belgian acquisition vehicle
until Belgium enacts a tax consolidation regime (see
IV., below) or unless other more complicated tech-
niques are utilized to shift profits and deductions, all
within the constraints of Belgium’s transfer pricing
rules, of course.

IV. Tax Consolidation

A. In General

Currently, Belgian law does not offer tax consolidation
except, subject to certain conditions, for value added
tax (VAT) purposes (a ‘‘VAT unity’’). As discussed
above, the Belgian Government recently announced a
corporate tax reform that provides for some form of
tax consolidation to be introduced by 2020. This
would create the opportunity to reallocate losses be-
tween group companies, but unfortunately, the pre-
cise details of the proposed regime are still unknown.9

B. The Trap

The fact that no tax consolidation exists in Belgium
may be a trap for foreign investors. The fact that cur-
rently there is no tax consolidation would not be such
an obstacle if losses of one company could be set off
against profits of another company upon a merger, for
example. However, as stated above, Belgium also
limits the transfer of tax losses upon a tax-free restruc-
turing.

V. Secret Commissions Tax

A. In General10

A ‘‘secret commissions tax’’ is payable by companies
making certain payments (commissions, salary and
benefits in kind) that are deemed to constitute taxable
income in the hands of the recipient, if these pay-
ments are not properly reported on a special form.
The tax is levied at the rate of 103% if the beneficiary

is an individual and is reduced to 51.5% if the benefi-
ciary is a company.

This special tax will not be due if:
s It can be proven that the beneficiary has duly and

timely declared the income; or
s The income is taxed, at the latest, within three years

following January 1 of the relevant tax year.

Both of the above ‘‘let-outs’’ also apply when the
beneficiary of the ‘‘secret commission’’ is a nonresi-
dent of Belgium that would not otherwise be subject
to tax in Belgium. It would still have to be proven,
however, that the income has been declared and taxed
abroad within the three-year period even in the case of
payments made to such a non-Belgian taxpayer in
order to escape the secret commissions tax.

In principle, both the secret commissions tax and
the underlying secret commission itself are tax-
deductible. However, the recently announced Belgian
corporate tax reform mentioned above would abolish
the reduced 51.5% rate and, in addition, the secret
commissions tax would no longer be tax-deductible if
this new legislation were passed in its current form.

B. The Trap

The secret commissions tax was introduced to ensure
proper taxation in the hands of actual Belgian or po-
tential Belgian taxpayers. While it may seem odd to
non-Belgians that certain costs are tax-deductible as
long as they are properly declared, even if they effec-
tively constitute bribes, if a Belgian company does
indeed declare such payments, the fact is that they
will be tax-deductible. Only when such payments are
not properly declared is a penalty assessed. Even in
such circumstances, the penalty can still be avoided
and, for the time being at least, when a penalty is pay-
able, it is itself deductible. That being said, the deduc-
tion of such payments can, even now, be the subject of
additional challenges based on certain other provi-
sions of the ITC.

NOTES
1 Circular No. 14/2008 of April 3, 2008. See, generally, A.
Haelterman & H. Verstraete, ‘‘The Notional Interest De-
duction in Belgium,’’ Bulletin for International Taxation
362 (Aug./Sept. 2008).
2 European Commission, Questions and Answers on the
package of corporate tax reforms, Strasbourg, October 25,
2016.
3 The calculation of the NID would be based on the incre-
mental (adjusted) equity in excess of the average equity of
the preceding five years, instead of being calculated, as
currently, on the amount of the full (adjusted) equity.
4 Belgian tax law does not specifically define a ‘‘change of
control.’’ Reference, therefore, has to be made to the Bel-
gian Company Code, which basically defines control as
the ability to exercise a decisive influence, either de jure or
de facto, on the appointment of either the majority of the
Board members or the Manager, or to have a decisive in-
fluence on the orientation of the company’s policy (i.e., an
‘‘actual control’’ test).
5 ITC, Art. 207.
6 ITC, Art. 206 § 2.
7 ‘‘Net fiscal value’’ can be determined by the net equity ac-
counting value (assets – liabilities) corrected for certain
specific elements set out in ITC, Art. 184ter § 3.
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8 As a general principle, the precise rules that will apply
will depend on: (1) whether the transaction is an out-
bound or an inbound restructuring; and (2) whether the
EU company has a Belgian establishment prior to the re-
structuring.
9 Currently, consideration is being given to implementing
a form of fiscal consolidation like that utilized in Sweden,
implying that the consolidation would not be a mere tax

calculation. Rather, there would have to be an effective
transfer of profits (or a transfer of assets) from one com-
pany to the other. That transfer would constitute a de-
ductible cost for the donor and generate taxable income
for the recipient.
10 W. Van Kerckhove, ‘‘De aanslag geheime commissie-
lonen anno 2014,’’ AFT, 2014, 4.
11 ITC, Art. 219.
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I. Introduction

The Brazilian tax system is highly complex. All kinds
of rules (Laws, Provisional Measures, Decrees, Regu-
lations, Ordinances, etc.) are enacted by the Federal,
State and Municipal governments almost every day.

The main reason for this complexity is that the Bra-
zilian tax system is based on, and structured in accor-
dance with, rules and principles embedded in the
Federal Constitution of 1988 and its amendments,
which require a very formal procedure to be observed
to effect any changes, including changes to the tax
rules.

In addition, while it is the backbone of the prin-
ciples and general rules of the tax system, the Federal
Constitution was created to provide financial indepen-
dence to the Federal Government, the States (of which
there are 27, including the Federal District where the
capital is located) and the Municipalities (of which
there are 5,570) in the establishment of their own sets
of rules for specific taxes (94 are currently in force in
Brazil, including taxes, social contributions, fees and
duties) applying to each entity. That being said, al-
though the Brazilian tax system was designed to pro-
vide independence to the States and the
Municipalities as well, the fact is that the Federal Gov-
ernment has a much broader power to create taxes,
such as social contributions (for example, the Pro-
grama de Integração Social or PIS, and the Contri-
buição para Financiamento da Seguridade Social or
COFINS1).

Finally, although Brazil has recently filed a formal
request to become an OECD member,2 in practice, it
adopts a neutral position in relation to OECD initia-
tives since it wishes to maintain its independence re-
garding tax policy and the adoption of international
tax standards. As a consequence, foreign investors
often ignore differences between the Brazilian rules
and OECD-type rules, which can sometimes lead to
exposure to the risk of unanticipated future tax liabili-
ties.

In this scenario, the authors’ view is that there are
four main issues that must be taken into account
when conducting business in Brazil: (1) the conflict
arising out of the Brazilian value added taxes (VAT);
(2) the excessive number of ancillary tax obligations/
compliance rules; (3) the Brazilian interpretation of,
and position in relation to, international tax concepts

and standards; and (4) the high volume of tax litiga-
tion at both the administrative and the judicial level.

II. Value Added Taxes

One of the most significant tax traps is represented by
the conflicts and complexities arising out of the Bra-
zilian VAT legislation.

There are three different VAT-type taxes in Brazil:
excise tax (Imposto sobre Produtos Industrializados or
IPI), the tax on the circulation of goods and services
(Imposto sobre a Circulação de Mercadorias e Serviços
or ICMS) and the tax on services (Imposto sobre
Serviços or ISS).

The main characteristics of these taxes and the
most important conflicts among them are discussed in
II.A.-C., below.

A. Imposto sobre Produtos Industrializados

IPI is charged on imports and on the circulation in the
domestic market of goods imported or ‘‘industrial-
ized’’ by manufacturers, as defined by the law.

The tax base for imports is the cost insurance and
freight price (in compliance with customs valuation
rules), plus import duties. The tax base for the circula-
tion of goods in the domestic market is the value of the
relevant transaction, as provided by the law.

IPI rates vary according to the nature of the relevant
goods (items included in the food basket, for instance,
are subject to zero percent rates, whereas luxury or
non-essential articles can be taxed at rates of up to
330%) and their respective classification under the IPI
Table of Rates (TIPI), which adopts the same nomen-
clature as that used in the Tarifa Externa Comum
(TEC).3 IPI rates generally range from 10-25%, and
average rates for fixed assets from 5-8%.

IPI is a Federal VAT-type tax, calculated by netting
credits for imports and domestic purchases and debits
from taxable transactions. Exports are not taxed al-
though a taxpayer engaged in export transactions is
allowed to retain the related tax credits.

One example of the conflicts referred to above arises
in connection with the installation of industrial equip-
ment at a plant, where the Federal Government and
the States may take the view that such installation is a
sale transaction and thus within the scope of IPI and
ICMS, while the Municipalities may take the view that
such installation is instead subject to ISS.
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Another example of a conflict relates to ‘‘manufac-
ture on request,’’ i.e., where a manufacturer is re-
quested to industrialize certain products and bears
the costs of, and acquires the necessary raw material
for, the manufacturing process. Federal and State tax
authorities take the view that such an operation is
subject to IPI and ICMS on the circulation of industri-
alized products, while Municipal tax authorities take
the view that the main purpose of such an operation is
the rendering of services, which instead is subject to
ISS. Judicial Courts have had varying opinions on this
subject (such opinions also being fact-dependent),
supporting the imposition of IPI and ICMS in some
cases, and the imposition of ISS in others.

B. Imposto sobre a Circulação de Mercadorias e
Serviços

The Federal Constitution provides that ICMS is a
State VAT-type tax. Thus, taxpayers must book: (1)
credits for ICMS paid on imports and domestic pur-
chases; and (2) debits for sales or other taxable trans-
actions. Generally, the tax related to the domestic
circulation of goods and services that is periodically
collected is calculated by netting credits and debts.

ICMS is levied on: (1) the importation of goods; (2)
the domestic circulation of goods; (3) the provision of
inter-municipal or interstate transportation services
(including services originating from abroad); and (4)
the provision of communication services (including
services originating from abroad). The export of
goods and services is not subject to ICMS.

On that basis, the number of specific rules passed by
each State to regulate the transactions concerned (for
example, with respect to rates, taxable basis, exemp-
tions, special regimes and fiscal benefits) is overly
complex—almost absurdly so—as will be described
below.

In general, taxpayers cannot book ICMS credits for
exempt or non-taxable transactions and services and,
therefore, are not able to offset the corresponding
ICMS tax credits in the case of subsequent exempt or
non-taxable operations.

In some cases, ICMS tax substitution rules apply
(i.e., the collection of ICMS is centralized in certain
participants in the supply chain that must calculate
and pay the tax due on previous or subsequent trans-
actions in the relevant goods according to the rules
laid down by the relevant State fiscal authority).

Transportation services rendered within the terri-
tory of the same municipality are subject not to ICMS,
but to ISS. ICMS can be levied on services rendered in
conjunction with the sale of goods, if it is not within
the authority of the Municipalities to charge ISS on
such services.

Applicable rates vary considerably—ranging from
0% to 25%—depending on: whether a transaction is
an import, an inter-state transaction or an intra-state
transaction; whether or not the recipient is an ICMS
taxpayer; what is the State of origin and the State of
destination; and what is the nature of the goods con-
cerned. In addition, ICMS is included in its own tax-
able basis, something that usually confuses foreign
investors trying to establish the effective rate and how
to calculate it.

In the case of the importation of goods, ICMS is to
be paid to the State in which the importer is based.
Disputes among States arise when the recipient is not
the ultimate importer or even when the importer does
not have a minimum level of substance (i.e., facilities,
employees, etc.) in the State in which the importation
took place. It should be borne in mind, in this context,
that the concept of ‘‘a minimum level of substance’’ is
not explicitly provided for in the ICMS legislation of
any State in Brazil.

With a view to preventing a tax war among the
States, ICMS incentives and benefits can only be
granted by conventions signed by all of the States.
Nonetheless, a number of Brazilian States, aiming to
attract new investment, have enacted specific rules
granting ICMS incentives, such as ICMS refunds or
even loans with interest subsidies provided by the
State local bank, an example being the enactment by
Espı́rito Santo State of the FUNDAP4 program.

This phenomenon, commonly referred to as the
‘‘Fiscal War,’’ is a common one in Brazil, and States
frequently disregard the fact that they should obtain
the approval of the relevant Government Agency
(Conselho Nacional de Polı́tica Fazendária or CONFAZ,
a committee formed by tax representatives of the 27
Brazilian States) before implementing any unilateral
ICMS tax benefit.

What happens in practice is that once one State be-
comes aware that such an irregularity has been perpe-
trated by another State, it starts a judicial proceeding
requesting that the benefits granted should be consid-
ered void. On a number of occasions, when a final de-
cision has been issued by the Judiciary holding a
benefit to have been invalid since its introduction, tax-
payers are assessed by the very State that granted the
benefit and required to pay the ICMS due, along with
a fine and interest.5

Another example of the conflicts arising out of the
ICMS legislation relates to e-commerce transactions.
Before Constitutional Amendment n. 87/2015, the
Constitutional provisions stated that, in the case of
transactions with final customers, like e-commerce
transactions, ICMS levied on such transactions
should be collected by the State of origin. Given the
rapid growth of e-commerce in recent years, a
number of Brazilian States have lost ICMS revenue as
a result of this Constitutional rule. In order to mitigate
this adverse financial impact, certain States located in
the northeastern region of Brazil entered into an
agreement6 to charge ICMS on transactions involving
the remittance of goods to final customers located in
the northeastern States, even though ICMS on such
transactions had already been paid to the State of
origin. This created a double taxation situation in
which taxpayers were responsible for collecting ICMS
for two States. The agreement was deemed unconsti-
tutional by the Supreme Federal Court (STF) and, by
the end of 2015, Congress had passed a Constitutional
Amendment to resolve the issue.7

C. Imposto sobre Serviços

In accordance with the Federal Constitution, ISS is
levied on the services described in a list approved by a
supplementary law. The current law, Supplementary
Law 116/03, provides a comprehensive list of taxable

12/17 Tax Management International Forum Bloomberg BNA ISSN 0143-7941 23



services, including services rendered under public
concessions or permits.

Supplementary Law 116/03 also provides for the
ISS taxation of imports of services. The minimum ISS
rate is 2% and the maximum, 5%. Exports of services
are exempt from ISS, such exports being defined as
the rendering of services to nonresidents where the re-
sults of such services are not ‘‘produced in Brazil.’’
This definition has raised serious concerns, since
there are no clear criteria that establish what is to be
understood by ‘‘results produced in Brazil.’’

The taxpayer is the service provider. However, in the
case of imports, the importer is responsible for the
calculation and collection of the tax. The ISS tax base
is the service price and tax rates vary from Municipal-
ity to Municipality and by type of service. This has cre-
ated a ‘‘Fiscal War’’ at the Municipality level since
unilateral benefits are introduced or rates lowered by
each Municipality depending on the type of service
with a view to attracting investment.

Generally, ISS must be paid to the Municipality in
which the service provider is based. There are, how-
ever, judicial precedents that support the concept that
the tax should be paid to the Municipality in which
the services are rendered and, in practice, conflicting
charges are commonplace. For example, the Supple-
mentary Law was recently
amended8 to include streaming
as a service subject to ISS.
However, it is not yet exactly
clear to which Municipality ISS
must be paid where streaming
services are rendered through a
decentralized taxpayer located
in a number of Municipalities.
Another example of such con-
flict concerns credit card ad-
ministration companies.
Before the Supplementary Law
was amended, ISS levied on the
services rendered by such com-
panies was collected by the Municipality in which the
service provider was established. However, after the
amendment, ISS on such services is to be collected by
the Municipality in which the relevant credit transac-
tion took place, creating an extremely complex and
burdensome operational structure for taxpayers at-
tempting to comply with specific tax rules enacted by
every Municipality in which credit card transactions
occur.

III. Ancillary/Compliance Obligations

The Brazilian tax system is currently home to 94
taxes, almost all of them with their own specific sets of
rules and ancillary obligations. Indeed, the tax au-
thorities at all levels (Federal, State and Municipal)
rely on these ancillary obligations, which were created
with a view to improving inspection procedures and
facilitating assessment and effectively transfer to tax-
payers the burden of providing detailed information
on the transactions they have carried out. Penalty fees
are imposed for non-compliance, including failure to
provide information or providing misleading infor-
mation.

Complying with all these ancillary obligations
places considerable demands on taxpayers’ time and
resources. According to a paper published in 20129 by
the World Bank and PriceWaterhouseCoopers, on av-
erage, Brazilian taxpayers will spend almost 2,600
hours per year complying with all their ancillary tax
obligations. To put this in perspective, the average for
Latin America and the Caribbean is 367 hours.

At the Federal level, the ancillary obligations relate
to corporate income taxes (IRPJ and the social contri-
bution on net profit or CSLL), social contributions on
gross revenue (PIS and COFINS) and the other Fed-
eral taxes.

Although all taxes have their ancillary obligations,
the obligation relating to corporate income taxes and
PIS/COFINS are those that most affect taxpayers, in
particular: (1) the Digital Accounting Bookkeeping
(ECF), which is a public electronic bookkeeping
record in which the taxpayer must input annually any
information relevant to the accrual of corporate
income taxes;10 (2) the Digital Tax Bookkeeping for
Contributions (EFD-Contribuições), which is very
similar to ECF but designed for PIS and COFINS con-
tributions; and (3) the Declaration of Federal Tax
Credits and Debits (DCTF), which is a simplified ver-
sion of ECF and EFD-Contribuições, but must be filed

by taxpayers on a monthly basis providing general in-
formation relating to all Federal taxes.

Dealing with State and Municipal level ancillary ob-
ligations is more complicated. For instance, the ancil-
lary obligation provisions regarding ICMS encompass
aspects of inventory control, supply chain details,
and, specifically for telecommunication services sub-
ject to ICMS, a number of States have enacted an ob-
ligation that requires a taxpayer to provide
information as to the Municipalities in which its ac-
tivities took place. Having sufficient data in this re-
spect is relevant for the State fiscal authorities’ ability
to split the amount of ICMS paid among the Munici-
palities where the activities took place in accordance
with Constitutional provisions.

Since 2000, the Federal Government, the States and
the Municipalities have been working to link their
electronic systems and to develop and share a
common electronic platform for the exchange of in-
formation. The platform would be administered by
the Federal Revenue Service and would be the site for
the deposit, validation and storage of all information
and filings required from taxpayers. This common
data base would have to be available for consultation
by the federal, state and municipal tax administra-
tions and other governmental agencies The project is

‘‘The Brazilian tax system is
currently home to 94 taxes, almost
all of them with their own specific
sets of rules and ancillary
obligations.’’
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known as the ‘‘Public System of Digital Accounting’’
(SPED). As part of SPED, with effect from 2009, all
legal entities that pay corporate taxes based on the
actual profit system must keep their accounting re-
cords in digital format and submit the relevant files to
the Federal Revenue Service. SPED should simplify
the handling of paper work and tax returns, as some of
the most relevant information about taxpayers is
available online. The Department of Federal Revenue
of Brazil (Secretaria da Receita Federal do Brasil or
RFB), which administers, directs and supervises
SPED, is continuously working to improve the digital
system and issuing new rules for its regulation.

In addition, the Brazilian Federal authorities have
enacted ancillary obligations11 in connection with the
BEPS Project with a view to promoting country-by-
country reporting and the automatic exchange of in-
formation. In this context, the tax authorities look to
financial institutions in Brazil to provide them with
data on their account holders.

IV. International Tax Standards

Although Brazilian tax legislation reflects interna-
tional tax standards in a number of areas, such as
transfer pricing, low tax jurisdictions and thin capital-
ization rules, it is important to understand that the
Brazilian standards may not be subject to the same in-
terpretations or even have the same characteristics as
their equivalents in other jurisdictions.

For instance, even though the Brazilian transfer
pricing rules are inspired by the OECD Transfer Pric-
ing Guidelines, they conflict with those guidelines in
the following ways:
s They apply to transactions between ‘‘related par-

ties,’’ a concept broader than the concept of ‘‘associ-
ated enterprises’’ employed in the OECD Guidelines;

s They adopt a mathematical approach, define the ac-
ceptable adjustments to comparable transactions
for purposes of calculating the benchmarks for im-
ports and exports, adopt fixed profit margins for cal-
culating benchmarks based on the cost plus and
resale price methods, and do not authorize taxpay-
ers to use other methods not prescribed in the law
(such as the Profit Split Method (PS) and the Trans-
actional Net Margin Method (TNMM)) to prove
their compliance with the arm’s-length standard;

s They have limited scope—the OECD arm’s-length
principle applies to all terms and conditions of com-
mercial or financial relations between associated en-
terprises, while the Brazilian domestic concept does
not apply to certain items such as royalties/technical
assistance relating to a transfer of know-how;

s They fail to recognize the significance of the func-
tional analysis (recourse to such analysis is only al-
lowed as described in the law);

s In relation to imports and exports of services, they
do not differentiate between shareholder services,
supporting services and other services and do not
take into account synergy benefits in determining
whether a service is subject to the transfer pricing
rules and, if so, what the markup should be;

s They do not authorize taxpayers to utilize inten-
tional set-offs;

s They do not provide for the possibility of conclud-
ing Advance Pricing Arrangements (APAs) and, al-

though taxpayers can ask for rulings to change the
fixed profit margins provided in the law in view of
the relevant market needs, such ruling requests are
not time-tested and have not worked as an efficient
substitute for APAs; and

s They do not provide for the making of correspond-
ing adjustments to avoid double taxation caused by
the applicability of different transfer pricing rules in
the different jurisdictions concerned.

Another example of divergence from international
norms relates to the interpretation of the Brazilian tax
authorities where services are imported by a Brazilian
acquirer and the service provider is resident in a coun-
try that has a tax treaty with Brazil. According to the
Brazilian authorities, the compensation for the ser-
vices rendered by the nonresident service provider
would be taxed in accordance with the Other Income
Article of the applicable treaty. However, this interpre-
tation is not compatible with the Business Profits Ar-
ticle, Article 7 of the OECD Model Convention, which
clearly indicates that, on the contrary, compensation
for services is to be taxed in accordance with the pro-
visions of that Article.

Yet another example is afforded by a long-running
discussion that has been going on regarding the appli-
cation of the Brazilian controlled foreign company
(CFC) rules, which provide for the automatic taxation
of the profits of subsidiary and affiliated companies
located abroad.12 The problem here is the Brazilian
tax authorities’ continuing refusal to acknowledge
that Brazil lacks the taxing jurisdiction allowing it to
add in automatically at the end of each tax year
foreign-source income derived by subsidiaries resi-
dent in countries that have signed tax treaties with
Brazil.

It will be clear from the above discussion that, even
though Brazil has formally signaled its intention to
become an OECD member, it still has not adopted
many of the international taxation standards and con-
cepts that are commonly applied in other jurisdic-
tions, instead maintaining a neutral position on the
guidelines provided by the OECD. Consequently, for-
eign investors must be wary of exposing themselves to
potential tax liabilities as a result of lack of awareness
of the areas in which Brazil’s rules depart from inter-
national norms.

V. Tax Litigation

Bearing in mind the characteristics of the Brazilian
tax system discussed above, it is not surprising that
the volume of tax litigation is high and that adminis-
trative and judicial procedures are time-consuming,
although legislative changes have been introduced in
an attempt to expedite such procedures. Generally, it
takes at least five or six years for taxpayers or their
representatives to obtain a final administrative deci-
sion, which may then be overruled by the Brazilian
Courts.

As noted above, the Brazilian tax system is based
both on an array of principles and excessively numer-
ous rules, resulting in a certain degree of subjectivity
in operating it. Take, for example, the case of the prin-
ciple that prescribes that fines imposed on a taxpayer
should not be excessive (princı́pio do não confisco): of
course, this raises the question of what is a reasonable
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fine. To this, the answer is: ‘‘it depends’’—and ‘‘it de-
pends,’’ of course, tends to generate litigation.

This is not the exclusive problem of taxpayers—the
tax authorities, too, have found it necessary to chal-
lenge Administrative and Judicial Courts to provide
answers and legal certainty as to the correct interpre-
tation of the tax law. For instance, as a consequence of
the highly complex legislation dealing with ICMS, PIS
and COFINS, the tax courts are flooded with lawsuits
addressing the availability of tax credits in connection
with these taxes, one of the most important questions
currently facing such courts.

In addition, even though the position is slowly
changing, the Brazilian tax authorities tend not to
take a very cooperative approach when assessing tax-
payers. This is not a legal matter, but simply a cultural
assumption that taxpayers in Brazil will be inclined to
avoid paying taxes where possible. For that reason,
the tax authorities sometimes transfer the burden of
proof to taxpayers, challenging not only intentionally
illegal tax practices, but also transactions where the
position is unclear and that indeed are open to more
than one interpretation—for example, cases relating
to the amortization of goodwill and the business pur-
poses principle. Brazilian tax law does not allow any
negotiation with respect to tax debts and the possibil-
ity of paying such debts in installments must be estab-
lished in the legislation (tax authorities are bound by
the terms of the law when authorizing payment in in-
stalments).

Finally, there are three other factors that also need
to be taken into consideration: (1) the length of time it
takes to obtain a final decision, which makes it diffi-
cult predict a final outcome based on other prec-
edents, since judges of the higher Judicial courts may
retire in the interim; (2) the authority to change the
date from which the legal effects of a decision are
valid (for example, just from the date of the decision
and not from the date on which the law suit was filed);
and (3) the authority to decide on the economic and
political implications of the subject that is being ana-
lyzed. There are Constitutional and legal grounds for
judges of the Supreme Court to exercise the authority
referred to in (2) and (3).

To sum up, for all the reasons discussed above, tax
litigation is a normal phenomenon in Brazil and tax
authorities do not persecute taxpayers that engage in
it. Foreign investors should be ready to adopt the Bra-
zilian posture and take a proactive approach, looking
into the relevant legal arguments so as not to lose op-
portunities to recover—or avoid paying— excessive
taxes.

VI. Conclusion

The Brazilian tax system is both complex and decen-
tralized. Complying with the numerous rules and an-
cillary obligations that apply with respect to different,

but sometimes overlapping taxes, at the Federal,
State, and Municipal levels (especially VAT-type
taxes), places demands on the expertise, time, and fi-
nances of taxpayers.

The Brazilian tax system also has its share of pecu-
liarities in relation to some international tax concepts
and their interpretation, which can expose unwary in-
vestors who do not adjust their procedures to align
with local standards to potential future tax liabilities.

Finally, due to technical deficiencies and the lack of
proper care exercised in their drafting, some of Bra-
zil’s tax rules may be considered illegal, unclear or in
conflict with the Federal Constitution. As a conse-
quence, tax litigation is commonly engaged in at both
the administrative and the judicial level, and foreign
investors must look on it as one of the tax conse-
quences of investing in the country.

NOTES
1 PIS and COFINS are social contributions levied on the
gross revenue of an entity under two general regimes, one
cumulative and the other the non-cumulative.
2 It is difficult to anticipate what will be consequences of
this action (including the consequences of adopting the
BEPS Project actions).
3 This is the Common External Tariff established by Mer-
cosur.
4 The Port Development Fund (Fundo de Desenvolvimento
das Atividades Portuárias or FUNDAP) is a funding pro-
gram enacted by the State of Espirito Santo in order to
grant funding to companies that import goods through its
ports and pay ICMS on such imports.
5 Strictly, the outcome will depends on the terms of the ju-
dicial decision concerned. Sometimes a decision will void
the legislation of the State that granted taxpayers access
to the benefit based on the legal certainty principle. In
other cases, since the taxpayer will not have failed to
make the appropriate payment intentionally, the States
will only charge late payment interest.
6 The CONFAZ Convention n. 21/2011.
7 Constitutional Amendment n. 87/2015 modified the leg-
islation on e-commerce transactions to provide that
ICMS on these operations would be split between the
State of origin and the State of destination.
8 Supplementary Law n. 157/2016.
9 Doing Business 2013. IFC. 2012.
10 This ancillary obligation has eliminated the previous
corporate income tax return (DIPJ), which was an elec-
tronic form that had to be delivered by the taxpayer annu-
ally. ECF is part of a major effort by the Brazilian
government to reduce the bureaucratic burden of the tax
system, called SPED.
11 According to Normative Instruction n. 1.571/2015, fi-
nancial institutions must provide details every six months
of the assets of its account holders via an electronic plat-
form, the e-Financeira.
12 Law 9249/95, Art. 25 and Provisional Measure 2.158-
35/01, Art. 74.
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I. Introduction

The Canadian Income Tax Act and associated Regula-
tions1 have undergone numerous amendments and
modifications over time, resulting in increasing com-
plexity for those seeking to apply and interpret the leg-
islation. Some of the most onerous compliance
obligations and financially burdensome provisions
are relevant for multinational organizations, or Cana-
dian corporations with non-resident shareholders and
investors. Further, many of the most complex rules
target the deployment and repatriation of cash across
borders. When coupled with proposed measures in-
tended to restrict severely access to Canada’s volun-
tary disclosure program,2 which has historically
provided taxpayers with a means of rectifying inadver-
tent non-compliance on a penalty-free basis, the com-
plexity of the cross-border tax system has the
potential to give rise to material costs for the unwary
taxpayer.

This paper summarizes certain of these more bur-
densome rules in order to present affected taxpayers
with a general understanding of their potential impact
and importance. While many more examples of bur-
densome compliance obligations can be cited, this
paper focuses on those areas where non-compliance
may be particularly common and has the potential to
give rise to substantial costs in the form of additional
tax liabilities and/or penalties and interest.

II. Foreign Affiliate Dumping Rules

In general, the purpose of the foreign affiliate dump-
ing (FAD) rules is to prevent a foreign-owned Cana-
dian corporation from repatriating funds out of
Canada by way of a downstream acquisition of, or in-
vestment in, a foreign affiliate,3 thereby avoiding Ca-
nadian withholding tax that would otherwise apply on
a distribution in excess of paid-up capital (PUC).
Canada generally permits taxpayers to deduct interest
on borrowed money used for purposes of earning
income from acquired shares. As a result, prior to the
introduction of the FAD rules, it was possible for Ca-
nadian corporations to borrow funds on an interest-
bearing basis, thereby eroding the Canadian tax base,
and effectively to remit such funds to a foreign parent
free of withholding tax, as consideration for the acqui-
sition of shares of a related non-resident corporation.

While this may have been the original focus of the
FAD rules, the legislation in question is extremely
broad and captures a wide range of transactions in-
volving foreign-controlled Canadian corporations in-
vesting abroad.

A. Application of the Rules

In general, the FAD rules apply in a situation where:

s A corporation resident in Canada (CRIC) makes an
‘‘investment’’5 in a non-resident corporation (the
‘‘subject corporation’’);

s The subject corporation is or becomes a ‘‘foreign af-
filiate’’ of the CRIC6 immediately after the ‘‘invest-
ment;’’ and

s The CRIC7 is or becomes controlled by a non-
resident corporation (the ‘‘non-resident parent’’) im-
mediately after the ‘‘investment.’’

Where the conditions described above are fulfilled,
the fair market value of the consideration given by the
CRIC (excluding shares of the CRIC) with respect to
the ‘‘investment’’ in the subject corporation is deemed
to be a dividend paid by the CRIC to the non-resident
parent8 to which Canadian withholding tax applies
(subject to relief under a tax treaty).9 In addition,
where shares of the CRIC are issued as consideration,
no increase in PUC is allowed under the FAD Rules.10

In short, a downstream investment is recharacterized
as an upstream distribution. Furthermore, the result-
ing withholding tax is non-refundable, meaning that if
the amount invested in the subject corporation is re-
patriated to Canada, and then distributed to the for-
eign parent as a real dividend, the potential exists for
the same amount to be subject to withholding tax
twice.

Beyond this somewhat counterintuitive default out-
come, the rules are particularly burdensome for tax-
payers insofar as they contain a number of exceptions,
relieving provisions, and anti-avoidance rules that, al-
though well-intentioned, require taxpayers to under-
take significant compliance efforts in order to avoid
double taxation or unintended tax consequences.
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B. Additional Complexities

1. Dividend Substitution Election

For Canadian tax purposes, a corporation can be con-
sidered controlled by direct and indirect shareholders
simultaneously.11 Thus, for the FAD rules to apply,
shares of a CRIC need not be held directly by a non-
resident parent. A CRIC that is a wholly-owned sub-
sidiary of a foreign-controlled Canadian holding
company would also be subject to the rules. This latter
scenario can lead to a partial denial of treaty relief
with respect to withholding tax imposed on the
deemed dividend that arises under the FAD rules.
Canada’s tax treaties generally provide for a reduced
rate of withholding tax on dividends (generally 5%),
provided the dividend recipient meets certain thresh-
olds with respect to the direct or indirect ownership of
shares of the Canadian corporation in question. While
many treaties provide relief where the beneficial
owner of the dividend has only indirect ownership of
shares of the Canadian corporation, certain treaties,
such as the Canada-United States tax treaty, require
direct ownership of a certain number of shares in
order for withholding tax to be applied at a 5% rate.
Accordingly, absent any relieving mechanism, a
deemed dividend arising under the FAD rules will be
subject to 15% withholding tax where the CRIC is only
indirectly controlled by a U.S. corporation.

A similar type of problem may arise in situations
where the direct parent of the CRIC is resident in a ju-
risdiction that either does not have a tax treaty with
Canada, or whose treaty with Canada provides for
only limited relief, and the direct parent is itself con-
trolled by a third corporation that is resident in a
more favorable treaty country. Under such a scenario,
even though ultimate control of the CRIC rests with a
corporation resident in a jurisdiction whose treaty
with Canada is favorable, withholding tax will, by de-
fault, be applied with respect to a deemed payment to
the direct parent in the less favorable jurisdiction.

The dividend substitution election12 provides relief
in these types of situations by allowing the relevant
parties involved to elect to have the deemed dividend
considered to have been paid and/or received by dif-
ferent entities. For example, parties could elect that
the Canadian holding company, as opposed to the
CRIC, be deemed to pay the dividend to its direct U.S.
parent.

The parties can elect for the dividend to be deemed
paid by any corporation that meets the definition of a
‘‘qualifying substitute corporation.’’ A ‘‘qualifying sub-
stitute corporation’’13 generally means a Canadian
resident corporation that:

s Is controlled by, and whose shares are owned by, the
non-resident parent (or another non-resident corpo-
ration not at arm’s length with the non-resident
parent); and

s Has a direct or indirect equity interest in the CRIC.

The dividend substitution election must be jointly
made by the CRIC, the ‘‘qualifying substitute corpora-
tion’’ and the non-resident parent (or another non-
resident corporation not at arm’s length with the non-
resident parent). The deadline for filing the dividend
substitution election is the due date of the income tax
return (i.e., six months after the end of the CRIC’s rel-
evant taxation year) for the CRIC’s taxation year that
includes the time at which the deemed dividend is
considered to have been paid. While the election itself
is not complicated, overlooking it has the potential to
significantly increase the withholding tax burden as-
sociated with the downstream investment.

2. Paid-up Capital Suppression

The deemed dividend that would otherwise arise as a
result of the FAD rules can be reduced to the extent of
the PUC of certain shares of the CRIC or the qualify-
ing substitute corporation. Likewise, such PUC is au-
tomatically considered to be reduced by this same
amount, and can later be reinstated provided the
funds invested in the subject corporation, or substi-
tute property, are effectively repatriated to Canada.

Because the Act does not re-
characterize the deemed divi-
dend as an actual return of
capital, however, the potential
exists for the PUC reduction
and the imposition of with-
holding tax on a deemed divi-
dend to occur simultaneously.
In particular, for the dividend
to be reduced by the amount of
the PUC reduction, the CRIC
must file a notification14 with
the Canadian tax authorities

containing certain prescribed information, including
the PUC of the relevant class of shares as determined
just before the reduction.

The computation of PUC can be an onerous exer-
cise, particularly for Canadian corporations that have
historically been the subject of numerous reorganiza-
tion transactions involving share-for-share exchanges,
redemptions or share issuances. By definition, the
starting point for the computation of PUC is the legal
stated capital of the shares in question, as modified by
various provisions of the Act. Performing a detailed
PUC computation can thus require a comprehensive
review of the relevant legal documents of the CRIC or
the qualifying substitute corporation.

3. Tracking of Intercompany ‘Investments’

The definition of an investment for purposes of the
FAD rules is extremely broad and encompasses a
number of intercompany transactions that may not be
obvious to some taxpayers. For example, paragraph
212.3(10)(c) of the Act defines an investment to in-
clude most transactions under which an amount be-
comes owing by the subject corporation to the CRIC.

‘‘For Canadian tax purposes, a
corporation can be considered
controlled by direct and indirect
shareholders simultaneously.’’
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While certain exceptions are provided, this definition
is broad enough to encompass any informal intercom-
pany receivables created by virtue of the company’s
transfer pricing policies, a trade receivable not settled
within 180 days or the informal movement of cash be-
tween entities. Large multinationals must have strict
policies governing the timely settlement of intercom-
pany receivables and must ensure treasury functions
do not result in the inadvertent deployment of cash
across borders, in order to avoid adverse conse-
quences under the FAD rules.

C. Conclusion

The FAD rules are incredibly complex and contain far
more anomalies than have been listed above. Multina-
tionals with Canadian subsidiaries must consider
these rules carefully before undertaking any transac-
tion, in order to ensure that a needless material with-
holding tax cost is not incurred.

III. ‘Shareholder’ Loan Rules

Just as the FAD rules are designed to prevent the tax-
free repatriation of cash out of Canada by way of
downstream investments, the ‘‘shareholder loan’’ pro-
visions in section 15 of the Act have a similar objec-
tive. However, the shareholder loan provisions are
aimed at transactions between a Canadian-resident
corporation and certain non-resident entities other
than foreign affiliates; that is, parent and sister com-
panies.

A. General Overview

Subsection 15(2) applies in a situation where a non-
resident corporation (the ‘‘non-resident debtor’’):
s Is a shareholder of a Canadian corporation, or con-

nected15 with a shareholder of a Canadian corpora-
tion; and

s Receives a loan or becomes indebted to the Cana-
dian corporation or a corporation related16 to the
Canadian corporation.

The reference to ‘‘becoming indebted’’ means that
the rules can apply in situations where an existing
debt is assumed by a new entity. Moreover, because
permanent relief can only be obtained on a ‘‘repay-
ment’’ of the indebtedness, as further discussed below,
the assumption of indebtedness can result in the same
amount of indebtedness being subject to the rules
twice.

Where the above conditions are fulfilled, unless cer-
tain exceptions17 apply, the amount of the loan or in-
debtedness is included in the non-resident debtor’s
income as a deemed dividend subject to withholding
tax.18

B. Implications on Repayment

Where the loan or indebtedness is repaid, other than
as part of a series of loans or other transactions and
repayments, a full or partial refund of the Canadian
withholding tax originally remitted with respect to the
deemed dividend may be available to the non-resident
debtor upon written application.19 It is worth noting
that the debt need not be repaid to the original Cana-
dian corporate creditor (for example, where the Cana-

dian corporation has assigned the receivable to
another party),20 but the person making the repay-
ment must be the person that was originally subject to
withholding tax. Thus, in a situation where such a
debt is assumed by a third party and is subsequently
repaid by that third party, the original debtor would
never be entitled to a refund of taxes originally with-
held, since it did not itself repay the debt.

The written refund request must be filed no later
than two years after the end of the calendar year in
which the repayment is made. The amount to be re-
funded is generally equal to the lesser of the following
two amounts:
s The amount actually paid as withholding tax with

respect to the loan or indebtedness; and
s The amount that would be payable as withholding

tax if a deemed dividend equal to the amount of the
loan or indebtedness repaid were paid by the Cana-
dian corporation to the non-resident debtor at the
repayment time. This requirement is intended to
limit the amount of the refund to the amount of the
withholding tax applicable to the portion of the loan
or indebtedness that was actually repaid; however,
the wording can result in unexpected consequences.

The two-year time limit can give rise to harsh re-
sults for a multinational organization that is unaware
of the withholding tax obligation resulting from the
application of the shareholder loan rules and, there-
fore, does not remit the withholding taxes owing. If
the non-resident debtor in such a situation later
repays the loan and two years elapse before the expo-
sure is discovered, there will be no way to mitigate the
historical exposure.

Complexities also arise with respect to the amount
of the available refund in situations where a loan or
indebtedness is denominated in foreign currency and
the foreign exchange rate of the Canadian dollar rela-
tive to the foreign currency fluctuates. Generally
speaking, the amount to which subsection 15(2) ap-
plies and that is deemed to be a dividend under para-
graph 214(3)(a) must be determined in Canadian
dollars based on the foreign exchange spot rate on the
day the loan or indebtedness arose and the applicable
withholding tax must be computed based on that Ca-
nadian dollar amount.21 Where there is a repayment,
the maximum possible refund is limited to the lesser
of that original withholding tax liability and the
amount that would arise with respect to a deemed
dividend in the amount of the loan, determined in Ca-
nadian dollars based on the foreign exchange spot
rate on the day of the repayment. As a result, to the
extent the Canadian dollar has appreciated relative to
the currency in which the loan or indebtedness is de-
nominated, a full repayment of the debt in foreign cur-
rency will not give rise to a full refund. Similar leakage
can arise in situations where the negotiation of, or
amendments to, tax treaties gives rise to a reduction
in applicable withholding tax rates during the time
the debt is outstanding.

IV. Upstream Loan Rules

Completing Canada’s trifecta of complex provisions
pertaining to the deployment and repatriation of cash
across borders are the upstream loan rules set out in
subsections 90(6) to (15) of the Act. These rules are de-
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signed to prevent tax deferral in Canada in situations
where a foreign affiliate of a Canadian corporation re-
patriates funds to Canada through an upstream loan
to the Canadian corporation rather than by means of
a dividend from the foreign affiliate’s surplus pools
that might otherwise be subject to Canadian tax.

A. Overview

The upstream loan rules apply in situations where a
‘‘specified debtor’’ receives a loan from or becomes in-
debted to a creditor that is a foreign affiliate of a Ca-
nadian corporate taxpayer. The term ‘‘specified
debtor’’ is defined in subsection 90(15) and means:
s The Canadian taxpayer corporation; or
s A corporation not at arm’s length with the Canadian

taxpayer corporation (other than a non-resident cor-
poration that is a ‘‘controlled foreign affiliate’’22 of
the Canadian taxpayer corporation).23

This broad definition of ‘‘specified debtor’’ means
that loans to non-arm’s-length non-resident corpora-
tions that are not foreign affiliates (such as a non-
resident parent or sister corporation of the Canadian
taxpayer corporation) are encompassed by the rules.
This ensures that earnings of a foreign affiliate that
would otherwise give rise to taxable dividends when
first repatriated to Canada, cannot be indirectly ac-
cessed tax-free through a loan that bypasses the Cana-
dian taxpayer altogether.

Where the conditions described above are met, the
‘‘specified amount’’24 with respect to the loan or in-
debtedness must be included in the Canadian tax-
payer corporation’s income for the taxation year in
which the loan was made or the indebtedness in-
curred. It is important to note that, unlike the share-
holder loan rules referenced in III., above, the
upstream loan rules give rise to tax consequences for
the Canadian taxpayer with respect to which the
creditor is a foreign affiliate, and not necessarily to the
particular debtor. One can envision how these rules
can give rise to inadvertent non-compliance for
foreign-controlled corporate groups whose treasury
functions are managed outside of Canada and that
seek to access earnings of all group members, regard-
less of their status as foreign affiliates. Loans may
arise without the knowledge or direct involvement of
the Canadian corporation.

B. Exceptions and Relieving Provisions to the Upstream
Loan Rules

Various provisions grant relief from the application of
the upstream loan rules,25 including in situations
where:
s The loan or indebtedness is repaid, other than as

part of a series of loans or other transactions and re-
payments, within two years of the day on which the
loan was made or the indebtedness arose; or

s The indebtedness arose in the ordinary course of
the creditor’s business (i.e., it is a trade receivable) if,
at the time the loan was made or the indebtedness
arose, bona fide arrangements were made for repay-
ment of the indebtedness or loan within a reason-
able time.26

Further relief is available by means of an annual de-
duction and add-back mechanism (similar to a re-

serve)27 that can be claimed to offset the income
inclusion referenced above. The deduction is roughly
equivalent to the amount that could be paid, directly
or indirectly, by the creditor affiliate as a dividend to
the Canadian taxpayer without giving rise to a net in-
clusion in the taxable income of that taxpayer. For ex-
ample, if the creditor affiliate could have paid a
dividend out of exempt surplus, instead of making a
loan to the Canadian taxpayer, a deduction is available
to be claimed by the taxpayer for as long as the loan
remains outstanding, provided that surplus is not oth-
erwise utilized to fund an actual dividend or another
upstream loan. Caution must be exercised where a
taxpayer seeks to claim such a deduction based on the
amount invested in share capital of a top-tier foreign
affiliate. An amount equal to the tax cost of a top-tier
affiliate’s shares can generally be repatriated to
Canada tax-free as a dividend paid out of pre-
acquisition surplus. This same amount can only be ac-
cessed for purposes of an offsetting deduction with
respect to an upstream loan where the specified
debtor is not a non-arm’s length non-resident.28

C. Compliance Issues

As noted above, the upstream loan rules, like the FAD
rules and shareholder loan rules, require that careful
attention be paid to any cross-border movement of
cash, no matter how small. The upstream loan rules
provide an extra layer of complexity insofar as they
can apply to transactions that do not directly involve
the Canadian taxpayer at all.

Furthermore, claiming the deduction under subsec-
tion 90(9) requires the annual computation of surplus
balances. Many taxpayers may take comfort in the
knowledge that the creditor affiliate carries on an
active business, and therefore, its cash reserves have
likely been generated by exempt earnings that could
otherwise be repatriated to Canada in the form of
exempt surplus dividends. However, for groups that
undertake cash pooling activities or engage in other
practices that liberalize the flow of funds across bor-
ders, it may not be as easy to confirm that any cash
loaned out of a foreign affiliate originated from that
affiliate’s earnings.

D. Other Anomalies

Until proposed amendments were announced in Sep-
tember 2016,29 the originally enacted rules contained
a variety of anomalies that effectively gave rise to mul-
tiple income inclusions where an upstream loan re-
mained outstanding at the time of a corporate
reorganization. In particular, where there was a
merger or liquidation of either the creditor affiliate,
the Canadian taxpayer or the specified debtor, the
wording of the provisions would have essentially
caused the existing loan to be included in income a
second time.

While the proposed amendments are intended to
address most of the areas of uncertainty that have
been highlighted in the past by members of the tax
community,30 they have not yet been enacted and ad-
ditional uncertainty remains with respect to the impli-
cations arising on a forgiveness of the upstream loan
in question.
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V. Functional Currency Reporting

A. General Overview

The Act generally requires a taxpayer to use Canadian
currency when computing its ‘‘Canadian tax results,’’
which includes amounts such as its taxable income,
taxes and other amounts payable or refundable under
the Act, and any amount relevant in computing the
aforementioned amounts.31 However, taxpayers may
make an election32 to use one of a list of prescribed
foreign currencies33 as their ‘‘functional currency’’
provided certain conditions are fulfilled.34 The condi-
tions include, among other things, the requirement
that the taxpayer be a Canadian corporation,35 and
that the election be filed in prescribed form36 on or
before the day that is 60 days after the first day of the
taxation year to which the functional currency elec-
tion first applies.

The functional currency reporting rules are meant
to be relieving in nature, insofar as they are designed
to allow taxpayers that otherwise report financial re-
sults using a different currency to avoid having to pre-
pare separate financial information for the sole
purpose of Canadian tax reporting.37 However, they
can lead to substantial additional compliance obliga-
tions in a variety of circumstances.

B. Anomalies in the Rules

1. Corporate Reorganizations

Section 261 of the Act, which sets out the functional
currency rules, contains a variety of provisions38 that
are designed to ensure consistency when two or more
Canadian-resident corporations are subject to a cor-
porate reorganization, such as a liquidation of one
entity into another or a merger/amalgamation of two
entities to form a new corporation.39 As an example,
subsection 261(17.1) provides that where two corpo-
rations have elected to use the same functional cur-
rency as their tax reporting currency and the two
corporations amalgamate, the new corporation
formed on the amalgamation is deemed to have made
a functional currency election to use that same cur-
rency for tax-reporting purposes. Problems can arise,
however, where the two predecessor corporations
have not elected to use the same functional currency.
This can most commonly occur in the context of a
merger and acquisition transaction. Consider the situ-
ation in which an existing entity that has not made a
functional currency election (i.e., uses Canadian dol-
lars to determine its Canadian tax results) acquires a
target that has been using the U.S. dollar as its func-
tional currency. If the two entities wish to merge, a
choice will need to be made as to which currency will
be used to determine Canadian tax results going for-
ward. If a decision is made to use the U.S. dollar pro-
spectively, the existing Canadian corporation will be
forced to recompute its tax results for the taxation
year that is deemed to end immediately prior to the
amalgamation, using the U.S. dollar. In other words,
the existing entity’s last taxation year will be deemed
to be a functional currency year. Because this neces-
sarily means converting certain balances to U.S. dol-

lars using the spot foreign exchange rate on the last
day of the taxation year preceding the functional cur-
rency year,40 this will give rise to potentially substan-
tial amounts of work (relating to the retroactive
recomputation of relevant balances), and possibly un-
expected and adverse consequences.41

The above-mentioned situation may not be overly
problematic where the ‘‘existing entity’’ is a holding
company incorporated for purposes of accomplishing
the merger. However, adverse consequences can still
arise under this type of scenario where the new corpo-
ration, formed on the merger, fails to file a functional
currency election on or before the 60th day after the
first day of its post-amalgamation tax year. In such a
scenario, the amalgamated corporation will be re-
quired to use the Canadian dollar as its tax reporting
currency. Because the target did not also use Cana-
dian dollars to compute its Canadian tax results, it
will be forced to go back and recompute its tax results
in Canadian dollars for its last taxation year ending
just before the time of the merger. As there are no pro-
visions to permit a late filed functional currency elec-
tion, this provides a fairly narrow window for
multinational organizations to file the election and
thus avoid all of the compliance and tax consequences
associated with the recomputation of pre-merger tax
results.

2. Paid-up Capital Computations

Even for corporations that have not been involved in a
merger or liquidation transaction, the functional cur-
rency rules can give rise to substantial additional
compliance obligations. Consider, for example, a cor-
poration that has elected to use the U.S. dollar as its
functional currency. As a result, it must compute all
balances relevant to the computation of its Canadian
tax results, including the PUC of its shares, in U.S. dol-
lars. Now assume that the corporation issues
US$100,000 worth of U.S. dollar denominated pre-
ferred shares to a non-resident investor at a time when
the U.S. dollar is on par with the Canadian dollar. The
non-resident investor, by default, is required to com-
pute its Canadian tax results using Canadian dollars.
Accordingly, the PUC of the preferred shares will be
US$100,000 from the issuer’s perspective but
C$100,000 from the investor’s perspective.42 Depend-
ing on subsequent foreign exchange fluctuations, a
future redemption of the shares for consideration in
the amount of US$100,000 could give rise to a deemed
dividend, subject to withholding tax, from the inves-
tor’s perspective, even though such a transaction
would be treated as a pure return of capital from the
issuer’s perspective. Since the withholding and report-
ing obligations rest with the issuer, the issuer must ef-
fectively track PUC in both currencies simultaneously.

3. Payment of Taxes

A corporate taxpayer in Canada is generally required
to fund its tax liability for the year by way of a series
of installment payments to be made throughout the
year, with any residual balance being owed within two
or three months of the end of the taxation year.43

These installment payments may be required to be
made on a monthly or quarterly basis and are com-
puted in accordance with precise rules. A taxpayer can

12/17 Tax Management International Forum Bloomberg BNA ISSN 0143-7941 31



choose one of three alternative computation methods
for purposes of determining its requisite installment
payments. These options are based on an estimate of
the current year’s liability, the previous year’s liability,
or a combination of the previous year’s liability and
the liability for the second preceding taxation year.

For taxpayers that have made a functional currency
election, the process of computing requisite payments
of tax to the Receiver General for Canada is made
much more complicated. This is because, while such
taxpayers can compute their ultimate tax liability in
their chosen tax reporting currency, they must make
payments to the Receiver General for Canada in Cana-
dian dollars. The minimum installment amounts that
must be paid in order to avoid interest and penalties
must be converted to Canadian dollars using the spot
rate for the date on which payments are due, and not
necessarily the dates on which payments are made.44

Where the taxpayer wishes to compute installment
payments based on the tax liability for one or more
previous tax years, that prior year tax liability must
also be determined in Canadian dollars, using the ap-
plicable spot rates for the various due dates pertaining
to installment and final payments for that previous
year. Finally, where installment payments are insuffi-
cient to cover a taxpayer’s final tax liability for a given
year, the remaining payment must be computed by
first reconverting installment payments back into the
taxpayer’s elected functional currency, deducting
them from the taxpayer’s total tax liability, then con-
verting the remaining balance back into Canadian
dollars using the spot rate for the date on which the
final payment is due.45

In short, for a taxpayer to avoid the potential assess-
ment of interest with respect to payments of tax for a
given taxation year, a potentially significant number
of iterative foreign exchange calculations will be re-
quired. Moreover, as these calculations are based on
the spot rates for each relevant due date, a taxpayer
must effectively make a choice between intentionally
overpaying to guard against future foreign exchange
fluctuations or waiting until the last possible day to
make each payment.

4. Intercompany Transactions

Finally, where two related corporations have different
tax-reporting currencies and the two taxpayers enter
into a transaction that gives rise to a foreign exchange
loss for one party, the anti-avoidance provisions in
subsections 261(20) and (21) will apply to deny this
loss. Such a situation could arise, for example, where
a Canadian-resident holding company that reports its
tax results in Canadian dollars advances Canadian
dollars to its Canadian-resident operating subsidiary,
which has made a functional currency election to
report its Canadian tax results in U.S. dollars. If the
Canadian dollar appreciates relative to the U.S. dollar
over the period while the advance remains outstand-
ing, the subsidiary should realize a foreign exchange
loss upon the repayment of the advance. The afore-
mentioned anti-avoidance provisions, however,
should apply to deny the loss, notwithstanding that
the U.S. subsidiary would have incurred such a loss
even if it had borrowed from an external party. In
other words, the applicability of the anti-avoidance

provisions is not contingent on a purpose test. Accord-
ingly, the loss will simply be denied because the under-
lying transaction happened to be between two related
parties with differing tax-reporting currencies.

Additionally, a literal reading of these provisions
could lead to a similarly adverse result in a situation
where the holding company borrows U.S. dollars
from an external lender and on-lends such funds to its
U.S. functional currency Canadian-resident subsid-
iary. A loss realized by the holding company with re-
spect to the intercompany receivable may be denied
by virtue of subsection 261(21). Once again, it should
be noted that such a loss would arise for the holding
company regardless of the identity of the party to
which funds were loaned. However, because the party
in the situation described happens to be a related
party that has made an election to use the U.S. dollar
as its functional currency, there is a risk that the loss
could be denied, thus leaving the holding company
without a hedge for tax purposes.

Taxpayers must be cautious, therefore, when decid-
ing whether to make a functional currency election, as
doing so can lead to a number of unanticipated and
costly results.

VI. Conclusion

This paper summarizes some of the most complex
and unusual rules in the Canadian income tax system
that can lead to particularly unfavorable results for
the unwary multinational organization. Significant
cost and/or compliance efforts can result from the ap-
plication of these rules. A comprehensive analysis of
the particular facts and circumstances of each case by
Canadian tax professionals is essential in order to
help foreign investors navigate through these labyrin-
thine rules and thereby achieve the optimal tax re-
sults.

NOTES
1 The Income Tax Act (Canada), RSC 1985, c.1 (5th Supp.)
as amended (the ‘‘Act’’) or the regulations thereto (the
‘‘Regulations’’).

2 Pursuant to draft Information Circular IC00-1R6, Vol-
untary Disclosures Program (VDP), released by the
Canada Revenue Agency (CRA) for consultation in June
2017, effective January 1, 2018, it is proposed that taxpay-
ers with gross revenues in excess of $250 million in two of
the preceding five years, and taxpayers that have been
non-compliant for more than one year, will no longer be
eligible for relief from most penalties under the VDP. It is
further proposed that VDP relief will no longer be granted
with respect to a number of specific matters relevant to
multinationals, including transfer pricing and certain tax
treaty-based filings.

3 ‘‘Foreign affiliate’’ is defined in subsection 95(1) and
generally means a non-resident corporation that meets a
certain ownership threshold with respect to a Canadian
resident taxpayer (i.e., the Canadian taxpayer’s equity
percentage in the non-resident corporation is not less
than 1% and the total of the equity percentages of the Ca-
nadian taxpayer and each related person (i.e., the related
group) is not less than 10%).

4 See subsection 212.3(1).
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5 ‘‘Investment’’ for purposes of the FAD Rules is defined in
subsection 212.3(10) and captures a wide range of trans-
actions, including, among other things:
s An acquisition of shares;

s A contribution of capital (which includes any transaction where a

benefit is conferred); and

s A transaction under which an amount becomes owing by the sub-

ject corporation to the CRIC unless certain exceptions apply, such as

a trade receivable that is repaid within 180 days where the repay-

ment is not part of a series of loans or other transactions and repay-

ments.

6 Proposed legislation would also include corporations
that become foreign affiliates of a corporation not dealing
at arm’s length (as defined in subsection 251(1)) with the
CRIC.
7 Similar to the above condition, proposed legislation
would also include corporations not dealing at arm’s
length with the CRIC that are, or become, controlled by
the non-resident Parent.
8 See paragraph 212.3(2)(a).
9 See subsection 212(2).
10 See paragraph 212.3(2)(b).
11 Pursuant to subsection 256(6.1).
12 See subsection 212.3(3).
13 See subsection 212.3(4).
14 Although subparagraph 212.3(7)(d)(i) references a pre-
scribed form, the Canadian tax authorities have not yet
provided a prescribed form for the PUC suppression noti-
fication. As such, a letter containing the prescribed infor-
mation will suffice, as confirmed by the Canadian tax
authorities in CRA document no. 2015-0583821E5
‘‘212.3(7)(d)-Prescribed Information,’’ dated June 12,
2015.
15 Subsection 15(2.1) provides the meaning of ‘‘con-
nected’’ for purposes of subsection 15(2). Generally
speaking, ‘‘connected’’ means non-arm’s length or ‘‘affili-
ated’’ as that term is defined in subsection 251.1(1). Fur-
thermore, a person ‘‘connected’’ with a shareholder
cannot itself be a foreign affiliate.
16 ‘‘Related’’ is defined in subsection 251(2) and includes
two corporations controlled by the same person or group
of persons.
17 For example, where the loan is repaid within one year
of the end of the taxation year in which the loan or in-
debtedness arose, other than as part of a series of loans
and repayments (subsection 15(2.6)), where the loan
arises in the ordinary course of the creditor’s business
and bona fide arrangements for repayment within a rea-
sonable time are made at the time the loan arises (subsec-
tion 15(2.3)), or a pertinent loan or indebtedness (PLOI)
election is made to include a prescribed amount of inter-
est in the creditor’s annual taxable income until the loan
is repaid (subsection 15(2.11)).
18 See paragraph 214(3)(a) and subsection 212(2).
19 See subsection 227(6.1). The written application con-
sists of a letter and an NR7-R form along with any rel-
evant NR4 slips.
20 See CRA document no. 2014-0560401E5 ‘‘Subsections
15(2) and 227(6.1) and Part XIII tax,’’ dated April 24,
2015.
21 See subsection 261(2) with reference to subsection
261(1).
22 As defined for purposes of section 17 of the Act; that is,
excluding a non-resident corporation that would only be
considered a controlled foreign affiliate if share owner-
ship by other non-arm’s length non-residents were taken
into account. Unless the foreign affiliate is considered

controlled by one or more Canadian taxpayers, it will
meet the definition of a specified debtor for purposes of
the upstream loan rules.
23 Proposed amendments to the definition of ‘‘specified
debtor’’ would enlarge the scope of the exception to in-
clude foreign affiliates that meet certain requirements.
24 The ‘‘specified amount’’ is defined in subsection 90(15)
and is generally equal to the amount of the loan or indebt-
edness.
25 These exceptions from the application of the upstream
loan rules are contained in subsection 90(8), and the lan-
guage of these provisions is similar to that in subsections
15(2.3) and 15(2.6) pertaining to the aforementioned
shareholder loan rules. One important difference is that
the specified timeframe for repayment is defined as two
calendar years from the date the loan arises, rather than
one year after the first year-end following the inception of
the loan.
26 Like the shareholder loan provisions, but unlike the
FAD rules, no set deadline for repayment based on a 180-
day threshold is prescribed.
27 See subsections 90(9) and (12).
28 See clause 90(9)(a)(ii)(D).
29 See proposed subsections 90(6.1) and (6.11).
30 See, in particular, paragraph ‘‘i’’ of the Joint Committee
on Taxation of the Canadian Bar Association and the
Chartered Professional Accountants of Canada Submis-
sion dated August 7, 2013.
31 See note 21, above.
32 See subsection 261(5).
33 Such currencies are listed in subsection 261(1) and in-
clude the currency of the United States, the European
Monetary Union, the United Kingdom and Australia.
34 See subsection 261(3).
35 The Canadian corporation cannot be an investment
corporation, a mortgage investment corporation or a
mutual fund corporation.
36 Using Form T1296.
37 See Explanatory (Technical) Notes Relating to Bill
C-10, Budget Implementation Act, 2009, dated February
25, 2009.
38 See subsections 261(16) to (19).
39 As governed by section 87 of the Act.
40 Subsection 261(7).
41 For example, Canada’s thin capitalization rules, which
determine the deductibility of interest with respect to
debts to certain non-arm’s length parties, are based on a
debt-to-equity ratio, the components of which must be
computed based on the spot foreign exchange rate for the
day on which each component balance first arises. When
a taxpayer makes, or is deemed to make, a functional cur-
rency election, a ‘‘pre-transition debt’’ is deemed to be re-
issued immediately before the beginning of the first
functional currency year, and its principal amount is thus
locked in at the spot rate at that time. Making, or being
deemed to have made, a functional election can thus alter
the debt-to-equity ratio unexpectedly, and result in a
denial of deductible interest for tax purposes.
42 This type of situation was addressed by the CRA at the
2016 conference of the International Fiscal Association
(see document #2016-0642111C6).
43 See section 157 of the Act. Where insufficient instal-
ments are paid by the required due dates, arrears interest
may be assessed in accordance with subsection 161(2).
44 Pursuant to subsection 261(11).
45 CRA document #2009-0332771E5, dated September
15, 2009.
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DENMARK
Christian Emmeluth
EMBOLEX Advokater, Copenhagen

I. Beneficial Ownership—Dividend Distributions

On March 15, 2016, the Danish Tax Board issued a
ruling1 concerning a dividend distribution made by a
Danish company to a parent company incorporated in
another EU Member State. The ultimate parent com-
pany of the group (Company A) was an investment
company listed on a recognized stock exchange. Com-
pany A had established another holding company
(Company B) in the same Member State. Company B
owned a Danish holding company (Company C),
which in turn owned a number of other companies
(the ‘‘lower-tier companies’’). Company A owned more
than 10% of the share capital of Company B. At the be-
ginning of 2015, the lower-tier companies were sold
by Company C, and a dividend distribution was made
by Company C to Company B and passed on to,
among others, Company A.

The Danish Tax Board found that the structure was
set up to avoid Danish withholding tax and that the
holding company (Company B) did not qualify as the
beneficial owner of the dividend distribution made to
it by Company C. Company B was held to be a conduit
or a flow-through entity for tax purposes and with-
holding tax was imposed on the dividend distribution
at the rate of 22%.2 Prior to this ruling, it was not the
practice of the Danish tax authority (SKAT) to impose
withholding taxes in similar cases if the recipient of
the distribution concerned was a resident of another
EU Member State or a European Economic Area
(EEA) country.

II. New Withholding Tax on Dividend Distributions

To combat fraud in connection with the reimburse-
ment of taxes withheld on dividend distributions
made to foreign shareholders of Danish companies,
the Danish government announced in June 2017 that
a new system would be introduced in fall 2017. As of
October 17, 2017, a bill containing the new system
had not been submitted to the Danish Parliament.
However, according to a memorandum issued by the
Ministry of Taxation on June 26, 2017, foreign share-
holders in Danish companies will in future receive the
net amount to which they are entitled after deduction
of withholding tax in accordance with an applicable
treaty or without deduction of tax if the distribution
qualifies under the Parent-Subsidiary Directive.3 The
company making the distribution will be liable for ap-

plying the correct rate and will have to ensure that the
shareholder concerned is the beneficial owner of the
dividend distribution.

III. General Anti-Avoidance Rule

With effect from May 1, 2015, a general anti-
avoidance rule (GAAR) was introduced into Danish
law in accordance with the provisions of Council Di-
rective 2015/121/EU of January 27, 2015, amending
Directive 2011/96/EU on the common system of taxa-
tion applicable in the case of parent companies and
subsidiaries of different Member States.

Under Section 3 of the Tax Assessment Act, a tax-
payer is not able to apply the benefits of the Parent-
Subsidiary Directive with respect to an arrangement
or a series of arrangements that, have been put into
place for the main purpose or one of the main pur-
poses of obtaining a tax advantage that defeats the
object or purpose of the Directive, and are not genuine
having regard to all relevant facts and circumstances.

An arrangement may comprise more than one step
or part. For these purposes, an arrangement or a
series of arrangements will be regarded as not genu-
ine to the extent it/they is/are not put into place for
valid commercial reasons that reflect economic real-
ity.

A GAAR was also introduced in relation to the avail-
ability of benefits under Denmark’s tax treaties. Under
this GAAR, taxpayers are not entitled to enjoy the ben-
efits of one of Denmark’s treaties if it is reasonable to
conclude, taking all relevant facts and circumstances
into consideration, that the attainment of such ben-
efits is one of the main objects of any arrangement or
transaction that directly or indirectly leads to the at-
tainment of the benefit, unless it is demonstrated that
the attainment of the benefits is in accordance with
the contents and object of the specific provisions of
the treaty concerned.4

Where an EU taxpayer can invoke both the provi-
sions of one of Denmark’s tax treaties and the Parent-
Subsidiary Directive, then the GAAR introduced
under the Directive takes precedence over the GAAR
introduced with respect to the treaties.5

IV. Trusts

If a taxpayer transfers assets to a foreign trust,
whether or not the trust was created by the taxpayer,
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at a time when the taxpayer is fully taxable in Den-
mark, any positive income generated by the trust must
be included as taxable income of the taxpayer.6 This
provision also applies to the creation of and, transfers
to, a trust by an individual settlor at a time when he or
she was not fully taxable in Denmark and to transfers
to a trust not created by the taxpayer, if the settlor/
taxpayer was previously fully taxable in Denmark and
the creation or transfer took place during a 10-year
period preceding the date on which the settlor/
taxpayer resumed full tax liability in Denmark. The
income of the trust is allocated proportionally if the
trust has more than one settlor or if transfers are
made by more than one taxpayer.

The above provisions do not apply if the taxpayer is
able to demonstrate that:7

s The creation of the trust requires the settlor to irre-
vocably renounce any rights with respect to the
assets transferred to the trust.

s The assets of the trust are distributed exclusively for
the public good or otherwise distributed to a wider
group of beneficiaries for the public good.

s The assets of the trust are used for the pension pur-
poses of a wider group of individuals who are not re-
lated to the settlor.

s The trust is an investment company within the
meaning of Section 19 of the
Act on Taxation of Gains and
Losses on Shares.

The provisions also apply if
the trust is created by a com-
pany controlled by the taxpayer
and the taxpayer would have
been taxable had the taxpayer
created the trust himself/
herself.

The income of the trust is de-
termined according to the rules
applicable to individual taxpay-
ers. Any losses may be carried
forward and applied in subsequent income years, also
in accordance with the rules applicable to individual
taxpayers. Excess losses of a trust cannot be set off
against the taxable income of a settlor or a transferee.
A credit for foreign taxes is available.

V. Transfer Pricing Penalties

Failure to comply with the transfer pricing provisions
may constitute a criminal offense under the Penal
Code8 or under the Corporate Tax Act,9 if the taxpayer
concerned, intentionally or as a result of gross negli-
gence, files an incorrect or misleading return in con-
nection with the assessment or calculation of tax due.
If the amount in question exceeds DKK 250,000 (ap-
proximately $36,000), and concerns a violation of the
tax laws, the Value Added Tax Act, the Act on Labor
Market Contributions, or the Salary Tax Act, the tax-
payer will be charged under the Act concerned and, if
the violation exceeds DKK 500,000, the Penal Code.

According to the Legal Guide issued by SKAT10 con-
cerning the out-of-court settlement of such violations,
any matter can be so settled if the amount payable is
less than DKK 250,000 and the taxpayer agrees to pay
a fine. The fine is two times the tax amount in question
if the taxpayer acted willfully. In the case of gross neg-

ligence, the fine is half the tax amount in question. If
the amount of taxes evaded is less than DKK 60,000,
the fine is reduced to half the amount it would have
been otherwise.

The fines may be avoided or significantly reduced if
the taxpayer voluntarily discloses the offense to the
tax authorities. Such disclosure must be made before
any tax audit is initiated. In such instances, no fine
will be imposed regardless of the amount of taxes in
question if the act of the taxpayer can be regarded as
grossly negligent but not intentional. No fine will be
imposed if the taxpayer acted intentionally to the
extent the tax evaded does not exceed DKK 100,000.
The fine in matters involving amounts in excess of
DKK 100,000 will normally be reduced by 50% if the
taxpayer voluntarily reported the offense to the tax au-
thorities.

In the case of transfer pricing transactions, penal-
ties may be imposed on taxpayers for failure to pre-
pare transfer pricing documentation,11 as well as
additional sanctions where an adjustment is made be-
cause the taxpayer fails to provide documentation.12

The initial penalty for failure to prepare documen-
tation is twice what it would have cost the taxpayer to
prepare the documentation, with the penalty being re-
duced to such cost if the taxpayer subsequently pre-

pares the documentation. Neither the initial penalty
nor the reduced penalty is deductible for corporate tax
purposes.13

The penalty for failure to provide sufficient transfer
pricing documentation is a fixed penalty of DKK
250,000. If sufficient documentation is subsequently
provided, the fine may be reduced by 50% to DKK
125,000. If, where insufficient documentation is pro-
vided, the taxpayer’s income is increased as a result of
non-compliance with the arm’s-length standard, the
fine will be increased by an amount equal to 10% of
the amount of the increase in income.14

VI. Interest Deductions

Denmark’s original debt-to-equity provision was in-
troduced in 1998.15 In principle, a deduction for inter-
est on a loans made to a Danish company by a
controlling party is disallowed if the ratio of the com-
pany’s debt to its equity at the end of the income year
exceeds 4:1. The limitation applies only if the ‘‘con-
trolled debt’’ exceeds DKK 10 million (approximately
$1.45 million). For purposes of this rule, an entity is
deemed to control another entity if the first entity, di-
rectly or indirectly, owns more than 50% of the share

‘‘Failure to comply with the
transfer pricing provisions may
constitute a criminal offense ... if
the taxpayer intentionally files an
incorrect or misleading return.’’
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capital, or, directly or indirectly, controls more than
50% of the votes, of the controlled entity.

A further limitation provision was enacted in
2007.16 Under this provision, interest expense of up to
DKK 21.3 million (2016) is fully deductible. Net inter-
est in excess of that amount may only be deducted to
the extent the interest payments do not exceed the tax-
able value of the company’s assets multiplied by a
standard interest rate. The standard interest rate is
calculated annually by the Copenhagen Stock Ex-
change in accordance with Regulation (EC) No 63/
2002 of the European Central Bank of December 20,
2001, concerning statistics on interest rates applied by
monetary financial institutions to deposits and loans
vis-à-vis households and non-financial corpora-
tions.17

Finally, in 2007, a further limitation provision came
into effect in the form of an ‘‘EBIT rule.’’18 Under this
provision net interest expense, as limited under the
two rules described above, may not exceed 80% of a
borrowing company’s taxable income before net fi-
nance expenses (i.e., EBIT). Thus, a company’s tax-
able income may not be limited to an amount that is
less than 20% of its EBIT. This limitation provision
applies not only to Danish companies but also to per-
manent establishments (PEs) of foreign companies.

NOTES
1 SKM2016.197 SR.
2 Tax at Source Act—Act no. 117 of January 29, 2016
(Kildeskatteloven), Sec. 65.6.
3 Council Directive 2015/121/EU of January 27, 2015,
amending Directive 2011/96/EU on the common system
of taxation applicable in the case of parent companies
and subsidiaries of different Member States.
4 Tax Assessment Act —Act no. 1162 of September 1, 2016
(Ligningsloven), Sec. 3.1.
5 Tax Assessment Act, Sec. 3.3.
6 Tax Assessment Act, Sec. 16 K1.
7 Tax Assessment Act, Sec. 16.4.
8 The Penal Code—Act no. 1052 of July 4, 2016
(Straffeloven), Sec. 289.
9 Corporate Tax—Act no. 1164 of September 6, 2016
(CTA), Sec. 13.
10 Legal Guide (juridsk vejledning), Chapter AC 3; http://
www.skat.dk/SKAT.aspx?oId=1919724&chk=214126.
11 Corporate Tax Act, Sec. 17.3.
12 Corporate Tax Act, Sec.3B6.
13 Both penalties according to Regulation N401 of April
28, 2016, and Legal Guide; http://www.skat.dk/
SKAT.aspx?oid=2232789&vid=214126.
14 Corporate Tax Act, Sec., 17.3.
15 CTA, Sec. 11.
16 CTA, Sec. 11 B.
17 ECB/2001/18.
18 CTA, Sec. 11 C.
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FRANCE
By Johann Roc’h and Cyrille Kurzaj
C’M’S’ Bureau Francis Lefebvre, Paris

I. Introduction

Frequently flagged as a high-tax country, France has
over the past few years undergone a significant trans-
formation of its tax legislation. On a number of occa-
sions, the French legislator has even been ahead of the
OECD Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) proj-
ect in implementing tax rules that can represent a sig-
nificant impediment to cross-border transactions.
Recent decisions of the Court of Justice of the Euro-
pean Union (CJEU) and the French courts have, how-
ever, resulted in the repeal of certain tax provisions
that were found not to be compliant with EU prin-
ciples and the French Constitution.

A very recent illustration of this is the French Con-
stitutional Court’s decision that the 3% tax on distri-
butions1 was unconstitutional, since it resulted in
discrimination between French companies depending
on the source of their dividend income. This will be
particularly welcome to foreign shareholders of
French companies, as this tax often resulted in distri-
butions being postponed (except in the case of French
listed companies, which had no choice but to distrib-
ute dividends to their shareholders)2. The French gov-
ernment has, however, decided to finance 50% of the
tax refunds claimed by introducing a new tax on large
enterprises.3

That being said, a number of tax traps remain in
force that investors should be aware of when investing
in France, in particular with regard to finance ex-
penses borne in France, transactions involving related
entities and capital gains arising on the transfer of
French shareholdings.

II. Finance Expenses: A Complex System Limiting
Tax Deductibility

While a number of countries have recently adopted
quite simple and straightforward rules (such as limi-
tations established by reference to EBITDA), France
still has numerous rules limiting the tax deductibility
of interest expenses incurred by enterprises subject to
corporate income tax (CIT). Although the Finance Bill
for 2018, issued on September 27, 2017, and currently
under discussion in the Parliament, amends one of
the major constraints in the context of cross-border
transactions to make it comply with EU law require-
ments (see II.A., below), a number of limitations

remain unaffected and should be borne in mind by
foreign investors (see II.B., below).

A. The ‘Carrez Amendment’: A Limitation Shortly To Be
Amended So as To Comply With EU Law Requirements

The ‘‘Carrez amendment,’’ which was adopted on De-
cember 21, 2011, under Section 209, IX of the French
Tax Code (FTC), is a mechanism designed to prevent
foreign groups from taking advantage in an excessive
manner of the tax deductibility of interest expenses in-
curred on the acquisition of portfolio shares (the main
exclusion is for interest expenses incurred to acquire
shares in real estate companies). The French tax au-
thorities (FTA) noticed that foreign groups regularly
used their French affiliates to acquire participations
outside France, the French acquiring entities being in-
volved neither in the acquisition process nor in the
management of the entities so acquired. Such struc-
turing allowed debt at the level of French entities to be
pushed down to a country where interest expenses in-
curred in relation to the acquisition of shares are, sub-
ject to certain limitations, irreversibly tax-deductible,
even where a capital gain arising on divestment is tax-
exempt.

Under the provision, the deduction of interest and
similar expenses incurred by an entity subject to CIT
in connection with the acquisition of a participation
qualifying for the French participation exemption
regime is denied for CIT purposes if: (1) the decisions
relating to the acquired company are not effectively
taken in France; and (2) control of, or influence over,
the acquired company is not exercised in France by
the purchaser or a company incorporated in France
and belonging to the same group as the purchaser.

To avoid the application of rule, taxpayers must
therefore prove that:

s The decisions in relation to the acquired company
are effectively taken by: (1) the acquiring company;
or (2) a French resident company that, de jure or de
facto, controls 4 the acquiring company or is directly
controlled by the acquiring company; and

s The acquiring company or a French resident com-
pany as referred to in the previous bullet effectively
exercises control or influence over the acquired
company.

The acquiring company must accordingly satisfy
substance criteria to enable it to qualify as a decision-
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making center (i.e., the effective management is in
France) with sufficient autonomy and permanence
(for example, the company has its own local staff,
premises and equipment, and keeps separate ac-
counts).

Though their position appeared highly debatable to
many French practitioners, the FTA specified in their
guidelines that pure holding companies could not
meet the requirements set out above.

If a taxpayer fails to provide the FTA with the evi-
dence described above, a portion of the financial ex-
penses deemed to be incurred in connection with the
acquisition are disallowed for CIT purposes for the fi-
nancial year during which the evidence is required to
be produced and the following eight years.

Under the Finance Bill for 2018, the ‘‘Carrez amend-
ment’’ is very likely to be amended with effect from
December 31, 2017. In this respect, the French gov-
ernment originally intended to abolish the ‘‘Carrez
amendment,’’ stating that there were serious doubts
as to whether this provision complied with the EU
freedom of establishment principle. French MPs have,
however, decided to amend it by providing that a com-
pany subject to CIT and incorporated in an EU or Eu-
ropean Economic Area (EEA) country that has signed
a tax convention with France on administrative assis-
tance for purposes of combating tax avoidance and
tax evasion is considered as a French company for
purposes of the limitation mechanism. In other
words, the ‘‘Carrez amendment’’ would not be appli-
cable where the decisions in relation to the acquired
company are effectively taken by such a company and
that company exercises control or influence over the
acquired company.

Subject to possible changes being made during the
upcoming parliamentary debates, EU foreign inves-
tors will very likely welcome this relaxation of the pro-
visions of the ‘‘Carrez amendment,’’ as the mechanism
created major constraints on structuring the acquisi-
tion of French companies. The revision should apply
to both past and future acquisitions. The change in-
troduced by the Finance Bill for 2018 may, however,
still be open to criticism on the grounds that there re-
mains potential discrimination between: (1) acquisi-
tion structures involving an EU-based holding
company; and (2) structures involving a non-EU com-
pany.

B. Complex Limitations That Are Still in Force

1. General and Specific Domestic Limitations

Interest expenses5 borne by an entity subject to CIT in
France are deductible provided they pass all the fol-
lowing tests in order:
s General conditions for deductibility: The first

matter that needs to be examined is the corporate
interest of the borrowing entity in entering into the
relevant loan agreement. Expenses borne by a com-
pany are tax-deductible only to the extent they are
incurred for the benefit of the business of the com-
pany or within the framework of its normal com-
mercial management. For example, it has been
decided by the French Administrative Supreme
Court that interest expenses borne by a company to
finance the buy-back of its own shares may, depend-

ing on the circumstances, be considered contrary to
the corporate interest.6

s As a general rule, expenses incurred by a French
company are deductible provided:7

(1) They are incurred in the direct interest of the
business carried on by the company;

(2) They correspond to actual and justified ex-
penses;

(3) They are included in the expenses of the fiscal
year during which they were incurred; and

(4) Their deduction is not precluded by a special
provision of applicable tax law (see below).

Subject to these general limitations, and provided
the terms and conditions of the relevant debt
are at arm’s length, interest expenses incurred
on a loan granted by a person that is neither a
shareholder nor a related party should, in prin-
ciple, be fully deductible.

s Interest rate limitation: Interest expenses incurred
with respect to a loan granted by a direct minority
shareholder are deductible at a rate up to the inter-
est rate provided for by Section 39,1-3° of the FTC.
This rate is published on a quarterly basis by the
Banque de France and corresponds to the annual
weighted average rate offered by financial institu-
tions on loans with a maturity of at least two years
carrying a variable rate (the rate is 2.03 % for finan-
cial years ending on December 31, 2016).

More generally, as far as loans granted by related par-
ties8 are concerned, under article 212, I a of the FTC,
interest expenses may still be fully tax-deductible
where the rate charged is higher than the above refer-
ence rate. To be able to deduct the full amount of in-
terest in these circumstances, the taxpayer must
provide appropriate evidence to the effect that the in-
terest rate matches bank offers that actually respect
the arm’s length principle. In that respect, the FTA
often takes advantage of the fact that the taxpayer
bears the burden of proof by making sweeping chal-
lenges to the benchmarks used by taxpayers to dem-
onstrate the arm’s length character of their intra-
group loans.
The FTA tends to have recourse to article 212, I of the
FTC, even in cross-border cases where the domestic
transfer pricing rules may also be applicable.9 Under
the domestic transfer pricing rules, the burden of
proving the existence of an indirect transfer of profits
lies with the FTA (see IV.A.1., below). In light of the
current position of the FTA, demonstrating the arm’s
length character of an intra-group loan with a rate
higher than the maximum reference rate can prove
very difficult.
s Anti-hybrid provisions: Article 212, I b of the FTC

provides that financial expenses with respect to
loans granted by affiliated entities are tax-deductible
provided the French borrowing entity is able, at the
FTA’s request, to demonstrate, for the fiscal year con-
cerned, that the interest income received by the
lending entity is fully subject to CIT at a rate equal
to at least 25% of the standard CIT rate.

This rule is mainly targeted at low-tax jurisdictions
and hybrid structures/transactions. Mere back-to-
back arrangements do not fall within the scope of this
mechanism provided the relevant interest income is
actually taxable in the jurisdiction of the lending party
at an appropriate CIT rate.
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s Thin capitalization rules: Like a number of jurisdic-
tions, France has thin capitalization rules. The rules
are of a rather complex nature but, in essence, inter-
est expenses with respect to loans granted by related
entities are tax-deductible on a stand-alone basis up
to the highest of the three following thresholds:

(1) A debt-to-equity ratio of 1.5:110 (applicable to
debt granted by related entities and/or third-
party debt secured by related entities, subject to
certain exceptions);

(2) 25% of the profit (before exceptional items)
before tax, amortization, interest paid to related
entities and the portion of finance lease pay-
ments taken into account in determining the
sale price of leased assets at the end of the lease;
and

(3) Interest income derived from related parties.
In any case, interest expenses in excess of the above
thresholds are fully tax-deductible to the extent they
do not exceed 150,000 euros.
A loan granted by a financial institution also falls
within the scope of the rules if the loan was secured by
related parties (subject to very limited exceptions).
s ‘‘Carrez amendment:’’ Financial expenses borne by

an entity subject to CIT in France on the acquisition
of a participation are only tax-deductible if the
entity can provide appropriate evidence at the re-
quest of the FTA (see II.A.1., above).

s ‘‘Charasse amendment:’’ This anti-abuse rule ap-
plies only to entities that are part of a French tax-
consolidated group. The rule is designed to prevent
the artificial creation by the controlling shareholder
of debt within a tax-consolidated group. More spe-
cifically, it applies with respect to the purchase from
a related party of shares in a company that joins a
tax-consolidated group of which the acquiring entity
is a member.

The rule limits the deductibility of interest expenses
within the scope of the tax consolidation, i.e., the
group’s financial expenses are added back to the
group’s taxable income in an amount equal to:

Group financial
expenses x

Acquisition price

Average group debt

The acquisition price is reduced by any cash amount
contributed simultaneously to the company purchas-
ing the shares by a company that does not belong to
the group or by a company that belongs to the group
but does not finance its contribution by taking out
loans.
The above mechanism is applicable for the fiscal year
of acquisition and for the eight following fiscal years.
s General limitation on the tax deductibility of net fi-

nancial expenses: Where a company’s net financial
expenses exceed 3 million euros, a portion equal to
25% of such expenses must be added-back in arriv-
ing at the company’s taxable result.

Net financial expenses are defined as the difference
between: (1) the total amount of financial expenses in-
curred in connection with any loan or advance
granted to the company (whether or not the lender is
a related party); and (2) the total amount of the finan-
cial profits accounted for by the company in connec-
tion with any loan or advance granted to another
entity (whether or not the borrower is a related party).

Financial costs such as the costs of: (1) finance leases;
(2) leases with a purchase option; and (3) leases of
movable property between related parties (within the
meaning of article 39,12 of the FTC) are also taken
into account.

As far as companies forming part of a tax-
consolidated group are concerned, the limitation ap-
plies at the group level, i.e., in a group context, the net
financial expenses correspond to the aggregate of the
net financial expenses incurred by each member of
the group. Interest expenses disallowed as a result of
another limitation are excluded from the basis of the
net financial expenses.

C. Impact of the Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive on the
Deduction of Financial Expenses by a French Company

On July 12, 2016, the European Council adopted the
Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD), which, in par-
ticular, provides for a general interest deduction limi-
tation rule. Under this rule, interest expenses11 are
tax-deductible up to the higher of: (1) 30% of the ad-
justed EBITDA of the borrower; and (2) 3 million
euros.

The ATAD provides that EU Member States are to
transpose the relevant rules into their domestic law by
December 31, 2018, at the latest. Member States that
have national targeted rules for preventing BEPS that
are equally effective as the ATAD provisions are
granted an transitional extension period. Such States
may still apply those existing targeted rules until the
end of the first fiscal year following the date of publi-
cation of the agreement between the OECD Member
States on a minimum standard with regard to BEPS
Action 4 or, at the latest, until January 1, 2024.

As far as France is concerned, the French govern-
ment recently gave notice that it was of the opinion
that French law included equally effective provisions.
Foreign investors may, therefore, still have to comply
with the current complex rules until the advent of the
deadline for transposing the ATAD into domestic law.

III. French Accounting and Tax Treatment of an
Ongoing Business

A foreign investor contemplating investing in or re-
structuring an enterprise should ensure that it fully
understands the French concept of a business as a
‘‘going-concern.’’

A. French Definition of a ‘Going-Concern’

From a French perspective, a going-concern (fonds de
commerce) includes all the items necessary for an en-
terprise to conduct its business. The most important
such item is generally the customer base (clientele),
but a going-concern may also be formed by a combi-
nation of a number of the following elements: a busi-
ness name, administrative clearances, brands,
patents, licenses, leasehold rights, equipment and
technical installations, tools, stocks and goodwill
(fonds commercial).

A distinction is made between a going-concern as a
whole and the goodwill encompassing items that are
not listed above, i.e., the trade or business name,
market share and clientele (if created by the com-
pany). In other words, goodwill may be valued at up to
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the difference between: (1) the total acquisition value
of the going-concern; and (2) the value of the items
listed above.

B. Decrease in Value of a Going-Concern

1. Amortization of a Going-Concern

In principle, the amortization of a going-concern is
not allowed for French accounting purposes. How-
ever, in specific circumstances, under regulations
issued on November 23, 2015 by the French account-
ing standards authority (Autorité des normes
comptables), amortization allowances may be ac-
counted for for book purposes where the use of the
business asset concerned may be limited over time
(for example, licensing with a limited duration or ad-
ministrative clearances).

From a French tax perspective, the FTA consider
that a going-concern may not be amortized, since the
value of a going-concern does not decrease over time.
However, the French Administrative Supreme Court
has held12 that certain assets that form part of a
going-concern may be amortized, provided the assets
are precisely identified and the following conditions
are fulfilled:
s The assets will cease to have a positive effect on the

business over time; and
s Based on their intrinsic features, the assets can be

fully distinguished from the clientele of the company
concerned.

The new accounting rules that allow goodwill to be
amortized may result in the availability of a tax deduc-
tion for such amortization, based on the principle that
the accounting rules and the tax rules should be
aligned The importance of the potential tax-
deductibility of the amortization of goodwill should
not be underestimated, as a French company may
suffer the following adverse tax consequences if no tax
deduction is allowed with respect to goodwill:

The lack of a tax deduction for the amortization that
should have been booked in the accounts; and

The computation of capital gains/losses based on
the theoretical amortization that should have been
booked in the accounts.

2. Provision for the Depreciation of a Going-Concern

Article 38 sexies of Appendix III to the FTC allows for
the depreciation of a going-concern. According to the
administrative guidelines,13 such depreciation
booked in the accounts of a company may be de-
ducted for tax purposes if all the following conditions
are fulfilled:
s The going-concern is booked as an asset in the ac-

counts of the company (i.e., the going-concern has
been acquired by the company rather than self-
developed);

s The value of the going-concern has effectively de-
creased; and

s The depreciation affects the going-concern as a
whole and not only specific elements of the going
concern (where only specific elements are affected,
the relevant assets may be depreciated, provided cer-
tain requirements are met).

The above suggests that, though not impossible, ob-
taining a tax deduction for the depreciation of a
going-concern may only be possible in very specific
circumstances. The position may change over time,
however, in the wake of the recent changes to the ac-
counting rules.

C. Increase in the Value of a Going-Concern

In principle, assets acquired by a company are to be
booked in the accounts at their acquisition cost. An
asset acquired for no consideration is to be recorded
at its fair market value and an asset that is self-
developed by the company at its production cost.

Article L.123-18 of the French Commercial Code
(FCC) allows a step-up in the accounting basis (and,
accordingly, in the tax basis) of only tangible and fi-
nancial assets (réévaluation libre), resulting in the rec-
ognition of latent capital gains for both accounting
and tax purposes (see III.D., below). No step-up is,
therefore, available with respect to intangible assets,
which generally represent most of the value of a
going-concern. Nor can a step-up of intangible assets,
such as a going-concern, be achieved by means of a
tax-neutral reorganization (for example, a merger,
business contribution or spin-off), since French ac-
counting rules provide that such operations must nec-
essarily be realized at net book value.14

D. Intragroup Reorganizations

When reorganizing activities within a group, it is nec-
essary to establish whether the operation concerned
will be deemed to result in the transfer of a going-
concern. This will be the case particularly where in-
tangibles are built-up by a company and accordingly
do not appear as such in the company’s balance sheet.

Where a transfer of valuable assets takes place, or
existing arrangements are terminated or substantially
renegotiated resulting in a transfer of assets and/or
functions, such transfer, termination or substantial
renegotiation must be compensated on the same
terms as would have prevailed had the transaction
been carried out between third-parties, so that the
arm’s length principle is complied with (see IV.A.1.,
below).

In the context of business reorganizations, the FTA
frequently seek to re-characterize transfers of func-
tions or activities as transfers of a going-concern or
clientele, which, as such, may give rise to a CIT charge
and registration duties (see III.E., below for further
details). In the absence of legal grounds supporting
the existence and transfer of an intangible asset, the
FTA generally attempt to show that the entity con-
cerned should have been compensated for any adverse
consequences that may result from the reorganiza-
tion. In particular, this is the position taken the FTA
where there is a potential loss of future profits, which
is contrary to the analysis performed by the OECD.

By way of illustration, a decision issued by the Ad-
ministrative Court of Paris dated February 5, 2013,15

raised the question of whether the transfer for no con-
sideration by a French company of an intra-group
cash pooling activity that resulted in a decrease of the
profits of the company could be viewed as an indirect
transfer of profits. Although, the question raised re-
lated to the existence of clientele transferred on the re-
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organization, the Court did not address that issue,
holding only that the FTA had not provided adequate
comparables. In another case, a French court held16

that the transition from a distributorship activity to a
commercial agent activity could be characterized as a
transfer for no consideration from the French dis-
tributor to its Italian parent company, which took over
the distributorship activity.

The above cases underline the fact that in certain
circumstances, the concept of a going-concern/
clientele may be difficult to grasp or at least highly am-
biguous and that intra-group reorganizations
involving French affiliates should be very carefully
monitored with a view to mitigating the risk of re-
characterization.

E. Transfer of a Going-Concern

Capital gains arising on the sale of a French going-
concern are in principle subject to CIT at a maximum
effective rate of 34.43 %.17, 18 A tax-neutral transfer of
a going-concern to a French company subject to CIT
may be achieved by way of a contribution in kind, pro-
vided a number of conditions are fulfilled (for ex-
ample, the transfer is of a complete and autonomous
business, a commitment is made not to dispose of the
shares received in exchange for the contribution, and
a commitment is made to compute future gains by ref-
erence to the historical accounting basis).

In the case of an intra-group transaction, the con-
sideration received in exchange for the transfer of the
business must be determined, without exception, by
reference to the arm’s length principle.

The transfer of a going-concern also triggers regis-
tration duties, which are in principle to be borne by
the acquirer, unless the transfer deed provides other-
wise. Under article 719 of the FTC, the sale of a going-
concern or clientele is subject to French registration
duties if: (1) the business or clientele is exploited in
France; or (2) the transfer deed is signed in France.

Registration duties are imposed at the following
progressive rates on the portion of the price paid19 as
consideration for tangible and intangible fixed assets
other than real estate:

s 0 %: up to 23,000 euros

s 3 %: 23,001 euros to 200,000 euros

s 5 %: over 200,000 euros.

Payment is required when the sale is registered, i.e.,
within one month following the signing of the deed,
whether notarized or not.

It is important to note that the FTA are entitled to
re-characterize the sale of separate items as the
hidden sale of a going-concern if surrounding circum-
stances indicate that the underlying intention was to
transfer a business. Hence, stamp duty is applicable to
any agreement for valuable consideration resulting in
the transfer of an operating business. In light of the
above, a foreign investor would generally prefer to
transfer shares rather than a going-concern, since a
gain on the disposal of shares would qualify for the
French participation exemption regime,20 while the
tax leakage on the transfer of a going-concern would
be much more significant.

IV. Related Party Transactions in an International
Context

French tax law has adopted the arm’s length principle
for both domestic and cross-border related party
transactions. In addition to increased resources being
devoted to the control of international related party
transactions (see IV.A., below), recent changes in the
law have heightened the focus on transfer pricing
issues by imposing an additional layer of documenta-
tion requirements (see IV.B., below ).

A. Control of Related-Party Transactions in an
International Context

1. French Statutory Rules

As far as establishing the normal character of a trans-
action is concerned, the FTA may choose between ap-
plying the concept of an ‘‘abnormal act of
management’’ (acte anormal de gestion) or the provi-
sions of article 57 of the FTC, which more specifically
address transfer pricing.

An ‘‘abnormal act of management’’ is a concept de-
veloped in French case law that refers to the situation
in which a company bears expenses or a loss, or is de-
prived of a profit, without any justifying commercial
interest. In other words, an abnormal act of manage-
ment is an act performed by a company in the interest
of a third party or that brings to the company a mini-
mal benefit that is out of proportion to the benefit that
the third party may derive.21 Under the abnormal act
of management theory, the FTA may challenge the
terms of a particular transaction (see IV.A.2., below),
if those terms are contrary to the relevant company’s
best interests and the transaction cannot be consid-
ered to represent a sound business decision.

Under article 57 of the FTC, for purposes of com-
puting the CIT liability of companies that either
depend on or control enterprises outside France, any
profits transferred to such enterprises, either indi-
rectly via increases or decreases in purchase or selling
prices, or by any other means, are to be added-back in
computing such companies’ taxable income.

Article 57 of the FTC provides the basis for making
adjustments to the transfer prices of a French com-
pany in three different situations:

s When a transaction entered into by the French
company involves a related company;

s When a transaction entered into by the French
company involves a foreign company that benefits
from a privileged tax regime or is established in a
Non-Cooperative State or Territory (NCST);22 or

s When the French company fails to provide informa-
tion required by articles L 13 AA or L 13 AB of the
French Tax Procedure Code (FTPC) when it is
within the scope of those articles, or fails to provide
information within the framework of the procedure
in article L13 B of the FTPC.

The provisions of article 57 of the FTC, which apply
only to cross-border transactions, require the FTA to
demonstrate that: (1) there is a relationship of depen-
dency between the parties concerned;23 and (2) an in-
direct transfer of profit has occurred. Such an indirect
transfer of profit may, for instance, be deemed to
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occur when a French entity pays or receives compen-
sation that is, respectively, higher or lower than fair
market value.24

Where the FTA are in a position to characterize a
transaction as either an abnormal act of management
or an indirect transfer of profit involving a French
company and a related foreign entity, they are in prin-
ciple entitled to reassess the taxable income of the
company concerned.

2. Challenges to Related-Party Transactions by the
French Tax Authorities

When a transaction entered into by a French company
falls within the scope of article 57 of the FTC, the com-
pany’s taxable income is reassessed, either directly via
the reincorporation in book income of the profits abu-
sively transferred out of France or, when it is not pos-
sible to determine directly the amount of the transfer,
by comparing the company’s taxable income to that of
similar independent companies.

The reassessed amount, which corresponds to the
difference between: (1) the fair market value of the
asset or service concerned; and (2) the price or remu-
neration received or paid by the French company, is
subject to CIT at the standard rate of 33.33%, plus late
payment penalties assessed at the annual rate of 4.8%
and bad faith penalties at the rate of 40%, as appropri-
ate.

It is worth noting that, from a French tax perspec-
tive, the profits added back into taxable income by the
FTA are deemed to be constructive dividends falling
within the scope of the 3% tax on distributions. Sub-
ject to the effect of an applicable tax treaty, if the ben-
eficiary of the deemed distribution is not a French
resident, French domestic law provides for the impo-
sition of withholding tax at the rate of:

s 30/70, if the beneficiary is a company,

s 21/79, if the beneficiary is an individual,

s 75/25, if the beneficiary is located in an NCST.25

Two different situations may arise when a tax treaty
applies:

s If the treaty definition of ‘‘dividends’’ complies with
that in the OECD Model Convention,26 a deemed
distribution will not be considered a dividend for
treaty purposes, even though the distribution is
deemed to be made to a shareholder. In such cir-
cumstances, the deemed distribution is treated as
‘‘other income,’’ which in most cases is taxable only
in the country of residence of the recipient so that
French domestic withholding tax does not apply.

s If the treaty definition of ‘‘dividends’’ is broader
than the OECD Model definition and encompasses
constructive dividends,27 France will be entitled to
levy dividend withholding tax on a distribution at
the applicable treaty rate.

The taxpayer is not provided with any statutory de-
fense or relief when the conditions in article 57 of the
FTC are fulfilled. The taxpayer’s only defense is to es-
tablish that the transaction was justified by real busi-
ness, economic, financial or commercial reasons.
Article 62 A of the FTPC, however, provides for a regu-
larization procedure, which is designed to allow a
withholding tax exemption, provided, in particular,

that the profits are repatriated within 60 days from the
filing of the request.

B. Transfer Pricing Documentation Requirements

As a result of the surge in government initiatives to ad-
dress concerns raised by the BEPS project over the
last few years, France has implemented a number of
measures relating to transfer pricing documentation.
There are three layers of transfer pricing documenta-
tion requirements for 2017.

1. Transfer Pricing Documentation Obligation

Under article L. 13 AA of the FTPC, with effect from
2010 onwards, a company that satisfies one of the fol-
lowing criteria is required to provide its transfer pric-
ing documentation at the request of the FTA:
s The company has a gross annual turnover or gross

assets equal to or exceeding 400 million euros;
s The company, either directly or indirectly, owns an

interest of at least 50% in a company that satisfies
the 400 million euro criterion;

s More than 50% of the company’s capital or voting
rights is owned, directly or indirectly, by French or
foreign entities that satisfy the 400 million euro cri-
terion; or

s The company belongs to a French tax-consolidated
group that includes at least one legal person that sat-
isfies one or more of the above criteria.

As a consequence, irrespective of the nature or im-
portance of their operations in France, most large
multinational companies must prepare the following
documentation:
s A master file: This contains general information

concerning related companies (i.e., relevant infor-
mation concerning the economic, legal, financial
and tax background of the group, an industry over-
view, an organizational overview of the group, a de-
scription of the functions performed and the risks
borne by related parties of the company under
review, a list of the principle intangible assets
owned, and a general description of the transfer
pricing policy of the group); and

s A local file: this contains specific information relat-
ing to the French company under review to enable
the FTA to verify the compliance of the company’s
transfer pricing policy with the arm’s length prin-
ciple, as defined in the OECD Transfer Pricing
Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and Tax
Administrations (the ‘‘OECD Transfer Pricing
Guidelines’’). Such information includes, in particu-
lar, an overview of the company’s main activities, a
complete description of intra-group transactions
(including their nature and amount), a list of cost
contribution arrangements, a copy of any advance
pricing arrangements entered into and a presenta-
tion of the transfer pricing method(s) applied in
compliance with the arm’s length principle, taking
into account the functions performed, risks borne
and assets owned.

The French administrative guidelines provide infor-
mation on compliance with the transfer pricing provi-
sions, especially as regards documentation
requirements.28 The guidelines largely follow the
OECD Transfer Pricing Guidelines. Indeed, although
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they do not provide a great amount of detail, they
present quite a good summary of the OECD Transfer
Pricing Guidelines.

Should the documentation described above not be
provided to the FTA within the 30-day period follow-
ing a request from the FTA, a penalty of up to 5% of
the transfer pricing reassessment or up to 0.5% of the
volume of undocumented related party transactions
may apply, subject to a minimum of 10,000 euros for
each financial year under review. In the context of a
tax audit, the FTA may require a taxpayer to provide
such documentation, if it has not yet been provided,
during the taxpayer’s second meeting with the audit
team.

2. Simplified Transfer Pricing Statement

In addition to the standard transfer pricing documen-
tation, companies subject to the provisions of article
L. 13 AA of the FTPC must file the simplified transfer
pricing documentation (the ‘‘transfer pricing state-
ment’’) provided for by article 223 quinquies B of the
FTC. For financial years ending on or after December
31, 2016, the 400 million euro threshold (see IV.B.1.,
above) has been reduced to 50 million euros, consid-
erably expanding the number of companies falling
within the scope of this requirement.

The transfer pricing statement must be filed within
the six-month period following the deadline for filing
the CIT return (i.e., where the fiscal year matches the
calendar year, by October 31 at the latest). This addi-
tional filing requirement takes the form of two tables
(Form #2257) where the following information is to
be provided:
s General information relating to the group (for ex-

ample, principal activities, intangible assets held by
the group and used by the reporting company and a
general description of the company’s transfer pric-
ing policy); and

s Information relating to intra-group transactions
with an aggregate amount by type of transaction
that exceeds 100,000 euros (for example, the total
aggregate amount for the year, the transfer pricing
method used, the country(ies) of incorporation of
the related entity(ies), and the nature and location of
the group’s assets).

Failure to file Form 2257 may result in the imposi-
tion of a fine amounting to only 150 euros. The trans-
fer pricing statement does not replace the transfer
pricing documentation provided for by article L. 13
AA of the FTPC, which encompasses a larger set of in-
formation and analysis. Instead, the transfer pricing
statement should be looked at as a tool that makes it
easier for the FTA to identify transfer pricing issues.

3. Country-by-Country Reporting

The 2016 Finance Law introduced in article 223 quin-
quies C of the FTC a requirement that a company that
satisfies the criteria listed below must file a country-
by-country report (CbCR) within the 12 month-period
following the close of each financial year:
s The company prepares consolidated accounts,

holds directly or indirectly foreign branches or sub-
sidiaries, and generates a consolidated turnover of
at least 750 million euros;29 or

s The company is owned by foreign entities that sat-
isfy the above criteria and are located in a ‘‘non-
compliant’’30 jurisdiction.31

As of April 1, 2016, the following countries are con-
sidered to be ‘‘compliant’’ under the provisions of ar-
ticle 223 quinquies C of the FTC as a result of the
conclusion of tax information exchange agreements
(TIEAs): Australia, Bermuda, Brazil, Canada, Chile,
China, Korea (ROK), Guernsey, Indonesia, Jersey,
Mexico, New-Zealand, Norway and South Africa. A
number of France’s important commercial partners,
such as Switzerland and the United States have not
yet signed TIEAs with France, which raises questions
as to compliance with local CbCR regulations.

The CbCR takes the forms of two tables (Form
2258) for providing information such as:
s profits generated by the group;
s accounting and tax aggregates; and
s the location and activities of the various related en-

tities.

Failure to file the CbCR results in the imposition of
a fine amounting to 10,000 euros.

V. Transfer by a Nonresident of a Substantial
Shareholding in a French Company

French tax law provides for the taxation of capital
gains derived by nonresidents from the transfer of
‘‘substantial’’ shareholdings, subject to the provisions
of an applicable tax treaty.

A. General Principles

Under article 244 bis C of the FTC, capital gains de-
rived by a nonresident company or individual from
the transfer of French shares (excluding shares in pre-
dominantly real estate companies) are not taxable in
France. Correspondingly, capital losses are not tax-
deductible.

However, under article 244 bis B of the FTC, capital
gains derived by a nonresident from the transfer (for
example, by way of sale or contribution in kind) of
shares issued by a French company32 are taxable in
France if the seller held (either directly or indirectly,
and either alone or together with his/her parents/
children/spouse) within the five-year period prior to
the transfer at least 25% of the share capital of the
company entitling it/him/her (or his/her parents/
children/spouse) to at least 25% of the profits of the
company (a ‘‘substantial shareholding’’).

The above provisions may, however, be overridden
by the provisions of an applicable French tax treaty. In
this respect, the OECD Model Convention allocates
the sole taxing right to the country of residence of the
beneficiary of the capital gain.

France, however, like a number of other countries,
has agreed on the insertion into its tax treaties (in-
cluding quite old treaties) of substantial participation
clauses that allocate taxing right to the country of resi-
dence of the company whose shares are sold. Three
types of treaties entered into by France may be identi-
fied in this respect:
s Treaties that contain no specific provision as re-

gards substantial shareholdings.33 Under such trea-
ties, capital gains derived by a resident of the other
Contracting State from the transfer of shares in a
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French company are taxable only in that other State,
even where a substantial shareholding is trans-
ferred.

s Treaties that include a substantial shareholding
clause under which, if the seller holds at least 25% of
the shares of a French company, capital gains de-
rived from the transfer of such shares are taxable in
France.34 Under such treaties, France is allowed to
tax capital gains derived by a resident of the other
Contracting State from the transfer of shares of a
French company subject to CIT.

s Treaties that allow France to tax capital gains de-
rived by an individual resident in the other Contract-
ing State if the individual was a resident of France
for a specified time period prior to the transfer
giving rise to the capital gains.35 Under such trea-
ties, France is also allowed to tax capital gains de-
rived by such a resident of the other Contracting
Sate from the transfer of shares of a French com-
pany subject to CIT.

B. Taxation of the Capital Gain

Assuming that an applicable tax treaty allows France
to tax a capital gain arising from the transfer by a non-
resident of shares in a French company, article 244 bis
B of the FTC provides that the taxable gain is to be de-
termined by reference to the domestic income tax
rules applicable to French resident individuals, irre-
spective of whether the nonresident transferor is an
individual or a company, and if it is the latter, regard-
less of its corporate form.

A capital gain derived by a nonresident company is
accordingly computed in the same way as a gain de-
rived by a French-resident individual,36 i.e., as the dif-
ference between: (1) the sale price; and (2) the
acquisition value, decreased, when applicable, by dis-
counts for the duration of the ownership period.

In case of a share-for-share contribution to a com-
pany subject to CIT, a number of favorable regimes
may be available, the most important of which are:

Article 150-0 B of the FTC: the taxation of the gain
derived on the contribution of shares to a company
subject to CIT that is not controlled by the transferor
as a result of the contribution is automatically sus-
pended37 until a further transfer or cancellation of the
shares received in exchange for the contribution.38

Article 150-0 B ter of the FTC: the taxation of the
gain derived on the contribution of shares to a com-
pany subject to CIT that is controlled by the transferor
is deferred39 until a further transfer or cancellation of
the shares received in exchange, provided the trans-
feree holds the shares contributed for at least three
years. In the case of transfer within the three-year
period following the contribution, the tax deferral ex-
pires, unless 50% of the proceeds is reinvested in an
eligible activity40 within 24 months of the sale. The tax
deferral mechanism is quite a recent introduction and
there is still some uncertainty as to how a nonresident
can meet the requirements set out in article 150-0 B
ter.

Capital gains that may be taxed by France under the
provisions of article 244 bis B of the FTC are first sub-
ject to a levy at the rate of 45%.41 A nonresident must
also comply with specific filing obligations.42 How-
ever, in accordance with the administrative guide-

lines, if the nonresident is incorporated in another EU
or EEA Member State, the amount of tax ultimately
borne by the nonresident may not exceed the effective
tax that would have been payable had the company
been a French resident.

Capital gains derived by a French resident company
on the sale of a qualifying shareholding are tax-
exempt under the French participation exemption
regime (subject to the taxation of a 12% lump-sum
deemed to correspond to non-deductible expenses),
provided the company holds more than 5% of the
voting rights of the subsidiary transferred and has
held the shares concerned for a minimum period of
two years. The participation exemption regime results
in a 4.13% maximum effective tax rate. The 12% lump
sum is computed based on the gross amount of each
capital gain, although the company may also have in-
curred capital losses over the financial year with re-
spect to other transactions. However, where
transactions result in a net capital loss for a given fi-
nancial year, no tax is due in France.

To benefit from the above tax reduction, an EU or
EEA-resident company must first pay the 45% levy
and then claim a refund of the tax in excess of the tax
burden resulting from the application of the partici-
pation exemption regime.

In this respect, there may be developments in the
near future, as the French Supreme Court has recently
brought a case before the CJEU concerning cash-flow
disadvantages resulting from the French withholding
tax borne by nonresident beneficiary companies that
are in a loss-making position.43 If the CJEU were to
hold that such cash disadvantages are not allowed
under EU law, the decision could allow the existing
mechanism provided for by article 244 bis B of the
FTC to be challenged.

Notwithstanding the above, when structuring in-
vestments or reorganizations involving French com-
panies, foreign investors should carefully review the
applicable tax treaty to ascertain whether it contains a
substantial shareholding clause.

NOTES
1 Constitutional Court, October 6, 2017, n° 2017-660
QPC. The second amended Finance Law for 2012 intro-
duced a 3% contribution on all distributions made by
companies subject to corporate income tax (CIT) (exclud-
ing small and medium-sized enterprises).
2 Distributions made between tax-consolidated compa-
nies and distributions made by small and medium-sized
companies are exempt from this tax.
3 The correcting finance bill for 2017, currently being dis-
cussed in the Parliament, provides for an ‘‘exceptional’’
tax targeting companies subject to corporate income tax
(CIT) whose turnover exceeds 1 billion euros (turnover on
a stand-alone basis and/or aggregation of turnover of tax-
consolidated entities) The tax would be levied at a 15%
rate on the amount of CIT, plus an ‘‘exceptional’’ tax sur-
charge when turnover exceeds 3 billion euros, also levied
at a 15% rate on the amount of CIT (resulting in a maxi-
mum effective tax rate of 44.43%).
4 Under French Commercial Code (FCC), art. L. 233-3, a
party controls a company where:

s It holds (directly or indirectly) the majority (i.e.,
more than 50%) of the voting rights in the company;
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s It holds the majority of the voting rights in the com-
pany under an agreement with other shareholders;

s The voting rights held (directly or indirectly) by the
party in the company allow it to determine de facto
the decisions taken by the company’s shareholders’
meetings;

s It is a direct shareholder of the company and it has
the power to appoint the majority of the members of
the company’s board (or other governing body) or
supervisory body; or

s It owns (directly or indirectly) more than 40% of the
voting rights in the company and no other party
owns (directly or indirectly) a greater proportion of
the voting rights in the company.

5 For French tax purposes, financial expenses are broadly
defined to include all charges borne in relation to cash
made available to the company.
6 French Administrative Supreme Court, February 15,
2016, n° 376739, SNC Pharmacie Saint-Gaudinoise.
7 FTC, Sec. 39, 1-1°.
8 FTC, Sec. 39-12 defines ‘‘ related parties’’ in the context
of the interest rate limitation as follows:

s Companies that directly or indirectly own more
than 50% of the borrower’s shares (or exercise de
facto control over the borrower); and

s Companies that are directly or indirectly controlled
on the above terms by the same entity.

9 FTC, art. 57.
10 Net equity retained either at the opening or close of
fiscal year. If the net equity is lower than the paid-in capi-
tal, it is possible to reference the paid-in capital if the
company meets the requirements of the FCC.
11 Broadly speaking, Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive
(ATAD), Art. 2 § 1 refers to interest expenses with respect
to all forms of debt, other costs economically equivalent
to interest and expenses incurred in connection with the
raising of finance as defined in domestic law.
12 Conseil d’Etat, January 17, 1994, n° 124738.
13 BOI-BIC-PROV-40-10-10 n°80.
14 As opposed to fair market value.
15 Cour d’appel de Paris, February 5, 2013, Nestlé Finance,
n° 11PA02914.
16 TA Cergy-Pontoise, May 4, 2016, n° 13077898, SAS Piag-
gio France.
17 The standard corporate tax rate is to be reduced in a
progressive manner down to 25 % in accordance with the
following timetable:

s In 2018, a rate of 28% would apply to a taxable basis
of up to 500,000 euros and a rate of 33.33 % to a
basis of more than 500,000 euros.

s In 2019, a rate of 28% would apply to a taxable basis
of up to 500,000 euros and a rate of 31% to a basis of
more than 500,000 euros.

s In 2020, the standard rate would be 28%, in 2021 it
would be 26.5% and in 2022 it would be 25%.

18 Except for certain IP rights that may be eligible for a
reduced rate.
19 Or fair market value, if higher.
20 Which provides an exemption for capital gains save for
a 12% portion that is deemed to represent related costs,
resulting in a maximum effective tax rate of 4.13%
21 Conclusions of O. Fouquet for the French Supreme Ad-
ministrative Court, July 10, 1992, n° 1102132 and 110214.
22 An initial list of Non-Cooperative States or Territories
(NCSTs) was established on February 12, 2010, to include
any jurisdiction that satisfies all the following criteria
(FTC, art. 238-0 A):

s It is not a Member State of the European Union;

s It is reviewed and monitored by the OECD Global
Forum on Transparency and Exchange of Informa-
tion;

s It has concluded no more than 12 tax information
exchange agreements (TIEAs) or tax treaties; and

s It has not signed either a TIEA or a tax treaty with
France.

The current list of NCSTs, dated April 8, 2016, includes
the following states or territories: Botswana, Brunei,
Guatemala, the Marshall Islands, Nauru, Niue and
Panama.

If the foreign company is established in a state benefiting
from a privileged tax regime (i.e., whose tax burden is less
than 50% of that of France as defined in FTC, art. 238 A)
or in an NCST, the FTA does not have to prove that the
company is related to the French company to be able to
make an adjustment to the profits of the French company
that transferred profits to that company. The FTA must
still prove that the French company transferred profits to
the foreign company.
23 Such proof is not required if profits are transferred to a
company incorporated or domiciled in an NCST.
24 Under FTC, Annex III, art. 46 quater-0 ZG, the transfer
of assets (excluding fixed assets) or the provision of ser-
vices may be invoiced at a price ranging from cost to fair
market value between companies forming part of the
same tax-consolidated group, with no risk that an abnor-
mal act of management will be deemed to have been per-
formed.
25 Gross-up, since the advantage granted is considered to
be net of withholding tax.
26 OECD Model Convention, Article 10(3).
27 As it is in the France-United States tax treaty.
28 BOI-BIC-BASE-80-10-10 and BOI-BIC-BASE-80-10-
20.
29 Unless the company is held by another entity that is al-
ready subject to a country-by-country report (CbCR) re-
quirement.
30 A non-compliant jurisdiction is defined as a State or
territory that has not implemented similar reporting
duties and entered into an automatic exchange of infor-
mation agreement with France, subject to reciprocity.
31 Unless the company demonstrates that another group
entity located in a compliant jurisdiction has been re-
quired to file a CbCR.
32 Provided the company is subject to CIT in France and
does not qualify as a real estate company (i.e., a company
more than 50% of the value of whose assets or property
consist immovable property, or whose assets or property
derive more than 50% of their value from immovable
property.
33 E.g., the France-Ireland, -Luxembourg and
-Switzerland tax treaties.
34 E.g., the France-Italy, -Spain and -United Arab Emir-
ates tax treaties.
35 E.g., the France-Canada, -Netherlands and -United
Kingdom tax treaties.
36 FTC, arts. 150-0 A to 150-0 E.
37 Future capital gain/loss derived from the sale of the
shares received in exchange is computed by reference to
the historical value of the shares contributed.
38 Irrespective of the circumstance that the shares re-
ceived in exchange for the contributions represent a
shareholding of less than 25% and, therefore, do not
qualify as a ‘‘substantial shareholding’’ under the appli-
cable tax treaty.
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39 Capital gains tax is due on the expiry of the deferral,
which is triggered, in particular, by the sale or cancella-
tion of the shares received in exchange for the contribu-
tion.

40 The following reinvestments qualify as eligible invest-
ments under FTC, art. 150-0 B ter:

s Reinvestment by way of financing a commercial, in-
dustrial, artisanal, liberal, agricultural or financial
activity (not including the management of portfolio
or real estate assets) carried out by the company re-
ceiving the contributions, or in acquiring a fraction
of the capital of a company carrying on such activi-
ties and with such investment leading to the obtain-
ing of control of such company; or

s Reinvestment by way of subscribing in cash for the
initial capital or an increase in the capital of a com-
pany subject to CIT (or an equivalent tax), carrying
on one of the above activities or whose exclusive cor-
porate purpose is to own shareholdings in compa-
nies carrying on such activities. Unlike in the case of
the reinvestment referred to in the previous bullet, it
is not required that the reinvestment should allow
control of the investee companies.

41 Increased to 75 % if the seller is a resident of an NCST.
42 If the foreign company is established outside the Euro-
pean Union, Norway and Iceland, a French tax represen-
tative must be appointed who will be responsible for
filing the form and settling the payment of the 45% levy.
43 Conseil d’Etat, September 20, 2017, n° 398662, Sofina,
Rebelco et Sidro.
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GERMANY
Pia Dorfmueller
P+P Pöllath + Partners, Frankfurt

I. Trade Tax

A German corporation, such as a GmbH, an AG or an
SE, is subject to German corporate income tax with
respect to its entire income, all such income always
qualifying as business income. A foreign corporation
is subject to German corporate income tax only with
respect to its income generated in Germany (unless its
registered office or place of management is in Ger-
many, in which case the foreign corporation is subject
to resident taxation). The corporate income tax rate is
15.8% (including solidarity surcharge).

Since it is deemed to generate business income, a
corporate entity is also subject to German municipal
trade tax. A business that does not have its registered
office or place of management in Germany but earns
income that is allocated to a German permanent es-
tablishment (PE) is also subject to municipal trade tax
at a rate ranging from 7% to 17.2% (the average rate
being approximately 14%), depending on the location
of the PE. The entire income of a partnership that con-
ducts business activities is categorized as business
income (i.e., including its income from non-
commercial activities) and is thus subject to trade tax.
To a large extent, the trade tax burden can basically be
set off against the personal income tax liability of an
individual partner in proportion to his or her equity
interest in the partnership.

Germany provides a tax exemption for trade tax
purposes for dividend income and capital gains from
the disposal of shares held by a corporation in another
corporation (known as the ‘‘Schachtelprivileg’’) by ex-
cluding such income from business income, resulting
in an effective tax burden of only approximately 1.5%
on such income. However, the dividend exemption for
trade tax purposes requires the recipient corporation
to hold a minimum shareholding of 15% at the begin-
ning of the fiscal year (in contrast, the threshold for
the dividend exemption for corporate income tax pur-
poses is only 10%).

The overall combined corporate income tax and
trade tax rate for corporations is approximately
29.8%.

Trade tax is generally a covered tax under Germa-
ny’s tax treaties.

II. Real Estate Transfer Taxes

A. Direct Acquisition of Real Estate

The direct acquisition of real estate (and certain rights
in real estate, for example, heritable building rights)
located in Germany is subject to real estate transfer
tax. Real estate transfer tax is immediately triggered
by the signature of the legally binding agreement be-
tween the seller and the acquirer to transfer title to the
real estate concerned (i.e., the sale and purchase
agreement).

In case of an asset deal, the real estate transfer tax is
due from the seller as well as the acquirer; in practice,
the parties usually contractually agree with each other
that only the acquirer is to bear the burden of the real
estate transfer tax.

B. Acquisition of Shares in a Company Owning Real
Estate

Real estate transfer tax also becomes due if 95% or
more of the shares in an entity (a corporation or a
partnership) owning real estate are acquired by ‘‘one
acquirer.’’ Acquisition by one acquirer for these pur-
poses has an extended meaning and encompasses, for
example, not only a direct or an indirect acquisition
by a single acquirer but also an acquisition by a con-
trolling entity and its dependent entities or by such de-
pendent entities only (i.e., a tax group for real estate
transfer tax purposes).

If more than 95% of the shares in a real estate hold-
ing entity are acquired by one acquirer, the acquirer is
liable for real estate transfer tax.

C. Acquisition of Interests in a Real Estate Holding
Partnership

Real estate transfer tax also becomes due if 95% or
more of the equity interests in a real estate holding
partnership are transferred directly and/or indirectly
to new partners within a five year period. For pur-
poses of this rule, partnership interests are counted by
reference to the percentage of equity interests held by
the transferring partner. Where an equity interest in
such a partnership is held by an entity, the equity in-
terest is deemed to be transferred to a new partner if
95% or more of the shares in the entity are acquired
by a new investor (indirect investment).
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In the above circumstances, it is the real estate hold-
ing partnership that is liable for the real estate trans-
fer tax.

The transfer of equity interests in a real estate hold-
ing partnership may be structured without triggering
real estate transfer tax by a deferred transfer of a mini-
mum partnership interest of more than 5%.

D. Economic Ownership

Since 2013, the previously available real estate trans-
fer tax blockers have been eliminated. Any transaction
where a taxpayer has, directly and/or indirectly, an
‘‘economic participation’’ of at least 95% in a real
estate holding entity triggers a liability to real estate
transfer tax. The economic participation equals the
sum of the direct and indirect participation percent-
ages in the capital or assets of the entity concerned.
The indirect participation percentage in the capital or
assets of the entity is computed by multiplying the
percentage holdings down through the holding tiers.
As a consequence, the per capita rule for partnership
interests no longer applies.

E. Intragroup Restructuring Exemption

Under the intragroup restructuring exemption, cer-
tain direct or indirect transfers of real estate or shares
in real estate-owning entities are exempt from real
estate transfer tax. One condition for the application
of the exemption is that the restructuring transaction
must involve one controlling company and one or
more controlled entities, and a direct or indirect
shareholding of at least 95% must exist between the
entities for the five years immediately before and after
the transaction.

On May 30, 2017, the Federal Tax Court (Bundesfi-
nanzhof BFH) referred a case to the Court of Justice of
the European Union (CJEU) requesting a preliminary
ruling on the compatibility of the German real estate
transfer tax intragroup restructuring exemption with
the EU state aid rules.

F. Tax Rates and Tax Bases

Generally, real estate transfer tax is levied at a rate
ranging from 3.5% to 6.5% on the tax base, depending
on the location of the real estate. In the case of a sale
and purchase agreement, the tax base is the agreed
consideration, i.e., the purchase price. Any part of the
purchase price paid for buildings is included in the tax
base.

The base for real estate transfer tax levied on tax-
able transfers involving shares in real estate holding
companies is the specified tax value of the real estate
as determined in accordance with the revised valua-
tion methods provided for inheritance tax purposes.
These methods provide for a more precise determina-
tion that ultimately achieves a result that is closer to
the actual net asset value.

III. Anti-Treaty Shopping Rules

Dividends distributed by a German corporation are
generally subject to a 26.4% withholding tax, which is
creditable against the German income tax/corporate
income tax liability of a domestic shareholder in re-

ceipt of such dividends. The withholding tax rate is re-
duced to 15.8% where the dividends are paid to a
foreign corporation if the conditions set out in III.A.,
below are fulfilled. Furthermore, most of Germany’s
tax treaties provide that: (1) such dividend income is
subject to taxation only in the shareholder’s country of
residence; (2) the rate of withholding tax is limited to
a lower rate of typically 15%; or (3) the rate of with-
holding tax is even reduced to zero if certain require-
ments are met (basically, the shareholder must be a
foreign corporation holding a certain minimum
shareholding in the German corporation distributing
the dividends). Moreover, no German withholding tax
is imposed if the shareholder is a non-domestic EU-
based corporation with a minimum direct sharehold-
ing in the German distributing company of 10% for at
least 12 months uninterrupted.

A. Entitlement to Relief

Under Germany’s anti-treaty/anti-directive shopping
rules, a foreign company is entitled to (full or partial)
relief from German withholding tax under an EU
Directive/German tax treaty only to the extent:

s The foreign company is owned by shareholders that
would be entitled to a corresponding benefit if they
earned the income directly (individual relief entitle-
ment); or

s The substance requirements under § 50d paragraph
3 sentence 1 of the Income Tax Act (Einkommen-
steuergesetz EStG) (factual relief entitlement) are
met (that is, if the relevant income is not ‘‘harmful
income’’).

Income is not harmful income if it consists of gross
receipts generated by the taxpayer’s own business ac-
tivities or, in the case of income generated by non-
business activities, if there are non-tax-related
reasons for interposing the foreign company and the
foreign company has adequate business substance.
Earnings that are economically functionally linked to
the taxpayer’s own business activities (for example, in-
terest income generated by income that was subject to
relief) qualify as gross receipts generated by the tax-
payer’s own business activities.

Where the taxpayer does not satisfy the require-
ments for individual relief entitlement, no indirect
relief is available to higher-tier shareholders. More-
over, indirect domestic shareholders are not entitled
to relief.

The restrictions do not apply to a direct foreign
shareholding corporation whose shares are publicly
traded or that qualifies as an investment fund.

B. Pro Rata Test

Unless individual relief entitlement applies (see III.A.,
above), withholding tax imposed on German-source
income earned by a foreign company will be reduced
only to the extent of the proportion that the company’s
non-harmful gross receipts bear to its overall gross re-
ceipts earned (the ‘‘pro rata test’’). Unlike under the
previous rules, under the current rules there is no ‘‘all
or nothing’’ principle, and where a foreign company
has earned harmful income only pro rata relief will be
granted.
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For example, assume that a foreign company with
shareholders that are not entitled to withholding tax
relief receives dividends of 1,000 from an actively
managed German subsidiary. In addition, the com-
pany earns passive income of 100. According to the
German tax administration, only 91% of the German
dividend withholding taxes would be refunded (in
other words, a 91% withholding tax exemption would
be granted). The availability of relief with respect to
the remaining 9% would depend on the individual and
factual relief entitlement of the shareholders.

For purposes of the pro rata test, the gross receipts
of the year in which the income is earned will gener-
ally be decisive for purposes of determining the avail-
ability of a withholding tax refund, and the gross
receipts of the application year will be decisive for
purposes of determining the availability of a with-
holding tax exemption. The tax administration must
be notified of any (partial) loss eligibility for purposes
of determining the availability of withholding tax
relief, a de minimis rule being provided.

C. Withholding Taxes on Royalties

The reduction of withholding tax on royalties under
an applicable German tax treaty or the elimination of
such tax under an applicable treaty or the EU Interest
and Royalties Directive is also subject to the anti-
treaty shopping rule in § 50d paragraph 3 of the EStG.

D. Capital Gains

Capital gains are not subject to German withholding
taxes and are, therefore, not subject to the anti-treaty
shopping rule.

E. Questionnaire From German Tax Office

When a foreign company applies for a full or partial
exemption from German withholding taxes or for a
refund, the German Tax Office sends a lengthy ques-
tionnaire to the applicant company, which includes a
general note to the effect that ‘‘the official language is
German. A German translation must therefore be at-
tached to your response. . . The same goes for the re-
quested documents.’’

The questionnaire includes questions such as:
s Please describe the business activities/object of the

applicant company (i.e., the holding company) and
submit its balance sheet and profit and loss account
for the financial year concerned.

s What were the main reasons for the applicant’s
involvement? Please provide a detailed statement.

s Since when has the applicant had its own business
establishment? Please submit suitable proof in this
respect (for example, a tenancy agreement).

s How many members of staff does the applicant
employ and what activities do they carry on? Please
submit contracts of employment and registrations
with social security institutions. Please provide
proof that the salaries of such staff members were in
fact paid.

s Does the managing director exercise any other
functions, for example, in other companies? If so,
please provide specific details.

s Is the foreign managing director a lawyer, legal ad-
viser, or tax or financial advisor, or a trust company?

F. Referrals to the Court of Justice of the European Union

1. Recent Referral

The Tax Court of Cologne1 has raised the question of
whether the current version of Germany’s anti-treaty
shopping rules2 is compatible with EU law and has re-
quested a preliminary ruling from the CJEU. This is
the third case in which the Tax Court of Cologne has
referred the anti-treaty shopping rules to the CJEU: In
2016, the court referred two cases involving the rules
applicable during the period from 2007 to 2011.3

2. Decision of the Court

Because the shareholder of the Dutch entity con-
cerned was resident in Germany, the Dutch entity
failed the shareholder test. Its income from procure-
ment activities was considered to be from its own
business activities, but its other income from financ-
ing and holding activities was not considered to be
business income, so the Dutch entity would have been
entitled only to a very low pro rata refund under the
business income test. Nor did the entity pass the busi-
ness purpose and substance tests. It is important to
note that the Tax Court did not have to apply the new
Germany-Netherlands tax treaty (which entered into
effect from 2016), which would have required that,
under Germany’s anti-treaty shopping provisions, as-
sociated enterprises in the Netherlands should be
treated on a consolidated basis. Under Germany’s
rules, the court would then have had to reject the
refund reclaim.

3. Implications for Taxpayers

Since the Tax Court of Cologne had already referred
the anti-treaty shopping rules that applied until 2012
to the CJEU, a decision in the new case would resolve
the issue of the compatibility of the current provisions
with EU law. Since these rules were introduced in re-
sponse to infringement proceedings launched by the
European Commission, it is interesting to note that
the Tax Court of Cologne explicitly stated that the pro
rata approach of the new rule is not in line with the
proportionality requirement, this approach being a
key element of the revised rules. The Tax Court of Co-
logne is of the opinion that the domestic anti-treaty
shopping provisions are not in line with the freedom
of establishment provision in Articles 49 and 54 of the
Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union.

While relief from German withholding tax on divi-
dends paid to a nonresident company is dependent on
the fulfillment of very strict conditions, a German
company in similar circumstances would be granted a
tax exemption without having to fulfill any conditions.
In addition to the freedom of establishment issue, the
Court has also raised the question of whether the anti-
treaty shopping provision is in compliance with ar-
ticle 5(1) in conjunction with Article 1(2) of the EU
Parent-Subsidiary Directive.

IV. Disclosure Obligations

German tax law provides for multiple disclosure obli-
gations. In practice, the obligations under § 138 para-
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graph 2 of the General Tax Act (Abgabenordnung AO)
are currently strictly monitored by the tax authorities.
In particular, the authorities will check whether such
a notification has ever been made. If no notification
has been made, they may initiate criminal tax pro-
ceedings.

Section 138 paragraph 2 of the AO requires the re-
sponsible tax office to be notified of the formation or
acquisition of a foreign business or PE, at the latest on
the filing of the first income tax, corporate income tax
or partnership income return following the notifiable

event. A full or partial breach of this notification re-
quirement, or undue delay in meeting it, may be pur-
sued as an offense under § 379 of the AO, which
covers minor tax fraud.

NOTES
1 Case 2 K 773/16 of May 17, 2017.
2 § 50d paragraph 3 EStG, which applies with effect from
2012.
3 Pending CJEU Cases C-504/16 and C-613/16.
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INDIA
Ravi S. Raghavan
Majmudar & Partners, Mumbai

I. Focus on Tax-Abusive Arrangements

The general anti-avoidance rule (GAAR) that has been
introduced in the Income-tax Act, 1961 (the ‘‘Act’’)
provides that an arrangement will be considered an
impermissible tax avoidance arrangement if its main
purpose is to obtain a tax benefit and: (1) it creates
rights or obligations that would not have been created
if the transaction was implemented at an arm’s length;
(2) it results, directly or indirectly, in the misuse of the
provisions of the Act; (3) it lacks commercial sub-
stance; or (4) it is carried out in a manner that would
not be for bona fide purposes.1 If the Indian tax au-
thorities (ITA) regard a transaction as a tax avoidance
arrangement: (1) the transaction can be disregarded,
combined with any other stage in the transaction or
re-characterized; (2) the parties to the transaction can
be disregarded as separate persons and treated as one
person; or (3) any accrual or receipt of a capital or rev-
enue nature, or any expenditure, deduction, relief or
rebate can be reallocated among the parties.2 The
GAAR provisions permit the application of the prin-
ciple of ‘‘lifting the corporate veil,’’ substance-over-
form tests, the economic substance test and thin
capitalization rules.3

In its ruling in Vodafone International Holdings BV
v. Union of India (‘‘Vodafone’’), the Supreme Court of
India (SCI) held that tax planning cannot be said to be
illegal or impermissible.4 In Vodafone, Vodafone Inter-
national Holdings BV had entered into a share pur-
chase agreement (SPA) with Hutchison
Telecommunications International Ltd (HTIL),
Cayman Islands, to purchase a single equity share in
CGP Investment (Holdings) Ltd (CGP), a Cayman-
based wholly owned subsidiary of HTIL. CGP, in turn,
directly and indirectly owned 67% of the share capital
of Vodafone Essar Ltd (VEL), an Indian entity. The ac-
quisition resulted in Vodafone acquiring control over
CGP and its subsidiaries, including VEL. The ITA
treated Vodafone as an assessee-in-default5 for failure
to withhold taxes on the capital gains arising to HTIL
on the transfer of CGP shares that resulted in
Vodafone holding a controlling stake in a business
asset situated in India. The SCI stated that a ‘‘look-at’’
and not a ‘‘look-through’’ approach must be adopted
in interpreting tax provisions, as investment struc-
tures have to be respected and genuine strategic tax
planning should not be ruled against. The CGP struc-
ture was in place from 1998 and could not be consid-

ered a sham transaction aimed at tax avoidance. The
CGP share was located outside India and, therefore,
India had no jurisdiction to tax the gain arising on its
disposal. Thus, the withholding tax provisions would
not be triggered. Kapadia CJ concluded his order by
stating that certainty is an integral part of the rule of
law, especially in matters of tax policy. Limitation on
benefits and ‘‘look through’’ provisions are matters of
policy, and the Indian government needs to play its
role in helping to avoid conflicting interpretations. In-
vestors need to know where they stand— something
that would also be of assistance to the tax administra-
tion.

It is more likely than not that the SCI ruling will
continue to assist taxpayers walking the thin line be-
tween tax mitigation and tax avoidance. However, the
GAAR will have far-reaching implications on account
of ambiguities in its scope and application, lack of
safeguards and possible misuse by the ITA, who will
have considerable discretion in taxing ‘‘impermissible
avoidance arrangements,’’ disregarding entities, real-
locating income and even denying tax treaty benefits
to taxpayers. It is a little worrying that no distinction
is made between tax mitigation and tax avoidance, be-
cause the ITA can now consider any arrangement to
obtain a tax benefit an impermissible avoidance ar-
rangement. In recent years, there has been a consider-
able change in the approach of the tax and judicial
authorities, who are closely examining transactions
involving the reduction of taxes. ‘‘Tax planning’’ is the
arrangement of a taxpayer’s financial affairs to take
advantage of available tax exemptions, deductions,
concessions, rebates and allowances that are permit-
ted under the Act, so that the tax burden is minimized
in the taxpayer’s hands without any legal provisions
being violated. ‘‘Tax avoidance,’’ on the other hand,
refers to the reduction or elimination of a taxpayer’s
tax liability in legally permissible ways by taking ad-
vantage of some provision or lack of provision in the
law. Thus, where tax avoidance is present, the tax-
payer tries to reduce its tax liability by an arrange-
ment that is legal but may not be in accordance with
the intent of the law, where the taxpayer does not hide
the key facts but is still able to avoid or reduce tax li-
ability on account of some loophole. In order to be le-
gitimate, any such transaction must have commercial
substance and must not be a ‘‘colorable device.’’ In M/s
McDowell and Co Ltd v Commercial Tax Officer,6 the
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SCI held that, for tax planning to be legitimate, it must
be within the legal framework and free of colorable
devices. In deciding whether a transaction is a genu-
ine or a colorable device, it is open to the ITA to go
behind the transaction and examine its ‘‘substance’’
and not merely its ‘‘form.’’

As a separate matter, the OECD7 has defined ‘‘tax
evasion’’ as ‘‘a term that is difficult to define but which
is generally used to mean illegal arrangements where
liability to tax is hidden or ignored, i.e., the taxpayer
pays less tax than he is legally obligated to pay by
hiding income or information from the tax authori-
ties.’’ In the case of tax evasion, deliberate steps are
taken by the taxpayer in order to reduce its tax liabil-
ity by illegal or fraudulent means. ‘‘Tax avoidance,’’ on
the other hand, is defined by the OECD as ‘‘a term
used to describe an arrangement of a taxpayer’s affairs
that is intended to reduce his liability and that al-
though the arrangement could be strictly legal it is
usually in contradiction with the intent of the law it
purports to follow.’’ The key distinction between the
terms is that, unlike in the case of tax evasion, in the
case of tax avoidance the key facts or details are not
hidden by the taxpayer but are on record. In other
words, one can characterize tax avoidance as misuse
or abuse of the law that is often driven by structural
loopholes in the law with a view to achieving tax out-
comes that were not intended by the law, including
the manipulation of the law and a focus on form and
legal effect rather than substance.

Another term that is sometimes used in analyzing
tax evasion and tax avoidance is ‘‘tax planning.’’ The
OECD defines tax planning as ‘‘an arrangement of a
person’s business and/or private affairs in order to
minimize tax liability.’’ It may be noted that, in prac-
tice, in some cases, the dividing line between tax plan-
ning and tax avoidance, or between permissible tax
avoidance and impermissible tax avoidance, is not
clear. It should also be noted that the GAAR is unable
to deal with tax evasion because it cannot deal with
what is not reported. Thus, the GAAR only becomes
relevant in cases of tax avoidance. Finally, it should be
noted that the ITA do not have their own specific defi-
nition of tax avoidance or tax evasion and, in the au-
thor’s experience, generally follow the guidelines laid
down by the Indian courts. As the author sees it, the
ITA should not have a problem with accepting the
OECD definitions of tax avoidance and tax evasion.

Serious consideration needs to be given to the
GAAR provisions by persons operating at all levels in
an organization, including at the policy and decision-
making level. Indeed, the tax implications of these
provisions will be a vital consideration in taking any

commercial decisions and determining the manner of
their implementation.

II. Retroactive Tax Amendments/Indirect Transfer of
Assets or Interest Provisions

Under the provisions of the Act,8 the income of a non-
resident is deemed to accrue or arise in India if it
arises directly or indirectly: (1) through or from any
business connection in India; (2) through or from any
property in India; (3) through or from any asset or
source of income in India; or (3) through the transfer
of a capital asset situated in India. The indirect trans-
fer of shares/interest provisions make it clear that an
offshore capital asset will be considered to be situated
in India if it substantially derives its value (directly or
indirectly) from assets located in India. The indirect
transfer provisions apply only if the value of the assets
located in India exceeds INR100 million (

$1.5 million) and the assets in India represent at
least 50% of the value of all the assets owned by the
offshore transferor company. The value of an asset is
its fair market value on the specified date without any
reduction for liabilities with respect to the asset, if
any, determined in such manner as may be pre-
scribed.9

Under the Act, the indirect transfer provisions will
not apply where a transferor of shares or an interest in
a foreign entity, along with its related parties, does not
hold: (1) a right of control or management; or (2)

voting power or share capital
or an interest exceeding 5% of
the total voting power or total
share capital in the foreign
company directly holding the
Indian assets (the ‘‘Holding
Co’’). In the case of the transfer
of shares or an interest in a for-
eign entity that does not hold
the Indian assets directly, an ex-
emption from the indirect
transfer provisions will be
available to the transferor if the

transferor, together with its related parties, does not
hold: (1) a right of management or control in relation
to the entity; or (2) any rights in the entity that would
either entitle the transferor to exercise control over or
management of the Holding Co, or entitle the trans-
feror to voting power exceeding 5% in the Holding
Co.10

The Indian government has often amended the tax
laws with retroactive effect. Sometimes, the amend-
ments concerned have been contrary to the holdings
of Indian courts, something which has been a source
of confusion for foreign investors. The amendments
made as a consequence of Vodafone11 (the ‘‘2012
Amendments’’) afford an example of such retroactive
amendments. The SCI had ruled that the transfer of
shares of a foreign company between two nonresi-
dents should not be liable to tax in India, despite the
transfer being for the purpose of transferring Indian
assets of the foreign company concerned. After this
ruling, the Indian government introduced the Amend-
ments to make it clear that indirect transfers deriving
substantial value from Indian assets would be subject
to tax in India.

‘‘The ITA can now consider any
arrangement to obtain a tax
benefit an impermissible
avoidance arrangement.’’

52 12/17 Copyright � 2017 by The Bureau of National Affairs, Inc. TM FORUM ISSN 0143-7941



The 2012 Amendments became relevant in the dis-
pute between Cairn Energy PLC and the Indian gov-
ernment under the India-United Kingdom bilateral
investment treaty. Cairn UK Holdings Limited
(CUHL), a wholly-owned subsidiary of Cairn Energy
PLC, had received an income tax assessment order in
2014 relating to an intra-group restructuring under-
taken by it in 2006. This order (and, later, two orders
in 2016 seeking revised demands and attaching a per-
centage of CUHL’s shareholding and its dividend
income) cited the 2012 Amendments as the basis for
the tax demand. CUHL contested the demand and the
matter now awaits final adjudication from an arbitra-
tion tribunal in The Hague.

As a separate matter, in Ishikawajima Harima Heavy
Industries,12 the SCI held that for a nonresident to be
liable to withholding tax in India with respect to fees
paid for technical services,13 the technical services
must be rendered and utilized in India. Various Indian
high courts followed this binding precedent. The
Indian government then amended the Act,14 inserting
an explanation in the Finance Act, 2007, with retroac-
tive effect from June 1, 1976. The earlier interpreta-
tion of the SCI that the services of a nonresident must
be rendered and utilized in India was removed. Inter-
estingly, the Bombay High Court in Clifford Chance15

and the Karnataka High Court in Jindal Thermal
Power16 pronounced that the law laid down by the SCI
remained good despite the retroactive amendment.
Pursuant to these two cases, in 2010, the Government
introduced yet another retroactive amendment. The
explanation17 inserted by the 2007 amendment was
replaced by a new explanation that made it clear that
a nonresident does not need to render services in
India for the income arising from the rendering of the
services to be deemed to accrue or arise in India.18

Tata-Docomo affords a further example of the effect
of the retroactive application of an amendment to the
law. In 2009, Tata agreed to buy back shares at a fixed
price, under a put option, in its joint venture with
Japanese NTT Docomo if certain conditions were not
fulfilled pursuant to the agreement between the par-
ties. In 2014, when a dispute arose between the parties
and NTT Docomo exercised its put option under the
agreement, the Reserve Bank of India did not allow
the share buy-back to proceed, stating that Indian
FEMA regulations did not permit assured returns to
foreign investors.19 NTT Docomo believed that the
amendment restricting assured returns had been
made in 2013,20 much later than the 2009 date on
which the parties had signed their agreement. NTT
Docomo sought international arbitration and was
awarded US$1,172,137,717 in compensation, pursu-
ant to which Tata agreed to pay to NTT Docomo dam-
ages for breach of the agreement. However, when it
tried to obtain a no objection certificate from the ITA

prior to receiving payment from Tata, NTT Docomo
received a notice demanding $390,000,000 by way of
taxes on the amount of the damages, which will most
likely set the stage for protracted litigation between
the ITA and NTT Docomo.

Based on the above, a cross-border acquisition will
have Indian tax implications if it involves the indirect
transfer of Indian company shares or assets or any in-
terest therein. Following the SCI’s favorable decision
in Vodafone, the law was amended retroactively to tax
gains arising in such circumstances. For this reason,
taxpayers should evaluate the tax impact of transac-
tions involving the indirect transfer of Indian shares
or interests.

III. Transfer Pricing Litigation in India

India’s transfer pricing regime has been the subject of
extensive litigation over the past few years—partly
due to the aggressive bent of the ITA and partly to
other contributory factors, such as errors in the arith-
metic margins, wrong selection among the prescribed
methods, inappropriate selection of comparable com-
panies, incorrect valuation of the functions, assets,
and risk analysis, and incorrect valuation of market-
ing intangibles. Retroactive amendments have added
to the uncertainty.21

Taxpayers should consider adopting the safe harbor
operating margins under the Act22 that deal with sec-
tors such as software, information technology en-
abled software services, pharmaceuticals,
automotives, and financial transactions such as the
granting of loans and the provision of corporate guar-
antees. The safe harbor operating margins are appli-
cable for a period of five years, at the option of the
eligible taxpayer.23 Alternately, the taxpayer can opt

for the advance pricing agree-
ment (APA) scheme, under
which the taxpayer enters into
an agreement with the ITA to
identify the arm’s length price
of its international transac-
tions. This can help provide
certainty regarding related-
party transactions for up to five
future years, with an option to
roll back an APA to cover four

earlier years. The APA scheme covers industry seg-
ments such as software development services, IT-
enabled services, investment advisory services,
telecommunications, oil exploration, pharmaceuti-
cals, finance and banking, the media, engineering
design services, and administrative and business sup-
port services.

Notwithstanding the above, if the taxpayer does not
wish to avail itself of either the safe harbor or the APA
route, it is recommended, in order to mitigate the risk
of transfer pricing adjustments being made by the
ITA, that a transfer pricing analysis should be under-
taken at the beginning of the financial year by a char-
tered accounting firm or by the statutory auditors of
the Indian company concerned to ascertain the fac-
tual and functional aspects of the business activities/
services so that the transfer pricing parameters are
observed—in this respect, the Indian company will be
required to submit a transfer pricing report on Form

‘‘The Indian government has
often amended the tax laws with
retroactive effect.’’
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3CEB (duly certified by a chartered accountant, and
containing the details of the services rendered by the
Indian company to the overseas associated enterprise
and the consideration received by the Indian com-
pany) with the ITA along with its tax return.

IV. Place of Effective Management

Under the Act, a foreign company can be said to be
resident in India and its global income subject to tax
in India, if the place of its effective management is
considered to be in India.24 A ‘‘place of effective man-
agement’’ has been defined to mean ‘‘a place where the
key management and commercial decisions, that are
necessary for the conduct of the business of an entity,
are in substance made.’’ This provides wide powers to
the ITA to allege that any foreign company whose
parent company is an Indian company and whose key
business decisions are taken by promoters/directors
located in India should be treated as an Indian resi-
dent and its global income taxed in India irrespective
of: (1) whether the foreign company is located in a tax
haven/low-tax jurisdiction; and (2) whether the for-
eign company was formed to enable the bona fide
global business expansion of an Indian multinational
or merely for purposes of treaty abuse and parking
global profits in low-tax jurisdictions outside India.
Further, the determination of whether the place of ef-
fective management of a foreign company is in its
country of residence or in India can be subject to a
wide range of interpretations and has the potential to
involve litigation. The possibility of such transactions
being misused as the grounds for unnecessary
harassment/litigation by the ITA can be a major deter-
rent to Indian multinationals wishing to set up genu-
ine business operations outside India.

Certain safeguards have been provided in the Act in-
dicating that a place of effective management cannot
be established to be in India merely because: (1) the
foreign company concerned is wholly owned by an
Indian company; (2) the foreign company has a per-
manent establishment (PE) in India; (3) one or more
of the directors of the foreign company reside in
India; or (4) the local management in India relates to
activities carried on by the foreign company in India.
Further, the approval of a senior tax officer is neces-
sary before a tax officer can determine that a foreign
company’s place of effective management makes it a
resident of India. The approval of a three-member
board (consisting of Principal Commissioners or
Commissioners) must be obtained before it is deter-
mined that a foreign company is an Indian resident
based on its place of effective management.25 Thus, it
is imperative that taxpayers should evaluate the
impact of the place of effective management rules on
an annual basis in order to avoid any tax litigation.

V. Characterization of
Payments for Withholding Tax
Purposes

Under the provisions of the Act,
an Indian resident making a
payment to a nonresident is re-
quired to withhold taxes only
on the amount that is charge-
able to tax and not otherwise.26

There has been extensive tax litigation on whether a
payment made to a nonresident is taxable in its en-
tirety or only in part. Determination of the exact pro-
portion to be taxed has also posed problems for
taxpayers. There have been disputes on the character-
ization of a payment as business, commission, reim-
bursement, royalty and fees for technical services,
managerial or professional, interest, or other income.
There have been contradictory rulings as to whether a
payment for software is a payment for copyright (and
thus is a royalty in nature) or for a copyrighted article.
As a separate matter, there have been a number of
taxpayer-favorable rulings on the issue of the taxabil-
ity of payments for satellite transponder charges and
equipment royalties. It should be noted that the Fi-
nance Act, 2012 introduced an amendment with retro-
active effect from June 1, 1976, to override such
favorable rulings. Apart from the justification for the
retroactive effect of these amendments, the taxability
of such payments under an applicable tax treaty re-
mains an open-ended question. The resolution of
these issues is pending and litigation is likely to con-
tinue until such time as the SCI rules on the matter.

VI. Permanent Establishment Issues in Indian
Outsourcing Transactions

Outsourcing business processes to an offshore loca-
tion is a contemporary business trend. The purpose of
such outsourcing is to shift a job from a high-cost ju-
risdiction to a low-cost location, thus effecting cost
savings. To this end, many multinational and other
enterprises enter into arrangements with Indian
third-party service providers or set up subsidiaries in
India. Some examples of outsourced operations in-
clude payroll processing, healthcare services, engi-
neering services, call center services, HR-related
services, accounting services and head office support
services. While enterprises may have global reach, tax
regimes remain country specific, with each jurisdic-
tion enacting its own tax rules. India is no exception.
In evaluating the taxation of a nonresident in India, it
is necessary to consider the provisions of the tax
treaty (if any) between India and the country of which
the nonresident is a tax resident. The Act provides that
the taxability in India of a nonresident is to be gov-
erned by either the Act or the applicable tax treaty,
whichever is more beneficial to the nonresident.27

The concept of a PE is not alien to the Indian tax
system. Generally, under the provisions of India’s tax
treaties (dealing with taxation of business profits), a
Contracting State (here India) cannot tax the profits of
an enterprise of the other Contracting State, unless
the enterprise carries on its business in India through
a PE situated in India.28 There are circumstances in
which a foreign customer can be deemed to have a PE

‘‘India’s transfer pricing regime
has been the subject of extensive
litigation.’’
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in India, in which case certain attributable profits of
the foreign customer will be taxable in India at the
rate of approximately 44%. Thus, from the perspective
of a nonresident company, the structuring of an out-
sourcing contract, an examination of the potential PE
exposure and the adoption of measures to mitigate
risk are critical.

The PE concept in a typical outsourcing arrange-
ment can perhaps best be understood by way of an il-
lustration. Assume a foreign enterprise (‘‘ABC Inc.’’)
contracts out some of its business functions to its
Indian subsidiary (‘‘ABC India’’). In the course of the
outsourcing arrangement, ABC Inc. undertakes the
following: (1) preliminary quality control of ABC In-
dia’s deliverables; and (2) the training of ABC India’s
personnel by employees of ABC Inc. with a view to
maintaining quality and standards. Further, ABC Inc.
allows ABC India to use its hardware, systems or soft-
ware to perform services and transmit data in a secure
manner. On an as-needed basis, ABC Inc. and its em-
ployees have access to ABC India’s premises for in-
spection purposes, to the extent required by ABC Inc.
to allow it to comply with its obligations under the
agreement. Moreover, in certain circumstances, ABC
India also provides the representatives of ABC Inc.
with office space, furniture, cabinets, etc., to the
extent required. ABC India em-
ploys a dedicated pool of per-
sonnel at a level set by ABC Inc.
to provide the services. ABC
India also follows the HR
policy of ABC Inc. However,
ABC Inc. retains authority and
supervision over ABC Inc.’s
business-related decisions, in-
cluding business rules and stra-
tegic direction, as relevant for
the delivery of services. Based
on this fact summary, it is nec-
essary to ask whether ABC Inc.
can be regarded as having
either a ‘‘fixed place PE’’ or a ‘‘service PE’’ in India as a
result of the activities of its employees.

Generally, the PE of a foreign enterprise in India is
a fixed place through which the business of the foreign
enterprise is wholly or partly carried on. A fixed place
PE can arise a result of the activities of a nonresident
company’s Indian subsidiary or the presence of a for-
eign enterprise’s employees in India. For a foreign en-
terprise to be considered to have a fixed place PE in
India, the following three conditions must be fulfilled:
(1) there must be a ‘‘place of business;’’ (2) the foreign
enterprise must have the ‘‘right to use’’ the place of
business; and (3) the business must be carried on
‘‘through’’ that place. In this context, it should be
noted that significant Indian jurisprudence has
evolved on this issue that places reliance on the Com-
mentary on the OECD Model Convention. According
to the Commentary on Article 5 of the OECD Model, a
‘‘place of business’’ covers any premises used for car-
rying on the business of a foreign enterprise, whether
or not used exclusively for that purpose. The Com-
mentary makes it clear that the premises concerned
need not be owned or even rented by the foreign enter-
prise, provided they are at the disposal of the enter-
prise.29

The Commentary on the OECD Model Convention
gives certain examples to illustrate where premises
may be considered to be at the disposal of an enter-
prise. One such example concerns the employee of a
company (‘‘A’’) being allowed to use an office in the
headquarters of another company (‘‘B’’) in order to
ensure that B complies with its contractual obliga-
tions to A. In this regard, the Commentary states that
B’s office will constitute a PE of A, provided the office
is at A’s (or its employees’) disposal for a sufficiently
long period of time to constitute a ‘‘fixed’’ place of
business, and the activities are not in the nature of
preparatory or auxiliary activities.30 Therefore, in
principle, the conclusion reached by the Commentary
is that a place of business is at the disposal of an en-
terprise if the enterprise has some right to use the
premises for purposes of its business and not solely
for purposes of the project undertaken on behalf of
the enterprise.

From an Indian tax jurisprudence perspective, in
interpreting a similar clause in the India-Germany tax
treaty, the Andhra Pradesh High Court held that a PE
postulates the existence of a substantial element of an
enduring or permanent nature of a foreign enterprise
that can be attributed to a fixed place of business in
India. It should by its character amount to a virtual

projection of the foreign enterprise in India.31

In eFunds Corporation v. ADIT, a U.S. company
(‘‘eFunds USA’’) had an Indian subsidiary that pro-
vided certain ‘‘back office’’ services to it. The Indian
subsidiary bore limited risk, had few or no assets, and
relied on eFunds USA to perform the services. The
Delhi Income Tax Appellate Tribunal ruled that the
Indian subsidiary was not an independent contractor,
but a ‘‘partner in business,’’ as a result of which it was
deemed to be eFund USA’s PE in India.32 The Tribu-
nal’s observation was based on the Form 10K filed by
eFunds USA, which indicated that its activities in
India were neither preparatory nor auxiliary in
nature; rather, they were core income-generating ac-
tivities.

Based on the Commentary on the OECD Model
Convention and relevant Indian rulings, it is possible
that ABC India may be considered to be a place of
business of ABC Inc. if a part of ABC Inc.’s business
(its core income-generating activities) is carried on at
ABC India’s premises. Additionally, if ABC Inc. (or its
secondees) has (have) an exclusive, uninterrupted
right to use ABC India’s premises, there can be fixed
place PE exposure. As regards the measures that can
be taken to mitigate the risk that ABC Inc. may be
deemed to have a fixed place PE, to the extent pos-

‘‘Foreign companies should
carefully assess the PE
implications of their current and
potential outsourcing transactions
in India.’’
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sible, ABC India should be an independent contractor
providing services to ABC Inc. on an arm’s length
basis. Additionally, ABC India should have the sole
right to supervise, manage, control, direct, procure,
perform or cause to be performed, all necessary work,
duties or obligations. In no event should ABC Inc.
control ABC India’s business or its internal manage-
ment. ABC Inc. may, however, undertake stewardship
activities (limited to quality control activities and
briefing, and providing preliminary training to, per-
sonnel involved in delivering the services). Addition-
ally, most of India’s tax treaties do not consider a fixed
place to be a PE of a foreign enterprise if the place is
maintained solely for activities that have a ‘‘prepara-
tory’’ or ‘‘auxiliary’’ character. The treaties do not
define these terms, however, so that it is difficult to
make a distinction between activities that have a pre-
paratory or auxiliary character and those that do not.

The SCI has held that an Indian enterprise perform-
ing ‘‘back office’’ functions supporting the front office,
such as fixed income and equity research, IT-enabled
services such as data processing, support center and
technical services, and also the reconciliation of ac-
counts, for a U.S. enterprise, should be regarded as
‘‘preparatory’’ or ‘‘auxiliary’’ and, hence, should not
give rise to a fixed place PE of the enterprise in
India.33 However, this exception would not be avail-
able if an Indian enterprise were to perform activities
that are considered to be core income-generating ac-
tivities of a foreign enterprise.

Turning to the service PE, concept, a foreign enter-
prise may be deemed to have a service PE in India if it
deploys employees or other personnel to India, and
such personnel stay in India for more than the thresh-
old period specified in the applicable tax treaty in
order to render services other than ‘‘included ser-
vices,’’ as defined in the applicable treaty. In such an
operation, ABC Inc. is deploying its employees to
India to carry out various activities such as training,
and developing and supervising the work performed
by the Indian employees. The concept of stewardship
as an exception to the creation of a service PE was first
discussed by India’s Authority for Advance Rulings
(AAR) in Morgan Stanley.34 Morgan Stanley Incorpo-
rated (‘‘MS Inc.’’) was obliged to deploy various em-
ployees to its Indian subsidiary, Morgan Stanley
Advantage Services (MSAS). The deployed employees
could be divided into two categories: (1) deployed per-
sonnel performing managerial functions for MSAS
(referred to in the case as ‘‘deputationists’’); and (2)
employees performing stewardship functions, i.e.,
monitoring the progress of the work being performed
by MSAS for MS Inc. In this context, the SCI ruled
that stewardship activities would not amount to a ser-
vice and, therefore, the employees performing such
activities would not lead to MS Inc. having a service
PE in India. However, the activities performed by the
deputationists were in the nature of services rendered
by MS Inc. to MSAS, and would constitute a service
PE if the services concerned were rendered by the
deputationists while they were still on the payroll of
MS Inc. or if they retained a ‘‘lien’’ on employment.
The SCI did not specify what constituted a ‘‘lien’’ but,
generally, this would mean a right of the deputation-
ists to be employed by MS Inc., even if they were cur-
rently on the payroll of MSAS.

As regards the pure stewardship activities per-
formed by ABC Inc.’s employees in relation to services
provided by ABC India, there should be little risk of
such activities giving rise to a service PE. However, if
some of ABC Inc.’s personnel are on deployment and
retain their original jobs with ABC Inc. or have a ‘‘lien’’
on employment, there will be a greater chance of a ser-
vice PE arising, assuming such employees stay in
India for periods longer than the threshold period
provided for in the applicable tax treaty.

The overall risk that a service PE may be deemed to
exist can be mitigated if: (1) deputationists act under
the supervision and control of the Indian enterprise
concerned; (2) deputationists neither represent, nor
render any services on behalf, of the foreign enter-
prise concerned; (3) the foreign enterprise does not
bear the risk of the deputationists’ actions while the
deputationists are in India; and (4) such risk is com-
pletely attributable to the Indian enterprise’s account.

India has emerged as a key outsourcing hub for
various multinational enterprises. However, in recent
years, the ITA have been aggressively trying to bring
multinational companies operating in India within
the tax net. Foreign companies should, therefore,
carefully assess the PE implications of their current
and potential outsourcing transactions in India. The
assessment should be risk-based, and advice should
be obtained on the risk of scrutiny and litigation be-
cause of the uncertainty surrounding what constitutes
control, back office functions and core income-
generating activities. Another option is to obtain a
ruling from the AAR on whether a contemplated out-
sourcing activity creates a tax liability for the cus-
tomer in India. Although such a ruling may take about
eight to ten months to obtain, it is binding on the tax-
payer and the ITA, and provides a considerable degree
of tax certainty.
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ITALY
Carlo Galli
Clifford Chance, Milan

I. Introduction

The Italian tax system is probably no more complex or
sophisticated than the tax systems of other western
economies. That being said, when one scratches the
surface of features that may appear similar, if not
identical, to those shared by other more or less simi-
lar jurisdictions, the peculiarities of the Italian system
are quickly revealed, sometimes in ways that are hard
to imagine. Foreign investors trying to apply to Italy
the same metrics as they apply to other jurisdictions
may find themselves faced with totally unexpected
consequences. The following paragraphs outline
some of the most (unpleasantly) surprising aspects of
the Italian tax system that foreign investors should be
wary of (if they have not already fallen foul of them).

II. Permanent Establishment: You Have One, But
You Might Not Find Out Until It’s Too Late

Foreign multinationals investing in Italy have over
time come to know—sometimes the hard way—Italy’s
rather peculiar approach to the concept of a ‘‘perma-
nent establishment’’ (PE). While the definition of a
‘‘permanent establishment’’ in Italian domestic law1

and Italy’s tax treaties is broadly in line with Article 5
of the OECD Model Convention, the interpretation of
the term has traditionally represented something of a
departure from the OECD-sanctioned interpretation,
leveraging the principles established by the Italian Su-
preme Court in Philip Morris.2 These principles con-
stitute a significant ‘‘innovation’’ when compared with
the interpretation of the concept of a ‘‘permanent es-
tablishment’’ articulated in the Commentary on the
OECD Model Convention and adopted internation-
ally.3 Specifically, the Supreme Court held, among
other things, that:

s An Italian company can be the PE of a ‘‘group’’ of
companies, rather than of just one foreign
enterprise—more specifically, the concept is that
functions (or parts of functions) performed on
behalf of one foreign group company may be aggre-
gated (no matter whether functionally connected or
not) with those performed on behalf of other group
companies to determine whether the resulting com-
bination of functions results in an activity that is
more than preparatory or auxiliary;

s The ‘‘power to conclude contracts’’ should not be in-
terpreted having regard solely to the power to legally

‘‘bind’’ under civil law, but may exist even where rep-
resentatives of an Italian subsidiary are simply
physically present at, and do not actively take part
in, the negotiations between the representatives of
the foreign parent company and their Italian coun-
terparts; and

s The assessment of whether a PE exists (including
the dependence and power to conclude contracts
factors) must be made by looking at substance
rather than form.

In light of the Italian Supreme Court interpretation
of the PE concept, the risk of PE exposure in Italy
tends to be greater than in it is in other jurisdictions.
While the case law of the Supreme Court (or any other
court) does not constitute a legally binding precedent
within the Italian legal system (not even for purposes
of subsequent court decisions), it has a very powerful
influence on the approach taken by the Italian tax au-
thorities in conducting tax audits. Indeed, the PE con-
cept advanced by the Supreme Court has been widely
used by the tax authorities and, even more frequently,
by the tax police to challenge foreign multinationals
and private equity funds doing business in Italy but
maintaining only limited resources within the country
to support their inbound cross-border business. How-
ever small the array of functions performed in Italy, it
is the tax authorities practice to ‘‘combine’’ the activi-
ties performed on the ground in Italy by affiliates and
third-party providers for the benefit of the foreign en-
terprise and its affiliates. If the combination of such
activities results in something that resembles an
income-generating activity, the foreign enterprise(s)
will find itself (themselves) being charged with having
a PE in Italy. In other words, the interpretation of the
Supreme Court allows the tax authorities to apply an
anti-fragmentation approach, as advocated in BEPS
Action 7, without the need to amend the definition of
a PE.

Being charged with having an Italian PE will, in
turn, normally attract significant penalties because
the foreign entity will be treated as an entirely ‘‘invis-
ible’’ taxpayer that, over the years, has failed to meet
its Italian tax compliance obligations. Since such a
challenge will normally also entail (at least poten-
tially) the imposition of criminal penalties, taxpayers
have typically been inclined to seek agreements with
the tax authorities rather than litigating their position
in the tax courts.
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III. Criminal Penalties With Respect to Tax Matters

Under Italian tax law, certain tax violations may at-
tract criminal penalties on top of hefty monetary pen-
alties. While, from a purely legal perspective, criminal
penalties should be imposed only in cases where the
violation is the outcome of willful misconduct or
gross negligence, as a matter of practice they are im-
posed whenever the relevant monetary thresholds (see
below) are exceeded, regardless of whether the behav-
ior of the taxpayer was indeed aimed at achieving tax
evasion or whether the case simply concerns differing
interpretations of tax provisions.

The most significant tax violations that attract
criminal penalties are as follows:

(1) Under-reporting through the use of false invoices:4

the penalty for a taxpayer that, with a view to evad-
ing taxes, files a false return making use of fake in-
voices or other documents relating to false
transactions is imprisonment for a term of between
18 months and six years.

(2) Under-reporting through the use of other manipu-
lative devices:5 if a false return, under-reporting of
income or over-reporting of costs with a view to
evading taxes is based on false entries in books and
accounts or on other artifices designed to prevent
proper assessment, and:
(a) the amount of unpaid tax is more than 30,000

euros; and
(b) the amount of the undeclared taxable base is

greater than 5% of the total taxable base dis-
closed in a return or, in any event, is more than
1.5 million euros, the penalty is imprisonment
for a term of between 18 months and six years.

(3) Plain under-reporting in a tax return:6 a person
who enters a lower than appropriate taxable
amount in an annual income tax or value added tax
(VAT) return by under-reporting income or over-
reporting costs with a view to evading taxes is pun-
ishable by imprisonment for a term of between one
and three years (plus ancillary penalties) if:
(a) The amount of additional tax payable is more

than 150,000 euros; and
(b) The amount of the deficiency is greater than

10% of the overall amount of the income actu-
ally reported or, in any case, is more than 3 mil-
lion euros.

In other words, whenever the deficiency exceeds 3
million euros and the taxpayer does not have carryfor-
ward losses available for set-off, criminal liability is
automatically triggered.

Tax deficiencies deriving from the erroneous classifi-
cation or evaluation of actual income or costs do not
constitute criminal violations under Article 4 of LD
74/2000, provided the classification/evaluation crite-
ria adopted by the taxpayer have been duly disclosed,
either in the financial statements or in any other tax
documentation.

(4) Failure to file a tax return:7 a person who fails to
file an annual income tax or VAT return is punish-
able by imprisonment for a term of between 18
months and four years (plus ancillary penalties) if
the tax that would have been payable had the return
been filed is more than 50,000 euros. The same
criminal penalties apply to a person who fails to file

a withholding tax return if the amount of withhold-
ing tax not paid is more than 50,000 euros.

Criminal prosecutors are increasingly building tax
cases, as this is perceived to be the best way to induce
taxpayers wishing to avoid a criminal challenge to
reach a settlement, regardless of the merits of the
challenge. Large assessments will normally attract
criminal scrutiny under (3) – the notable exceptions
being where the challenge is based on anti-abuse leg-
islation or the transfer pricing rules, where criminal
liability has (finally) been expressly excluded by law.
Hidden PE cases (see above) will invariably fall under
(4).

Concerns over the possible criminal consequences
associated with potential tax challenges currently
constitute the strongest deterrent to multinational
groups entertaining the idea of tax planning in Italy.

IV. Foreign Investment Vehicles: The Italian
Approach to Substance and Beneficial Ownership

Inbound investment into Italy has traditionally been
organized using intermediate holding and financing
structures, generally in Luxembourg. This would nor-
mally allow profits and gains to be extracted from
Italy in a tax-efficient manner, taking advantage of ap-
plicable tax treaties and European Union directives.
The tax advantages achieved by using such intermedi-
ate vehicles have often been challenged by the Italian
tax authorities, who have based their arguments on
the purported abusive or artificial nature of such
structures or on the lack of beneficial ownership of the
income flows.8 The tax authorities finally published
more comprehensive guidelines on this subject in Cir-
cular n. 6 of March 30, 2016 (the ‘‘Guidelines’’).

In the Guidelines, the Italian tax authorities ac-
knowledge that Italian-source income in the form of
capital gains or dividends will normally be channelled
out of Italy via one or more tiers of foreign (normally
EU) holding companies, possibly also making use of
profit-participating instruments or other base erosion
mechanisms. Any tax benefit so achieved should be re-
spected, unless it is obtained without the necessary
substance requirements being met. Such require-
ments will not be deemed to have been met when a
foreign holding company is acting as a mere conduit,
which would be the case if:

s The foreign company has a very ‘‘light’’ organiza-
tional substance, with premises and personnel pro-
vided by specialized service providers that have little
or no decision-making power, as a matter of sub-
stance; or

s The funding structure concerned is organized so as
to channel Italian-source income to the fund via
payments under instruments whose economic and
contractual conditions allow the substantial match-
ing of the outbound and inbound income flows.

In such circumstances, absent any significant non-
tax rationale (which is often difficult, if not impos-
sible, to find), the intermediate holding tiers would be
disregarded, and any tax benefits achieved would be
recaptured, looking-through the whole structure all
the way up to the ultimate investor. That being said,
such ultimate investors (for example, investors in an
offshore investment fund that in turn invests into
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Italy) will be able to claim directly the EU and tax
treaty-based tax benefits potentially available to them
if the intermediate tiers (for example, partnerships)
are looked through for tax purposes in their country
of residence.

The Guidelines clearly indicate that the substance
of foreign companies is, and will continue to be, in the
spotlight. Given that a number of structures are
indeed based on relatively meager substance (often in-
volving only regular meetings of more or less plau-
sible boards of directors) and have extensive recourse
to external service providers, an increase in controver-
sies is to be expected. Inbound investors should con-
sider whether it is advisable for them to invest more in
local substance, favoring actual decision-making
power and seniority of human resources rather that
headcount.

V. Notional Interest Deduction: It May Not Be as
Simple as You Think

In 2011, Italy introduced a notional interest deduction
(NID) system with a view to encouraging the funding
of companies through injections of equity.9 In June
2016, the Italian tax authorities published a highly re-
strictive interpretation of the NID legislation as it ap-
plies to an Italian company with a non-white-list
shareholder in its chain of ownership.

According to the law and previous interpretations
of the Italian tax authorities, the equity basis for NID
purposes must be reduced by equity contributions
made by companies resident in a jurisdiction that
does not provide for an adequate exchange of infor-
mation with Italy (a ‘‘non-white-list jurisdiction’’). The
rationale behind this anti-avoidance provision is to
prevent the cash used for a potentially eligible contri-
bution ultimately coming out of Italy through a round
trip, having previously been used by other Italian
companies in the ownership chain to generate an NID
(the tax authorities are unable to track monetary flows
through entities resident in non-white-list jurisdic-
tions), thus duplicating the NID benefit.

In stating that the NID may also be denied where an
equity contribution is made by a white-list resident
entity in which a non-white-list resident entity holds a
direct or indirect participation, no matter what the
size of that participation, the Italian tax authorities’
new interpretation proposes an unlimited10 look-
through approach.

To avoid the adverse consequences arising from the
above interpretation, a ruling request must be submit-
ted to the Italian tax authorities asking that the anti-
avoidance rule not be applied. The request may be
granted if it is demonstrated that the funds used for
the potentially eligible equity contribution: (1) origi-
nate from one or more entities resident in a white-list
jurisdiction; and (2) were not previously used to inject
equity into other Italian companies. Practical experi-
ence indicates that the tax authorities have not yet de-
fined their policy on this matter, which does not make
the lives of foreign investors any easier. Ruling appli-
cations remain unanswered unless and until the rel-
evant applicant is able to disclose and document
100% of the Italian company’s direct and indirect
ownership chain up to its ultimate individual share-
holders. Moreover, it is far from certain that any gap

in such disclosure would result in only a proportional
denial of the NID benefit, so that currently the risk is
that the lack of documentation on ultimate individual
shareholders representing even as little as 0.01% of
the Italian company’s ownership could result in the
denial of 100% of the NID benefit.

Foreign investors considering the use of equity to
fund their Italian subsidiaries should either ensure
that the ownership structure is 100% white-listed, or
be prepared to go through a cumbersome and costly
documentation exercise to preserve the availability of
the NID benefit. Alternatively, they may choose to pro-
vide the funding by way of shareholders’ loans,
though if they do so they will have to be aware of the
impact of Italy’s interest-barrier rule.11

NOTES
1 Income Tax Act (ITA), Art. 162.
2 See, among other decisions, Supreme Court Decisions
No. 3368 of March 7, 2002, No. 7682 of May 25, 2002, and
No. 8488 of April 9, 2010.
3 Italy introduced an observation on the Commentary on
OECD Model Convention, Art. 5 (§ 45.10) stating that
with respect to paras. 33, 41, 41.1, and 42, its jurispru-
dence is not to be ignored in the interpretation of cases
falling within the scope of the above paras. Supreme
Court Decision No. 17206 of July 28, 2006, made it clear
that the Commentary is: (1) not a legal source; and (2)
merely a recommendation to OECD member countries.
4 LD 74/2000, Art. 2.
5 LD 74/2000, Art. 3.
6 LD 74/2000, Art. 4.
7 LD 74/2000, Art. 5.
8 For more information on the interpretation by the Ital-
ian tax authorities of the concept of ‘‘beneficial owner-
ship,’’ see Carlo Galli, Beneficial Ownership, Tax Mgm’t.
Int’l. Forum, December 2012, Italian Response.
9 The notional interest deduction is calculated as the posi-
tive difference between any equity increase resulting
from the financial statements of a given fiscal year com-
pared to the equity resulting from the financial state-
ments as at December 31, 2010, net of any 2010 accrued
profits, multiplied by a notional yield of 4.75% for fiscal
year 2016. For fiscal year 2017, the percentage is 1.6%,
and for fiscal year 2018 and subsequent fiscal years, at
1.5%. The amount of notional yield that exceeds the net
taxable income of the relevant fiscal year can be carried
forward and used to offset the net taxable income of sub-
sequent fiscal years.
The notional interest deduction legislation considers the
following to be qualifying equity increases: (1) any cash
contribution made by shareholders (and also any contri-
bution in the form of debt forgiveness); and (2) profits re-
corded in disposable profit reserves (i.e., current year
profits can qualify as an equity increase once accounted
for as profit reserves). Any equity increase deriving from
equity contributions is relevant from the contribution
payment date, any increase deriving from debt forgive-
ness is relevant from the date of the deed of forgiveness
and any increase deriving from profit reserves is relevant
from the beginning of the fiscal year in which the profit
reserves were recorded/increased.
Qualifying equity increases are reduced by any amount
related to: (1) equity repayments or reductions, including
reductions as a consequence of the acquisition of trea-
sury shares; (2) cash contributions made to related enti-
ties; (3) acquisitions of businesses from related entities;
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(4) cash contributions made by non-Italian resident enti-
ties controlled by Italian resident companies; (5) cash
contributions originating from companies resident in ju-
risdictions that do not provide for an exchange of infor-
mation with Italy (‘‘non-white-list resident entities’’); (6)
financing granted to related companies; and (7) increases
of the stock in securities and financial instruments, other
than shares, compared to the amount held as at Decem-
ber 31, 2010 (this limitation does not apply to capital in-
creases accrued by banks and insurance companies)
(Decree of August 3, 2017, Arts. 5 and 10).
10 The unlimited look-through approach has been re-
cently mitigated as regards: (1) a publicly traded com-
pany, with respect to which the look-through approach
would be limited to the controlling shareholder (if any)
under Italian Civil Code, Art. 2359; and (2) a collective in-
vestment undertaking that is subject to regulatory super-
vision and established in a white-list jurisdiction, with
respect to which the look-through approach would not
extend to the investors in the relevant funds (Decree of
August 3, 2017, Art. 10).

11 Under the rule, which was inspired by its German
equivalent, interest expenses incurred by a company (ir-
respective of whether they are incurred with respect to
loans granted or guaranteed by related or third parties),
other than capitalized interest expenses, are deductible
up to an amount equal to the interest income accrued in
the same tax period. Any excess over that amount is de-
ductible up to 30% of the relevant company’s EBITDA.
EBITDA is calculated as the difference between: (1) the
value of production (i.e., turnover); and (2) the cost of
goods sold, excluding depreciation, amortization and fi-
nancial leasing instalments relating to business assets.
The relevant items are those appearing in the company’s
statutory profit and loss account. In the case of a com-
pany that drafts its financial statements in accordance
with IAS/IFRS, the corresponding items in the profit and
loss account are taken into account.
Any interest expenses in excess of the above threshold
may be carried forward indefinitely and deducted in sub-
sequent years, subject again to the 30% of EBITDA limi-
tation in each such subsequent year.
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JAPAN
Eiichiro Nakatani and Akira Tanaka
Anderson Môri & Tomotsune, Tokyo

Introduction

Japan’s tax rules are primarily comprised of statutory
laws and the regulations thereunder. In general, provi-
sions contained in Japanese tax laws and regulations
are complex and difficult to understand accurately.
Furthermore, Japanese tax laws and regulations do
not necessarily provide clear rules on some important
tax issues, including international taxation. Five im-
portant income tax and corporate income tax issues
arising in Japan that face cross-border businesses and
foreign investors are discussed in I. to V., below.

I. Determination of Legal Nature of Foreign Entities
for Japanese Tax Purposes (Corporation or
Partnership)

A. Tax Transparent Treatment of Foreign Entities

The Japanese tax treatment of Japanese/foreign inves-
tors that invest through a foreign entity (investment
vehicle) depends largely on whether the foreign entity
is treated as a corporation or a partnership for Japa-
nese tax purposes.

A foreign entity that constitutes a corporation is
treated as tax-opaque. On the other hand, a foreign
entity that constitutes a partnership is treated as tax-
transparent.

1. Tax Treatment of Japanese Investors

In accordance with the transparent tax treatment of
foreign entities noted above, the Japanese tax treat-
ment of a Japanese investor that is a member of a for-
eign entity that invests in debt instruments (bonds,
etc.) and equity instruments (stocks, etc.) is outlined
below.

a. Tax Treatment Where the Foreign Entity Is Treated as
Tax-Opaque

Where a foreign entity is treated as tax-opaque, a
Japanese resident investor (whether corporate or indi-
vidual) that is a member of the foreign entity is gener-
ally subject to Japanese income tax or corporate
income tax at the time of effective distribution by the
foreign entity and at the time of the transfer of shares
in the foreign entity, unless Japan’s controlled foreign
corporation (CFC) rules apply.

In the hands of individual investors, a distribution
made by the foreign entity, irrespective of whether
such distribution derives from interest, dividends or
capital gains earned by the foreign entity, will be
treated as ‘‘dividend income’’ and subject to ‘‘aggre-
gate income taxation,’’ which is imposed at progres-
sive tax rates of up to 55.945%.1 If the foreign entity is
a listed company, such a distribution will also be
treated as ‘‘dividend income’’ but subject to: (1) aggre-
gate income taxation, which is imposed at progressive
tax rates of up to 55.945%; or (2) ‘‘separate self-
assessment taxation’’ at the rate of 20.315%, depend-
ing on the choice made by the investor.2 Capital gains
realized by the investor on the transfer of shares in the
foreign entity will be subject to separate self-
assessment taxation at the rate of 20.315%.3

Corporate investors will be required to include the
amount of a distribution made by the foreign entity as
part of their gross revenue in computing the amount
of their corporate income tax liability, irrespective of
whether such distribution derives from interest, divi-
dends or capital gains earned by the foreign entity.4 A
corporate investor that owns 25% or more of the
shares in the foreign entity for at least six months
prior to the time at which the obligation to pay the dis-
tribution arises, the corporate investor will generally
be able to exclude 95% of the amount of distributions
from the foreign entity from gross revenue for corpo-
rate income tax purposes.5 The amount of capital
gains realized by the investor on the transfer of shares
in the foreign entity will be included in the investor’s
gross revenue for corporate income tax purposes.6

b. Tax Treatment Where the Foreign Entity Is Treated as
Tax-Transparent

Where a foreign entity is treated as tax-transparent, a
Japanese resident investor (whether corporate or indi-
vidual) that is a member of the foreign entity is gener-
ally subject to Japanese income tax or corporate
income when income or gains are realized by the for-
eign entity, irrespective of whether the foreign entity
makes an actual distribution to the investors.

In the hands of individual investors, interest from
the foreign entity’s debt investment will generally be
treated as ‘‘interest income’’ and subject to aggregate
income taxation, which is imposed at progressive tax
rates of up to 55.945%.7 Dividends from the foreign
entity’s investment in unlisted shares will be treated as
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‘‘dividend income’’ and subject to aggregate income
taxation, which is imposed at progressive tax rates of
up to 55.945%.8 Dividends from the foreign entity’s in-
vestment in listed shares will also be treated as ‘‘divi-
dend income’’ but subject to: (1) aggregate income
taxation, which is imposed at progressive tax rates of
up to 55.945%; or (2) separate self-assessment taxa-
tion at the rate of 20.315%, depending on the choice
made by the investor.9 Capital gains realized by the
foreign entity will generally be subject to separate self-
assessment taxation at the rate of 20.315%.10 As a
result of the tax transparency of the foreign entity, a
transfer of shares in the foreign entity is treated as
equivalent to a transfer of the foreign entity’s assets
that correspond to the investor’s shares in the foreign
entity. Thus, the method of taxing the transfer of the
foreign entity’s shares is the same as that of taxing
capital gains realized by the foreign entity.

For corporate investors, the amount of interest,
dividends, and capital gains derived by the foreign
entity will be included in gross revenue in computing
the amount of their corporate income tax liability, re-
gardless of the type of income.11

c. Japanese Tax Treaty Treatment

For both individual investors and corporate investors,
the Japanese tax treaty treatment may also differ be-
tween cases in which the foreign entity is treated as
tax-opaque and those in which the foreign entity is
treated as tax-transparent. For example, suppose a
Japanese investor is a member of an entity located in
Country A that invests in a company located in Coun-
try B. If the Country A entity is treated as tax-opaque
for Japanese tax purposes, generally a treaty between
Country B and Japan will not be applicable. That
being said, this Japanese treaty treatment may be
changed if the relevant treaty includes a provision to
the effect that the Japanese government gives priority
to the tax-transparent treatment of the foreign entity
under the relevant foreign country tax laws and regu-
lations.12

2. Tax Treatment of Foreign Investors

In accordance with the transparent tax treatment of
foreign entities noted above, the Japanese tax treat-
ment of a foreign investor that is a member of a for-
eign entity that invests in debt instruments (bonds,
etc.) and equity instruments (stocks, etc.) is outlined
below.

a. Tax Treatment Where the Foreign Entity Is Treated as
Tax-Opaque

A foreign entity that is treated as tax-opaque may be
subject to Japanese corporate income tax and/or with-
holding tax when it receives Japanese-source
income.13 However, a foreign investor (whether cor-
porate or individual) that is a member of the foreign
entity is generally not subject to Japanese income tax
or corporate income tax.

b. Tax Treatment Where The Foreign Entity Is Treated
as Tax-Transparent

A foreign entity that is treated as tax-transparent is
not subject to Japanese taxes even if it receives
Japanese-source income. However, foreign investors
that are members of the foreign entity may be subject
to Japanese taxes when the foreign entity receives
Japanese-source income. In particular, it should be
noted that such a foreign investor may be required to
file a tax return reporting capital gains even if it does
not have a permanent establishment (PE) in Japan.
Under Japanese tax laws, a foreign investor in Japan
is required to submit a tax return reporting capital
gains derived from the transfer of shares in a Japanese
company if the foreign investor: (1) has owned, di-
rectly or indirectly, 25% or more of the total shares in
the Japanese company at any time in the fiscal year of
transfer or the two preceding years; and (2) directly or
indirectly transfers 5% or more of such shares in the
fiscal year, even if the foreign investor does not have a
PE in Japan (the ‘‘25%/5% rule’’).14 As a result of the
tax transparency of the foreign entity, the foreign in-
vestor may be subject to this 25%/5% rule even if it
does not have a PE in Japan.

c. Japanese Tax Treaty Treatment

For both individual investors and corporate investors,
the Japanese tax treaty treatment may also differ be-
tween the case in which the foreign entity is treated as
tax-opaque and the case in which the foreign entity is
treated as tax-transparent. For example, suppose a
foreign investor located in Country A invests in a Japa-
nese company through an entity located in Country B.
If the Country B entity is treated as tax-opaque for
Japanese tax purposes, a treaty between Country A
and Japan will not be applicable. On the other hand, if
the Country B entity is treated as tax-transparent for
Japanese tax purposes, a treaty between Country A
and Japan will be applicable. That being said, this
Japanese treaty treatment may be changed if the rel-
evant treaty includes a provision to the effect that the
Japanese government gives priority to the tax-
transparent treatment of the foreign entity under the
relevant foreign country tax laws and regulations.

B. Criteria Provided by Japanese Supreme Court
Judgment

As discussed in I.A., above, the Japanese tax treatment
of foreign entities and members of foreign entities is
quite different, depending on whether the foreign
entity constitutes a corporation or a partnership for
Japanese tax purposes. However, there is no clear pro-
vision in the Japanese tax laws or regulations on this
issue. In a tax dispute concerning whether a limited
partnership established under the laws of the state of
Delaware was a corporation or a partnership for Japa-
nese tax purposes, the Supreme Court of Japan de-
cided on July 17, 2015 that a Delaware limited
partnership constitutes a corporation based on the
following steps:
s Step 1: determine whether it is clear, without any

doubt, from the wording of the provisions of the
laws of the country in which the entity was estab-
lished and the legal framework in that country, that
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legal status equivalent to that of a Japanese corpora-
tion is granted/not granted to the entity. Where Step
1 does not provide a clear conclusion, it is necessary
to proceed to Step 2.

s Step 2: determine whether rights and obligations
can be attributable to the entity; more specifically,
determine whether the entity can be a party to legal
actions and whether legal effects are attributable to
the entity, taking into account the content and pur-
pose of the provisions of the laws of the country in
which the entity was established.

On the same day, the Supreme Court of Japan re-
jected the appeal made by the Japanese government
and effectively upheld the High Court decision to the
effect that a Bermuda limited partnership constitutes
a partnership for Japanese tax purposes.

Based on the above Supreme Court decision with
respect to a Delaware partnership, the criteria became
clear. However, the application of the criteria is still
not necessarily clear with respect to entities other
than Delaware limited partnerships (opaque) and Ber-
muda limited partnerships (transparent).15

It should also be noted that on February 9, 2017, the
National Tax Agency of Japan (NTA) posted a notice
on its website stating that U.S. limited partnerships
are to be treated as tax-transparent for Japanese tax
purposes when applying the Japan-United States tax
treaty, which would seem to be incompatible with the
Supreme Court decision with respect to Delaware lim-
ited partnerships. Furthermore, there still remains an
issue as to whether this treatment by the NTA is actu-
ally lawful and effective, and whether Delaware part-
nerships are treated by the NTA as tax-transparent for
purposes of Japanese tax other than the application of
the Japan-United States tax treaty.

II. Tax Treatment of Foreign Investors That Invest in
Japan Through a Japanese Partnership

A. Permanent Establishment Risk and Withholding Taxes
on Distributions Made by Japanese Partnerships

In principle, a foreign investor that is a partner of a
Japanese partnership (i.e., a partnership under the
Civil Code of Japan (nin-i kumiai), a limited partner-
ship under the Limited Partnership Act (toushi jigyo
yugen sekinin kumiai) or a limited liability partner-
ship under the Limited Liability Partnership Act
(yugen sekinin jigyo kumiai)) is treated as having a PE
in Japan regardless of whether the foreign investor is
a limited partner or whether the foreign investor con-
ducts the business of the partnership itself, provided a
general partner or a partner that conducts the busi-
ness of the partnership has a PE in Japan (for ex-
ample, an office), as Japanese partnerships are treated
as tax-transparent.16 As a result, such a foreign inves-
tor is generally subject to Japanese income tax or cor-
porate income tax on income received by the Japanese
partnership. In addition, such a foreign investor is
subject to Japanese withholding taxes on distribu-
tions made by the Japanese partnership.17

The above tax treatment was considered to repre-
sent a significant impediment to the making of invest-
ments in Japan through Japanese partnerships.

B. Exemption Rules Introduced by the 2009 Tax
Reform

In order to mitigate the impediments to the making of
investments in Japan, the 2009 tax reform introduced
special rules that exempt foreign investors from the
above taxation treatment. It should be noted that
these exemption rules apply only to limited partner-
ships under the Limited Partnership Act (toushi jigyou
yugen sekinin kumiai).

Under the exemption rules, a foreign investor that
meets all of the following requirements will not be
treated as having a PE in Japan,18 so that the foreign
investor will neither be required to file a tax return re-
porting income received by the limited partnership
nor be subject to withholding taxes on distributions
made by the limited partnership:
s The foreign investor is a limited partner of the lim-

ited partnership;
s The foreign investor does not conduct management

of the limited partnership;
s The foreign investor does not own a significant in-

terest (i.e., 25% or more) in the limited partnership;
s The foreign investor does not have a special rela-

tionship with the general partner of the limited part-
nership (for example, a relationship in which the
general partner is a corporation more than 50% of
the shares of which are owned by the foreign inves-
tor); and

s The foreign investor does not conduct business ac-
tivities in Japan that generate income attributable to
a PE other than investing in the limited partnership.

In addition to meeting all the above requirements,
to be eligible for the tax exemption, a foreign investor
is required to submit an application for exemption to
the competent Japanese tax office via the general part-
ner.

Although the impediments to investment are to
some extent mitigated by the above exemption rules,
the meaning of each requirement is not entirely clear
(for example, the meaning of ‘‘management of the lim-
ited partnership’’). Accordingly, to ensure that a for-
eign investor is eligible for the tax exemption, it is
important to review the partnership agreement and
relevant agreements, and to consult the general part-
ner and a Japanese tax expert to confirm whether they
meet the requirements, before the foreign investor be-
comes a limited partner of the limited partnership.

C. Application of Capital Gains Tax Rules to Foreign
Investors

As discussed in I.A.2.b., above, with respect to capital
gains derived from the transfer of shares in Japanese
companies, a foreign investor is subject to the 25%/5%
rule and may be required to file a tax return reporting
such capital gains even if the foreign investor does not
have a PE in Japan.

Importantly, prior to the 2009 tax reform, with re-
spect to investments made through a partnership, the
25%/5% threshold was measured at the partnership
level and not at the partner level. For example, even
though a foreign investor indirectly owned only 1%
shares in a Japanese company through a partnership,
if the partnership (as a whole) owned 25% or more of
the shares in the Japanese company, the foreign inves-
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tor was considered to have 25% or more of the shares
in the Japanese company and was, therefore, required
to file a tax return.

To mitigate this impediment, the 2009 tax reform
amended the 25%/5% rule so that the threshold will be
measured at the level of each limited partner if all of
the following requirements are met:19

s The foreign investor meets the requirements for the
exemption discussed in II.B., above;

s The limited partnership holds the shares for more
than one year; and

s The investee company is not an insolvent financial
institution as specified by the law.

Even if the foreign investor does not meet the re-
quirement in the first bullet above, that requirement
will be deemed to be met if all of the following addi-
tional requirements are met:
s The foreign investor has been a limited partner and

has not conducted management of the partnership
for the year in which the shares are transferred and
the two preceding years; and

s The foreign investor’s indirect pro rata shareholding
in the investee company is less than 25% at any time
of the year in which the shares are transferred and
the two preceding years.

In addition to meeting all the above requirements,
to be eligible for the special tax treatment set out
above, a foreign investor is required to submit an ap-
plication to the competent Japanese tax office via the
general partner.

In accordance with the above rules, foreign inves-
tors should confirm the application of the 25%/5%
rules to them before they invest in Japanese partner-
ships.

III. Agent-Type Permanent Establishment Risks
Associated With Investments in Japan by Retaining
a Japanese Investment Manager

Where a foreign fund invests in Japan by executing a
discretionary investment agreement with an invest-
ment manager located in Japan, the important issue is
whether the investment manager will be considered
an agent-type PE of the foreign fund (if the foreign
fund is treated as tax-opaque for Japanese tax pur-
poses as discussed in I., above) or the foreign investor
that is a member of the foreign fund (if the foreign
fund is treated as tax-transparent for Japanese tax
purposes, as also discussed in I., above).

Under Japanese tax laws, an agent that holds and
habitually exercises an authority to conclude agree-
ments on behalf of a foreign person is treated as an
agent-type PE of the foreign person, unless the agent
is an independent agent.20

In relation to the scope of the term ‘‘independent
agent,’’ the Financial Services Agency (FSA) released
two documents on June 27, 2008 (the ‘‘Reference
Cases’’ and the ‘‘Q&A’’). According to the FSA, the con-
tents of the two documents have been approved by the
NTA. According to the two documents, a domestic in-
vestment manager is considered to be an independent
agent of a foreign fund (or a foreign investment man-
ager) if none of the following apply:
s As a result of the fact that the investment decisions

that the domestic investment manager is delegated

to make under the discretionary investment agree-
ment are extremely limited, the partners of the off-
shore fund (or the foreign investment manager) are
considered to be directly conducting investment ac-
tivities in Japan.

s One half or more of the officers of the domestic in-
vestment manager concurrently serve as officers or
employees of the foreign general partner or the for-
eign investment manager.

s The domestic investment manager does not receive
remuneration (that adequately reflects the contribu-
tion made by the domestic investment manager)
corresponding to the amount of the total assets to be
invested under the discretionary investment agree-
ment or the investment income.

s The domestic investment manager does not have
the capacity to diversify its business or acquire other
clients without fundamentally altering the way it
conducts its business or losing the economic ratio-
nale for its business, in cases where the domestic in-
vestment manager exclusively or almost exclusively
deals with the offshore fund or the foreign invest-
ment manager (except for the initial period required
by the domestic investment manager to start up its
business).

Accordingly, it is necessary for a foreign investor
and a foreign fund to confirm whether the domestic
investment manager should be treated as an indepen-
dent agent in accordance with the FSA documents.

IV. Withholding Tax Risk Associated With Loan
Participation

A foreign investor should be aware of the Japanese
withholding tax risk associated with a loan participa-
tion transaction. Suppose that a foreign investor (A)
(a participant) enters into a loan participation agree-
ment with a Japanese branch of a foreign bank (B) (an
original creditor) that lends money to a Japanese
company (C) (an original debtor). Under the loan par-
ticipation agreement, A is obliged to pay to B consid-
eration for participation and fees for management of
the loan, and B is obliged to pay to A the amount
equivalent to the principal of and interest on the loan
to C. The primary issue is whether B is required to
withhold income taxes when B pays to A the amount
equivalent to interest on the loan.

Under the Income Tax Act, interest payable to a
nonresident of Japan on loans granted to a person
that conducts its business in Japan is generally treated
as ‘‘withholdable’’ income.21 In theory, the payment of
the amount equivalent to interest on the loan under
the loan participation agreement can be treated as
non-withholdable income, since the payment is not
based on a loan agreement. In addition, it could be
argued that if the loan participation is treated as a
transfer of the loan from B to A (and not a loan to B)
for accounting purposes, then B will not be required
to withhold income tax, since B receives interest from
C on behalf of A, and in turn pays such interest to A in
order to perform its duties as an agent for A. In such
circumstances, C would be required to withhold
income tax.

However, with respect to the above circumstances,
the NTA has officially issued its opinion to the effect
that payment of an amount equivalent to interest on a
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loan constitutes ‘‘interest on the loan against a person
who conducts its business in Japan’’ and therefore the
original creditor is obliged to withhold taxes, regard-
less of the accounting treatment of the loan participa-
tion agreement. Although it appears that this NTA
opinion lacks sufficient legal basis, the prudent ap-
proach in practice is to follow the NTA opinion.

Even in such circumstances, the Japanese with-
holding tax may be reduced or eliminated under an in-
terest clause in an applicable tax treaty. For A to be
eligible for benefits under an applicable treaty, an ap-
plication must be submitted via B to the competent
tax office invoking the treaty prior to payment of the
amount equivalent to interest on the loan. Where a
treaty includes a ‘‘limitation on benefits’’ clause, it is
also necessary to submit to the competent tax office a
certificate of residence together with an application
invoking the treaty. It generally takes some time to
obtain a certificate of residence from the relevant for-
eign government.22 If A is unable to obtain a certifi-
cate of residence prior to the payment of the amount
equivalent to interest on the loan, B will have to with-
hold income taxes.23 Although A may file a claim for a
refund with the competent tax office, it generally takes
some months (three months or more) to obtain such a
refund. Accordingly, it is important to prepare for the
filing of the application invoking the treaty well before
the payment of the amount equivalent to interest on
the loan.

V. Burdensome Procedure When a Foreign
Pass-Through Entity or Transparent Type of Trust
Seeks Tax Treaty Relief

A foreign investor that is a member of a foreign entity
or a beneficiary of a trust should be aware that it may
be required to obtain a certificate of residence and dis-
close the level of its interest in the foreign entity or the
trust.

Under the Act on Special Provisions of the Income
Tax Act, the Corporation Tax Act and the Local Tax Act
Incidental to Enforcement of Tax Treaties (the ‘‘Spe-
cial Act on Enforcement of Tax Treaties’’) and regula-
tions thereunder, where a foreign entity or the trustee
of a trust receives Japanese-source income but is
treated as tax-transparent for purposes of an appli-
cable tax treaty, each member of the foreign entity or
beneficiary of the trust may be required to obtain a
certificate of residence and disclose its level of interest
in the foreign entity or the trust in order to be eligible
for benefits under the applicable treaty.

For example, the tax treaty relief procedure that
must be completed by a U.S. LLC (and the members of
the LLC) may be complex and burdensome. If the LLC
is treated as tax-opaque for U.S. tax purposes, the
treaty relief procedure is relatively simple. In such a
case, the LLC is required to obtain a certificate of resi-
dence, but the members of the LLC are not required to
obtain certificates of residence or disclose their inter-
ests in the LLC.

On the other hand, if the U.S. LLC is treated as tax-
transparent for U.S. tax purposes, the tax treaty relief

procedure becomes complex. Although an LLC is
treated as tax-opaque for Japanese domestic tax law
purposes, it is treated as tax-transparent for purposes
of the Japan-United States tax treaty if the LLC is
treated as tax-transparent for U.S. tax purposes. As a
result, the U.S. members of the LLC are required to
obtain certificates of residence and disclose their in-
terests in the LLC in order to qualify for benefits under
the Japan-United States tax treaty.

In addition, the tax relief procedure can be even
more complex where another U.S. LLC that is also a
tax-transparent entity is a member of the LLC. Even in
such a case, it is necessary to disclose the members of
the LLC and their interests in the LLC, and each ulti-
mate individual or corporate member is required to
obtain a certificate of residence. Accordingly, it may
be extremely burdensome to file an application invok-
ing the Japan-United States tax treaty.

NOTES
1 Income Tax Act (ITA), Arts. 22 and 24.
2 Special Tax Measures Act (STMA), Art. 8-4.
3 STMA, Arts. 37-10 and 37-11.
4 Corporate Tax Act (CTA), Art. 22.
5 CTA, Art.23-2.
6 CTA, Art. 22.
7 ITA, Arts. 22 and 23.
8 ITA, Arts. 22 and 24.
9 STMA, Art. 8-4.
10 STMA, Arts. 37-10 and 37-11.
11 CTA, Art. 22
12 For example, Japan-United States tax treaty, Art.4(6).
13 CTA, Art. 141 and ITA, Art. 212.
14 ITA, Art. 161, Para. 1, Item 3; Enforcement Order of the
ITA, Art. 281, Para. 1, Item 4; CTA, Art. 138, Para. 1, Item
3; and Enforcement Order of the CTA, Art. 178, Para. 1,
Item 4.
15 In practice, a Cayman limited partnership is often used
as an investment vehicle. On March 8, 2007, Nagoya High
Court held that a Cayman limited partnership constitutes
a partnership for Japanese tax purposes. It is generally
understood that Cayman limited partnerships constitute
‘‘partnerships’’ for Japanese tax purposes.
16 Basic Circular of the ITA, Sec. 164-4.
17 ITA, Art. 212, Para. 1; Art. 161, Para 1, Item 4; and En-
forcement Order of the ITA, Art. 281-2.
18 STMA, Arts. 41-21 and 67-16.
19 Enforcement Order of the STMA, Arts. 26-31 and 39-
33-2.
20 ITA, Art. 2, Para. 1, Item 8-4; Enforcement Order of the
ITA, Art.1-2, Para. 3; CTA, Art. 2, Item 12-19; and Enforce-
ment Order of the CTA, Art. 4-4, Para. 3.
21 ITA, Art. 212, Para. 1; and Art. 161, Para. 1, Item 10.
22 For example, in the authors’ experience, it generally
takes approximately two months to obtain a certificate of
U.S. residency.
23 In practice, even if a foreign investor is unable to
obtain a certificate of residence prior to the payment of
withholdable income, there is a possibility that the for-
eign investor would not be subject to withholding tax if it
subsequently submitted a certificate of residence, de-
pending on negotiations with the competent tax office.
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MEXICO
José Carlos Silva and Juan Manuel López Durán
Chevez, Ruiz, Zamarripa y Cia, S.C., Mexico City

I. Introduction

It is common legislative practice in Mexico for rel-
evant amendments to tax provisions to be enacted an-
nually. Unusually, in 2014, the government issued a
document called the ‘‘Certainty Agreement’’ (‘‘Acuerdo
de Certidumbre Tributaria’’) relating to tax matters,
based on which the Executive Branch made a public
commitment not to propose any change to the tax
structure in Mexico from 2014 to 2018, i.e., not until
the completion of the current government’s six-year
term.

This entailed a commitment neither to introduce
any increase in tax rates nor to propose any new taxes
or elimination of benefits and exemptions, as long as
Mexico’s macroeconomic climate does not require
otherwise. Nonetheless, as it does every year in keep-
ing with the constitutional authority granted to it1 and
with a view to ensuring the exact observance of the
Law, the Mexican Administrative Tax Authority has
continued to publish amendments to the Miscella-
neous Tax Resolution on a regular basis, including a
number of provisions dealing with formal tax obliga-
tions.

From a practical standpoint, it is difficult for tax-
payers to keep up with the constant amendments to
the provisions of the Law and its regulations and the
Miscellaneous Tax Resolution. At the same time, the
body of federal tax law has become quite intricate and
voluminous. Taxpayers, at the least, need to comply
with the provisions of the Federal Tax Code, the
Income Tax Law, the Value Added Tax Law and its
regulations, the Miscellaneous Tax Resolution, the
Regulatory Criteria (Criterios Normativos), the Non-
binding Criteria (Criterios No Vinculativos), both
issued by the Administrative Tax Authority, and the
specific favorable resolutions that are also published
by the Administrative Tax Authority.

In this spirit, this paper presents a handful of ‘‘Traps
for the Unwary’’ that international taxpayers should
keep in mind when carrying out transactions that in-
volve a Mexican party.

II. Characterization of Taxes as Consideration

It is particularly important that the consideration
agreed in a contract under which the payer is a Mexi-
can resident should be specified in such a way that
there is no question about the amount of principal, as

well as the amount of taxes to be incurred under the
Mexican Income Tax Law.

In most circumstances, non-Mexican residents that
earn income in cash, in kind, in services or in credit
are required to pay Mexican income tax when such
income arises from sources of wealth located in
Mexico. For this purpose, the Mexican Income Tax
Law contains a list of acts or activities that cause non-
residents to generate income taxable in Mexico and
the procedure under which the tax liability is to be re-
ported.

Generally tax payable by nonresidents is required to
be paid by way of withholding carried out by the
Mexican resident making the relevant payment. For
this purpose, the withholding party is required to pay
to the Mexican tax authorities an amount equal to that
which the party should have withheld on the date on
which the payment obligation with respect to the con-
sideration became due or at the time payment was ac-
tually made, whichever occurred first.

However, if it was not clear from the relevant con-
tract that income tax arising from the acts or activities
concerned was to be borne by the nonresident, so the
Mexican resident paid the relevant income tax on
behalf of the nonresident, the amount of tax paid by
the Mexican resident is itself deemed to be income of
the nonresident subject to Mexican income tax, con-
sidering, for this purpose, the list of acts and activities
included in Title V of the Mexican Income Tax Law
(Foreign Residents Earning Income from Mexican
Sources of Wealth).

III. Domestic Provisions With Respect to Claiming
Tax Treaty Benefits

Recently2 a provision was introduced into the Mexi-
can Income Tax Law that states that, in the case of a
transaction entered into between related parties, ben-
efits under Mexico’s tax treaties will be available only
when a specific requirement is met by the nonresident
party.

This requirement is that the nonresident must
prove, by means of a statement made under oath and
signed by the nonresident’s legal representative, that
the transaction concerned entails juridical double
taxation. The statement must expressly indicate that
the item(s) of income subject to tax in Mexico with re-
spect to which the benefits of the treaty are intended
to be applied are also subject to tax in the nonresi-
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dent’s country of residence. The statement must also
identify the relevant legal provisions and include any
documentation deemed necessary by the taxpayer.

IV. Mexico’s Adoption of BEPS

Over the last few years, Mexico has adopted a number
of measures designed to protect the tax base in the
context of cross-border activities.

For example, the Mexican Income Tax Law contains
rules that restrict the deductibility of payments of in-
terest, royalties and fees for technical assistance in
certain circumstances.3 Under these rules, payments
of interest, royalties and fees for technical assistance
made by a Mexican entity to a nonresident that con-
trols or is controlled by the Mexican entity may be
non-deductible for income tax purposes. For this pur-
pose, ‘‘control’’ is deemed to exist whenever one of the
parties has effective control over the other party or
has such a degree of control over the administration
of the other party that it may decide, either directly or
indirectly, the time at which income, profits or divi-
dends are to be allocated or distributed by the other
party.

For a payment of interest, royalties or fees for tech-
nical assistance made to a nonresident to be non-
deductible, one of the following criteria must also be
satisfied:
s The foreign entity receiving the payment must be

considered transparent under Mexican Income Tax
Law; this criterion is not satisfied, however, if the
shareholders or members of the foreign entity are
subject to income tax on income received through
the entity and the payment made is agreed at fair
market value;

s The payment is considered nonexistent for the tax
purposes of the country or territory in which the for-
eign entity is located; or

s The foreign entity does not treat the payment as
income subject to tax under applicable tax provi-
sions.

It is, therefore, important to consider the above fac-
tors where there is a contract under which one of the
parties is a Mexican resident making payments of in-
terest, royalties or fees for technical assistance to de-
termine whether or not the payments are deductible
for Mexican tax purposes.

V. Formal Requirements

For years, the Mexican tax system has been character-
ized by its formal nature. Taxpayers, the tax authori-
ties and the tax courts interpret tax law based on a
strict approach, with a great deal of emphasis being
placed on formal procedures and compliance with
formal obligations.

In an effort to modernize and improve the efficiency
of tax audits and the collection process, the Mexican
Tax Authorities have, since 2005, been implementing
regulations aimed at replacing the issuance of paper
receipts and invoices entirely with the issuance of
electronic invoices, accompanied by a number of
strict requirements related to them.

With effect from 2014, the use of electronic invoices
(CFDI is the Spanish acronym) has been mandatory
for all taxpayers and the number of provisions and

rules relating to this matter has increased exponen-
tially over the last few years, causing taxpayers sub-
stantial difficulty in applying such provisions to their
day-to-day transactions. It is common knowledge that
compliance with the obligations regarding the issu-
ance of electronic invoices for transactions carried
out by a Mexican entity places considerable demands
on the taxpayer’s technological and human resources.
By way of example, new regulations are expected to
enter into force in 2018, regarding the payment
method expressed in the electronic invoice and the in-
corporation of a specifically designed attachment into
the CFDI.

Also, among the obligations imposed on Mexican
taxpayers under the Mexican Income Tax Law, is an
obligation to issue electronic invoices indicating the
amount of payments made by them that constitute
income from a source of wealth located in Mexico in
the hands of nonresidents, and, if applicable, the
amount of tax withheld from such payments. It is
always important to be aware of this obligation in any
transaction entered into with a Mexican resident in
order to avoid triggering any administrative penalty
or giving rise to any question as to the deductibility of
the corresponding expense.

VI. Refunds of Value Added Tax

As the Mexican Tax Ombudsman (PRODECON) has
confirmed, the ability to obtain refunds of Mexican
value added tax (VAT) has become a sensitive issue.
Specifically, over the last few years, the Mexican Tax
Authorities have become more strict and cautious in
their approach to approving VAT refunds going so far
as to: (1) require large amounts of information and
documentation to support claims for refunds of VAT
paid; and (2) using tenuous ground to reject claims for
VAT refunds, a practice that has been called into ques-
tion by both PRODECON and taxpayers themselves.

In this spirit, since 2014, PRODECON has been rec-
ommending that the Mexican Tax Authorities should
remedy their procedures in this area to avoid severely
damaging the Mexican economy. Under the Federal
Tax Code,4 the Mexican Tax Authorities have a 70
business-day period (including a period in which they
may make additional information requests) within
which they must approve or deny a refund request.
However, based on figures obtained by PRODECON,
the average period of time for obtaining resolution of
a refund request is around 200 business days.

Despite the efforts of the Mexican Tax Authorities to
reduce these periods, much remains to be done. In the
meantime, Mexican taxpayers must have highly effi-
cient processes in place if they are to file VAT refund
requests in such a way that such processes facilitate a
more expeditious reaction to any requirement of the
authorities, as well as collecting strong documentary
evidence in support of the amounts claimed.

VII. Availability of Income Tax Credit in the Context
of Structures Involving Mexican Residents and
Nonresidents

Under the Mexican Income Tax Law,5 it is possible for
a Mexican tax resident to credit underlying income
tax paid abroad by first or second-tier nonresidents,

68 12/17 Copyright � 2017 by The Bureau of National Affairs, Inc. TM FORUM ISSN 0143-7941



i.e., where dividends or profits are distributed by a
nonresident entity to a Mexican resident entity,
income tax paid by the nonresident entity may be
credited by the Mexican resident, in proportion to the
dividends or profits received by the Mexican resident
entity. In addition, income tax paid by a nonresident
entity that distributes dividends to another nonresi-
dent entity may be credited by a Mexican resident
entity, if the latter nonresident entity, in turn, distrib-
utes such dividends to the Mexican resident entity.

In both cases, the law provides that a number of re-
quirements must be met and a computation exten-
sively described in the law must be used. For this
purpose, the income tax to be credited must be deter-
mined on an annual basis for each country or territory
in which the relevant investment is held.

While there were no other domestic tax provisions
allowing a Mexican resident to credit income taxes
paid in Mexico or abroad in the context of any other
structure involving nonresidents, with effect from Oc-
tober 2017, under a rule in the Miscellaneous Tax
Resolution, it is now also possible for a Mexican resi-
dent to credit income tax paid in Mexico, even when
there are nonresidents involved in the structure,
where:
s A permanent establishment (PE) of a nonresident

company pays Mexican income tax, provided the
company distributes dividends directly to a Mexican
resident entity or to another nonresident company
that, in turn, distributes dividends to a Mexican resi-
dent entity;

s A nonresident company pays Mexican income tax,
provided the company distributes dividends directly
to a Mexican resident or to another nonresident
company that, in turn, distributes dividends to a
Mexican resident; or

s A Mexican resident company pays Mexican income
tax, provided the company distributes dividends to a
nonresident company that, in turn, distributes divi-
dends to another Mexican resident.

VIII. Additional 10% Income Tax on Dividends

Since 2014, the Mexican Income Tax Law6 has pro-
vided for the imposition of income tax at a rate of 10%
on dividends or profits distributed to nonresidents by
legal entities resident in Mexico for tax purposes. In
this context, the profits so taxed include profits in
goods or cash remitted by Mexican PEs to their head
offices or other PEs abroad.

Since this tax liability entails a withholding obliga-
tions with respect to income attributable to a share-
holder, it is possible to invoke the provisions of an
applicable Mexican tax treaty under which the appli-
cable rate of withholding tax may be reduced. As
noted in III., above, in the case of transactions carried
out between related parties, the Mexican tax authori-
ties are entitled to require the nonresident party to
prove the existence of double taxation in order to ac-
knowledge a claim for treaty relief.

It is important to bear in mind that, under transi-
tional provisions, the 10% tax on dividends or profits
is only triggered by distributions paid out of profits

generated from tax year 2014 onwards. Mexican resi-
dent entities should, therefore, keep a registry distin-
guishing profits generated before tax year 2014 from
those generated in 2014 and subsequent tax years in
order to enable them to determine whether the 10%
income tax liability applies to a particular distribu-
tion.

IX. Tax Consequences of Inflation

Throughout its history, Mexico has faced severe eco-
nomic inflation crises, for example, the crisis occur-
ring in the mid- and late 1980s when the inflation
index was more than 100% in some years. In view of
the important role that the effects of inflation have
always played in the Mexican economy, it is not sur-
prising that this is reflected in Mexico’s tax legislation,
which takes such effects into account.

One example is afforded by the requirement in the
Mexican Income Tax Law that taxpayers compute an
Annual Inflation Adjustment. This item reflects the in-
flationary effect for a year on a taxpayer’s agreed
annual average balance of credits and debts and the
principle that the effect of inflation on a taxpayer’s
debt is to increase the taxpayers’ wealth. For purpose
of the Annual Inflation Adjustment, credits and debts
are compared and: (1) if the annual average balance of
credits is greater than the annual average balance of
debts, an inflationary index factor is applied to the dif-
ference and the result will be a deductible item for
income tax purposes; and (2) conversely, if the annual
average balance of debts is greater than the annual av-
erage balance of credits, the result of multiplying the
difference by the inflationary index factor will be a
taxable item for income tax purposes.

To take another example, the Mexican Income Tax
Law provides that the amount of interest to be taken
into account for tax purposes (whether interest re-
ceived or interest paid) is the actual amount of the in-
terest paid or received, with no adjustment being
made for inflation, i.e., the effect of inflation is entirely
ignored in determining the deductibility for tax pur-
poses of interest paid or the taxable amount of inter-
est received in computing taxable income for a
particular year. This can be highly significant since in
many cases, when negotiating the terms and condi-
tions of a contract that provides for the payment of in-
terest, the parties will assume that the interest agreed
to be due and payable either will or will not include in-
flationary effects and that this would be relevant for
Mexican tax purposes, when exactly the opposite is
true.

NOTES
1 Mexican Constitution, Art. 89 (I), Federal Tax Code, Art.
33 (I) (g).
2 Included in Mexican Income Tax Law, Art. 5 in 2014.
3 Included in Mexican Income Tax Law, Art. 28 (XXXI) in
2014.
4 Federal Tax Code, Art. 22.
5 Mexican Income Tax Law, Art. 5.
6 Mexican Income Tax Law, Art. 153.
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THE
NETHERLANDS
Martijn Juddu
Loyens & Loeff N.V., Amsterdam

Introduction

The Netherlands is generally considered to have an
attractive investment and tax climate for international
activities (of both an inbound and an outbound
nature). The attractions of the investment climate that
are generally heralded are the country’s geographical
location, a sound infrastructure, a well-educated
labor force, a pleasant living environment, facilities of
a high standard, a reliable government, and clear leg-
islation. Because of the country’s open economy and
engagement in international trade, the Netherlands’
tax system also has an international focus. Among the
commonly highlighted attractions of the tax climate
are: (1) the participation exemption for investments in
subsidiaries and the branch exemption for direct for-
eign activities carried on through a permanent estab-
lishment (PE), which are key to the avoidance of the
double taxation of income from international activi-
ties; (2) the extensive tax treaty network for the avoid-
ance of double taxation and the reduction of foreign
withholding tax; (3) the absence under Dutch domes-
tic law of a withholding tax on interest and royalties;
(4) the ability to obtain certainty in advance from the
Dutch tax authorities on the tax and/or transfer pric-
ing position; and (5) the existence of a number of in-
centives for innovation.

At the same time, the Dutch tax regime can some-
times present issues for cross-border businesses or
foreign investors that may be unexpected or unfamil-
iar, and that may involve significant cost and/or com-
pliance effort. This paper will describe a number of
such issues that may arise under the corporate
income tax (CIT) and dividend withholding tax (DWT)
rules and, in general, the rules on CIT and DWT inter-
est charges.

Picking the top five ‘‘tax traps’’ is to some extent an
arbitrary exercise dependent on personal inclination
or the relevant facts and circumstances. For example,
some foreign investors may never be faced with the
tax traps discussed below, though they may face other
issues that they would identify as heading their list of
Dutch ‘‘headaches.’’ There are also a number of other
taxes in addition to CIT and DWT, each with their own

complex and highly detailed rules. Sometimes further
conditions and/or exceptions may apply, the relevant
rules may be found not only in the law, but also in de-
crees, published policy of the government or the tax
authorities, and the scope of the rules may be further
interpreted and applied in case law. Moreover, case
law provides for a general anti-abuse doctrine. In
short, although this paper flags some important pos-
sible issues, there are many more potential issues that
cross-border businesses or foreign investors may face.

I. Corporate Income Tax: Classification Criteria for
Partnerships and Funds

A. Introduction: Relevance of Classification for Corporate
Income Tax

Dutch corporate income tax (CIT) is levied on certain
entities listed in the Corporate Income Tax Act 1969
(CITA). In addition to listing the most commonly used
entities, such as public companies and private limited
liability companies, Article 2 of the CITA also lists,
among other entities, open limited partnerships (and
other companies whose capital is divided into shares
in full or in part) and (open) mutual funds. This is in-
tended to achieve neutrality between, on the one
hand, investment funds in the form of capital compa-
nies (which are taxable in the regular manner unless
they qualify for a special investment institution
regime) and, on the other, limited partnerships and
mutual funds with transferable interests. However, a
limited partnership or a mutual fund is often used as
an investment vehicle and (foreign) investors will nor-
mally wish the limited partnership or mutual fund to
be tax-transparent, so that investments and returns on
investments can remain tax-neutral (i.e., based on
direct allocation and without an additional tax burden
being incurred at the level of the partnership or fund).
The classification criteria are therefore highly relevant
and significantly impact the tax treatment. Because
there are some peculiarities in the classification crite-
ria for limited partnerships and mutual funds, this
section focuses on those entities.
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B. Classification Criteria for Dutch Limited Partnerships
and Mutual Funds

From a Dutch tax perspective, a limited partnership
can be considered either transparent (closed or beslo-
ten) or non-transparent (public or open), a distinction
made only in the tax laws. A transparent limited part-
nership is neither subject to CIT on its profits nor to
DWT on distributions of its profits, and its results are
directly allocable to its partners. A non-transparent
limited partnership is subject to Dutch CIT on its prof-
its (to the extent the profits are attributable to the lim-
ited partners) and DWT on distributions of its profits.
Article 2(3)c of the General Taxes Act defines a non-
transparent limited partnership as a limited partner-
ship in which (except in the case of inheritance or
legacy) accession to the partnership or the substitu-
tion of limited partners can take place without the
consent of all the partners being required. To deter-
mine whether a limited partnership is transparent or
non-transparent, whether the unanimous consent of
all the partners, both general and limited, is required
on the accession and substitution of limited partners
is therefore decisive. Over the years, the Dutch gov-
ernment has provided further guidance on the inter-
pretation and application of the consent requirement
in various decrees.1

To ensure a partnership’s closed and transparent
nature, all the partners, both general and limited,
must individually consent to every change, including
changes in the relative interests of the (same) part-
ners, and to any accession or substitution of partners,
even where the acceding/substituted partner is a
member of the same multinational group as an
existing/departing partner. It is not sufficient for a
proxy to be given to one of the partners. Consent does
not, however, have to be explicitly affirmative: If con-
sent was requested in writing and not refused within
four weeks, it can be assumed that consent was affir-
mative and unanimous. The consent procedure can be
completed electronically. Published policy lists cer-
tain cases in which unanimous consent is required.
The following are included in the list, which is not,
however, exhaustive): (1) the application of a right of
usufruct to a partnership interest; (2) the issuance of
additional capital within the same group of partners
where the relative interests change; (3) the transfer of
a partnership interest to an irrevocable discretionary
trust; (4) the transfer of a partnership interest within
a group of which the partner whose interest is trans-
ferred is a member; (5) the acquisition of a partner-
ship interest as a result of statutory merger; (6) the
acquisition of partnership interests by the general
partner (for its own risk and account) and the subse-
quent placement of the partnership interests in the

market; and (7) the delegation or transfer of consent
to any corporate body other than the joint partners.

The decree recognizes a limited number of situa-
tions in which consent is not required: (1) the replace-
ment of partners where the partnership interest
remains within the same group of partners and their
relative interests remain the same in the sense that
partnership interests are proportionately allocated
over the remaining partners; (2) the transfer of a part-
nership interest to an agent acting for the risk and ac-
count of the transferring partner; and (3) the
accession of new partners at the behest of the initiator
of the partnership if there are insufficient partners to
subscribe for the full capital and the partnership inter-
ests are placed on the market within six months and
already held for the risk and account of the new part-
ners within that period.

Even though the consent requirement has been
made somewhat more flexible in the periodic updat-
ing of the decrees, the tax literature continues to flag a
number of concerns.2 One concern is that the Nether-
lands is somewhat unusual in its strict interpretation
of the requirement. Another is that the risk that one
partner may refuse its consent can make investment
in a limited partnership less attractive. Also, the strict
application of the consent requirement, even for intra-

group transfers, is less flexible
than the common market prac-
tice. The consent requirement
sometimes conflicts with regu-
latory requirements for specific
investors that are obligated to
invest in (more) freely transfer-
able or liquid investments. The
‘‘drag along’’ and ‘‘tag along’’
clauses often required by
market practice are also sub-

ject to the strict consent requirement, an uneasy fit
with the purpose of such clauses. Finally, even though
the decrees have been revised on a number of occa-
sions, there remain a number of points with respect to
which no clear interpretation has been provided.

A (public) mutual fund, which is subject to CIT
under Article 2 of the CITA, is understood to mean a
fund established for purposes of obtaining gains for
its participants by means of collective investment or
by otherwise using monies, where participation in the
fund is evidenced by transferable participation certifi-
cates. Participation certificates are considered non-
transferable if: (1) their disposal and transfer requires
the unanimous consent of all the participants (the
‘‘consent alternative’’); or (2) they may only be dis-
posed of (without prior consent being required) to the
mutual fund itself or to relatives of the participants by
blood or marriage in the direct line (the ‘‘buy-back al-
ternative’’). A combination of alternatives (1) and (2)
is not allowed. In practice, therefore, a distinction is
also made between closed mutual funds (which are
transparent), and public mutual funds (which are
non-transparent, and therefore fall within the scope of
CIT and DWT). Further guidance in this respect has
been provided in a published policy decree.3 The con-
sent alternative is applied strictly, in a manner similar
to the consent requirement for limited partnerships.
The decree applying to mutual funds also addresses
the position of ‘‘umbrella-funds’’ (where a number of

‘‘Classification criteria are highly
relevant and significantly impact
the tax treatment.’’
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sub-funds operate under the umbrella of a main fund,
without their own separate equity, but with their own
policies, costs, benchmarks and administration). The
principal rule remains the rule that consent must be
evaluated at the level of the main fund, but the decree
provides for evaluation at the level of the sub-funds to
be approved, subject to certain conditions, if the
equity of the sub-funds is independently adminis-
tered. The decree recognizes the potential relevance of
mutual funds for asset pooling by pension funds. This
paper provides no further details regarding mutual
funds, since partnerships are a more common phe-
nomenon.

The published policy decrees also address ‘‘stacking
structures’’ (where one tax-transparent entity partici-
pates in another tax-transparent entity). Like the pre-
vious decrees, the most recently published decree
takes the position that a reciprocal consent require-
ment should be applied to ensure tax transparency. In
essence, this means that there is only tax transparency
of both stacked entities where all partners/
participants are reciprocally required to give their
consent in the case of accession to the other entity or
substitution of the limited partners/participants in the
other entity. In a general sense, reference is made to
‘‘entities,’’ because the position is taken (as in previous
decrees) that this rule applies not only to limited part-
nerships, but also to other partnerships, mutual funds
and similar foreign entities. The most recent decree,
however, provides that a single consent requirement
also suffices to ensure tax transparency, provided this
is included in the partnership agreement or other con-
stitutional documents of the entity concerned. In the
case of stacking structures, the single consent require-
ment entails the limitation of the consent requirement
to the consent of the direct partners or participants in
the entity concerned. The most recent decree provides
examples clarifying how the single consent require-
ment is to be applied in the case of stacked limited
partnerships. In the case of a stacking structure, for
example, this entails the limitation of the consent re-
quirement to the consent of the direct partners/
participants in the entity concerned and the general
partner of the higher-tier stacked entity. The most
recent decrees also confirm that it is possible to com-
bine a fund with a ‘‘buy-back alternative’’ with an
entity applying a ‘‘consent alternative’’ in a stacking
structure.

As should be clear from the discussion above, for
purposes of securing transparency, there are a
number of differences between the criteria applying
to limited partnerships and those applying to mutual
funds. Investors, therefore, need to make wise choices
in determining what would work best in the structure
they envisage. The use of a mutual fund as an invest-
ment vehicle may allow more flexibility; the use of a
limited partnership may be better recognized by in-
vestors. In any case, investors will need to bear in
mind that the requirements are generally interpreted
very strictly and are sometimes different from what
might be expected based on practice in certain other
countries. The (strict) application of the unanimous
consent requirement is unique and should be closely
observed in the design of a limited partnership and/or
mutual fund.

C. Classification Criteria for Foreign Entities and Limited
Partnerships

The classification of foreign limited partnerships (and
other foreign entities) is also the subject of a pub-
lished decree4 that provides rules for classifying for-
eign entities. These rules cover all entities, including
companies and partnerships, with the exception of
foundations, associations, funds for joint account,
trusts and comparable entities. For purposes of classi-
fying entities as tax-transparent or non-transparent,
the decree makes a distinction between ‘‘corpora-
tions’’ and ‘‘partnerships.’’ Corporations are always
classified as non-transparent, while partnerships are
in principle treated as transparent, unless their shares
are freely transferable.

An entity is classified as a corporation (i.e., as non-
transparent) in two situations: first, where at least
three of the four relevant questions set out below are
answered in the affirmative; and second, where all the
following three criteria are satisfied: (1) the liability of
the members of the entity for debts of the entity is lim-
ited to the capital contributed by them; (2) the entity
owns the trade or business that is carried on; and (3)
the trade or business is not carried for the risk and ac-
count of another person.

An entity that is not classified as a corporation is
classified as a partnership. A partnership is in prin-
ciple treated as tax-transparent, but may be treated as
non-transparent in two situations:
s Where the partnership has features similar to those

of a Dutch limited partnership and the equity inter-
ests in the partnership are freely transferable (i.e.,
the answer to the fourth question below is in the af-
firmative); or

s Where the partnership is not comparable to a Dutch
limited partnership but has a capital divided into
shares and those shares are freely transferable (i.e.,
the answers to both the third and fourth questions
below are in the affirmative).

The four relevant questions are:
s Is the entity the (legal) owner of its assets?
s Are the members of the entity liable for the debts of

the entity only to the extent of the amount of capital
contributed by them?

s Is the capital of the entity divided into shares under
civil law or does it have similar features?

s Are the shares of the entity freely transferable (i.e.,
there is no consent requirement)?

Clearly, the classification of foreign entities and for-
eign partnerships may also pose some difficulties for
foreign investors. The Dutch tax authorities regularly
update and publish on their website a list of indicators
as to the classification of foreign legal forms. The list
is only indicative, since the actual classification may
depend on the facts and circumstances of the specific
entity concerned. As should be clear from the discus-
sion above, the consent requirement is only one of the
relevant criteria. Differences between foreign law and
the Dutch interpretation may give rise to uncertain-
ties, some of which have been addressed specifically
in other decrees. One example concerns U.S. limited
partnerships and the sanctions commonly applied to
certain ‘‘defaulting partners,’’ i.e., partners that do not
comply with their contractual obligations. The loss of
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voting rights is acceptable in such cases, since it is not
intended to erode the consent requirement. Even a de-
faulting partner’s forced exit can be acceptable pro-
vided the relative interests of the other partners
remain unchanged. On the other hand, it appears in
practice that other common clauses, such as ‘‘drag-
along’’ and ‘‘tag-along’’ clauses, may be too flexible for
the closed nature of a partnership to be preserved for
Dutch tax purposes.

D. International Impact of the Classification Criteria

It goes almost without saying that there is an interna-
tional dimension to the classification question,
though it is beyond the scope of this paper to address
all of the many issues that may arise in an interna-
tional context. The classification criteria are applied
by the Netherlands not only to Dutch limited partner-
ships but also to foreign limited partnerships. These
criteria may differ from the criteria applied by other
countries, particularly as the strict interpretation of
the consent requirement is somewhat unusual. This
can easily lead to classification conflicts and hybrid
mismatches, potentially resulting in double taxation,
double non-taxation, and various other issues in the
application of domestic rules, tax treaty rules, and/or
tax treaty relief. An impact may be expected from both
OECD BEPS Action 2, which provides certain recom-
mendations for combating hybrid mismatches, and
the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD), which
requires the implementation of measures designed to
combat hybrid mismatches, both in an EU context
(ATAD I) and in a third country context (ATAD II).

II. Corporate Income Tax: Limitations on the
Deductibility of Interest Expenses

CIT is levied on certain entities resident in the Nether-
lands for tax purposes on their worldwide income (as
well as on certain nonresident entities on certain types
of Dutch-source income). In calculating the taxable
base for CIT purposes, a deduction is, in principle, al-
lowed for expenses. However, under article 10 of the
CITA, no deduction is allowed for remuneration on
equity, i.e., for dividends distributed or for any other
return on equity. In principle, a deduction is allowed
for remuneration on debt, i.e., for interest on debt.
This difference in tax treatment may be an incentive
for taxpayers to use debt funding and also an incen-
tive for foreign investors to allocate debt rather than
equity to a Dutch resident entity within their group. A
nonresident investor that sets out to fund its Dutch-
based group company with only these basic rules in
mind may be surprised by one of the limitations on
the deductibility of interest imposed by the Dutch tax

rules (which apply while the
creditor with respect to the
debt may well remain taxable).
The relevant rules are many
and detailed and will only be
briefly discussed below.

Article 8c of the CITA is de-
signed to deny deductions in
the context of certain conduit
structures. It provides that in-
terest (and royalties) paid to
and received from entities or

individuals forming part of the group to which the
taxpayer belongs are not to be taken into account if
the taxpayer does not, on balance, run any real risk
with regard to the loans (or legal relationships) con-
cerned.

Article 10(1)d of the CITA is designed to deny de-
ductions with respect to certain hybrid loans. It pro-
vides that interest on a loan (including a change in
value) is non-deductible if the loan is entered into
under such conditions that it actually functions as
equity. Dutch case law indicates that a loan actually
functions as equity (a ‘‘participating loan’’) if all the
following conditions are fulfilled: (1) the interest on
the loan is almost entirely dependent on the profits of
the debtor; (2) the loan is subordinated to the claims
of all other creditors; and (3) the loan does not have a
fixed term, but is only claimable upon bankruptcy,
suspension of payment or liquidation, or the loan has
a term of more than 50 calendar years.5 Furthermore,
interest on a loan may be non-deductible because the
loan is considered a hybrid loan based on case law,
i.e., as a sham loan or a ‘‘bottomless pit’’ loan.6 A loan
is considered a sham loan if the parties in fact in-
tended to provide equity rather than debt. A loan is
considered a bottomless pit loan if it is clear from the
start that the loan will not be repaid. In other cases, a
loan that qualifies as a loan under civil law will also be
regarded as a loan for tax purposes.

Article 10(1)j of the CITA disallows a deduction for
interest paid in the form of equity instruments. It pro-
vides that no deduction can be claimed for a payment
in kind in the form of an issuance or allocation of
shares or profit certificates, or rights to acquire shares
or profit certificates (for example, via call options),
whether of the taxpayer itself or of a related entity of
the taxpayer.

Article 10a of the CITA is designed to prevent base
erosion through the use of related-party debt for cer-
tain deemed tainted transactions. It provides that the
interest charge on debt owed to a related entity or
individual— including other costs and foreign ex-
change results—is not deductible if the debt is for-
mally or in fact, directly or indirectly, connected with
one of the following ‘‘tainted’’ transactions: (1) a distri-
bution of profit or a repayment of capital to a related
entity; (2) a contribution to the capital of a related
entity; or (3) the acquisition or expansion of an inter-
est in a company that, after the acquisition or expan-
sion, is related to the taxpayer. These tainted
transactions may also be carried out by a related
entity (that is subject to CIT) or a related individual
resident in the Netherlands. There may also be a con-
nection between a transaction and a debt if the debt
was incurred after the transaction was performed.

‘‘The classification of foreign
entities and foreign partnerships
may also pose some difficulties for
foreign investors.’’
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There are two exceptions pursuant to which interest
on debt relating to a tainted transaction remains de-
ductible, i.e., if the taxpayer can demonstrate that: (1)
the debt and the connected transaction are predomi-
nantly entered into for business reasons (the ‘‘busi-
ness reasons exception’’); or (2) the interest is, on
balance, subject to a (corporate) income tax in the
hands of the recipient that is reasonable by Dutch
standards, and there are no losses or claims of a simi-
lar kind available to be carried forward from financial
years prior to the financial year in which the debt was
incurred, as a result of which the interest would, on
balance, not be subject to the reasonable taxation re-
ferred to above (the ‘‘reasonable taxation exception’’).
The reasonable taxation exception applies unless the
tax inspector can demonstrate that: (1) the debt was
incurred with a view to utilizing offsetting losses or
other claims that arose in the current financial year or
may arise in the near future; or (2) the debt or the con-
nected transaction was not predominantly entered
into for business reasons.

Article 10b of the CITA is targeted at long-term, low-
yield loans, in particular the potential abuse of mis-
matches in transfer pricing concepts. It provides that
interest on, and changes in the value of, loans received
from related entities that have no fixed term or a term
of more than 10 calendar years, and that do not carry
interest or carry interest at a rate that is substantially
(i.e., 30% or more) lower than an arm’s length interest
rate are non-deductible at the level of the debtor. Al-
though normally the arm’s-length concept would pro-
vide for the imputation and deduction of interest at an
appropriate rate, article 10b denies a deduction, not
only for such imputed interest but for all interest and
changes in value.

Article 13L of the CITA is designed to prevent
(deemed) excessive debt financing (and interest de-
ductions) in the context of investments in participa-
tions (which normally produce only exempt income).
Article 13L may restrict the deduction of interest ex-
penses (and costs) where a taxpayer holds one or
more participations that qualify for the participation
exemption and also has excessive debt (including both
intragroup and external debt). Basically, article 13L
should not deny a deduction for interest expenses if
the taxpayer’s equity for tax purposes exceeds the ag-
gregate historic cost price of its participations qualify-
ing for the participation exemption. Where the
aggregate historic cost price of such participations ex-
ceeds the equity for tax purposes, there is, in prin-
ciple, a ‘‘participation debt’’ on which interest is not
deductible (i.e., there is excessive interest). Excessive
interest is determined as the interest due from the tax-
payer in a taxable year, multiplied by a specific frac-
tion. Generally, the numerator of the fraction is the
average participation debt and the denominator is the

aggregate average amount of loans taken out by the
taxpayer. The participation debt is the positive differ-
ence between: (1) the aggregate historic cost price of
the relevant investments, and (2) the equity of the tax-
payer for tax purposes. The cost price of a participa-
tion is not taken into account to the extent investment
in the participation has resulted in an expansion of
the operating activities of the group to which the tax-
payer belongs. This is different if the purpose of the
investment is to achieve a ‘‘double dip’’ or if the invest-
ment would not have been made by the taxpayer if the
interest were not deductible. Excessive interest up to
the amount of 750,000 euros is not subject to restric-
tion under article 13L. The article 13L test is applied
not based on historical links but on a formula that
refers to the balance sheet and averages. The ‘‘aver-
ages are computed as the average of the relevant
amounts on the first and the last day of the respective
financial year.

Article 15ad of the CITA is designed to deny the de-
duction of interest expense on acquisition debt
against the profits of the acquired target achieved by
including the debt-financed acquisition holding com-
pany and the acquired target in a fiscal unity (i.e., tax
consolidation). Article 15ad provides for an interest
deduction limitation—interest expenses including
other costs with respect to loans taken up to acquire
(or increase) an investment in a subsidiary where the
subsidiary is included in a fiscal unity with the ac-
quirer. The limitation on deductibility applies to both
related and third-party debt, to the extent the interest
expenses exceed the amount of the ‘‘own profits’’ of the
(fiscal unity of the) taxpayer, excluding the profits of
the subsidiary (or subsidiaries). Non-deductible inter-
est may be carried forward to subsequent years in

which it can be deducted, pro-
vided the application of the
main rule does not result in a
restriction. Article 15ad pro-
vides for two exceptions, under
which the limitation applies
only to the lower of: (1) the
amount of relevant interest that
would not be deductible under
the main rule, less a fixed

amount of 1 million euros; or (2) the amount of the
‘‘excessive acquisition interest.’’ The excessive acquisi-
tion interest is the aggregate of: (1) the interest due in
the relevant year on excessive acquisition debt with
regard to the companies included in the fiscal unity
during that year, and (2) the interest due on excessive
acquisition debt with regard to the companies in-
cluded in the fiscal unity during the preceding years.
Acquisition debt is excessive to the extent such debt
relating to the acquisition (or increase) of an invest-
ment in one or more companies included in the fiscal
unity in a specific year exceeds 60% of the acquisition
price(s) of such company or companies by the end of
the year. This percentage is reduced by 5% per year
until it reaches 25%.

In addition to the long list of possible traps dis-
cussed above, a foreign investor will also need to con-
sider some upcoming changes. Under the ATAD, the
Netherlands is required to implement an earnings-
stripping rule by 2020. No legislative proposal has yet
been submitted. Although the earnings-stripping rule

‘‘A loan is considered a sham if
the parties intended to provide
equity rather than debt.’’
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may result in new traps in connection with the fund-
ing of Dutch activities, preliminary parliamentary
documents suggest that the introduction of such a
general rule may prompt the abolition of some of the
general limitations on interest deduction described
above, particularly the rules in articles 13L and 15ad
of the CITA. On the other hand, the preliminary docu-
ments also suggest that certain specific rules targeted
at base erosion would continue to be applied, particu-
larly the rules in article 10a of the CITA. In addition to
the earnings-stripping rule, the ATAD also requires the
implementation of rules directed at certain hybrid
mismatches by 2022 (for example, where the use of
hybrid entities or hybrid instruments results in double
deduction or in deduction and non-inclusion). The
OECD BEPS action plans targeting interest deduc-
tions and hybrid mismatches may also impact the
future tax landscape.

III. Corporate Income Tax: Restructuring of
Devalued Loans to Participations

A. Introduction

The Netherlands has an attractive participation ex-
emption regime (in article 13 of the CITA) that grants
a full exemption for dividends and capital gains de-
rived from equity investment in a qualifying participa-
tion. The ownership threshold—in principle, 5%—is
relatively low. It will generally come as no surprise to
foreign investors investing in subsidiaries through a
Dutch resident entity that there are some conditions
to the participation exemption as well as a number of
anti-abuse rules. One of the conditions is that the sub-
sidiary in which the participation is held is not held as
a portfolio investment (i.e., with a view to the mere in-
vestment result rather than with a view to business re-
lations) or a deemed portfolio investment (for
example, where the subsidiary mainly invests in
shareholdings of less than 5% or functions as a group
financing, leasing, or licensing company). Even when
a participation is held as a (deemed) portfolio invest-
ment, the exemption may still apply if either a ‘‘busi-
ness asset test’’ or a ‘‘sufficiently subject to tax test’’ is
passed. If the participation exemption does not apply,
and 90% or more of the assets of the subsidiary con-
sist of low-taxed (deemed) portfolio investments, an
annual mark-to-market obligation may apply under
article 13a of the CITA. While foreign investors will
normally accept that any exemption is likely to be sub-
ject to conditions and anti-abuse rules, a foreign in-
vestor investing through a Dutch resident company in
other subsidiaries may need some guidance regarding
the conditions and anti-abuse rules that apply in the
context of the participation exemption.

The participation exemption applies only to equity
investments: returns on loans made to subsidiaries in
which participations are held (‘‘loans to participa-
tions’’) are included in taxable results. Complexities
and unexpected consequences may arise where a
Dutch company invests in loans to participations or
other related entities, particularly where devaluation
and restructuring is involved. This section deals only
with loans that are actually treated as loans for tax
purposes— i.e., loans that do not actually function as

equity (for example, sham loans, bottomless-pit loans
and profit participating loans (see II., above), as such
loans may qualify as equity for tax purposes and
therefore may qualify for the participation exemption
(except when the anti-hybrid rules apply) without
being affected by the rules described below).

In principle, any returns on a loan that also qualifies
as a loan for tax purposes are taxable—i.e., interest,
currency exchange results, and capital gains or losses
are, in principle, included in taxable income. If the in-
terest rate on a loan between related parties is not an
arm’s-length rate, the interest rate will be adjusted to
an arm’s-length rate for tax purposes.

B. ‘‘Non-Businesslike’’ Loans

Some peculiarities may arise in the context of what
are termed ‘‘non-businesslike’’ loans, a concept devel-
oped in case law. Where the rate of interest on a loan
is adjusted to an arm’s-length rate, the other condi-
tions, terms, and circumstances of the loan (such as
collateral and date of maturity) remain unchanged.
This is not the case, however, if the adjusted interest
rate cannot be determined or the interest (in fact) rep-
resents profit-sharing. In such a case, it is assumed
that the creditor runs a credit risk that independent
parties would not have accepted and the loan is
treated as a non-businesslike loan. Although, in prin-
ciple, how a loan is to be classified has to be deter-
mined at the time the loan is granted, it is also
possible for a normal businesslike loan to become a
non-businesslike loan during its term as the result of a
non-businesslike act on the part of the creditor (for ex-
ample, failure to demand collateral or to demand ad-
ditional collateral when the debtor’s financial position
deteriorates). A write-off on a loan that is deemed to
be a non-businesslike loan is not tax-deductible. If the
loan has been provided to an (indirect) subsidiary,
such a write-off increases the tax cost of the participa-
tion in the subsidiary, although not until the loan is
forgiven or the (indirect) subsidiary is dissolved. This
may result in an increased tax-deductible liquidation
loss if the subsidiary is subsequently liquidated. If a
loan is considered to be a non-businesslike loan, there
are also consequences for the interest rate that is
taken into account for tax purposes. The interest rate
on a non-businesslike loan is set at the rate that the
debtor would have paid if it had been granted the loan
by an independent third party under guarantee of the
actual creditor. Although this is not entirely free from
doubt, the treatment of a loan as a non-businesslike
loan does not appear to affect the tax treatment of any
currency exchange results with respect to the loan.

C. Recaptures on Restructurings Involving Written-Down
Loans

Even when a loan is neither considered to function as
equity nor to be a non-businesslike loan, some unex-
pected consequences may arise on devaluation and
subsequent restructuring. As long as the loan remains
a loan, devaluations and subsequent increases in
value are taxable results. However, if a devalued loan
is converted into capital, there is potential for a mis-
match. The capital investment may constitute a par-
ticipation to which the participation exemption
applies. Without special rules, a devaluation would be
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deductible, but a subsequent increase in the value of
the capital investment would be exempt. The legisla-
tor has introduced remedial measures to deal with
such situations.

Article 13ba of the CITA governs the consequences
of a conversion or similar transaction involving a de-
valued loan. Article 13ba applies where a taxpayer has
a claim against a debtor that has been written down
against the taxable profits of the taxpayer (or a related
entity of the taxpayer), there is a deemed tainted
transaction (see below), and the taxpayer (or a related
entity of the taxpayer) has or acquires a participation
in the debtor. The concept of a claim that has been
written down is a broad one, and may include write-
downs or devaluations based on any circumstances,
including not only the situation in which the debtor is
unable to repay the loan, but also situations in which
a devaluation is based, for instance, on currency ex-
change rate results, interest rate fluctuations, or re-
course with respect to the loan being limited to
certain results and/or certain assets.

The following transactions are deemed to be tainted
transactions:
s The settlement of a debt by the issuance of shares,

profit certificates or other equity instruments;
s A debt commencing to function as equity for tax

purposes (for example where a debt, without being
converted into a formal equity instrument, is con-
verted into a participating loan); and

s A debt claim being wholly or partly waived (except
to the extent the waiver results in taxation for the
debtor that is adequate according to Dutch tax stan-
dards).

The consequence of a deemed tainted transaction is
that the taxpayer must include an amount equal to the
previous write-down in its taxable profits i.e., there is
a full recapture of the full amount, regardless of the
actual value of the loan at the time. However, at the
same time, the taxpayer may set this amount against
its profits and add it to a tax revaluation reserve—i.e.,
the net effect is that the recapture is set aside in a tax
revaluation reserve. The tax revaluation reserve will
be released on future occasions, through either tax-
able, or sometimes, untaxed releases. It will normally
be beneficial to add the recapture to a tax revaluation
reserve, but may sometimes be better not to do so: for
example, if the recapture can be offset by an available
tax loss carryover, particularly if the loss carryover
will otherwise elapse due to time limits.

When a tax revaluation reserve is formed, the gen-
eral rule is that there is a taxable release of the reserve
to the extent the market value of the participation (in
the former debtor) increases. To combat abuse, there
is an attribution rule for participations (in the former
debtor) that are not held by the taxpayer but by re-
lated entities of the taxpayer. Such participations

must be attributed to the taxpayer and any increase in
their value will also trigger a taxable release of the tax
revaluation reserve. In addition to taxable releases on
revaluation, there may also be a taxable release on the
occurrence of the following transactions:
s The disposal of the business carried on by the

debtor to the taxpayer or another entity or indi-
vidual related to the taxpayer (to prevent the partici-
pation being ‘‘emptied’’ and never increasing in
value);

s The disposal of the participation to an individual re-
lated to the taxpayer (to prevent there being no
future taxable revaluation; it should be noted that
disposal to a related entity does not trigger a release
as the attribution rule continues to provide for attri-
bution and revaluation); and

s The inclusion of the participation in a fiscal unity
with the taxpayer (after which there is no longer a
participation).

In the following cases, there may be a tax-free re-
lease of the tax revaluation reserve (subject to anti-
abuse rules to prevent schemes for the creation of tax-
free releases):
s Where the participation exemption does not apply

to profits from the participation and the income
from the participation is taxable in the hands of the
taxpayer (in such cases, the mismatch that is in-
tended to be prevented does not exist).

s Where neither the taxpayer nor a related entity of
the taxpayer any longer holds a participation in the
debtor. If the participation is no longer held by the
group, it is no longer possible to obtain exempt prof-
its from the participation. In fact, the write-down
then becomes final and the tax revaluation reserve
can be released tax-free (of course, only after one
final taxable revaluation).

Article 13ba of the CITA is accompanied by another
provision, article 13b of the CITA, which may some-
times trigger the immediate recapture of a write-down
without it being possible to form a tax revaluation re-
serve. Article 13b applies where a taxpayer has a claim
against a debtor that has been written down against
the taxable profits of the taxpayer (or a related entity
of the taxpayer), there is a deemed tainted transaction
(see below), and the taxpayer (or a related entity of the
taxpayer) has or acquires a participation in the debtor.

For purposes of article 13b of the CITA, the follow-
ing are deemed to be tainted transactions:

s A written-down debt is dis-
posed of to an entity or indi-
vidual related to the taxpayer
(to provide for a recapture
when any increase in the
value of a loan can no longer
be taxed effectively because
the loan is no longer held by
the taxpayer). When disposed
of to an unrelated party, a
write-down is in principle
final and does not need to be
recaptured.

s A written-down debt is transferred to a business (or
part of a business) situated outside the Netherlands,
particularly a PE, to which a rule for the prevention
of double taxation applies (to provide for a recapure

‘‘A taxpayer holding a
written-down loan may well be in
need of guidance.’’
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when any increase in the value of a loan can no
longer be taxed effectively because of the availability
of an exemption for the related PE profits).

s The business (or part of the business) of a debtor is
disposed of to a related entity or individual (to pro-
vide for a recapture when a loan can no longer in-
crease in value because of the ‘‘emptying’’ of the
debtor while the business of the debtor is still held).

The sanctions in articles 13b and 13ba of the CITA
are in principle the same: A write-down is recaptured.
The circumstances in which a recapture is triggered
are also to some extent the same. Complex anti-
cumulative rules should normally prevent the imposi-
tion of multiple sanctions or recaptures.

A taxpayer holding a written-down loan may well be
in need of guidance to enable it to understand the
rules generally, to understand its own individual posi-
tion, to make the most beneficial elections, and, in
particular, to avoid being faced with immediate recap-
tures of full amounts, when future results remain un-
certain. Where written-down loans are to be
restructured, decisions need to be made as to the form
of the restructuring, as some forms of restructuring
entail immediate taxation while others may allow re-
captures to be taken to a tax revaluation reserve.
When it is possible to set up a tax revaluation reserve,
it will be necessary to decide whether this is in fact de-
sirable or whether it is preferable to report a taxable
recapture in view of the availability of tax losses for
set-off. When a tax revaluation reserve is set up, it will
be important to monitor (taxable) releases of the re-
serve, paying attention to any increase not only in the
value of the participation held by the taxpayer but
also, because of the attribution rule, any increase in
the value of the participations held in the same sub-
sidiary by related entities. If the taxpayer’s goal is the
achievement of a tax-free rather than a taxable re-
lease, it may be worth terminating or transferring the
relevant activities (which may allow for a tax-free re-
lease) rather than continuing the activities within the
group of related entities (which may trigger an imme-
diate taxable release). Clearly, a taxpayer that enters
this area without adequate guidance can find itself ex-
posed to a number of tax traps.

IV. Corporate Income Tax: Taxation of Nonresidents
With Substantial Interests

A. Taxation of a Nonresident With a Dutch Permanent
Establishment or Deemed Dutch Permanent
Establishment

Under article 17 of the CITA, a nonresident entity may
be subject to CIT on certain Dutch-source income.
The concept of Dutch-source income includes taxable
profits from an enterprise carried on in the Nether-
lands, i.e., proceeds derived from an enterprise car-
ried on through a PE or a permanent representative in
the Netherlands. Furthermore, under article 17a of
the CITA, a nonresident entity may be deemed to have
a Dutch PE and to be liable to CIT with respect to the
following items of Dutch-source income:

s ncome from immovable property situated in the
Netherlands, including rights directly or indirectly
related to such immovable property, and rights re-

lated to the exploration and exploitation of natural
resources in the Netherlands, including energy gen-
eration from water, the currents and the winds, or
rights to which they are subject;

s Income from profit-sharing rights in, or an entitle-
ment to the assets of, a business enterprise the man-
agement of which is located in the Netherlands, if
the profit-sharing rights or entitlement do not
qualify as ‘‘securities’’ (securities are defined in the
Dutch regulatory code as financing instruments that
are tradable);

s Receivables from a Dutch company if the nonresi-
dent entity holds a taxable ‘‘substantial interest’’ in
the Dutch company; and

s Fees for activities performed as a director or super-
visory board member of a Dutch-resident entity.

B. Taxation of a Nonresident With a Substantial Interest

Under article 17 of the CITA, a nonresident entity that
is a shareholder of a Dutch-resident entity may be
liable to CIT with respect to benefits derived from the
shareholding if all the following conditions are ful-
filled:

s The shareholding qualifies as a ‘‘substantial inter-
est’’ (see below) in a Dutch-resident company;

s The main purpose, or one of the main purposes, of
holding the substantial interest is to avoid the impo-
sition of Dutch individual income tax or Dutch DWT
on another person (the ‘‘avoidance motive test’’); and

s An artificial arrangement or a series of artificial ar-
rangements (which can consist of different steps or
parts) is in place, an arrangement or a series of ar-
rangements being regarded as artificial if it was not
put in place for valid business reasons reflecting eco-
nomic reality (the ‘‘objective test’’).

In essence, a corporate shareholder has a ‘‘substan-
tial interest’’ in a Dutch-resident entity if it owns or is
deemed to own, directly or indirectly: (1) shares rep-
resenting 5% or more of the aggregate issued and out-
standing capital (or the issued and outstanding
capital of any class or shares) of the Dutch-resident
entity; (2) rights to acquire, directly or indirectly, such
an interest in the shares of the Dutch-resident entity;
or (3) profit participating certificates entitling the
holder to 5% or more of the annual profits or 5% or
more of the liquidation proceeds of the Dutch-
resident entity.

An avoidance motive is considered to be present if a
substantial interest in a Dutch-resident entity is held
for the main purpose or one of the main purposes of
avoiding a Dutch individual income tax or Dutch
DWT liability of a third party. Based on the legislative
history, the avoidance motive test requires a compari-
son between the situation in which the nonresident
corporate shareholder holds the interest in the Dutch-
resident entity and the situation in which any indi-
viduals directly or indirectly owning the shareholder
would have held the interest in the Dutch entity di-
rectly. This entails a comparison of the tax rates re-
sulting from the direct versus the indirect holding of
the substantial interest, with a view to assessing
whether the (direct) nonresident corporate share-
holder was interposed to avoid the Dutch taxes re-
ferred to above. Any genuine (non-tax) business
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purposes or motives of the direct shareholder of a sub-
stantial interest are disregarded for purposes of this
test but may play a role in the objective test.

The purport of the objective test emerges largely
from the legislative history, according to which an ar-
rangement will be regarded as non-genuine if the sub-
stantial interest in the Dutch-resident entity is not
allocable to the business enterprise of the foreign
shareholder. This means that a foreign shareholder
will not be taxable with respect to its substantial inter-
est in a Dutch-resident entity if:

s It carries on real business activities and the shares
in the Dutch-resident entity are allocable to these
business activities;

s It functions as a top-tier holding entity performing
substantial functions (for example, managerial,
policy-making or financial functions) for the busi-
ness activities of the group; or

s It is an intermediate holding entity between the
business activities or top-tier holding activities of its
shareholder and the business activities of the Dutch-
resident entity and/or its subsidiaries, and it meets
at least certain substance requirements in its juris-
diction of residence.

Where a foreign shareholder holds a taxable sub-
stantial interest, the Netherlands will, as a general
rule, tax distributions derived from the interest on a
net basis (i.e., allowing for the deduction of certain ex-
penses) at the standard applicable rates. Further, the
Netherlands may tax capital gains realized on the dis-
posal of the substantial interest at the standard appli-
cable rates. Although the Dutch domestic rules may
provide for such taxation, the Netherlands’ ability to
impose it may be subject to restrictions (i.e., reduced
rates or an exemption) under an applicable tax treaty.
Many of the Netherlands’ tax treaties provide for a 0%
rate on dividends from investments meeting an own-
ership threshold of 25% and an exemption for capital
gains on shareholdings (i.e., sole taxing rights are al-
located to the state of residence).

However, if a substantial interest is held only in
order to avoid Dutch DWT (i.e., not to avoid Dutch in-
dividual income tax), the nonresident CIT liability is
calculated as 15% of the gross amount of the distribu-
tions, i.e., the DWT tax base. In these circumstances,
capital gains realized on the disposal of the substan-
tial interest are not taxable. Again, the Netherlands’
ability to impose taxation may be subject to restric-
tions (reduced rates or an exemption) under an appli-
cable tax treaty.

A foreign investor that intends to invest in a Dutch
resident company may need some guidance to enable
it to understand the rules generally, to understand its
own particular position and to decide how to struc-
ture the investment. Many foreign investors that are
engaged in business activities and can allocate a sub-
stantial interest to such business activities will not be
subject to Dutch taxation, even under the Nether-
lands’ domestic rules. Closer attention will be re-
quired in the case of top-tier holdings, to establish
whether sufficient substantial functions are being per-
formed and whether there is adequate involvement in
the Dutch-resident company and/or participations
held by the Dutch-resident company. Closer attention
will also be required where the substantial sharehold-

ing in the Dutch-resident company is held through an
intermediate holding company, to establish both what
is the function of the parent company (as an active
business company or a top-tier holding company) and
what is the position of the intermediate holding and,
in particular, whether it has a qualifying linking func-
tion and qualifying substance. Special attention will
be required in the case of (deemed) portfolio invest-
ment structures, as these are particularly likely to trig-
ger nonresident taxation unless the foreign investor
can itself invoke tax treaty protection or the substan-
tial interest can be held through a group company that
can invoke treaty protection. In some cases, foreign
investors in a Dutch resident entity may wish to con-
sider holding their substantial interest through an-
other entity with a view to obtaining treaty protection.
Of course, this would be subject to any relevant condi-
tions and anti-abuse rules in the applicable treaty.
While a taxpayer entering this area without adequate
guidance can clearly find itself exposed to a number of
tax traps, structuring possibilities exist that may
afford a tax-efficient outcome. Generally, it is possible
to obtain advance consultation and a tax ruling from
the Dutch tax authorities on the question of whether a
taxable substantial interest exists.

C. Outlook Based on Pending Legislative Proposals

The 2018 Budget was published by the Dutch Ministry
of Finance on September 19, 2017. The Budget tax
proposals, which at the time of writing were still
pending, included a proposal to change the scope of
the nonresident CIT rules for substantial interests in
Dutch-resident entities. The changes were proposed
to enter into force on January 1, 2018, although the
parliamentary process might result in changes to the
proposals. A nonresident entity will normally only be
taxed on income from a substantial interest if an indi-
vidual income tax liability of an indirect shareholder
of the Dutch entity is avoided. Avoidance of DWT does
not trigger a nonresident CIT liability for a share-
holder, because such avoidance is already addressed
under the DWT rules, which are also proposed to be
amended under the 2018 Budget. The existence of
valid business reasons for a structure are and will con-
tinue to provide an escape from taxation under these
rules. The interpretation of the term ‘‘valid business
reasons’’ will be the same as that under the revised
anti-abuse rule for DWT purposes valid business rea-
sons are considered to be present if they are reflected
in the substance of the direct shareholder or member.
This can be the case if the shareholding or member-
ship interest is functionally attributable to a business
enterprise carried on by the direct shareholder or
member. If the business enterprise is carried on by the
indirect shareholder or member, and the direct share-
holder or member is a foreign intermediate holding
company that does not carry on a business enterprise,
valid business reasons will be considered to be present
if the foreign intermediate holding company has ‘‘rel-
evant substance.’’ In addition to the current minimum
substance requirements, this entails a requirement
that the holding company should incur salary costs of
at least 100,000 euros in relation to its intermediary
holding functions and that the holding company
should have (for at least 24 months) at its disposal its
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own office space that is in fact used to perform its in-
termediary holding functions.

Under the proposed legislation, nonresident taxa-
tion with respect to a taxable substantial interest
would continue to apply to capital gains realized on
such an interest, as well as any other results realized
with respect to such an interest, which means that
dividends would remain fully taxable. Of course, the
Netherlands’ ability to impose such taxation might be
limited under the terms of an applicable tax treaty.
The effective application of a treaty might be im-
pacted by international developments, particularly
after the entry into effect of the ‘‘multilateral instru-
ment,’’ which provides for a certain minimum stan-
dard for the introduction of general anti-abuse rules
into many existing treaties.

V. Dividend Withholding Tax: Broad Scope of
(Deemed) Taxable Distributions

A. Broad Scope of the Concept of ‘Dividends Distributed’

Under the Dividend Withholding Tax Act 1965
(DWTA), DWT is imposed on a person or company en-
titled to dividends distributed by certain Dutch resi-
dent entities by way of withholding at source,
generally at the rate of 15%. DWT must be withheld at
the time a dividend is distributable. A DWT return
must be filed and the DWT withheld must be paid
within one month after the dividend distribution date.
The scope of DWT is broad.

DWT is imposed not only on the dividends distrib-
uted on shares, but also on the proceeds from profit
certificates and loans that actually function as equity
within the meaning of article 10(1)d of the CITA, as
discussed in II., above (sham loans, bottomless-pit
loans and participating loans), and applies to pro-
ceeds from interests in NVs, BVs, certain public lim-
ited partnerships and funds for mutual account, and
to other companies with a capital divided into shares.
Proceeds from cooperatives may or may not be sub-
ject to DWT (see further below). The definition of
‘‘dividends distributed’’ under article 3 of the DWTA is
quite broad and encompasses not only cash dividends
but also dividends in-kind, deemed dividend distribu-
tions, and liquidation distributions in excess of
paid-up capital.

Under article 3 of the DWTA, the concept of ‘‘divi-
dends distributed’’ includes:

s Direct or indirect distributions of profit, made
under any name or in any form whatsoever. Thus,
deemed distributions, for example, based on trans-
fer pricing profit adjustments and secondary adjust-
ments would normally be taxable.

s Any amount distributed over and above the average
capital paid on the relevant shares on the occasion
of a redemption of shares (other than for purposes
of temporary investment).

s The nominal value of shares issued to shareholders,
to the extent there is no evidence that any payment
for the shares has been made or will be made in the
future; an increase of the nominal value of shares is
considered equivalent to an issuance of shares.

Thus, the issuance of bonus shares at the expense of
retained earnings would be considered a taxable dis-
tribution.

s A partial refund of the amount paid-in on shares
(particularly in the case of a repayment of share pre-
mium paid-in over the nominal amount of the
shares), if and to the extent there are any economic
profits (which is generally the case with any value in
excess of the amount paid-in, so that hidden re-
serves, goodwill and possibly even excess value be-
cause of an anticipation of profits are included).
Hence, even though such a transaction takes the
form of a repayment of capital, profits are deemed to
be distributed first and the capital repayment is con-
sidered taxable. An exception applies where the
formal procedure for a reduction of capital is fol-
lowed: i.e., if the general meeting of shareholders
previously resolved to pay the refund and the nomi-
nal value of the relevant shares issued is reduced by
the same amount via amendment of the articles of
association.

s Any amount distributed with respect to profit-
sharing certificates, including any amount enjoyed
on the occasion of the repurchase or redemption of
such certificates.

s Compensation paid on loans referred to in Article
10 (1)d of the CITA, i.e., compensation on loans that
actually function as equity for tax purposes (sham
loans, bottomless-pit loans and participating loans).

s The full or partial refund of what was paid for cer-
tificates of participation in a mutual fund, to the
extent the fund’s assets exceed the sum of the pay-
ments made for participation certificates on issue.

s The amount attributed as payment to each certifi-
cate of participation in a mutual fund, to the extent
the fund’s profits are designated to be deemed pay-
ments on participation certificates to be issued or al-
ready issued to participants.

B. Non-Recognition of Paid-in Capital

Some of the items listed in V.A., above, make refer-
ence to the concept of capital paid-in on the relevant
shares. This is another area where some caution is
warranted. The capital paid-in on shares as deter-
mined for civil law and accounting law purposes is not
always also recognized as paid-in capital for tax law
purposes. Restrictions apply particularly where the
paid-in capital is the result of a reorganization, such
as a share-for-share merger, a statutory demerger
and/or a statutory merger, under article 3a of the
DWTA. Restrictions apply to prevent retained earn-
ings that are potentially subject to DWT being con-
verted into capital by means of a reorganization and
no longer being taxable. Rather than triggering imme-
diate taxation, the claim is preserved by way of roll-
over through limitations being imposed on
recognized paid-in capital.

To the extent a payment on shares in a company
consists of shares in another company, for all share-
holders only payments made on the latter shares will
be considered payments. An exception applies, in the
event the other company is not a Dutch resident com-
pany, in which case the fair value can be recognized
(subject to anti-abuse rules). In the event of a transfer
by universal title under a statutory merger, at most,
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the amount paid-in on the shares in the disappearing
legal entity will be considered paid-in capital on the
shares allotted by the acquiring legal entities. In the
event of a transfer by universal title under a statutory
demerger, the capital paid-in on shares in the demerg-
ing legal entity will need to be allotted between the ac-
quiring legal entities (and the surviving entity). An
exception applies, and immediate taxation arises, if
the demerger is predominantly designed to avoid or
defer taxation, in which case, whatever a shareholder
as such enjoys on the demerger is considered to be a
distribution of profits made by the demerging legal
entity.

C. The Position of Cooperatives for Dividend Withholding
Tax Purposes

Taxpayers that are not eligible for exemption from, or
a refund of, DWT that may arise when an investment
is made through a Dutch NV or BV may be tempted to
make use of a Dutch cooperative (a special form of as-
sociation with legal personality). Profit distributions
made by a Dutch cooperative are generally not subject
to DWT, provided the cooperative is not set up as a
company with a capital divided into shares. However,
taxation may arise in the context of certain situations
that are deemed to be abusive under article 1(7) of the
DWTA. Profit distributions made by a cooperative
that, directly or indirectly, holds shares in, profits
rights in or hybrid loans with respect to a (Dutch or
foreign) company are subject to DWT where: (1) the
main purpose or one of the main purposes is to avoid
a Dutch DWT or foreign tax liability of another
person; and (2) an artificial arrangement is in place.
An arrangement is considered to be artificial if it is not
put in place for valid business reasons that reflect eco-
nomic reality. Furthermore, even if no artificial ar-
rangement is in place, but the cooperative itself has no
real function and holds, directly or indirectly shares
in, profit rights in or hybrid loans with respect to a
Dutch company with one of the main purposes of
avoiding a Dutch DWT liability of another person,
profit distributions made by the cooperative are sub-
ject to DWT to the extent the Dutch company had
profit reserves at the time it was acquired by the coop-
erative.

D. Opportunities To Obtain Exemption or Refund

Even though the scope of DWT is quite broad, there is
also a broad range of opportunities to obtain a full or
partial exemption from, or refund of, DWT under ar-
ticle 4 or 10 of the DWTA, or under an applicable tax
treaty.

No DWT need be withheld if the beneficiary of a
dividend qualifies for the Dutch participation exemp-
tion with respect to the dividend or if the dividend is
distributed between companies that both belong to
the same Dutch fiscal unity (i.e., tax-consolidated
group) for CIT purposes. Distributions made to a
parent company resident within the European Union
or the European Economic Area (EEA) are exempt
from DWT, provided the conditions for the EU Parent-
Subsidiary Directive (as implemented in Dutch tax
law) are fulfilled. Certain domestic and foreign
exempt entities, such as pension funds, may also be
eligible for a refund of DWT. Furthermore, the general

rate of DWT is normally reduced with respect to dis-
tributions made to a shareholder resident in a country
with which the Netherlands has concluded a tax
treaty. Under most tax treaties, DWT can be withheld,
reported, and paid at a reduced rate if certain require-
ments are met (including the obtaining of advance
permission to apply the reduction at source and then
file a DWT return). If DWT is nevertheless withheld at
the general rate of 15%, although an applicable treaty
provides for a lower rate or an exemption, the treaty
will generally provide that the beneficiary of the divi-
dend may claim a refund from the Dutch tax authori-
ties of any excess amount withheld within a certain
period (under many treaties, three years).

Dutch tax law contains provisions designed to coun-
ter ‘‘dividend stripping’’ transactions. This legislation
is intended to prevent transactions that avoid DWT by
means of the transfer of shares, dividend coupons, etc.
immediately before a dividend payment to a person
that has a greater entitlement to a reduction or refund
of DWT than the original owner of the shares, etc..

E. Outlook Based on Pending Legislative Proposals

The 2018 Budget was published by the Dutch Ministry
of Finance on September 19, 2017. The main tax pro-
posals with relevance for international investors
relate to DWT. Distributions made by ‘‘Holding Coop-
eratives’’ with respect to qualifying membership rights
will, in principle, become subject to DWT. An attrac-
tive new DWT exemption will be introduced for distri-
butions to companies resident in tax treaty partner
countries, alongside the existing intra-EU/EEA DWT
exemption. The EU/EEA and treaty exemptions will
be subject to a revised anti-abuse rule. The changes
were proposed to enter into force on January 1, 2018,
though the parliamentary process might result in
changes to the proposals.

Profit distributions with respect to qualifying mem-
bership rights in a cooperative will, in principle, be
subject to DWT if the cooperative is a holding coop-
erative. A cooperative qualifies as such if 70% or more
of its actual normal activities consist of holding par-
ticipations or of group financing activities. Whether
the 70% test is passed is, in the first instance, deter-
mined based on balance sheet totals, but other ele-
ments, such as types of assets and liabilities, turnover,
activities and time spent by employees are also taken
into account. The relevant testing period is the year
preceding the profit distribution concerned. A qualify-
ing membership right is an entitlement to at least 5%
of the annual profit or the liquidation proceeds of the
cooperative (held alone or together with related per-
sons or a collaborating group).

In addition to the existing DWT exemption with re-
spect to EU/EEA shareholders, a DWT exemption will
be introduced for shareholdings or membership
rights held by companies resident, for tax (treaty) pur-
poses, in a country with which the Netherlands has
concluded a tax treaty that includes a Dividends Ar-
ticle. A revised anti-abuse rule will be introduced with
application to both exemptions, under which the ex-
emptions will not be available (so that distributions
will be subject to DWT under Dutch domestic law) if
both the following conditions are fulfilled: (1) the
shares or membership rights are held for the main

80 12/17 Copyright � 2017 by The Bureau of National Affairs, Inc. TM FORUM ISSN 0143-7941



purpose, or one of the main purposes, of avoiding a
tax liability of another individual or entity; and (2) the
holding of the shares or membership rights is part of
an artificial arrangement or transaction (or a series of
artificial arrangements or composite transactions),
which will be deemed to be the case if there are no
valid business reasons reflecting economic reality.
Valid business reasons are considered to be present if
they are reflected in the substance of the direct share-
holder or member concerned. This can be the case if
the shareholding or membership interest is function-
ally attributable to a business enterprise carried on by
the direct shareholder or member. If the business en-
terprise is carried on by an indirect shareholder or
member, and the direct shareholder or member is a
foreign intermediate holding company that does not
carry on a business enterprise, valid business reasons
will be considered to be present if the foreign interme-
diate holding company has ‘‘relevant substance.’’ In
addition to the current minimum substance require-
ments, this includes a requirement that the holding
company should incur salary costs of at least 100,000
euros in relation to its intermediary holding func-
tions, and that the holding company should have at its
disposal (for at least 24 months) its own office space
that is in fact used to carry on its intermediary hold-
ing functions. Special attention is given to the posi-
tion of hybrid shareholders/members of a Dutch
entity. The relevant criterion will be whether a distri-
bution by the Dutch entity is regarded as income of a
taxpayer of a treaty partner country. If that is the case,
the DWT exemption can apply. An important example
of how the rule operates is that a dividend received by
an LLC that is transparent for U.S. but non-
transparent for Dutch tax purposes can benefit from
the exemption under the proposed amendment.

VI. General: Interest Charges on Corporate Tax
Assessments

It is hardly surprising that interest charges may be im-
posed on the late payment of any tax assessment. Nor
is it surprising that interest charges are included di-
rectly when a tax assessment is issued, whether a pre-
liminary tax assessment (for example, pay-as-you-
earn payments made during the year (where the
interest rate may be discounted for early payment) or
payment based on an estimate after the year end), a
final tax assessment (after the tax return has been re-
viewed on the closing of the year under the normal,
three-year statute of limitations) or an additional tax
assessment. An additional assessment may be issued
based on later corrections, which may be made even
after the issuing of a final assessment, within an ex-
tended statute of limitations (five to 12 years, depend-
ing on whether the correction relates to domestic or
foreign items), where new facts are discovered or mis-
takes are discovered as a result of facts that the tax-
payer cannot in good faith have expected to remain
unchanged. This section will focus on interest charges
though the mere existence of such extended periods

within which assessments may be made may also
come as a surprise to some foreign investors.

What is often something of a shock is the high rate
of Dutch tax interest charges and the very significant
mismatch in the rules for the charging of interest on
tax due and the payment of interest on refunds under
articles 30f through 30k of the General Taxes Act.

In the context of CIT, tax interest is charged for the
period beginning six months after the end of the fi-
nancial year through six weeks after the date on which
an assessment is issued. The interest becomes due on
the total outstanding amount of CIT due based of the
preliminary and final CIT assessments for the year
concerned. The tax authorities will general only pay
tax interest on the amount of CIT receivable where an
assessment is not issued within eight weeks after a re-
quest for an assessment has been made or within 13
weeks after a tax return has been filed. Hence, if CIT is
overpaid during the year (based on an over-estimation
of the taxable result) but not refunded until many
years later, for example shortly after the relevant tax
return is filed, generally no interest will be paid on the
refund (assuming it is processed on a timely basis).
On the other hand, if CIT is due on the final assess-
ment (for example, if the tax assessment deviates from
the tax return, based on an adjustment made by the
tax authorities, which may be made many years later),
interest charges will be due for the period beginning
six months after the end of the financial year through
six weeks after the date on which the assessment is
issued. Also, if an assessment is paid early, interest is
still charged until the end of the six-week period. In-
terest may accrue over a significant period of time and
at a relatively high rate. The rate of tax interest on CIT
assessments is equal to the legal interest rate for com-
mercial transactions (and thus can vary), but is fixed
at a minimum of 8%: the rate is 8% with effect from
September 1, 2016. Interest paid is deductible and in-
terest received is taxable for CIT purposes.

In the context of DWT (as well as wage tax and value
added tax (VAT)), tax interest becomes due as of Janu-
ary 1 of the year after the tax year concerned on tax as-
sessments or additional tax assessments (subject to a
statute of limitations of five years). The tax interest
rate for these taxes can vary. While it is somewhat
lower than the rate for CIT purposes, it may still be as
high as 4%. In the context of DWT, wage tax and VAT,
there is also a similar mismatch in the mechanism for
charging and paying tax interest.

NOTES
1 E.g., Decree, December 24, 2015, nr. BLKB2015/1209M.
2 See Beudeker & Van der Leij, WFR Weekblad fiscaal
recht, 2017/83, pp. 520-7.
3 Decree, December 24, 2015, BLKB 2015/1511M.
4 Decree, December 11, 2009, nr. 2009/519M.
5 Supreme Court, March 11, 1998, no. 32 240, BNB 1998/
208, and Nov. 25, 2005, no.’s 40 989 and 40 991, BNB
2006/82 and 83.
6 Supreme Court, January 27, 1988, no. 23 919, BNB
1988/217.
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SPAIN
Eduardo Martı́nez-Matosas and Luis Cuesta
Gómez-Acebo & Pombo Abogados SLP, Barcelona

I. Introduction

Since Spain is a Member State of the European Union
and an active member of the Organisation for Eco-
nomic Co-operation and Development (OECD), as
might be expected, the Spanish tax system is, broadly
speaking, in line with European and western stan-
dards. However, there are certain tax peculiarities for-
eign investors need to take into account that can be
characterized as ‘‘traps for the unwary’’ and that give
credence to the expression ‘‘Spain is different.’’1

I. Spanish Position on the Permanent
Establishment Concept

A significant business presence in Spain of a nonresi-
dent company may give rise, in the circumstances de-
scribed below, to the existence of a Spanish
permanent establishment (PE). The main conse-
quence of this, from the perspective of the Spanish
nonresident income tax (NRIT), is that profits ob-
tained by the Spanish PE are taxable in Spain at the
statutory rate of 25%.

The concept of a PE in the NRIT Law is, generally
speaking, in line with that proposed in the OECD
Model Convention and the Commentaries thereon, al-
though some minor differences exist that result in the
domestic definition having a broader scope than that
found in Spain’s tax treaties. That being said, if there
is a tax treaty in force between Spain and the country
of residence of the foreign enterprise concerned, the
treaty will prevail over the domestic Spanish legisla-
tion and, therefore, the analysis of whether the enter-
prise has a Spanish PE will usually be based on the PE
definition in the applicable treaty.

The Spanish tax authorities2 have developed aggres-
sive function/substance criteria in interpreting the PE
concept in a tax treaty context that represent a depar-
ture from the more legalistic interpretations invoked
by taxpayers trying to base their positions on the
OECD Model Convention. Moreover, over the last few
years, the Spanish courts3 have endorsed the ap-
proach developed by the tax authorities.4 An example
of this is afforded by the Dell case, which is the most
recent PE case addressed by the Spanish Supreme
Court. The main facts of Dell are as follows:
s Dell’s commercial structure for Europe, the Middle

East and Africa and, in particular, for Spain was or-
ganized through a number of companies, forming a

complex, opaque and fragmented framework for the
carrying on of the multinational’s business activities
in Spain.

s The production facilities were located in Ireland:
Dell Products (‘‘Dell Ireland’’) purchased products
from Dell Europe (another Irish company) and sold
them in the market through local Dell subsidiaries,
under commissionaire agreements.

s Dell Ireland had no personnel of its own. All its
human resources were subcontracted from affiliated
companies (mainly, from another Irish company).

s Dell’s computers were sold in Spain by Dell Spain
(the commissionaire) under a commissionaire
agreement with Dell Ireland (the principal). Dell
Spain sold and marketed the computers in the Span-
ish market in its own name but for the account of
Dell Ireland.

s Dell Ireland’s function was to sell computers and to
manage/control their distribution in the different
markets through local distributors that were func-
tionally characterized (and remunerated) as com-
missionaires but that, from a business perspective,
actually performed substantive activities that went
beyond mere commissionaire functions.

s In particular, the Spanish commissionaire (Dell
Spain) was directly and actively involved in the lo-
gistics, marketing, after-sales services and adminis-
tration of Dell Ireland’s Spanish online store.

s Dell Ireland had no employees or facilities in Spain
(either owned or rented). Goods belonging to Dell
Ireland were stored at the premises of the Spanish
commissionaire within the framework of the logis-
tics services rendered by the latter to the former.

s Dell Ireland operated using a direct sales model
under which purchase orders were placed with a
website or call center. The existing scheme was the
result of prior restructuring that transformed the
former Spanish fully-fledged selling entity into a
commissionaire.

On the grounds of the above facts, the Spanish
courts upheld the decision of the tax authorities, con-
cluding that Dell Spain was a Spanish PE of Dell Ire-
land, under Article 5(4) (dependent agent) and Article
5(1) (fixed place of business) of the Spain-Ireland tax
treaty. In arriving at this conclusion, the courts re-
ferred to the OECD Commentaries for interpretative
guidance.
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The courts went on to determine that the revenue
from all the sales made by Dell Ireland in Spain (less
commissions paid to Dell Spain and other related al-
locable expenses) should be attributed to Dell Ire-
land’s Spanish PE, based on the following reasoning:

s Dependent agent: the courts concluded that a com-
mercial commissionaire structure under Spanish
law is not incompatible with a close connection be-
tween the principal and third parties (the commis-
sionaire’s customers), since, even if the contracts are
not actually in its name, the principal is required by
law to accept all the consequences derived from the
commercial commission. This meant that Dell
Spain had the authority to conclude contracts that
were binding on Dell Ireland. Moreover, in view of
the actual facts of the case, the courts determined
that Dell Spain acted under the comprehensive su-
pervision and control of Dell Ireland, and its activi-
ties were not limited to those of an auxiliary nature.

s Fixed place of business: in essence, the courts held
that Dell Ireland had a fixed place of business in
Spain that gave rise to a Spanish PE by virtue of the
operational set-up provided by Dell Spain’s facilities
and activities, despite the absence of any formal
ownership or rental of such facilities. The OECD
Commentary on Article 5 expressly provides that a
parent company can have a PE in the State in which
its subsidiary has a place of business (for example,
space or premises belonging to the subsidiary that
are at the disposal of the parent company).

It will be clear from the above, that the Spanish tax
authorities and the Spanish courts have effectively re-
interpreted the concept of a dependent agent, since, in
their view, the representation does not need to be
direct: a PE may exists even if the commission agent
acts in its own name, if the economic consequences of
its acts are binding on the principal. According to this
view, a PE exists if a business restructuring is followed
by the signature of formal contracts that do not reflect
the real structure, functions and risks.

Although this approach raises a number of doubts
from a technical, OECD Commentary perspective,5 it
is in line with the new Base Erosion and Profit Shift-
ing (BEPS) framework and is reflected in the Multilat-
eral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related
Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting
(MLI). In this respect, Action 7 of the OECD BEPS
Action Plan specifically states the need to update the
treaty definition of a PE to prevent abuses of the PE
threshold, particularly through the use of commis-
sionaire arrangements (as in Dell). As a consequence
of the work carried out within the framework of the
BEPS project for the implementation of Action 15
(‘‘developing a multilateral instrument to modify bi-
lateral tax treaties’’), Article 12 of the MLI has been ap-
proved with a view to clarifying the interpretation of
what constitutes a PE. That being said, it could also be
argued that, in the BEPS era, commissionaire struc-
tures also subject to challenge under the approaches
proposed in BEPS Actions 8-10.

Thus, the approach taken by the Spanish tax au-
thorities has effectively been validated not only by the
Spanish courts but also by the OECD guidance, since
both have taken the position that a functional and
substance-respecting interpretation of the Permanent

Establishment Article (Article 5) is more consistent
with the spirit and intention of the Article than a legal-
istic interpretation, that intention being to achieve a
more balanced division of taxing rights between the
Contracting States in accordance with the activities
carried out in each of them.

In view of the above, one might say that, over the
past few years, the Spanish tax authorities were tar-
geting and challenging structures that did not comply
with the BEPS standards, even before the BEPS
Action Plan was endorsed by the OECD.

II. Tax Deductibility of Financial Expenses and
Specific Limitation Applicable to Leveraged
Buy-Out Transactions

In Spain, there are a number of situations in which a
tax deduction for interest payments can be denied
under increasingly complex anti-avoidance legisla-
tion.

Since 2012, financing expenses have been subject to
a general restriction in the Spanish Corporate Income
Tax (CIT) Law that provides that the net financing ex-
penses (the difference between the financing expenses
incurred and the income derived from financing pro-
vided to third parties) incurred by CIT taxpayers that
exceed 30% of their operating profit (EBITDA) in a
given tax year are not deductible for CIT purposes.
The first one million euros of net financing expenses
is, however, always deductible for CIT purposes (even
if this represents more than 30% of EBITDA). For
these purposes, the amortization of capitalized fi-
nancing fees is not deemed to be a financing expense.
The CIT Law takes a multi-year approach in applying
this limitation on the deductibility of financing ex-
penses, based on two rules:
(1) The amount of net financing expenses that is not

deductible in a given tax year because it exceeds the
maximum deductible limit for that year may be car-
ried forward and deducted in subsequent years
(subject to the limit applicable in each of those
years); and

(2) If the net financing expenses in a given tax year
are below the CIT deductibility limit for that year,
the amount of the limit that is not ‘‘consumed’’ by
the net financing expenses of that tax year (i.e., the
amount of the limit that exceeds the relevant net fi-
nancing expenses) is available to offset net financ-
ing expenses of the following five years (by
increasing the limit applicable in those years).

With effect from January 1, 2015, the tax reform in-
troduced the following two additional limitations on
the deduction of interest arising from profit partici-
pating loans (PPLs)6 and interest arising in the con-
text of leveraged buy-out (LBO) operations:
s Interest arising from PPLs granted by entities in the

same group of companies as the interest paying
company or from other hybrid instruments (for ex-
ample, non-voting shares or redeemable shares) is
non-deductible, regardless of its accounting treat-
ment; and

s Under a new anti-debt pushdown measure in con-
nection with the acquisition of a participation in an-
other entity, if, after the acquisition, the acquired
entity is included in the tax group of the acquirer or
enters into a corporate reorganization (for example,
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a merger), there is a limitation on the tax deductibil-
ity of financing costs, with a view to preventing the
activity of the acquired entity from bearing the fi-
nancing costs incurred on its acquisition. In this
situation, financing costs relating to the acquisition
of the holding over and above a ceiling equal to 30%
of the operating income of the acquirer for the
period are not deductible. For these purposes:

(1) The restriction is limited in the case of a merger
or an inclusion in a consolidated tax group that
takes place within the four years following the
acquisition;

(2) It is possible to set off the financing costs that
are not deductible because of the restriction in
subsequent years (in accordance with the gen-
eral rules on the deductibility of financing
costs); and

(3) The restriction on the deduction of financing
costs does not apply if the debt incurred to fi-
nance the transaction does not exceed 70% of
the acquisition cost of the shares and the debt
decreases proportionally, in each of the eight
years following the acquisition date, to 30% of
the acquisition price.

Finally, the Spanish transfer pricing legislation,
which applies to interest expenses and principal
amounts, can restrict interest deductibility when the
level of funding exceeds that which the company
could have obtained from an unrelated party or where
the interest rate charged is higher than an arm’s
length rate.

From a practical point of view, these limitations on
the deduction of interest have helped to clarify the CIT
rules applicable to Spanish taxpayers. In the past, the
Spanish tax authorities had relied on general anti-
abuse rules to challenge a number of financing struc-
tures (in particular, LBO operations). Despite the
complexity entailed in applying them, these very spe-
cific rules within the new CIT framework inspired by
the BEPS Action Plan have helped to provide legal cer-
tainty to Spanish taxpayers in this area.

III. Anti-Abuse Rules Applicable to the Use of
EU-Based Holding Entities to Invest in Spain
(Dividends And Interests)

A. Dividends

As a general rule, a dividend distributed by a Spanish
company to a nonresident shareholder is subject to
Spanish withholding tax (WHT) at a flat rate of 19%
on the gross amount of the dividend. Such a dividend
distribution may, however, qualify for a domestic
WHT exemption, in line with the EU Parent-
Subsidiary Directive (PSD), where the dividend is dis-
tributed to a parent company resident in another EU
Member State, provided certain requirements are
met. These requirements may be summarized as fol-
lows:

s Both parent and subsidiary must be subject to, and
not exempt from, one of the corporate income taxes
listed in Article 2.c of the PSD;

s The dividend must not be distributed out of pro-
ceeds obtained on the liquidation of the Spanish
subsidiary;

s Both companies must have one of the legal forms
listed in the Appendix to the PSD; and

s The parent must have held a minimum stake of 5%
in the Spanish subsidiary for, at least, one year (or
the acquisition cost of that stake must have ex-
ceeded 20 million euros).

These requirements apply notwithstanding the fact
that Spanish domestic tax law also contains an anti-
abuse provision under which, if the majority of the
voting rights of the EU parent company are held, di-
rectly or indirectly, by individuals or entities that are
not tax-resident in an EU Member State, the availabil-
ity of the exemption is subject to the condition that
the incorporation and operations of the EU company
must be based on sound economic purposes and sub-
stantive business reasons.

Regarding this anti-abuse provision, the Spanish
tax authorities7 (whose criteria have, in most cases,
been confirmed by the Spanish courts8) have in the
past taken a very restrictive approach and denied not
only the exemption from dividend WHT under the
PSD, but also treaty WHT exemptions/reductions
when the facts and circumstances of the case pointed
to the existence of a sham structure or a purely tax-
driven scheme. In addition, under the BEPS frame-
work,9 the restrictive interpretation given by the
Spanish tax authorities is also endorsed by the OECD.

B. Interest

As a general rule, interest payments made by a Span-
ish company to a nonresident lender are subject to
WHT at a flat rate of 19% on the gross amount of the
interest. However, under the Spanish domestic legisla-
tion implementing the EU Interest and Royalties Di-
rective, no WHT is imposed on interest payments if
the lender is resident in another EU Member State,
provided the lender: (1) does not operate with respect
to the loan through a PE in Spain; and (2) is not a resi-
dent of, is not located in, and does not obtain the in-
terest income through, a tax haven jurisdiction (as
defined in Royal Decree 1080/1991 of 5 July, as
amended).

Even though no specific anti-abuse rules exist in
connection with the above exemption,10 in the au-
thors’ experience, the EU lender must: (1) be the ben-
eficial owner of the interest income; and (2) have a
certain level of substance to avoid the application of
general anti-abuse rules by the Spanish tax authorities
if the EU lender structure lacks economic or legal sub-
stance and is set up only for tax reasons.

Access to the EU WHT exemption is thus condi-
tioned on the ability to prove that a foreign EU hold-
ing company in receipt of interest payments from a
Spanish borrower has a business purpose other than
to benefit from the WHT exemption. This entails ex-
amining the EU holding company in two respects:
s The business purpose underpinning its existence

and its participation in the flow of income paid
within the group. To this end, it is crucial to substan-
tiate the actual set of functions carried out by the EU
holding company, as well as its relevance within the
framework of the operation.

s The existence of actual substance in terms of
human and material resources at the level of the EU
holding company sufficient to enable it to manage
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the activities and functions assigned to it. This
would not necessarily be incompatible with the po-
tential outsourcing of certain tasks (especially rou-
tine tasks) to third-party suppliers.

The specific functions to be assigned to the EU hold-
ing company should be duly identified based on the
group’s needs and in a manner consistent with the
group’s business model and transfer pricing policies.

IV. Extraordinary Corporate Tax Measures to
Advance Tax Payments

The Spanish government has introduced a number of
different extraordinary measures11 in order to comply
with the objectives established by the European
Union in the Council Recommendation of June 21,
2013, and to mitigate the negative effects of an exces-
sive government deficit on the Spanish Economy. Of
the measures that have been approved, the following
will have the most importance for CIT payers:

s Mandatory minimum estimated CIT payment of
23% of accounting profits: CIT payers are required
to make estimated CIT payments during the first 20
days of April, October and December. Previously,
companies with revenues in excess of 6 million
euros during the previous tax year were required to
calculate their CIT base for estimated payments,
taking into account book-to-tax adjustments and net
operating loss (NOL) carryforwards, for the first
three, nine and 11 months of the year. Under the
new law, entities with revenues in excess of 10 mil-
lion euros during the previous tax year must make
estimated CIT payments based on the greater of:

(1) 24% (previously 17%) of the CIT base for the
first three, nine and 11 months of the current
tax year, taking into account relevant book-to-
tax adjustments and NOL carryforwards, if any;
or

(2) 23% of the accounting profit (as opposed to the
adjusted CIT base) for the first three, nine and
11 months of the current tax year.

s Limits on the offsetting of NOLs: for fiscal years
starting on or after January 1, 2016, taxpayers,
except for ‘‘Large Enterprises’’ (CIT payers with rev-
enues in excess of 20 million euros for the previous
tax year), may set off NOLs of previous years up to
the extent of 60% (70% for fiscal year 2017 onwards)
of the taxable base. The applicable limits for Large
Enterprises are as follows:

(1) Large Enterprises with revenues of between 20
million and 60 million euros for the previous
tax year: 50%

(2) Large Enterprises with revenues in excess of 60
million euros for the previous tax year: 25%

In all cases, NOLs that do not exceed an annual
threshold of 1 million euros are available for set-off.

Limits on the application of double tax credits
(whether for foreign or Spanish tax): for fiscal years
starting on or after January 1, 2016, Large Enterprises
will be allowed to deduct their pending double tax
credits only up to the extent of 50% of their tax liabil-
ity.

Reversion mechanism for equity impairment losses:
for fiscal years beginning on or after January 1, 2016,
equity impairment losses that were deducted from the

taxable base in fiscal years before 2013 (when equity
impairments were still tax-deductible), must be annu-
ally reversed on a straight-line basis over a five-year
period.

Losses arising on the transfer of participations and
PEs: In line with the participation exemption regimes
of surrounding jurisdictions, with effect from January
1, 2017, losses arising on transfers of participations
whose capital gains and dividends qualify for the par-
ticipation exemption regime, will no longer be deduct-
ible for CIT purposes. The same treatment has been
approved for the transfer of foreign PEs, losses arising
on which will not be tax-deductible from fiscal year
2017 onwards.

All these measures should be keep in mind by for-
eign investors prior to acquiring a Spanish target as
the advancing of taxes can be a relevant factor for cer-
tain taxpayers. The new measures will also have impli-
cations for both the cash management and the
accounting profits of large companies, because not
only do they accelerate payments of a greater portion
of the CIT liability from the date of filing of the final
income tax return, but in many instances, taxpayers
can be expected to pay much more in estimated CIT
payments than their final tax liabilities.

V. Taxation of Foreign Stock Option Schemes In the
Hands of Spanish Resident Employees

Incentives are granted to managers with a view to
aligning their interests with those of investors. Gener-
ally speaking, remuneration derived by a manager is
treated as employment income and is subject to Span-
ish personal income tax (PIT) at the general rates (i.e.,
at progressive rates ranging from 19% to 52%, de-
pending on the Autonomous Region in which the
manager is tax resident). Certain long-term incentives
provide for a 30% reduction of the PIT liability.

A manager can also be remunerated by being
granted a stake in the relevant company. The Spanish
tax treatment of commonly-used stock management
incentives is as follows:

s Stock options and phantom share plans: assuming
that the options are not transferable (as is normal
case in the case of stock option schemes), on the ex-
ercise of the options a beneficiary who is resident in
Spain is deemed to have derived employment
income. The Spanish tax treatment of stock options
at the exercise date is as follows:

(1) The taxable amount is the difference between
the market value of the shares with respect to
which the option is exercised and the price the
beneficiary/employee paid on being award the
options, if any.

(2) The taxable amount is considered to be com-
pensation (salary income) that is subject to PIT
at progressive rates. The marginal top rate
would depend on the Spanish region in which
the employee is resident (for instance, in Barce-
lona it may be as high as 48% and in Madrid as
high as 43.5%).

(3) At the time the taxable income under the stock
option plan accrues, the Spanish entity that
granted the options (whether or not the em-
ployer of the beneficiary), is legally required to
make the appropriate payment on account of
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PIT to the tax authorities, along with the regu-
lar employee tax payments. The entity can opt
between: (a) deducting the amount from the
employee’s compensation; or (b) bearing the
cost of the amount itself, in which case the pay-
ment on account will be considered additional
compensation subject to PIT.

(4) A reduction of 30% on a maximum base of
300,000 euros may be available, if the taxable
amount of the stock options corresponds to
salary income generated over a period of more
than two years and provided the employee has
not derived any other salary income to which
he/she has applied such reduction within the
previous five tax years.

(5) Any capital gain arising on the sale of the stake
acquired under the options is taxed at the re-
duced tax rate applicable to savings income
(ranging from 19% to 23%).

s Restricted stock units (RSUs): RSUs are taxable at
vesting/exercise (not at grant), provided they are not
transferable, in a similar manner to stock options;
this is because there is no actual delivery of shares at
grant. Therefore, the tax treatment is the same as
that described for stock option schemes above but at
the vesting/exercise date.

s Restricted Stock (RS): a conservative approach
would suggest that RS is taxable at grant (i.e., deliv-
ery), not at vesting (i.e., when it becomes transfer-
able) as there is an actual delivery of shares even
though the rights attached to the shares are limited
(restricted).

Bearing in mind the points made above, stock
option plans, phantom plans and RSUs are more at-
tractive from a Spanish tax standpoint, as these incen-
tive schemes allow the taxable event to be deferred to
the time at which the manager receives liquid funds,
without any unwanted Spanish tax consequences for
the manager, i.e., without any taxes having to be paid
in advance of the manager having liquid funds.

NOTES
1 Author’s note: This well-known Spanish expression was
coined during the 1960s as a slogan for attracting foreign
tourists to Spain by highlighting Spain’s special features
and characteristics. Nowadays, it is commonly used to
emphasize anything in Spain that is different from what
is found in other countries.
2 The main administrative precedents are: the
Directorate-General for Taxation’s (DGT’s) binding re-
sponses of December 2012 (V2457/2012 and V2454/
2012); and the Central Economic-Administrative Court
(TEAC) decision of December 20, 2012 (Honda).
3 The main judicial precedents are: the National Appellate
Court decision of May 20, 2010 (M-Real); and the Su-
preme Court decisions of January 12, 2012 (Roche Vita-
mins), June 18, 2014 (Borax) and June 20, 2016 (Dell).
4 For an in-depth, updated analysis of the PE issue in
Spain, see Adolfo J. Martı́n Jiménez, The Spanish Position
on the Concept of a Permanent Establishment: Anticipating
BEPS, beyond BEPS or Simply a Wrong Interpretation of
Article 5 of the OECD Model? IBFD Bulletin for Interna-
tional Taxation, August 2016.
5 In this regard, it should be noted that Norway’s Su-
preme Court came to the opposite conclusion in relation
to the same business structure in Norway-Dell Products/

Dell AS, as did the French Conseil d’Etat in relation to a
similar business structure Zimmer.
6 The Spanish tax authorities and the Spanish courts have
frequently used the general anti avoidance rule (GAAR)
and transfer pricing concepts to determine the real
nature of a transaction. For instance, they may look at the
stipulations in the relevant contract, and the object and
results of the relevant business structure in order to
decide whether the substance of a transaction corre-
sponds to the form given to it by the parties. The transac-
tion and the income derived from it will be characterized
in accordance with the real legal and economic substance
of the contractual provisions. An example of the Spanish
tax authorities’ approach to applying the economic sub-
stance doctrine is afforded by a September 12, 2011,
judgment that recharacterized as equity a subordinated
PPL granted by a Dutch holding company to its Spanish
subsidiary and disallowed the deduction of interest ex-
penses related to the loan. In applying the ‘‘substance-
over-form’’ principle, the Court took the view that the
loan did not actually have the features of debt and was in
reality a shareholder’s contribution (i.e., equity). On the
other hand, a TEAC decision of November 5, 2015, ap-
plied the transfer pricing guidelines to recharacterize as
equity a PPL granted by a Dutch holding company to its
Spanish subsidiary to enable it to carry out the acquisi-
tion of its Latin American subsidiaries. In arriving at its
decision, the TEAC was unconvinced that an unrelated
party would have acted in the same manner under
normal market conditions. The court was rather of the
opinion that the operation would never have taken place
in the absence of a relationship between the contracting
parties, since the operation lacked rationality (the ‘‘prin-
ciple of free competition’’).
7 For instance, in its recent binding response of June 2016
(V2879-16), among other factors being considered, the
DGT expresses the opinion that, where a Spanish com-
pany that has been operating as a holding company for a
long period of time with a human and material resource
organization sufficient to manage its shareholdings in
lower-tier entities, there would be no business reason for
having another top-tier holding company in another EU
jurisdiction performing those same functions. Therefore,
in the absence of business reasons supporting the addi-
tion of another layer within the corporate structure in an-
other EU Member State, the tax authorities concluded
that dividends distributed by the Spanish subsidiary to its
EU parent would not qualify for the WHT exemption.
8 In the last few years, the Spanish courts have adopted
the restricted approach developed by the tax authorities
as regards artificial structures that lack of substance in
determining the availability of both the domestic WHT
exemption and tax treaty WHT exemptions and reduc-
tions. In this respect, the main judicial precedents are the
following: the National Appellate Court judgements of
May 25, 2010, and May 31, 2012, and the Supreme Court
decisions of March 21, 2012; April 4, 2012; and January
20, 2017 (Enbridge). In particular, in the Supreme Court
decision of March 21, 2012, the application of the PSD
was denied because the interposition of a Dutch holding
company between a U.S. parent company and a Spanish
subsidiary lacked a valid ‘‘economic reason’’ (despite the
Dutch subsidiary having substance in the form of 10-19
employees).
9 In this regard, BEPS Action 6 provides as follows: ‘‘De-
velop model treaty provisions and recommendations re-
garding the design of domestic rules to prevent the
granting of treaty benefits in inappropriate circum-
stances.’’
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10 This is an irregularity in the Spanish tax system, as cor-
responding NRIT Law, art. 14.1.c) is the domestic provi-
sion that implements EU Directive 2003/49/EC in
Spanish law. In this sense, Directive, Arts. 1 and 4 provide
for the granting of a tax exemption provided the lender is
the beneficial owner of the interest received:

1. Interest or royalty payments arising in a Member
State shall be exempt from any taxes imposed on
those payments in that State, whether by deduction at
source or by assessment, provided that the beneficial
owner of the interest or royalties is a company of an-

other Member State or a permanent establishment
situated in another Member State of a company of a
Member State. (. . .)

4. A company of a Member State shall be treated as the
beneficial owner of interest or royalties only if it re-
ceives those payments for its own benefit and not as
an intermediary, such as an agent, trustee or autho-
rised signatory, for some other person.

11 Mainly measures passed in Royal Decree Law 2/2016
dated September 30, 2016, and Royal Decree Law 3/2016
dated December 3, 2016.
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SWITZERLAND
Walter H. Boss and Stefanie Maria Monge
Bratschi Wiederkehr & Buob Ltd., Zürich

I. Introduction

This paper addresses the five major tax traps that
cross-border businesses/foreign investors face when
investing in Switzerland, namely:
s The indirect partial liquidation rule;
s The old reserves practice;
s The thin capitalization rules;
s Federal issuance stamp tax on the issuance of stock

and cash contributions/cash injections; and
s Group financing issues.

The above tax issues may be unexpected or unfamil-
iar to non-Swiss taxpayers and may involve significant
cost and/or compliance effort.

II. Indirect Partial Liquidation Rule

A Swiss resident individual who sells shares in a Swiss
company that he or she holds as part of his/her private
assets will, in principle, realize an income-tax-free
capital gain.1 A loss realized by such a seller will, in
principle, not be tax-deductible.

Exceptions to the above rule apply where:
s The sale of the shares qualifies as an ‘‘indirect par-

tial liquidation’’ (see below);2

s An election has been made to treat the shares as
business assets for tax purposes;3 or

s The seller qualifies as a securities dealer for tax pur-
poses.4

Where the second and third exceptions listed above
apply, the Swiss resident seller will realize a taxable
gain (equal to the difference between the sale price or
fair market value of the shares, as the case may be,
and the tax value of the shares). Provided the seller
has held the shares, which representing at least 10%
of the share capital for at least one year, the partial
taxation rule will apply for purposes of federal income
tax.5

The first exception, the indirect partial liquidation
concept, may be described as follows. Privately held
Swiss companies often have substantial retained
earnings as a consequence of the ability of Swiss resi-
dent shareholders to realize income tax-free capital
gains on the sale of the shares rather than receiving
dividend distributions that are taxable. These earn-
ings are ‘‘sold’’ with the shares in a target company.
Shortly after the acquisition of the shares, the buyer
causes these earnings to be distributed by the com-

pany, typically to pay down debt incurred for purposes
of acquiring the shares concerned. Under the indirect
partial liquidation concept, accumulated funds of the
target company are subject to income tax at the level
of the seller if the target company distributes the
funds to the buyer after the acquisition. This concept
has been incorporated in the Federal Direct Tax Act
and the Federal Harmonization Tax Act, as well as in
the cantonal tax laws, and applies where:6

s There is a sale of 20% or more of the nominal or au-
thorized share capital of a share corporation or a co-
operative (the ‘‘target company’’) by a seller or a
group of sellers;

s There is a change of system: the shares—which
before the sale formed part of the private assets of
the Swiss resident individual—form part of the busi-
ness assets of the acquirer, whether an individual or
a legal entity (i.e., there is a change from the nomi-
nal value regime to the book value regime);

s The target company has assets that are not required
for the business operations (for example, cash, secu-
rities or real estate held for investment purposes)
and that are commercially and legally distributable
at the time of the sale;

s Distributions/withdrawals of such assets occur
within five years after the sale; and

s There is cooperation, i.e., the seller knows or ought
to have known that distributable reserves are used
to finance the acquisition and are transferred to the
seller as part of the sale price; such cooperation is
usually assumed to be present.7

If these conditions are fulfilled, the tax-free capital
gain is (partly) reclassified as a taxable dividend distri-
bution. The tax basis corresponds to the lowest of the
following amounts:

s The purchase price;

s The amount actually distributed (in the form of a
dividend distribution or a hidden profit distribu-
tion) after the share acquisition (a restructuring,
such as a merger between the buyer or the acquisi-
tion vehicle and the target company may qualify as
a harmful distribution because, as a result of the
merger, the accumulated funds of the target com-
pany may end up in the hands of the seller);

s Distributable retained earnings as per the last bal-
ance sheet date drawn up before the sale; and

s The fair market value of non-operating assets.
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The Swiss individual seller will have a keen interest
in avoiding the re-classification of the sales transac-
tion as an indirect partial liquidation. He/she will
therefore insist on incorporating a clause in the share
purchase agreement under which distributable re-
serves of the target company reflecting non-operating
assets may not be distributed for a period of five years
after the completion of the sales transaction.

A carefully phrased indirect partial liquidation
clause incorporated in the share purchase agreement
will therefore prevent the buyer from effecting a
number of post-acquisition actions for a period of five
years after the completion of the sale transaction.
Otherwise, the buyer runs the risk of having to indem-
nify the seller. Harmful post-acquisition actions in-
clude:
s The distribution of dividends (whether disclosed or

undisclosed);
s The up-stream merger of the target company with

the acquisition vehicle; and
s The liquidation of the target company.

III. Old Reserves Practice

When acquiring shares in a Swiss resident company, a
buyer must be aware of the ‘‘old reserves practice’’ es-
tablished by the Swiss Federal Tax Administration for
federal withholding tax purposes.

Dividend distributions made by a Swiss resident
company are subject to federal withholding tax at a
rate of 35%.8 As a rule, a Swiss-resident taxpayer is en-
titled to a full refund of federal withholding tax. A for-
eign (non-Swiss) resident may reclaim a partial or full
refund, provided Switzerland has concluded a tax
treaty with its country of residence and it satisfies the
criteria set forth in the applicable treaty.

The transfer/sale of shares in a Swiss resident com-
pany or a change in the country of residence of a
shareholder in a Swiss resident company may result
in an improved federal withholding tax refund entitle-
ment for the shareholder on dividend distributions
from the Swiss resident company.

The following events are the subject of particular at-
tention:
s The transfer/sale of shares in a Swiss-resident com-

pany by a nonresident individual or legal entity to a
Swiss-resident individual or legal entity;

s The transfer/sale of shares in a Swiss-resident com-
pany by a nonresident individual or legal entity to an
individual or legal entity resident in a country with a
more favorable tax treaty with Switzerland with re-
spect to federal withholding tax; and

s The moving of a shareholder of a Swiss-resident
company to a country with a more favorable treaty
with Switzerland with respect to the federal with-
holding tax refund regime.

However, under the practice of the Swiss Federal
Tax Administration, the improved federal withholding
tax refund entitlement does not apply with respect to
‘‘old reserves.’’ Old reserves are distributable reserves
of a Swiss-resident company that reflect non-
operating assets, accumulated under the federal with-
holding tax refund regime of the former shareholder
or the former country of residence of the shareholder.
The old reserves remain subject to the federal with-
holding tax refund regime of the former shareholder

or the former country of residence of the shareholder
and cannot benefit from the improved withholding tax
refund entitlement applicable to the new shareholder
or the new country of residence of the shareholder.

In 2010, the Swiss Federal Administrative Court
upheld the old reserves practice established by the
Swiss Federal Tax Administration, subject to the fol-
lowing limitation: the old reserves practice may be ap-
plied only if the transfer/sale of the shares in the Swiss
resident company or the change of tax residence of
the shareholder represents an abuse of law.9 The pre-
requisite of an abuse of law means that the
transaction/change of tax residence must have been
driven by the desire to obtain a tax benefit. If there are
sound economic reasons for the transaction/plausible
personal reasons for the change of tax residence, the
Federal Tax Administration must allow the improved
federal withholding tax refund entitlement even with
respect to the old reserves.

It is common practice in Switzerland to obtain a
ruling from the Swiss Federal Tax Administration ac-
knowledging that the transaction/change of residence
does not constitute an abuse of law with regard to the
old reserves of the Swiss resident company.

IV. Thin Capitalization Rules

The Swiss Federal Tax Administration has established
an asset-based ratio test to determine the maximum
allowable debt of a Swiss resident company under
Swiss tax laws.10 The basis for the calculation of the
maximum allowable debt is the fair market value of
the assets of the Swiss resident company on the bal-
ance sheet as of the end of a given business year/fiscal
year if the Swiss resident company is in a position to
evidence the fair market value of the assets. Should
the Swiss resident company not be in a position to
provide evidential documentation regarding the fair
market value of the assets, the Swiss tax authorities
look at the book value of the assets shown on the bal-
ance sheet.

The maximum allowable debt of a Swiss resident
company is the equivalent of the aggregate value of
the following amounts:
s 100% of cash;
s 85% of receivables;
s 85% of inventory:
s 85% of other current assets;
s 90% of bonds issued in Swiss francs;
s 80% of bonds issued in foreign currencies;
s 60% of quoted shares;
s 50% Of other shares in companies;
s 70% of investments in participations;
s 85% of loans;
s 50% of machinery and equipment;
s 70% of operating real estate, homes and construc-

tion land;
s 80% of other immovable property; and
s 70% of other intangibles.

The assets are multiplied by the above ‘‘safe harbor’’
percentages and the total debt of the Swiss resident
company may not exceed the maximum debt so calcu-
lated.

The Swiss tax authorities will re-classify the excess
inter-company debt as hidden equity, the consequence
of this re-qualification being that no deduction for the

12/17 Tax Management International Forum Bloomberg BNA ISSN 0143-7941 89



interest paid by the Swiss resident company on the
excess debt will be allowed for purposes of determin-
ing its taxable income. Additionally, the hidden equity
will be subject to cantonal capital tax. Finally, the tax
authorities will treat interest payments made by the
Swiss resident company on the excess debt as hidden
profit distributions (constructive dividends) and will
levy the 35% federal withholding tax accordingly.
However, the ultimate withholding tax burden will
amount to 53.8%. The rationale is as follows: a Swiss
dividend paying company is required to shift the
burden of the 35% federal withholding tax to the
shareholder, i.e., only 65% of a dividend may be paid
out.11 Thus, if the dividend-paying company makes a
profit distribution to a shareholder without withhold-
ing the 35% federal withholding tax, the Swiss tax au-
thorities will treat the distribution as representing
only 65% of the actual distribution and will gross up
the distribution to 100%. The Swiss tax authorities
calculate the 35% federal withholding tax on the dis-
tribution so grossed up, resulting in an effective tax
burden of 53.8% (known as the ‘‘gross up’’).

V. Federal Issuance Stamp Tax on the Issuance of
Stock and Cash/In-Kind Contributions From a
Shareholder

Federal issuance stamp tax is levied on newly-issued
shares at the rate of 1%.12 There is a one-time tax ex-
emption of CHF 1 million for newly-issued shares.13

What may not be anticipated especially by foreign in-
vestors is the 1% federal issuance stamp tax on cash
contributions and contributions in kind made by a
shareholder to a Swiss resident company for no con-
sideration, i.e., without the Swiss resident company
issuing new shares.14

Provided the Swiss resident company reports the
cash contributions or contributions in kind for no
consideration from the shareholder in a timely
manner on the appropriate form15 to the Swiss Fed-
eral Tax Administration, such contributions will
qualify as capital contribution reserves. The benefit of
classifying the contributions as capital contribution
reserves is that future distributions made to the share-
holder out of such reserves will not trigger the imposi-
tion of the 35% federal dividend withholding tax.16

Under a ruling of the Swiss Federal Administrative
Court in 2009, only cash contributions or contribu-
tions in kind for no consideration from a direct share-
holder trigger the imposition of the 1% federal
issuance stamp tax.17 Cash contributions and contri-
butions in kind for no consideration from a related
company other than a direct shareholder (for ex-
ample, from a sister company) do not trigger the fed-
eral issuance stamp tax, provided the transaction
concerned does not represent an abuse of law.

VI. Group Financing Issues

Federal withholding tax is levied on interest payments
on bonds18 or on customer deposits with Swiss banks
and Swiss savings banks.19 Interest payments on
inter-company loans are generally not subject to fed-
eral withholding tax. However, if an inter-company
loan forms part of a bond-like financing arrangement
or a customer deposit, as defined by the guidelines of

the Swiss Federal Tax Administration,20 interest pay-
ments on the loan will nonetheless be subject to fed-
eral withholding tax.

For federal withholding tax and federal stamp tax
purposes, a bond is a written recognition of debt in a
fixed amount that is issued in multiples for collective
fund raising purposes or for the consolidation of
debts. This definition of bonds encompasses loan de-
bentures and cash debentures.

If a Swiss resident borrower raises money from
more than 10 non-bank creditors in an aggregate
amount of at least CHF 500,000 under written debt in-
struments with identical conditions, the debt instru-
ments will qualify as a loan debenture.21 If a Swiss
resident borrower raises money from more than 20
non-bank creditors in an aggregate amount of at least
CHF 500,000 under written debt instruments with
varying conditions on a continuous basis, the debt in-
struments will qualify as a cash debenture.22

For federal withholding tax and federal stamp tax
purposes the term ‘‘bank’’ encompasses any Swiss
resident debtor with interest-bearing liabilities of at
least CHF 5 million to more than 100 non-bank lend-
ers. Interest payments made by a Swiss resident
debtor that qualifies as a bank for federal withholding
tax and federal stamp tax purposes are subject to fed-
eral withholding tax.23

On August 1, 2010, a new rule regarding inter-
company debt was incorporated into the Swiss Fed-
eral Withholding Tax Ordinance with a view to
facilitating Swiss group financing.24 Under the rule,
loans between companies that are fully consolidated
in the consolidated financial statements of a group
cannot qualify as bonds or customer deposits within
the meaning of article 4, paragraph 1, litera a. and
litera d. of the Swiss Federal Withholding Tax Act.25

Hence, effective August 1, 2010, there is no longer any
federal withholding tax on interest payments on loans
between companies that are fully consolidated in
group consolidated financial statements, irrespective
of whether the inter-company loans satisfy the criteria
for being considered bonds or customer deposits as
defined by the Swiss Federal Tax Administration.
However, a reservation was included, stating that the
rule does not apply to guarantees granted by a Swiss
resident group company with respect to a bond issued
by a foreign group company.26 Consequently, if a
Swiss resident group company guaranteed a bond
issued by a foreign group company and the funds
were transferred to Switzerland, interest payments on
the foreign bond were subject to federal withholding
tax. If, however, the funds raised through the foreign
bond were not transferred to Switzerland, interest
payments on the foreign bond guaranteed by the
Swiss resident parent company were not subject to
federal withholding tax.

To prevent Swiss groups from continuously placing
financial activities abroad, the Swiss Federal With-
holding Tax Ordinance was amended again, this time
with effect from April 1, 2017. Funds raised through a
foreign bond may now be forwarded to the Swiss
group guarantor without triggering federal withhold-
ing tax on the interest payments on the foreign bond,
but only to the extent of the amount of the equity capi-
tal of the foreign bond issuer.27 The Swiss group guar-
antor has the burden of proving that the funds
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forwarded to Switzerland do not exceed the equity
capital of the foreign bond issuer.

The exemption from federal withholding tax on
inter-company loans incorporated in 2010 in the
Swiss Federal Withholding Tax Ordinance has been
broadened. Now it is not only loans between fully con-
solidated group companies that do not qualify as
bonds or customer deposits within the meaning of ar-
ticle 4, paragraph 1, litera a. and litera d. of the Swiss
Federal Withholding Tax Act, but also loans between
group companies that are only partially consolidated,
such as joint ventures.28

The Swiss Federal Finance Department has com-
mented that if the funds forwarded to Switzerland
exceed the equity capital of the foreign bond issuer,
the federal withholding tax will be triggered on the
total funds transferred to Switzerland, not only on the
funds exceeding the equity capital of the foreign bond
issuer.29 It is therefore crucial for the Swiss group
guarantor to ensure that the funds transferred to
Switzerland do not exceed the equity capital of the for-
eign bond issuer.
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UNITED KINGDOM
James Ross
McDermott Will & Emery UK LLP, London

I. Introduction

The United Kingdom’s tax code is not only one of the
most unwieldly, it is also one of the most venerable.
Annual Finance Acts amend, complicate and (very oc-
casionally) simplify the law, normally adding several
hundred pages of legislation in the process,1 but some
aspects of the tax code remain essentially unchanged
since the introduction of the income tax at the start of
the 19th century.2

Foreign investors with U.K. interests therefore not
only have to grapple with some of the United King-
dom’s innovations in the field of international tax, but
also with areas in which the U.K. rules have not kept
pace with the modern business world. This paper con-
siders some of the former (such as diverted profits tax
(DPT)), as well as some of the latter (such as the
United Kingdom’s somewhat archaic rules governing
group relationships and distributions). If there is any
common thread among the issues discussed below, it
is that matters far beyond the United Kingdom’s bor-
ders can have a significant effect on the U.K. tax analy-
sis.

II. Share and Share Alike?

A. Groups

The United Kingdom first introduced a corporate
income tax separate from individual income tax in
1965. Many of the key concepts that underpinned the
new corporation tax were derived from U.K. company
law, which as it then stood derived from legislation en-
acted in 1948. Company law has changed significantly
in the United Kingdom since then, and even more sig-
nificantly elsewhere, while the U.K. tax code has not
always managed to keep up. This can lead to some
rather surprising problems when dealing with appar-
ently simple concepts.

Take, for example, the concept of a ‘‘group’’ for U.K.
tax purposes. This is of fundamental importance to
the corporation tax code. Although in the United
Kingdom each company is individually assessed to
corporation tax, a number of provisions and reliefs
apply to companies that are members of the same
group. In particular, companies that are within the
same group can surrender tax losses to each other by
way of ‘‘group relief’’ and can transfer capital assets,

intangible fixed assets, and loan relationships to one
another on a tax-free basis. The test is also relevant, in
modified form, for determining the application of the
substantial shareholding exemption (in other words,
the United Kingdom’s capital gains exemption for dis-
posals of participations in trading companies).3

A group is defined as the principal company of the
group and all its 75% subsidiaries,4 whether direct or
indirect, provided they are all ‘‘effective 51% subsid-
iaries’’ of the principal company. The percentage
thresholds are references to the proportionate interest
of the parent in the ordinary share capital of the sub-
sidiary.5 ‘‘Ordinary share capital’’ is further defined6 as
all the company’s issued share capital (however de-
scribed) apart from capital that gives the holder the
right to receive a fixed rate dividend and no other right
to share in the company’s profits.

The meaning of ‘‘ordinary share capital’’ in relation
to a U.K. company is readily understood, as it repre-
sents a basic concept of company law. Its application
in relation to foreign companies is less certain and has
been increasingly complicated in recent years by two
developments. These are the removal in 2000 of the
former requirement that U.K. companies could only
form members of the same group if they had a
common U.K. parent, and the development of new
forms of entities (most notably, limited liability com-
panies (LLCs)) that do not have ‘‘share capital’’ in the
traditional sense, and whose capital and ownership
structure is more akin to that of a partnership than
that of a company.

LLCs therefore pose a particular difficulty in a U.K.
context. HM Revenue & Customs’ (HMRC’s) estab-
lished practice is to treat LLCs as opaque entities (i.e.,
as companies/regarded entities)7, despite a recent
case that found, on the facts, that a particular LLC
should be treated as tax-transparent.8 However, it also
recognises that an LLC may not necessarily have
share capital, potentially producing the counter-
intuitive result that a wholly-owned LLC could break
a group for U.K. tax purposes. HMRC has issued guid-
ance setting out the circumstances in which it will
treat an LLC as having share capital.9 The steps that
need to be taken to ensure this result will strike many
non-U.K. practitioners as somewhat formalistic, and
hence they can easily be overlooked: but they are po-
tentially crucial in securing the correct U.K. tax result.
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B. Contributions

The concept of share capital, as derived from com-
pany law, is also central to the tax treatment of capital
contributions and distributions. As a result, the tax
treatment of both may owe more to the form of a con-
tribution or distribution than to its economic sub-
stance, and can turn simply on the drafting of
documentation.

When considering how to contribute capital to a
U.K. company, a crucial point to understand is that
there is no concept of a capital contribution as under-
stood in the United States and other countries. U.K.
company law generally envisages that capital will be
contributed to a company through a subscription for
additional shares in the company. That is not to say
that U.S.-style contributions, where the contributor
receives nothing in return, do not happen, but the
analysis of such transactions is heavily fact-dependent
and can lead to uncertainty for both contributor and
recipient.

From the contributor’s perspective, if the contribu-
tion is made in the expectation that it will be repaid, it
may be characterized as a loan. Under normal trans-
fer pricing principles, a U.K.-resident contributor
would be expected to receive an arm’s length rate of
interest on the amount of the contribution for so long
as it remains outstanding, although HMRC is pre-
pared to consider arguments that interest should not
be imputed where the loan performs an ‘‘equity func-
tion.’’10 Alternatively, the contribution may be viewed
as a gift. While this will not have any immediate tax
consequences for the contributor, it will not increase
the contributor’s base cost in any shares it holds in the
recipient,11 meaning that the amount of the contribu-
tion will not be deductible in calculating any capital
gain that arises on the disposal of those shares. In
order to ensure that the contribution is deductible, a
capital contribution should be made by way of sub-
scription for shares.

From the recipient’s point of view, there is a signifi-
cant risk that a contribution may be regarded as a
trading receipt, thus constituting taxable income. A
series of cases have held that a voluntary payment is
capable of constituting trading income.12 In several of
these cases, the payments had a nexus to the recipi-
ent’s business and were intended to supplement its
trading income, but in at least one case (the British
Commonwealth case), the payments in question,
which came from the recipient company’s sharehold-
ers, did not provide them with any commercial benefit
and were simply intended to cover the recipient’s op-
erating deficit in its early years of trading. Once again,
any concern could have been avoided had the contri-
bution been effected as a subscription for shares.

C. Distributions

Distributions might appear to be more straightfor-
ward, as there is a seemingly exhaustive definition of
the concept in Part 23 of the Corporation Tax Act
2010. Once again, however, this has been drafted pri-
marily with U.K. companies in mind and cannot
always easily be applied to foreign companies: Indeed,
the Part 23 definition has only been relevant to the

characterization of distributions by foreign compa-
nies since 2009 and then only where the recipient is a
company.

A particularly difficult area for advisers is determin-
ing whether a distribution is income or capital in
nature, which can result in significantly different tax
consequences for a U.K.-resident recipient.13

The terminology is, to start with, confusing: A ‘‘capi-
tal distribution’’ is any distribution with respect to
shares, apart from a distribution that constitutes
income in the hands of the recipient.14 In the majority
of cases, this is determined by reference to the Part 23
definition referred to above. This is expressed to in-
clude all dividends (including ‘‘capital dividends’’) and
various other transfers of value from a company, but
not repayments of share capital or distributions on a
winding up. An interested layman might reasonably
ask how he is to distinguish a ‘‘capital dividend’’ from
a ‘‘capital distribution,’’ and, for that matter, why the
U.K. code draws such a distinction.

Given that many non-U.K. companies do not have
the concept of a fixed amount of share capital that is
fundamental to U.K. company law, and others may
permit the distribution of share capital or premium
(which is generally not permitted by U.K. companies),
it is by no means straightforward to determine when a
company has repaid share capital or when it has made
a distribution. Additionally, following the raising of
particular concerns by practitioners in this area, a
new provision was enacted to provide that a distribu-
tion made out of reserves created by a capital reduc-
tion would be treated as being of an income nature.
While this addressed the concerns that had been
raised, it creates a far-from-intuitive distinction be-
tween straightforward distributions of share capital
or share premium and two-step distributions of the
same amount made after a capital reduction.

In determining what actually constitutes share capi-
tal, many practitioners therefore continue to rely on
pre-2009 cases, which sought to draw a distinction be-
tween distributions of an income and capital nature,
that are still directly relevant to distributions received
by individuals. These cases focused primarily on the
form of the distribution under the relevant company
law and, in particular, on whether the investor’s prop-
erty interest in the company making the distribution
remains intact after the distribution is made. The dif-
ficulty the courts have had with this concept is illus-
trated by the way they have reached for metaphor in
framing the test: he question is whether the investor
has received ‘‘fruit’’ (which would constitute income),
or part of the tree on which it grows (which would be
viewed as a capital disposal). Thus, a ‘‘partial liquida-
tion’’ of a company incorporated in Maryland was es-
tablished to be capital in nature,15 whereas a
distribution by an Italian company out of share pre-
mium reserve was established to be income.16

The result is a system that looks primarily to form
rather than substance (somewhat to the chagrin of
HMRC, which has tried and failed in the courts to
assert a substance-based approach).17 While this pro-
vides planning opportunities for those who are in the
know, it can prove costly for those who are not.
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III. Showing Purpose

As governments of all complexions continue to do
battle with tax avoidance, purpose tests have taken
root in the tax code like bindweed and the introduc-
tion of a general anti-abuse rule in 2013 has not, de-
spite some predictions, abated their spread. Many
(though not all) of these tests have a similar form:
They seek to deny the effectiveness of arrangements
that have as their main purpose, or one of their main
purposes, the obtaining of a U.K. tax advantage. Can-
nier taxpayers will generally seek to claim that the tax
advantage was, at most, an incidental benefit of a
transaction that was fundamentally commercial in
nature; the Government’s response, in some cases, has
been to change the law so that the test is an objective
one: No longer is it a question of whether the main
purpose or one of the main purposes was the obtain-
ing of a tax advantage, but whether it is reasonable to
assume18 that this was the (or a) main purpose of the
arrangement.

Unsurprisingly, HMRC will often take the view that
a transaction that it dislikes has been entered into for
tax avoidance purposes unless it is provided with evi-
dence to the contrary and may well leap upon evi-
dence that suggests that a transaction is tax-
motivated. Taxpayers undertaking transactions or
reorganizations where a purpose test may be in point
should therefore have regard to how it will look when
under enquiry some years later. In particular, they
should consider the sequencing of steps, and how the
transaction is presented in both formal and informal
correspondence.

Perhaps the most notorious purpose test for corpo-
rate tax practitioners is section 441 of the Corporation
Tax Act 2009, which denies interest and other finance
deductions with respect to a loan relationship to the
extent the loan relationship has an unallowable pur-
pose. Some assistance on when this will apply is pro-
vided by decided cases19 and by published HMRC
guidance,20 but considerable uncertainty remains re-
garding its scope, and its use is frequently threatened
by HMRC.

It is therefore important for a taxpayer to ensure
that the facts support its contention that a loan has a
business purpose. A loan taken out by a U.K. company
from a related party to finance the purchase of an-
other U.K. company will normally be regarded as
having an unallowable purpose.21 If, however, the
loan is inserted after the acquisition, the analysis be-
comes far less clear, particularly if this is coupled with
internal correspondence within the group that could
be read as suggesting that the loan is being put in
place to erode the tax base of the U.K. target.

Correspondence of this nature can be important
even in the absence of a purpose test. A company’s
residence for U.K. tax purposes is determined, if it is
incorporated outside the United Kingdom, by where
its central management and control is located. While
cases have generally interpreted this as being where
the board of directors of the company meets and takes
decisions, they have also countenanced situations in
which the authority of the board of directors of a for-
eign company can be ‘‘usurped’’ by a U.K.-resident
shareholder, thus bringing the company onshore. In
Laerstate BV,22 a Dutch company was found to be
U.K.-resident, as a result of the decision-making ac-
tivities of its U.K.-resident sole shareholder: a conclu-
sion that was based in significant part on the fact that,
in a number of documents, the shareholder had re-
ferred to the company’s assets as being his own. Simi-
larly loose use of language can be found in the recent
case of Development Securities (No 9) Limited,23 in
which a Jersey subsidiary of a U.K. company was
similarly found to be resident in the United Kingdom.
The company secretary of the U.K. company (who
also served as a director of the Jersey subsidiary) sent
an e-mail that indicated that the Jersey company
would undertake certain steps, despite the fact that
the board of the Jersey company had yet to consider
them. He was rebuked by his superior, who observed,
somewhat prophetically, that ‘‘careless notes could
prove expensive.’’24 Taxpayers (or potential taxpayers)
would do well to take heed, in view of the increasingly
dim view taken by the courts of perceived tax avoid-
ance.

IV. A Process of Deduction

Turning to more substantive
matters, corporate groups
should pay increasing heed to
the question of interest deduct-
ibility. It is not so long since the
U.K. Government prided itself
on the generosity of its regime
for interest deductibility and
saw it as a key selling point of
the U.K. tax system.25 Times

have changed, and restrictions have tightened.

It has already been observed that interest can be dis-
allowed if the loan relationship to which it relates has
an unallowable purpose: a provision that has been
supplemented more recently by a broader anti-
avoidance provision that denies deductions that are
not ‘‘consistent with the principles’’ and ‘‘policy objec-
tives’’ of the loan relationship rules.26 These may be
navigable for the majority of taxpayers; other restric-
tions on deductibility are rather more problematic.

A number of provisions recharacterize interest pay-
ments as distributions; Part 23 of the Corporation Tax
Act 2010 treats as distributions payments of interest
that exceeds a ‘‘reasonable commercial return for the
use of [the] principal,’’27 interest payments on loans
convertible into shares (unless they are listed on a rec-
ognized stock exchange or are on comparable
terms),28 interest payments that are dependent on the
results of the payer’s business,29 and interest payable
to associated parties on notes that have an indefinite
term or a term of more than 50 years.30

‘‘HMRC will often take the view
that a transaction that it dislikes
has been entered into for tax
avoidance purposes.’’
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Interest payments to related parties are also subject
to transfer pricing rules. Unlike many jurisdictions,
the United Kingdom does not operate any safe har-
bors with respect to thin capitalization and published
guidance specifically rejects this idea,31 although
HMRC has in recent years been willing to enter into
unilateral thin capitalization agreements governed by
the advance pricing agreement legislation in order to
provide certainty on this question.

Interest deductibility is also restricted by the
‘‘worldwide debt cap’’ rules, which restrict net interest
deductions in the United Kingdom by reference to the
gross interest expense of the worldwide group. This
restriction is in the process of being modified and in-
corporated into the new rules restricting interest de-
ductibility that the United Kingdom will adopt
pursuant to Action 4 of the OECD Base Erosion and
Profit Shifting (BEPS) initiative.

These new rules are before Parliament at the time of
writing and run to more than 150 pages, which imme-
diately demonstrates their complexity. If that were not
enough, the rules have effect from April 1, 2017,
meaning that companies are already having to plan
(and in some cases make installment payments on ac-
count of tax) by reference to provisions that are not
yet law and could conceivably change before enact-
ment.

The new rules limit32 interest deductions of mem-
bers of a ‘‘worldwide group’’ that are within the U.K.
corporation tax charge to 30% of the group’s ‘‘tax-
EBITDA’’ (increased by any interest income of those
companies) or, if lower, the net interest and other fi-
nancing expense of the worldwide group (ignoring for
these purposes movements in equity or in the carrying
value of financial assets). A de minimis allowance of
£2 million per group per year applies; unused interest
capacity can be carried forward for up to five years,
and disallowed interest can be carried forward indefi-
nitely and deducted in future periods in which there is
capacity.

This is by no means as straightforward as it may
appear, and contains particular traps and complica-
tions for practitioners who have experience of the
United Kingdom’s existing rules governing loss de-
ductibility. There is nothing new about testing interest
deductibility by reference to EBITDA—HMRC has
used ‘‘interest cover’’ ratios to test thin capitalization
for many years—but this has traditionally been mea-
sured by reference to the accounting EBITDA of a
group. The new restrictions operate by reference to
EBITDA calculated for tax purposes, which will natu-
rally produce a different figure. Given that the transfer
pricing rules will continue to apply to test thin capital-
ization, many groups will, it seems, now need to un-
dertake two separate interest-to-EBITDA calculations
in order to determine how much interest they can
deduct.

Before doing this, they will first need to ascertain
their group. For purposes of these new rules, a ‘‘world-
wide group’’ is determined33 by reference to Interna-
tional Accounting Standards, not by reference to the
existing tax definition of a group (which is discussed
in II.A., above). A 51% subsidiary will generally form
part of a group for accounting but not for tax purposes
(where a 75% threshold applies). Some groups there-

fore may need to apply two different EBITDA ratios to
two differently-defined groups.

Practitioners should also note that the translation
of the debt cap into the interest limitation rules has
modified it, as interest deductibility is now tested by
reference to the net rather than gross financing ex-
pense of the worldwide group.

More highly-indebted groups can opt to apply the
‘‘group ratio method’’ to determine interest disallow-
ances rather than the fixed 30% ratio. This limits de-
ductible interest by reference to the ratio of net
interest expense of the worldwide group to its
EBITDA (measured this time by reference to financial
statements rather than tax), subject to a maximum of
100% of EBITDA. The cap by reference to the net in-
terest expense still applies, but is calculated in a
slightly different manner to provide, inter alia, that
loans from related parties and with equity character-
istics do not increase the interest deductibility capac-
ity of the U.K. group.34 This could potentially restrict
the interest deductibility of non-consolidated joint
venture companies (which would not be able to treat
interest on shareholder loans to ‘‘frank’’ U.K. deduc-
tions): accordingly, such companies are potentially
able to rely on the blended group ratios of their inves-
tors. Separate rules apply to public infrastructure
companies, and there is a detailed set of rules govern-
ing the returns that must be made by groups in order
to calculate any disallowance and to allocate it be-
tween group companies.

Finally, multinationals need to consider the poten-
tial operation of the hybrid mismatch rules, which
came into effect from January 1, 2017.35 These do not
solely apply to financing transactions, although this is
probably their primary application. Fuller descrip-
tions of how the rules operate can be found in Tax
Management International Forum 2016 Issue 3 and
2017 Issue 2. For present purposes, it will suffice to
say that they apply to a variety of transactions that
give rise to either a double deduction or a deduction/
non-inclusion outcome, including (in the case of ‘‘im-
ported mismatches’’) cases where the U.K. entity itself
is not party to the transaction giving rise to the mis-
match but the deduction is imported into the United
Kingdom and the mismatch is not counteracted else-
where. This potentially requires U.K. companies to
make enquiry as to how their interest payments are
taxed in the hands of the recipient: not only in cases
where the recipient is a member of the same group
but also sometimes where they are merely under
common 25% ownership, or where they are ‘‘acting to-
gether’’ with such a person: a term that is designed in
extremely broad and vague terms.36

Applying these provisions is made no easier by the
fact that the legislation does not clearly determine
their priority vis-à-vis one another (apart from the
fact that the hybrid rules will take priority over the in-
terest limitation37). In 2010, the Government noted
‘‘the difficulty of designing workable rules to restrict
relief for interest, which are fair to all businesses with-
out creating complexity and uncertainty.’’38 We are
perhaps starting to see how right they were.
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V. Diverted Profits Tax

It would be remiss to conclude this article without
noting the Government’s recent creation of an entirely
new tax on profits—one, moreover, that charges tax by
reference to extremely vague and ill-defined concepts:
the profits attributable to an ‘‘avoided permanent es-
tablishment’’39 and the profits diverted from the
United Kingdom by transactions ‘‘lacking economic
substance.’’40

The structure of DPT is considered in more detail in
Tax Management International Forum 2015 Issue 3.
When it was introduced, some assumed that DPT was
merely a stopgap measure that would be subsumed
and replaced when the BEPS reports were finalized
and implemented into U.K. law, in line with the
United Kingdom’s professed desire to follow the mul-
tilateral approach of the BEPS project. Regrettably, it
now appears that DPT is likely to be a permanent fea-
ture of the U.K. tax code. In its reservations to the re-
cently signed multilateral instrument,41 the United
Kingdom has indicated that it will not implement
many of the proposed changes to the definition of
‘‘permanent establishment,’’ implying that it will rely
on DPT to police this area. Recent press coverage sug-
gests that DPT is being used by HMRC primarily as a
weapon to encourage settlement of long-running
transfer pricing disputes and, in some cases, to reopen
structures where HMRC feels it has been unable to get
satisfactory results under conventional transfer pric-
ing rules.

VI. Conclusion

The author is not the first to observe that the U.K. tax
code could benefit from wholesale rationalization, but
this is seemingly a faint possibility, particularly in the
current political climate. Those investing into the
United Kingdom must therefore grapple with a mix-
ture of archaic concepts often producing counter-
intuitive results, overlapping anti-base erosion rules
and entirely novel provisions, whose true effect is yet
to be clear.
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I. Introduction

The U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended
(the ‘‘Code’’) is famously complex. The 5,500-page
statute, combined with more than 70,000 pages of in-
terpretive regulations, affects taxpayers in almost
every aspect of their economic lives. From a practical
standpoint, it can be nearly impossible to find comfort
that total compliance with such an expansive and
labyrinthine body of law has been achieved. In the
spirit of reducing the risk that taxpayers might have
missed one of the trickier pages in this body of law,
this paper presents a handful of ‘‘Traps for the
Unwary’’ that international taxpayers should keep in
mind.

II. Anti-Inversion Rules

Whenever a foreign corporation becomes a parent of
a domestic entity, the transaction may qualify as an
‘‘inversion’’ as defined under Section 7874 of the Code.
Generally, an inversion occurs if historical owners of
the domestic entity hold more than 60% of the stock
of the foreign acquiring corporation after an acquisi-
tion. Depending on the level of ownership after the ac-
quisition, either the inverted entity pays tax on its
built-in gain as of the time of the inversion for 10
years after the inversion or the foreign acquiring cor-
poration is treated as a domestic corporation for all
purposes of the Code.

The U.S. Congress adopted the inversion rules in
2004 to discourage U.S. companies from moving off-
shore in an effort to escape U.S. income taxation.1 The
statute includes a broad grant of authority to the IRS
to issue regulations to implement Section 7874.2

Before committing to actual regulations, the IRS pub-
lished preliminary versions of the regulations in ancil-
lary guidance.3 Although this guidance was criticized
by practitioners as overreaching, the IRS issued an
even more aggressive version of the rules as tempo-
rary regulations in 2016. The rules were finalized in a
modified form in 2017.

The regulations issued in 2017 are currently under
review by the Treasury Department to determine
whether they impose an undue burden on taxpayers,
add undue complexity to the Code or exceed the statu-
tory authority of the IRS. It is possible that a portion
of the inversion regulations will be further modified
after such review is completed.

A. General Rules

Section 7874 generally applies to an acquisition of a
domestic entity by a foreign corporation when, after
the acquisition, the former owners of the domestic
entity own a threshold amount of the stock of the for-
eign acquiring corporation and the expanded affili-
ated group (EAG) that includes the foreign
corporation does not have ‘‘substantial business ac-
tivities’’ in the foreign country in which the foreign
corporation is organized.

If the former owners of the domestic entity own be-
tween 60% and 80% of the stock of the foreign corpo-
ration after the acquisition, the expatriated entity
must pay tax on its ‘‘inversion gain’’ for ten years after
the inversion. Inversion gain is generally any income
from the transfer or licensing of property either in
connection with the inversion or, if afterward, to a for-
eign related person. Inversion gain cannot be offset by
tax attributes such as net operating losses.

If the former owners of the domestic entity own at
least 80% of the stock of the foreign corporation after
the acquisition, the foreign corporation is treated as a
domestic corporation for all U.S. federal tax purposes
after the acquisition (although recognition of inver-
sion gain is not required).

Although the rules are expansive, it should be noted
that they only apply if the foreign acquiring corpora-
tion is in fact a corporation. Situations in which a do-
mestic entity is acquired by a foreign partnership or
other non-corporate entity are not subject to Section
7874.

B. Implementation

Although the general rule described above is straight-
forward, the regulations issued by the IRS in some
cases expand the reach of Section 7874 to a surprising
extent. A significant part of the regulations focuses on
the calculation of the 60% and 80% thresholds de-
scribed above. Such calculations can become complex
under the regulations.

In several cases, the rules operate by disregarding
some portion of the stock of the foreign acquiring cor-
poration, which has the effect of increasing the per-
centage owned by former owners of the domestic
entity. For instance, Section 7874 excludes stock
issued in an IPO from the calculation of these thresh-
olds. Also, if a foreign acquiring corporation issues
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stock in exchange for passive assets such as cash or
marketable securities, or issues stock in exchange for
property with a principal purpose of avoiding Section
7874, then that stock is considered to be ‘‘disqualified
stock,’’ which is disregarded for the purposes of calcu-
lating the thresholds.

Under a ‘‘multi-step acquisition rule,’’ the IRS ex-
cludes certain stock of the foreign acquiring corpora-
tion from the calculation of the thresholds if that
stock is issued too close in time to potential inversion.
Under this rule, stock of a foreign corporation is gen-
erally excluded from the ownership fraction under
section 7874 if such stock was issued in connection
with another domestic entity acquisition within the
past 36 months. Of the inversion regulations, the
multi-step acquisition rule is possibly the most likely
to have exceeded the IRS’s regulatory authority.

Similarly, under a ‘‘third-country rule,’’ stock of a
foreign acquiring corporation is disregarded in the
calculation of the thresholds if such stock was issued
in exchange for a foreign entity that was acquired in
connection with the acquisition of a domestic entity,
where the acquired foreign corporation is a resident
of a different foreign jurisdiction than the foreign ac-
quiring corporation (i.e., in a ‘‘third country’’). This
rule applies when: (1) the foreign acquiring corpora-
tion acquires substantially all of the assets of another
foreign corporation in connection with the acquisi-
tion of a domestic entity; (2) at least 60% of the stock
of the foreign acquiring corporation is held by former
shareholders of the acquired foreign corporation; (3)
the tax residence of the foreign acquiring corporation
is not the same as that of the foreign acquired corpo-
ration; and (4) the ownership fraction determined
without regard to the third-country rule is between
60% and 80%.

Another way that the IRS has increased the scope of
the anti-inversion rules is by increasing the former
owners’ percentage ownership of the foreign acquir-
ing corporation after the transaction. Under another
provision of the inversion regulations, non-ordinary
course distributions (NOCDs) made within 36 months
before an inversion transaction are added back in the
calculation of the domestic target shareholders’ per-
centage ownership in the foreign acquiring corpora-
tion. The regulations include a complex set of rules to
determine when a distribution made before an inver-
sion transaction is an NOCD.

The regulations have also narrowed the exception
from Section 7874 for a foreign acquiring corporation
that has substantial business activities in its country
of residence. Under the regulations, a foreign acquir-
ing corporation fails the substantial business activi-
ties test if the foreign acquiring corporation is not
subject to tax as a resident of the relevant foreign
country.

III. Transfer of Appreciated Property to Foreign
Partnership

When a partner contributes property with a built-in
gain to a partnership, Section 704(c) of the Code re-
quires that any tax on the built-in gain, when realized,
be paid by the contributing partner. This rule gives

rise to complex provisions that provide methods for
resolving a book-tax difference with respect to such
property.

In 2015, the IRS became concerned that certain tax-
payers were delaying tax on such built-in gains
through the use of mixing-bowl partnerships that per-
mitted the distribution of built-in gain property to an-
other partner who is willing to wait at least seven
years for the distribution to occur, the use of alloca-
tion techniques that defer income to the contributing
partner and aggressive valuations to minimize the es-
timated amount of any built-in gain. As a response to
these perceived abuses, the IRS issued Notice 2015-
54, which generally required: (1) acceleration of
built-in gain attributable to property that is contrib-
uted to a partnership where a foreign person related
to the contributor is also a partner; or (2) immediate
recognition of built-in gain upon contribution of such
property to such a partnership if the partnership does
not adopt a method of accounting for the built-in gain
that accelerates inclusions to the contributing partner.
In January 2017, the IRS issued proposed and tempo-
rary regulations that reflected the rules described in
Notice 2015-54.

According to the IRS, the transactions at issue are
ones where a taxpayer contributes property to a part-
nership that allocates the income or gain from the
contributed property to a related foreign partner that
is not subject to U.S. tax. The parties in such transac-
tions could use a variety of methods to perform the
suspect allocations, including by choosing a 704(c) al-
location method other than the ‘‘remedial’’ method, by
providing for special allocations of income or gain to
foreign partners under Section 704(b), or by valuing
the contributed property on a non-arm’s length basis.
Although Section 367(d) already provides rules that
address a similar concern in the context of contribu-
tions of intangible property, the IRS believes that ad-
ditional rules are necessary that would apply to
contributions of all kinds of property.

In order to address the allocation issues under Sec-
tions 704(b) and 704(c), the regulations provide that
the built-in gain of property will be recognized imme-
diately upon contribution to a partnership, unless the
partnership uses the ‘‘gain deferral method,’’ de-
scribed below, with respect to the contributed prop-
erty. The gain deferral method is designed to ensure
that a contributing partner recognizes all built-in gain
with respect to contributed property over time.

A. Description of the Regulations

Generally, under Section 721(a) of the Code, a partner
that contributes property to a partnership does not
recognize any built-in gain in that property at the time
of contribution. Instead, under Section 704(c) prin-
ciples, the contributing partner generally recognizes
the built-in gain when the partnership eventually dis-
poses of the property. The regulations require a U.S.
partner to recognize the built-in gain of contributed
property if a foreign person that is related to the U.S.
partner is also a partner in the partnership, unless the
partnership adopts certain accounting rules.

The regulations provide the following defined terms
that are important for understanding the rule:
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s A ‘‘U.S. transferor’’ is a U.S. person as defined in
Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code, other than a do-
mestic partnership, i.e., the U.S. partner that con-
tributes appreciated property to the partnership.

s ‘‘Built-in gain’’ is the excess of the 704(b) book value
of contributed property over the contributing part-
ner’s tax basis in the property at the time of contri-
bution. Built-in gain is determined on an item-by-
item basis and does not allow for netting against
losses.

s ‘‘721(c) property’’ is the appreciated property con-
tributed by the U.S. transferor. (The regulations pro-
vide that 721(c) property does not include cash
equivalents, certain securities, property with
built-in gain that does not exceed $20,000, and an
interest in a partnership if 90% or more of the value
of the partnership’s property consists of such items).

s A ‘‘related person’’ is a person that is related to the
U.S. transferor within the meaning of Section
267(b) or Section 707(b)(1).4

s A ‘‘related foreign person’’ is a related person (other
than a partnership) that is not a U.S. person.

s A ‘‘721(c) partnership’’ is a domestic or foreign part-
nership if a U.S. transferor contributes 721(c) prop-
erty to the partnership, and afterwards: (1) a related
foreign person is a direct or indirect partner in the
partnership; and (2) the U.S. transferor and one or
more related persons own more than 80 percent of
the interests in partnership capital, profits, deduc-
tions or losses.

Under the regulations, a U.S. transferor must recog-
nize built-in gain when it contributes 721(c) property
to a 721(c) partnership, unless the partnership applies
the gain deferral method with respect to the 721(c)
property. Under a de minimis exception to this rule,
Section 721(a) would continue to apply if the aggre-
gate built-in gain with respect to contributions to the
721(c) partnership by the U.S. transferor and its re-
lated foreign persons in a taxable year does not exceed
$1 million.

The gain deferral method consists of the following
requirements:
s The 721(c) partnership must adopt the remedial al-

location method, described in Section 1.704-3(d) of
the Treasury Regulations with respect to the built-in
gain inherent in the 721(c) property and must allo-
cate tax items according to certain consistency
rules.

s The U.S. transferor must recognize all or a portion
of the built-in gain with respect to 721(c) property if
certain specified ‘‘acceleration events’’ occur or upon
certain transfers to foreign corporations described
in Section 367.

s The U.S. transferor must satisfy certain procedural
and reporting requirements.

s The U.S. transferor must agree to extend the statute
of limitations for tax assessments relating to the
721(c) property until the eighth full taxable year
after the taxable year in which the contribution
occurs.

s Certain rules for tiered partnerships must be satis-
fied.

These requirements are generally intended to force
the U.S. transferor to recognize, either immediately or
over time, the entire amount of built-in gain that

exists with respect to the 721(c) property at the time of
contribution. In addition, the gain deferral method at-
tempts to prevent any portion of income or gain with
respect to the 721(c) property from being allocated
disproportionately to related foreign persons, by
means of a special allocation provision or otherwise.

The following example illustrates how the gain de-
ferral method operates:5 an individual X has a tax
basis of $1,000 in a building that has a fair market
value of $5,000. If X contributes the building to part-
nership P, X’s capital account in P will be increased by
$5,000, even though P takes a tax basis of $1,000 in the
building. Hence, a book-tax difference of $4,000
arises.

This book-tax difference, however, must eventually
be resolved. If P sells the building later for, say,
$10,000, then P will have a total taxable gain of
$9,000. Under Section 704(c) principles, P must allo-
cate the first $4,000 of taxable gain to X, the contrib-
uting partner, in order to resolve the book-tax
difference. Accordingly, X must recognize the built-in
gain of the building that existed at the time of contri-
bution. Note that this allocation of gain is only for tax
purposes, and has no effect on any of the partners’
capital accounts in P.

Although this example is straightforward, the de-
tails of how book-tax differences are resolved under
Section 704(c) become complex, especially when the
effects of cost-recovery and recapture provisions are
taken into account. Much of the complexity is attrib-
utable to the ‘‘ceiling rule,’’ which provides that a part-
nership cannot allocate gain (or other tax items) to a
partner under Section 704(c) in excess of the total net
amount of gain (or other tax items) realized by the
partnership in a particular taxable year.

Suppose, to continue the example from above, that
in the taxable year that P sells the building for $10,000
(which results in a gain of $9,000), P also sells other
property for a loss of $8,000. Now P’s total net taxable
gain for the year is only $1,000. Section 704(c) prin-
ciples would still require an allocation of $4,000 to re-
solve the book-tax difference that arose at the time
that X contributed the building to P, but the ceiling
rule prevents an allocation to X in excess of P’s total
net taxable gain, which in this case is only $1,000.
Therefore, P can only allocate $1,000 of taxable gain
to X. Since X only pays tax on a gain of $1,000, he has
effectively escaped being taxed on a portion of the
$4,000 built-in gain existing at the time of contribu-
tion.

The regulations under Section 704(c) provide three
allocation methods that may be applied to resolve this
kind of book-tax difference with respect to contrib-
uted property. They are known as the traditional
method, the traditional method with curative alloca-
tions, and the remedial method. The remedial
method, which is required under the gain deferral
method, requires the partnership to create offsetting
notional items of income and loss to mitigate the
effect of the ceiling rule. So, to continue the immedi-
ately preceding example, if P uses the remedial
method under 704(c), P would create a notional item
of taxable gain in the amount of $3,000 to increase the
total gain recognized by X to $4,000, even though X
would have no actual economic gain that corresponds
to that $3,000 of taxable gain. P would also create a
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notional item of loss in the amount of $3,000 that
would be allocated to partners other than X. As a gen-
eral matter, contributing partners dislike the remedial
method, because it can require contributing partners
to recognize taxable gain without a corresponding
economic gain, i.e., phantom gain.

The requirement that a 721(c) partnership use the
remedial method is meant to ensure that a U.S. trans-
feror cannot avoid tax on the built-in gains of 721(c)
property under 704(c) principles, while still enjoying a
substantial portion of the economic benefits of
owning the underlying property through related for-
eign persons.

Another way that the gain deferral method discour-
ages taxpayers from sharing the economic benefit of
property with a related foreign person is by requiring
allocations of income, gain, loss and deduction be-
tween a U.S. transferor and a related foreign person to
be made under certain consistency rules. Under this
rule, for example, if a U.S. transferor contributes a
building to a partnership and the building is 721(c)
property, then the partnership could not, for example,
allocate 100% of the gains or losses from a sale of the
building to the U.S. transferor and 100% of the rental
income from the building to the related foreign
person. This prevents U.S. transferors from using spe-
cial allocations to split income off from 721(c) prop-
erty to a non-taxable affiliate while still enjoying
beneficial ownership of the 721(c) property.

The gain deferral method requires a U.S. transferor
to recognize the entire amount of built-in gain with re-
spect to an item of 721(c) property upon the occur-
rence of an ‘‘acceleration event.’’ An acceleration event
is any transaction that either: (1) would reduce the
amount of remaining built-in gain that the U.S. trans-
feror would recognize under the gain deferral method
if the transaction had not occurred; or (2) could defer
the recognition of the built-in gain.

The regulations provide a detailed list of transac-
tions that are not included as acceleration events.
These transactions are broadly categorized into ‘‘ter-
mination events,’’ ‘‘successor events,’’ ‘‘partial accel-
eration events,’’ transfers of Section 721(c) property
described in Section 367 and fully taxable dispositions
of a portion of an interest in a partnership.

The requirement of gain recognition on account of
an acceleration event appears to be a backstop to the
other requirements of the gain deferral method. Gen-
erally, those other requirements are focused on ensur-
ing that the U.S. transferor recognizes the full amount
of the built-in gain in an item of 721(c) property, but
the requirements do not guard against transactions

that eliminate any amount of
built-in gain by operation of
law. Where the IRS sees less op-
portunity for the elimination of
built-in gain, however, an ex-
ception to the definition of ‘‘ac-
celeration event’’ is provided.

Another safety valve that the
IRS has built into the gain de-
ferral method is a requirement
that U.S. transferors extend the
statute of limitations with re-
spect to 721(c) property until
the eighth full taxable year

after the taxable year in which the contribution
occurs. Presumably this is because the IRS views the
type of transaction targeted by the regulations as a
long-term strategy.

Finally, the regulations include an anti-abuse provi-
sion that gives the IRS the ability to disregard or re-
characterize transactions where the transactions have
a principle purpose of avoiding the regulations de-
scribed in the Notice. Like many anti-abuse provi-
sions, the vague wording of the regulation exacerbates
taxpayers’ uncertainty when structuring partnership
transactions.

IV. Transfer Pricing Procedures and Penalties

Whenever two companies in different jurisdictions
are commonly controlled and each is subject to a dif-
ferent rate of tax, an opportunity arises for the compa-
nies to set the prices for intercompany transactions in
such a way as to minimize the overall amount of tax
paid by the entire enterprise. Under Section 482 of the
Code, the IRS has broad authority to revalue transac-
tions between commonly controlled companies in
order to prevent these kinds of arrangements. Gener-
ally, the goal of the U.S. transfer pricing regime is to
force multi-jurisdiction enterprises to use arm’s-
length prices for intercompany transactions.

The reach of Section 482 is wide. Section 482 autho-
rizes the IRS to ‘‘distribute, apportion, or allocate
gross income, deductions, credits, or allowances’’ be-
tween any ‘‘two or more organizations, trades, or busi-
nesses (whether or not incorporated, whether or not
organized in the United States, and whether or not af-
filiated).’’ A reallocation under Section 482 is not lim-
ited to corporations or even discrete entities and, if it
applies, the IRS has broad power to recast the inter-
company transactions of the relevant persons.

The first requirement for Section 482 to apply is
that the two entities (or other persons) be ‘‘owned or
controlled directly or indirectly by the same interests.’’
Although the tax law often provides percentage-
ownership thresholds when determining control, in
the context of Section 482, the IRS has adopted a
facts-and-circumstances approach, which can poten-
tially be broader than a bright-line approach. Section
1.482-1(i)(4) of the Treasury Regulations defines ‘‘con-
trol’’ as follows:

Controlled includes any kind of control, direct or indi-
rect, whether legally enforceable or not, and however
exercisable or exercised, including control resulting
from the actions of two or more taxpayers acting in
concert or with a common goal or purpose. It is the re-

‘‘The gain deferral method is
designed to ensure that a
contributing partner recognizes all
built-in gain with respect to
contributed property over time.’’
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ality of the control that is decisive, not its form or the
mode of its exercise.

This fact-specific definition of control provides no
practical limitation to the IRS’s ability to examine tax-
payers in transfer pricing cases.

The second requirement for the IRS to bring a case
under Section 482 is that the IRS must determine that
the reallocation is ‘‘necessary in order to prevent eva-
sion of taxes or clearly to reflect the income of any of
such organizations, trades, or businesses.’’ This stan-
dard requires the IRS to argue that prices are being set
arbitrarily in order to allow a taxpayer to evade taxes
or obfuscate that taxpayer’s income.

The following example shows the kind of arrange-
ment that would be vulnerable to challenge under
Section 482. BigCo is a corporation with two wholly-
owned subsidiaries: USCo, a U.S.-resident corpora-
tion that is subject to 35% tax on its net income; and
FCo, a non-U.S.-resident corporation subject to 15%
tax on its net income. FCo manufactures a product,
which it then sells to USCo for distribution. USCo
sells each unit of the product into the market for $100.
FCo’s cost for producing a unit of product is $10.

Since the tax rate in the foreign jurisdiction is lower
than the U.S. tax rate, BigCo will want to maximize
the amount of its profit that is realized in the foreign
jurisdiction. Accordingly, BigCo sets its intercompany
price for each unit at $100. Now, USCo’s income from
each unit sold is exactly offset by a $100 deduction for
its purchase of the unit from FCo. In turn, FCo recog-
nizes $90 of income. Under this arrangement, zero
income is recognized in the United States and all of
the net income is realized in the foreign jurisdiction,
where it is subject to a lower rate.

If, on the other hand, the tax rate in the foreign ju-
risdiction is 50% (i.e., higher than in the United
States), then BigCo can set its intercompany prices so
most of the income is realized in the United States. In
this case, BigCo can set the intercompany price at, say,
$10. Now, for each unit that USCo sells, it recognizes
$90 of income in the United States. FCo receives $10
per unit, which is offset by its $10 of costs. In this case,
all of BigCo’s income is recognized in the United
States, which has the lower rate in this scenario.

Tax authorities view such profit shifting as im-
proper. The IRS seeks to discourage profit shifting by
requiring this kind of intercompany transaction to be
at a price that approximates an arm’s-length deal.
Regulations under Section 482 police this rule by im-
posing extensive procedural requirements on inter-
company pricing schemes and by imposing hefty
penalties when this rule is violated.

A. Penalties

In order to avoid transfer pricing issues, a taxpayer
must set prices using an arm’s-length standard. The
transfer pricing regulations provide detailed provi-
sions governing how an arm’s-length price must be de-
termined. Specifically, a taxpayer must use the ‘‘best
method’’ to determine prices, as required by Section
1.482-1(c)(1) of the Treasury Regulations:

The arm’s-length result of a controlled transaction
must be determined under the method that, under the
facts and circumstances, provides the most reliable
measure of an arm’s-length result. Thus, there is no

strict priority of methods, and no method will invari-
ably be considered to be more reliable than others.

Although the provision quoted above seems to give
taxpayers some leeway in determining the ‘‘best
method’’ to use with respect to its intercompany pric-
ing, in fact, the IRS has issued extensive regulations
describing acceptable transfer pricing methods and
the situations in which particular methods may be
used.6

If the IRS believes that a taxpayer failed to use the
best method to determine its intracompany pricing,
then the IRS will assert that there has been a ‘‘substan-
tial valuation misstatement’’ under Chapter 1 of the
Code.7 An understatement of tax on account of such a
substantial valuation misstatement is generally sub-
ject to a 20% penalty. If certain conditions are fulfilled,
then the misstatement is referred to as a ‘‘gross valua-
tion misstatement’’ and the penalty is increased to
40%.

A substantial valuation misstatement has occurred
if the IRS determines that: (1) the value (or tax basis)
of property claimed on an income tax return is 150%
or more of the amount that the IRS determines is cor-
rect; (2) the price for property, services or the use of
property claimed on an income tax return is 200% or
more (or 50% or less) of the amount that the IRS de-
termines is correct under Section 482; or (3) the ‘‘net
Section 482 transfer price adjustment’’ exceeds the
lesser of $5,000,000 or 10% of the taxpayer’s gross re-
ceipts. In this case, the penalty is 20% of the resulting
understatement of tax.8

Gross valuation misstatements are defined as a
variation on substantial valuation misstatements. A
gross valuation misstatement has occurred if the IRS
determines that: (1) the value (or tax basis) of prop-
erty claimed on an income tax return is 200% or more
of the amount that the IRS determines is correct; (2)
the price for property, services, or the use of property
claimed on an income tax return is 400% or more (or
25% or less) of the amount that the IRS determines is
correct under Section 482; or (3) the ‘‘net Section 482
transfer price adjustment’’ exceeds the lesser of
$20,000,000 or 20% of the taxpayer’s gross receipts. In
this case the penalty is increased to 40% of the result-
ing understatement of tax.9

B. Documentation

The statute allows taxpayers to avoid including
amounts in a net Section 482 transfer price adjust-
ment if those amounts are backed up with proper
documentation.10 The exclusion of documented
amounts from such an adjustment (and, therefore,
penalties) has given rise to an entire industry that pre-
pares transfer pricing studies to serve as documenta-
tion protecting taxpayers from transfer pricing
penalties. It should be noted, however, that documen-
tation does not protect a taxpayer from penalties trig-
gered by the 200%, 400%, 50% or 25% thresholds.

There are three situations where documentation
protects a taxpayer from penalties with respect to an
adjustment to its intercompany pricing:
s The taxpayer determined the price in accordance

with a specific pricing method described in the
transfer pricing regulations and the taxpayer’s use of
such method was reasonable; the taxpayer has docu-
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mentation (which was prepared at the time the
original income tax return was filed) that describes
the determination of such price in accordance with
such method and establishes that the use of such
method was reasonable; and the taxpayer provides
such documentation to the IRS within 30 days of the
IRS’s request.

s The taxpayer establishes that none of the provided
pricing methods was likely to result in a price that
would clearly reflect income, the taxpayer used an-
other pricing method to determine such price and
such other pricing method was likely to result in a
price that would clearly reflect income; the taxpayer
has documentation (which was prepared at the time
the original income tax return was filed) that de-
scribes the determination of such price in accor-
dance with such other method and establishes that
the requirements of using such other method were
met; and the taxpayer provides such documentation
to the IRS within 30 days of the IRS’s request.

s The relevant intercompany transaction took place
solely between foreign corporations unless, in the
case of any such corporations, the treatment of such
transaction affects the determination of income
from sources within the United States or taxable
income effectively connected with the conduct of a
trade or business within the United States.

Accordingly, in the case of an intercompany trans-
action between a U.S. and a foreign taxpayer, prepar-
ing the documentation described above can protect
the taxpayer from penalties assessed as a result of a
transfer pricing audit (assuming the taxpayer’s valua-
tions are not off by more than the applicable percent-
age thresholds described above). As noted above, this
documentation must be prepared contemporaneously
(i.e., at the time the original tax return is filed).

The requirements for documentation appear in Sec-
tion 1.6662-6(d)(2)(iii) of the Treasury Regulations.
For purposes of Section 6662, documentation must
include the following items:

s an overview of the business;

s a description of the organizational structure of all
related parties engaged in potentially relevant trans-
actions;

s documentation explicitly required by specific regu-
lations, such as market share strategies, unspecified
transfer pricing methods, profit split methods, cost
sharing agreements, and exceptions to adjustments
for transfers of intangibles and lump sum payments;

s a description of the transfer pricing method se-
lected and an explanation of why it was selected;

s a description of the methods that were considered
but not selected and an explanation of why they
were not selected;

s a description of the controlled transactions;

s a description of the comparables that were used;

s an explanation of the economic analysis and the
projections relied upon in developing the method;

s a description of any relevant data obtained after the
end of the tax year and before the filing of a tax
return, and that would help determine if a specified
method was selected and applied in a reasonable
manner; and

s an index of the principal and background docu-
ments and a description of the record-keeping
system used for cataloging and accessing those
documents.

Moreover, the items listed above should be sup-
ported with extensive ‘‘background documents,’’
which are analogous to all of the research and pri-
mary sources used to construct the positions in the
principal documents.

C. Conclusion

Transfer pricing documentation is technically not re-
quired. However, well-drafted documentation can
protect a taxpayer from significant penalties. Given
the expansive nature of the IRS’s authority to increase
a taxpayer’s taxable income under Section 482, the
comfort provided by a solid transfer pricing study
cannot be overestimated.

V. Interest Charges for Withholding Agents

The Code includes many provisions that require tax to
be collected through withholding, such as withhold-
ing on payments of U.S.-source income to foreign per-
sons, FIRPTA withholding, FATCA withholding and
wage withholding. Although the underlying tax liabil-
ity is a tax on the recipient of the payment, the Code
makes the party obligated to withhold (usually the
payor) fully liable for the amount of the taxes that are
required to be withheld. In situations in which it
could be difficult to pursue an indemnity against the
recipient of a payment, the payor can be stuck with
what is essentially an obligation to pay the taxes of an-
other person.

Under U.S. federal tax law, the person obligated to
withhold is known as a ‘‘withholding agent.’’ The defi-
nition of withholding agent in the Treasury Regula-
tions is purposefully broad. According to the IRS, a
withholding agent is ‘‘any person, U.S. or foreign, that
has the control, receipt, custody, disposal, or payment
of an item of income of a foreign person subject to
withholding.’’11 There can be multiple withholding
agents for a single payment, although withholding
agents are not required to withhold multiple times for
the same payment. Withholding agents are personally
liable for the tax that they are required to withhold.12

Since the amount that a withholding agent is re-
quired to withhold essentially becomes a tax on the
withholding agent, a failure to pay over required with-
holding is subject to the same interest and penalty
provisions as other taxes, including both civil and
criminal penalties.

If the recipient of a payment subject to withholding
pays the tax on that payment, then the withholding
agent is no longer liable for the amount required to be
withheld.13 The withholding agent remains liable,
however, for any interest and penalties assessed with
respect to the failure to withhold.

The recipient of the payment, of course, is also
liable for any interest or penalties assessed with re-
spect to the underlying tax liability. This could result
in a paradoxical situation where both the withholding
agent and the recipient of the payment are both liable
for interest with respect to the unpaid tax.
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However, under Section 1.1441-1(b)(7)(iv) of the
Treasury Regulations, interest assessed against a
withholding agent is abated to the extent the IRS col-
lects interest from the recipient of the payment ‘‘in
order to avoid imposition of a double interest charge.’’

VI. Passive Foreign Investment Company
Dispositions

The Code includes extensive rules that apply to pas-
sive foreign investment companies (PFICs). Once a
foreign corporation is classified as a PFIC, its share-
holders are subject to a punitive tax regime in the
United States on distributions from the PFIC and dis-
positions of the PFIC shares. (This tax regime is
known as the ‘‘excess distribution’’ regime.) Although
the PFIC regime includes mechanisms designed to
mitigate the impact of PFIC taxation, these mecha-
nisms do not eliminate all disadvantages of owning
PFIC shares. It is not always obvious when a particu-
lar U.S. shareholder is required to include income on
account of an indirect or deemed disposition of shares
of a PFIC.

Generally, a foreign corporation is a PFIC if 75% or
more of its gross income is passive income, or at least
50% of the gross value of its assets is held for the pro-
duction of passive income. The PFIC asset test is mea-
sured by the average value of the corporation’s assets
at the end of each quarter of the taxable year.14

In general, passive assets for purposes of the PFIC
rules are assets that have generated (or are reasonably
expected to generate in the reasonably foreseeable
future) passive income as defined in Section
1297(b).15 Section 1297(b), in turn, defines passive
income with reference to the rules for controlled for-
eign corporations, specifically Section 954(c). These
rules pick up the kinds of income that would generally
be viewed as passive, such as interest and dividends,
although the provisions are complex and their appli-
cation is not always clear.16

The PFIC rules incorporate several look-through
rules that attribute the assets and income of a direct
or indirect subsidiary to the corporation being tested
for PFIC status. Under Section 1297(c), a foreign cor-
poration that holds directly or indirectly at least 25%
(by value) of another corporation is treated, for pur-
poses of determining whether the foreign corporation
is a PFIC, as if the foreign corporation holds a propor-
tionate share of the other corporation’s assets and re-
ceives a proportionate share of that other
corporation’s income. A foreign corporation that
holds any interest (i.e., without regard to the 25%
threshold) in an entity classified as a partnership for
U.S. federal tax purposes is treated as holding a pro-
portionate share of the partnership’s assets and
income.

The goal of the excess distribution regime is to
eliminate the benefit of any tax deferral that would
otherwise be achieved by using a PFIC to hold passive
investments. The rules generally treat the amount of
an actual distribution that exceeds 125% of the aver-
age amount of distributions during the three previous
years as an ‘‘excess distribution.’’ Very generally
speaking, this excess distribution is allocated ratably
to the three previous tax years and is taxed as ordinary
income.

Any gain on the sale of PFIC shares is treated as an
excess distribution. However, special rules can cause a
shareholder of a PFIC to be treated as disposing of
PFIC shares even if he or she has not actually sold any-
thing.

A. Indirect Dispositions

Section 1298(b)(5)(A) defines an ‘‘indirect disposition’’
for purposes of the PFIC rules as follows:

Under regulations, in any case in which a United
States person is treated as owning stock in a passive
foreign investment company by reason of [the PFIC
attribution rules], any disposition by the United States
person or the person owning such stock which results
in the United States person being treated as no longer
owning such stock . . . shall be treated as a disposition
by . . . the United States person with respect to the
stock in the passive foreign investment company.

This provision is the subject of Treasury Regula-
tions that were proposed in 2013 and finalized at the
end of 2016. In the preamble to the proposed regula-
tions, the IRS acknowledged that the scope of the in-
direct disposition rule in the regulations is broader
than the rule in the Code. The IRS justified its rule by
reference to the broad grant of regulatory authority in
Section 1298(g), but practitioners have criticized this
action as exceeding the IRS’s authority.

A special rule for indirect owners provides that if a
person holds 50% or more of the stock of a non-PFIC
corporation or any interest in an upper-tier PFIC, then
that person is generally treated as holding a propor-
tionate share of the stock of any corporation (includ-
ing a PFIC) owned by that non-PFIC corporation or
upper-tier PFIC.17 Similarly, a person is treated as
owning a proportionate share of the stock of any cor-
poration (including a PFIC) held by a pass-through
entity.18 If a person is treated as holding stock of a
PFIC through these attribution rules, and there is a
change to that holding structure that causes the U.S.
person no longer to hold an interest in the PFIC, then
there has been an indirect disposition of the PFIC
stock.

When such an indirect disposition occurs, the U.S.
shareholder recognizes an amount of gain equal to the
amount of gain that the actual owner of the PFIC
shares realizes (or would have realized, in certain
cases).19 The U.S. shareholder’s gain is treated as an
excess distribution and is allocated ratably to the U.S.
shareholder’s holding period of the PFIC shares. The
U.S. shareholder’s basis in the property through
which it has an indirect interest in the PFIC is in-
creased to reflect the recognized gain.

B. Dispositions on Termination of Residency

U.S. shareholders are also subject to taxation on a
‘‘disposition’’ of their PFIC shares when an individual’s
U.S. residency terminates. Section 1.1291-3(b)(2) pro-
vides that if a PFIC shareholder becomes a nonresi-
dent alien for U.S. tax purposes, then he or she will be
treated as disposing of PFIC stock on the last day that
he or she is a U.S. person.20

A non-U.S. person can inadvertently become a resi-
dent alien if he or she spends too much time in the
United States. For instance, if an individual spends
122 or more days a year in the United States, he or she
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becomes a resident alien.21 When such an individual
leaves the United States, he or she can inadvertently
trigger a disposition of any PFICs that he or she owns.
In this case the individual will incur a tax liability
under the excess distribution regime without ever
having purchased or sold any stock of the PFIC.

An individual shareholder that moves to the United
States may be able to mitigate the impact of the PFIC
rules on a change in residency by making a ‘‘mark-to-
market’’ election with respect to his/her PFIC stock.
This will give the individual a stepped-up basis in the
stock of that PFIC.22 A mark-to-market election is
made by filing IRS Form 8621 with the shareholder’s
tax return for the year in which the election is in-
tended to be effective.23

C. Step-up at Death

Another trap for the unwary relating to the disposition
of PFIC stock applies to a transfer of PFIC stock on the
death of a shareholder. Generally, under U.S. tax law,
a person who inherits property is entitled to step the
basis of that property up to fair market value as of the
date of death. Generally, the PFIC rules deny this in-
crease in the basis of PFIC stock when a taxpayer in-
herits stock of a PFIC.

If a shareholder of a PFIC is a nonresident alien at
all times during his or her holding period of the PFIC
stock, however, then he or she is entitled to the step-up
in basis, notwithstanding the denial of the step-up de-
scribed above.24 However, if the PFIC shareholder is a
U.S. resident for even one year during his or her hold-
ing period, then he or she no longer qualifies for this
exception to the denial of a step-up.

NOTES
1 American Jobs Creation Act of 2004, P.L. 108-357, § 801.
2 Section 7874(g).
3 See Notice 2014-52 and Notice 2015-79.
4 Under Section 267(b), related persons include: (1) mem-
bers of the same family, including brothers, sisters, a
spouse, ancestors, and lineal descendants; (2) an indi-
vidual and a corporation more than 50 percent in value of
the outstanding stock of which is owned, directly or indi-
rectly, by or for such individual; (3) two corporations that
are members of the same ‘‘controlled group,’’ as defined in
Section 267(f); (4) a grantor and a fiduciary of any trust;
(5) a fiduciary of a trust and a fiduciary of another trust,
if the same person is a grantor of both trusts; (6) a fidu-
ciary of a trust and a beneficiary of such trust; (7) a fidu-
ciary of a trust and a beneficiary of another trust, if the
same person is a grantor of both trusts; (8) a fiduciary of
a trust and a corporation more than 50 percent in value
of the outstanding stock of which is owned, directly or in-
directly, by or for the trust or by or for a person who is a
grantor of the trust; (9) a person and a tax-exempt organi-
zation that is controlled directly or indirectly by such
person or (if such person is an individual) by members of
the family of such person; (10) a corporation and a part-
nership if the same persons own more than 50 percent in

value of the outstanding stock of the corporation, and
more than 50 percent of the capital interest, or the profits
interest, in the partnership; (11) two S corporations if the
same persons own more than 50 percent in value of the
outstanding stock of each S corporation; (12) an S corpo-
ration and a C corporation, if the same persons own more
than 50 percent in value of the outstanding stock of each
corporation; and (13) an executor of an estate and a ben-
eficiary of such estate. Under Section 707(b)(1), related
persons include a partnership and a person owning, di-
rectly or indirectly, more than 50 percent of the capital in-
terest, or the profits interest, in such partnership, or two
partnerships in which the same persons own, directly or
indirectly, more than 50 percent of the capital interests or
profits interests.
5 The example ignores the effect of the de minimis rule.
6 For example, the transfer pricing regulations provide
different methodologies that can be used for tangible
goods (the comparable uncontrolled price method, the
resale price method, the cost plus method, the profit split
method, and the comparable profits method), intangible
goods (the comparable uncontrolled transaction method,
the profit split method, and the comparable profits
method), and services (the comparable uncontrolled ser-
vices price method, the gross services margin method, the
cost of services plus method, the profit split method, the
comparable profits method, and the services cost
method).
7 Section 6662(b)(3).
8 Section 6662(e)(1).
9 Section 6662(h).
10 Section 6662(e)(3).
11 Treas. Reg. § 1.1441-7(a).
12 Section 1461.
13 Section 1463.
14 Notice 88-22.
15 Notice 88-22.
16 See, for example, the distinction between passive and
active rents for the purposes of these rules. Section
954(c)(2)(A) and Treas. Reg. § 1.954-2(c)(1)(ii).
17 Treas. Reg. § 1.1291-1(b)(8)(ii).
18 Treas. Reg. § 1.1291-1(b)(8)(iii).
19 Prop. Reg. § 1.1291-3(e).
20 This rule applies even if the taxpayer is not subject to
the ‘‘exit tax’’ on covered expatriates under Section 877A.
21 Under the ‘‘substantial presence test’’ of Section
7701(b)(3), a nonresident alien becomes a resident alien
if, during a particular calendar year (the ‘‘current year’’),
he or she: (1) is present in the United States on at least 31
days during the current year; and (2) is present in the
United States for at least 183 days in the current year and
the two years before the current year. For the purpose of
counting the 183 days described in the preceding clause
(2), the number of days that the individual is present in
the United States during the first year before the current
year is multiplied by one-third, and the number of days
that the individual is present in the United States during
the second year before the current year is multiplied by
one-sixth.
22 Treas. Reg. § 1.1296-1(d)(5).
23 Treas. Reg. § 1.1296-1(h).
24 Section 1291(e)(2).
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APPENDIX: EU
State Aid and Tax
Rulings—Through
the Looking Glass
and What the
Unwary Taxpayer
Found There
Pascal Faes
Antaxius, Antwerp

‘‘When I use a word,’’ Humpty Dumpty said in rather a
scornful tone, ‘‘it means just what I choose it to mean —
neither more nor less.’’

‘‘The question is,’’ said Alice, ‘‘whether you can make
words mean so many different things.’’

—Lewis Carroll, Through the Looking-Glass and What
Alice Found There, Chapter 6 (Macmillan, 1871)

I. State Aid Rules and Member States’ Tax
Measures—A Cursory Overview 1

According to Articles 107 to 109 of the Treaty on the
Functioning of the European Union (TFEU), State aid
is, in principle, incompatible with the internal market.
The primary substantive article is Article 107(1),
which states that: ‘‘any aid granted by a Member State
or through State resources in any form whatsoever
which distorts or threatens to distort competition by
favoring certain undertakings or the production of
certain goods shall, in so far as it affects trade between
Member States, be incompatible with the internal
market.’’ The prohibition on State aid in Article 107(1)
is addressed to the Member States only, and thus does

not have direct effect and, consequently, does not
confer any rights on, or create any obligations for, in-
dividuals.2

Tax measures fall within the ambit of the prohibi-
tion laid down in Article 107(1) of the TFEU if they:
(1) constitute aid; (2) are granted by a Member State
or through State resources; (3) favor certain undertak-
ings or the production of certain goods; and (4) distort
competition and affect trade between the Member
States.

Case law of the Court of Justice of the European
Union (CJEU) specifies a wide array of tax measures
that (may) amount to State aid: (1) measures that
reduce the tax base by providing special tax deduc-
tions (for example, special depreciation regimes, de-
rogatory regimes for provisions, mechanisms for
exceptional loss-carryovers and exclusions from the
tax base of profits transferred to certain reserves)3 or
regimes for the lump-sum determination of the tax
base;4 (2) measures reducing the amount of taxes
owed; (3) measures granting a deferral, cancellation
or special rescheduling of tax debts; (4) tax reductions

12/17 Tax Management International Forum Bloomberg BNA ISSN 0143-7941 105
12/17 Tax Management International Forum Bloomberg BNA ISSN 0143-7941 105



in the form of tax credits,5 tax exonerations,6 reduced
tax rates7 or tax refunds; and (5) measures bringing
about the use of tax proceeds to grant aid to certain
undertakings or to make available a public service to
certain undertakings for no consideration.8

The main criterion, and the constituent factor,9 in
applying Article 107(1) of the TFEU is that the (tax)
measure must be specific or selective—Article 107(1)
requires that the aid favor ‘‘certain undertakings or
the production of certain goods.’’

According to the CJEU, the selectivity of a tax mea-
sure is to be assessed based on the ‘‘derogation test,’’
which involves a three-step process.10 It is necessary,
first, to identify and examine the common or ‘‘normal’’
tax regime applicable in the Member State concerned
(i.e., the tax system of reference or referential frame-
work). It is in relation to this common or ‘‘normal’’ tax
regime that it is necessary, as a second step, to assess
and determine whether any advantage granted by the
tax measure at issue may be selective by demonstrat-
ing that the measure derogates from that common
regime inasmuch as it differentiates between eco-
nomic operators that, in light of the objective assigned
to the tax system of the Member State concerned, are
in a comparable factual and legal situation.11 In this
respect, characterizing a tax measure as State aid re-
quires a careful analysis of the ‘‘effects’’ of the tax mea-
sure at issue as, according to the CJEU, Article 107(1)
of the TFEU does not distinguish between measures
of State intervention by reference to their causes or
aims, but defines them in relation to their effects and
thus independently of the techniques used.12 The
third and final step is to assess whether the measure,
although conferring an advantage on its recipient, is
justified by the nature or general scheme of the tax
system concerned in that it results directly from the
basic or guiding principles of that system13 (in which
case it is considered not to fulfill the condition of se-
lectivity).14

The Achilles’ heel in this process is without any
doubt the choice of the referential framework: The
larger this is, the more a tax measure deviating from
that framework is likely to be labeled as State aid, and
vice versa. Nonetheless, the Adria-Wien Pipeline case,
in which a tax measure applicable to undertakings
carrying on activities in the production of goods was
tested against a benchmark drawing a comparison be-
tween primary, secondary, and tertiary sectors, is illus-
trative of the fact that the tendency of the CJEU (like
that of the Commission) generally seems to be to opt
for a rather large referential framework.15 In the case
of taxes, the reference system is based on such ele-
ments as the tax base, the taxable persons, the taxable
event, and the tax rates. For example, a reference
system could be identified with regard to the corpo-
rate income tax system,16 the value-added tax (VAT)
system,17 or the general system of taxation of insur-
ance.18 The same applies to special-purpose (stand-
alone) levies, such as levies on certain products or
activities having a negative impact on the environ-
ment or health, which do not really form part of a
wider taxation system. As a result, the reference
system is, in principle, the levy itself.

In World Duty Free Group,19 which concerned a
measure under Spanish tax law enabling goodwill at-
tached to substantial shareholdings in foreign compa-

nies held by Spanish companies to be depreciated, the
CJEU found that the General Court had failed prop-
erly to apply the second step. The decision of the Gen-
eral Court seemed to suggest that, in order to
demonstrate selectivity, the Commission needed to
identify a particular category of undertakings favored
by the goodwill amortization scheme. In that analysis,
the three-step process would have to be supplemented
by a fourth step that would consist in identifying a
particular category of undertakings that is exclusively
favored by the measure concerned and that can be dis-
tinguished by reason of specific features common to it
and characteristic of it.20 The Grand Chamber21 of the
CJEU found that the General Court had wrongly in-
ferred the existence of such a ‘‘supplementary require-
ment’’ from the case law, in particular, from
Commission and Spain v. Government of Gibraltar and
United Kingdom.22 According to the CJEU, the appro-
priate criterion for establishing the selectivity of the
measure at issue consists in determining whether that
measure introduces, between operators that are, in
the light of the objective pursued by the general tax
system concerned, in a comparable factual and legal
situation, a distinction that is not justified by the
nature and general structure of that system. There-
fore, it is sufficient, for establishing the selectivity of a
measure that derogates from an ordinary tax system,
to demonstrate that that measure benefits certain op-
erators and not others, although all those operators
are in an objectively comparable situation in light of
the objective pursued by the ordinary tax system. As a
result, contrary to what was held by the General
Court, it cannot be required of the Commission, in es-
tablishing the selectivity of such a measure, that it
should identify certain specific features that are char-
acteristic of and common to the undertakings that are
the recipients of the tax advantage, by which they can
be distinguished from those undertakings that are ex-
cluded from the advantage. Instead, all that matters in
that regard is the fact that the measure, irrespective of
its form or the legislative means used, should have the
effect of placing the recipient undertakings in a posi-
tion that is more favorable than that of other under-
takings, although all those undertakings are in a
comparable factual and legal situation in light of the
objective pursued by the tax system concerned.23

Under the ‘‘derogation test,’’ a tax measure is selec-
tive if: (1) it is intended partially to exempt certain un-
dertakings from the financial charges arising from the
normal application of the general system of compul-
sory contributions imposed by law;24 (2) it places cer-
tain undertakings in a more favorable position than
others;25 (3) it places certain undertakings to which it
applies in a more favorable position than others, inas-
much as it allows them to continue trading in circum-
stances in which that would not be allowed if the
usual insolvency rules were applied, since such rules
are decisive when it comes to protecting creditors’ in-
terests;26 (4) it grants advantages that accrue exclu-
sively to certain undertakings or certain sectors;27 (5)
it favors certain undertakings in comparison with
other undertakings that are in a comparable legal and
factual position in light of the objective pursued by
the measure in question;28 (6) within the context of a
particular legal system, it constitutes an advantage for
certain undertakings in comparison with others that
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are in a comparable legal and factual position;29 (7) it
gives rise to an advantage for certain undertakings as
compared with others that, within the applicable legal
framework, are in a comparable legal and factual po-
sition;30 or (8) even though it does not involve the
transfer of State resources, it places the recipients in a
more favorable financial position than other taxpay-
ers.31

Unlawful State aid must be recovered by the
Member State concerned from the recipients. The
purpose of recovery is to re-establish the situation
that existed in the market prior to the granting of the
aid in question. This is necessary to ensure the level-
playing field in the internal market is maintained. In
this context, the CJEU has emphasized that the recov-
ery of unlawful and incompatible aid is not a penalty,
but the logical consequence of the finding that it is un-
lawful. The re-establishment of the previously existing
situation is obtained once the unlawful and incompat-
ible aid is repaid by the recipient, which thereby for-
feits the advantage that it enjoyed over its competitors
in the market, and the situation as it existed prior to
the granting of the aid is restored. To eliminate any fi-
nancial advantages incidental to unlawful aid, interest
is to be recovered on the sums unlawfully granted.
Such interest (which is to be distinguished from ‘‘de-
fault’’ interest, i.e., interest payable by reason of the
delayed performance of the obligation to repay the
aid) must be equivalent to the financial advantage
arising from the availability of the funds in question,
free of charge, over a given period. Recovery can be
made until ten years after grant.

II. The Unwary Taxpayer

If they thought that their tax positions were secured
by obtaining tax rulings from Member States, multi-
nationals failed to anticipate that the EU Commission
(arguably rather unexpectedly) would take the posi-
tion that Member States’ tax ruling or advance tax
clearance practices (including in the field of transfer
pricing) may result in prohibited State aid.

Since 2013, the Commission’s Directorate-General
for Competition (‘‘DG Competition’’) has been carry-
ing out an inquiry into tax ruling practices from the
perspective of the EU State aid rules. By the end of
2014, all Member States had been asked to provide in-
formation about their tax ruling practices and the
legal framework underlying those practices, as well as
lists of tax rulings issued in the years 2010 to 2012
(and part of 2013). On the basis of this information,
DG Competition requested specific tax rulings. Over-
all, DG Competition has reportedly looked at more
than 1,000 tax rulings (including about 600 tax rulings

that appeared in the public
domain in November 2014 (the
‘‘LuxLeaks’’)).32

As of the date of writing, final
Commission (recovery) deci-
sions have been rendered con-
cerning Luxembourg (Fiat—
decision dated October 21,
201533 and Amazon—decision
dated October 4, 201734), The
Netherlands (Starbucks—
decision dated October 21,

201535), Belgium (excess profit exemption—decision
dated January 11, 201636), and Ireland (Apple—
decision dated August 30, 201637); the two open
formal Commission investigations both concern Lux-
embourg (McDonald’s—opening decision dated De-
cember 3, 2015,38 and GDF Suez (ENGIE)—opening
decision dated September 19, 201639).

The Fiat and Starbucks cases concern tax rulings
issued by the Luxembourg tax authorities (to Fiat)
and by the Netherlands (to Starbucks) that, in the
Commission’s view, endorse artificial and complex
methods for establishing the taxable profits of the re-
spective companies that do not reflect economic real-
ity. According to the Commission, this is the result, in
particular, of setting transfer prices that do not corre-
spond to market conditions with the consequence that
most of the profits of Starbucks’ coffee roasting com-
pany are shifted abroad, where they are also not
taxed, and Fiat’s financing company only pays taxes
on underestimated profits. According to the Commis-
sion, tax rulings cannot use methodologies, no matter
how complex, to establish transfer prices that have no
economic justification and unduly shift profits so as to
reduce the taxes paid by the company concerned; this
would give that company an unfair competitive ad-
vantage over other companies (typically SMEs) that
are taxed on their actual profits because they pay
market prices for the goods and services they use.

The Belgian excess profit decision concerns a Bel-
gian tax provision that allows group companies sub-
stantially to reduce their corporation tax liability in
Belgium on the basis of ‘‘excess profit’’ tax rulings. The
Commission found these rulings to be illegal under
the EU State aid rules, affecting 36 MNEs benefiting
from the system. In essence, the rulings allow group
companies in Belgium to reduce their corporate tax li-
ability by the amount of ‘‘excess profits’’ that are
deemed to result from the fact of participation in a
multinational group. In other words, the rulings
assume that an MNE generates levels of profit that a
hypothetical stand-alone company in a comparable
situation would not generate. The Commission held
that the provision concerned infringes the EU State
aid rules because: (1) the rulings deviate from normal
Belgian corporate taxation practice in that they
enable the beneficiary multinationals to enjoy, in
effect, a preferential, selective subsidy compared with
their competitors, which are liable to pay taxes in ac-
cordance with regular Belgian company tax treat-
ment; (2) even if it is assumed that MNEs do generate
what might be termed ‘‘excess profit,’’ this ought in
any event to be distributed across the corporate group
in a manner reflective of ‘‘economic reality,’’ in line
with the ‘‘arm’s length principle’’ of allocating profits

‘‘Characterizing a tax measure
as State aid requires a careful
analysis of the ‘effects’ of the tax
measure at issue.’’
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between group companies on market terms; instead,
under the Belgian scheme, in the Commission’s view,
alleged ‘‘excess profit’’ is simply discounted unilater-
ally from the tax base of a single group company; and
(3) the scheme cannot be justified by the need to pre-
vent double taxation, i.e., rather than preventing
double taxation, the scheme actually enables double
non-taxation.

The Apple decision relates to two Irish-incorporated
subsidiaries of Apple, Inc. Under Irish law in effect
during the relevant period, the two subsidiaries were
not considered resident in Ireland; nor were they resi-
dent in any other jurisdiction for tax purposes. The
subsidiaries did, however, conduct operations
through branches in Ireland (manufacturing and the
provision of support services to related companies in
one case; procurement, sales and distribution in the
other). The subsidiaries obtained rulings from Ireland
on how much of their profits should be attributed to
those branches. The profits attributed to the branches
were in each case a small proportion of Apple’s overall
profits (and did not include revenue derived from in-
tellectual property rights, which Apple claimed were
not attributable to the Irish branches). A substantial
amount of income was therefore not subject to cur-
rent taxation in any jurisdiction. (The Commission
found that Apple paid an effective corporate tax rate
on the profits of one of its Irish subsidiaries of 1% in
2003, falling to 0.005% in 2014. If these profits were
repatriated to the United States as dividends, they
would of course then be subject to U.S. taxation.) The
Commission found that the rulings given to the Irish
subsidiaries endorsed an inappropriate attribution of
profit within the Irish subsidiaries and, hence, consti-
tute unlawful State aid.

The Amazon decision concerns a tax ruling issued
by the Luxembourg tax authorities to Amazon’s Lux-
embourg subsidiary Amazon EU Sàrl, which records
most of Amazon’s European profits; based on the
methodology set by the tax ruling, Amazon EU Sàrl
pays a tax-deductible royalty to a limited liability part-
nership established in Luxembourg that is not subject
to corporate taxation in Luxembourg, with the result
that most of Amazon’s European profits are recorded
in Luxembourg but are not taxed in Luxembourg.

The Commission’s decisions impose heavy—even
record-breaking—orders for the recovery of back
taxes: in the Apple case, more than a13 billion; in the
Belgian excess profit rulings case, more than a700 mil-
lion from more than 30 multinationals; in the Amazon
case, around a250 million; in the other cases, some
a20–30 million in each case. In the meantime, the Fiat,
Starbucks, Belgian excess profit rulings, and Apple de-
cisions have all been appealed40 by the taxpayers and

the relevant Member States to
the General Court.41 Given the
time scale of the appeals pro-
cess in the EU courts and the
likelihood that the General
Court’s decisions will be ap-
pealed to the CJEU, final reso-
lution is likely to be some years
away.

The open formal Commis-
sion investigations concerning
McDonald’s target two tax rul-

ings granted by the Luxembourg tax authorities to
McDonald’s Europe Franchising. Under these rulings,
McDonald’s pays no corporate tax in Luxembourg on
profits derived from royalties paid by franchisees op-
erating restaurants in Europe and Russia for the right
to use the McDonald’s brand and associated services,
even though such profits are also not subject to U.S
taxation in the hands of McDonald’s U.S. branch (to
which the royalties are transferred internally). Finally,
the investigations relating to GDF Suez (ENGIE) con-
cern Luxembourg tax rulings, issued as from Septem-
ber 2008, that address the tax treatment of two similar
financial transactions between four companies of the
GDF Suez group, all based in Luxembourg. The finan-
cial transactions at issue are loans that can be con-
verted into equity and bear zero interest for the lender
(‘‘zéro intérêts obligation remboursable en actions’’ or
ZORA’s). One convertible loan was granted in 2009 by
LNG Luxembourg (lender) to GDF Suez LNG Supply
(borrower); the other in 2011 by Electrabel Invest
Luxembourg (lender) to GDF Suez Treasury Manage-
ment (borrower). The Commission is of the opinion
that the tax rulings treat each of the two financial
transactions as both debt and equity, so that, in each
case, there is inconsistent tax treatment of the same
transaction: on the one hand, the borrowers can make
provisions for interest payments to the lenders (trans-
actions treated as loan) and, on the other hand, the
lenders’ income is considered to be equity remunera-
tion similar to a dividend received from the borrowers
(transactions treated as equity). In the Commission’s
view, this tax treatment appears to give rise to double
non-taxation for both lenders and borrowers on prof-
its arising in Luxembourg: the borrowers can signifi-
cantly reduce their taxable profits in Luxembourg by
deducting the (provisioned) interest payments under
the transaction as expenses; and, at the same time, the
lenders avoid paying any tax on the profits that the
transactions generate for them, because Luxembourg
tax rules exempt income from equity investments
from taxation. The end result is that a significant pro-
portion of the profits recorded by GDF Suez in Lux-
embourg through the two arrangements are not taxed
at all.

III. The EU Commission’s Trap

The Commission Notice on the concept of State aid as
referred to in Article 107(1) of the TFEU published in
the Official Journal on July 19, 2016 (the ‘‘State Aid
Notice’’)42 presents ‘‘the Commission’s understanding
of Article 107(1) of the TFEU, as interpreted by the
CJEU and the General Court.’’43 As regards issues that
have not yet been considered by the CJEU or the Gen-

‘‘The Commission’s decisions
impose heavy—even
record-breaking—orders for the
recovery of back taxes.’’
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eral Court, the Commission sets out its opinion on
how the concept of State aid is to be construed. How-
ever, the Commission’s views set out in the State Aid
Notice are without prejudice to the interpretation of
the concept of State aid by the CJEU and the General
Court, since the primary reference for interpreting the
TFEU is always the case law of these courts.44 Overall,
the main objective of the State Aid Notice is to con-
tribute to a more consistent application of the concept
of aid and to clarify the different constituent elements
of the concept of State aid, i.e., the existence of an un-
dertaking, the measure’s being imputable to the State,
its financing through State resources, the granting of
an advantage, the selectivity of the measure, and its
effect on competition and trade between Member
States.45 The State Aid Notice extends to 50 pages, of
which more than six pages, in Section 5 on selectivity,
pay particular attention to tax measures.

According to the State Aid Notice, tax ruling or ad-
vance tax clearance practices (including in the field of
transfer pricing) may result in prohibited State aid.
While the function of a tax ruling is to establish in ad-
vance the application of the ordinary tax system to a
particular case in light of its specific facts and circum-
stances, the granting of a tax ruling must respect the
State aid rules. Where a tax ruling endorses a result
that does not reflect in a reliable manner what would
result from a normal application of the ordinary tax
system, that ruling may confer a selective advantage
upon the addressee, in so far as that selective treat-
ment results in a lowering of that addressee’s tax li-
ability in the Member State as compared to that of
companies in a similar factual and legal situation.

The State Aid Notice illustrates this using the ex-
ample of a tax ruling that endorses a transfer pricing
methodology for determining a corporate group enti-
ty’s taxable profit that does not result in a reliable ap-
proximation of a market-based outcome in line with
the arm’s length principle; such a ruling confers a se-
lective advantage upon its recipient.46 In this respect,
the State Aid Notice emphasizes that the arm’s length
principle necessarily forms part of the Commission’s
assessment of tax measures granted to group compa-
nies under Article 107(1) of the TFEU, irrespective of
whether a Member State has incorporated this prin-
ciple into its national legal system and, if it has, in
what form it has done so. The principle is used to es-
tablish whether the taxable profit of a group company
for corporate income tax purposes has been deter-
mined on the basis of a methodology that produces a
reliable approximation of a market-based outcome. A
tax ruling endorsing such a methodology ensures that
such a company is not treated more favorably under
the ordinary rules for taxing corporate profits in the
Member State concerned than a standalone company,
which is taxed on its accounting profit, which in turn
reflects prices determined on the market negotiated at
arm’s length. The arm’s length principle the Commis-
sion applies in assessing transfer pricing rulings
under the State aid rules is therefore an application of
Article 107(1) of the TFEU, which prohibits unequal
treatment in the taxation of undertakings in a similar
factual and legal situation.47 This principle binds the
Member States and the national tax rules are not ex-
cluded from its scope.48

In sum, according to the State Aid Notice, a tax
ruling confers a selective advantage on its addressee,
in particular where: (1) the ruling misapplies national
tax law and this results in a lower amount of tax; (2)
the ruling is not available to undertakings in a similar
legal and factual situation; or (3) the administration
applies a more ‘‘favorable’’ tax treatment to the ad-
dressee than it does to other taxpayers in a similar fac-
tual and legal situation. This could, for instance, be
the case where the tax authority accepts a transfer
pricing arrangement that is not at arm’s length be-
cause the methodology endorsed by the ruling con-
cerned produces an outcome that departs from a
reliable approximation of a market-based outcome.
The same applies if the ruling allows its addressee to
use alternative, more indirect methods for calculating
taxable profits, for example, to use fixed margins for a
cost-plus or resale-minus method for determining ap-
propriate transfer pricing, where more direct methods
are available.

IV. Some (Critical) Comments

Technically, since the concept of State aid is an objec-
tive concept, i.e., it targets any measure that satisfies
the five State aid criteria (economic advantage, selec-
tivity, the fact that the measure is imputable to the
State, distortion of competition and effect on trade be-
tween Member States), there is little doubt that it is le-
gitimate for the Commission to review Member
States’ tax rulings under the EU State aid rules.49

A novel element in the cases referred to above, how-
ever, is the Commission’s investigation of individual
tax rulings, rather than tax regimes. Conceptually, a
major concern is that the Commission, in its recovery
decisions, is pursuing new theories that, in certain re-
spects, might well be inconsistent with international
tax standards. The criticism levelled by practitioners
(and other stakeholders) is essentially that the Com-
mission appears to be dismissing widely applied
methodologies and standards that are generally con-
sidered to comply with the OECD standards.

Specifically, the arm’s length principle applied by
the Commission does not appear to be the arm’s
length principle set out in the 2010 OECD Transfer
Pricing Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and
Tax Administrations, but another sui generis arm’s
length principle derived directly from the TFEU.50

This ‘‘EU arm’s length principle’’ deviates from the
OECD arm’s length principle (Article 9 of the OECD
Model Tax Convention). As indicated in the State Aid
Notice (see III., above), the arm’s length principle the
Commission applies in assessing transfer pricing rul-
ings under the State aid rules is an application of (and
finds its source in) Article 107(1) of the TFEU, pre-
cisely where this provision prohibits unequal treat-
ment in the taxation of undertakings in a similar
factual and legal situation. Under the Commission’s
position, therefore, the reference system (i.e., the gen-
eral corporate income tax system) applies to stand-
alone and group companies alike: Stand-alone
companies by definition enter into transactions on the
basis of arm’s length prices and are, therefore, taxed
on that basis; and, as a result, it would be a derogation
from the general system to allow group companies to
be taxed on the basis of non-arm’s-length prices. Also,
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the grounds advanced by the Commission for its au-
tonomous arm’s length principle, to the extent that it
is questionable, might induce the reviewing EU courts
to consider that the Commission is arguably en-
croaching on the (fiscal) sovereignty of Member
States. Another (related) concern is that the Commis-
sion’s recovery decisions seem to reject the principle
that the Member State’s own law should serve as the
reference system and instead support the idea that the
proper reference system should consist of a normative
income tax base and normative transfer-pricing
rules.51 This would appear to be in conflict with the
first step of the ‘‘derogation test’’ to establish ‘‘selectiv-
ity,’’ i.e. the need to identify and examine the common
or ‘‘normal’’ tax regime applicable in the Member State
concerned (see I., above).

A further concern is that, while the OECD Transfer
Pricing Guidelines accept that transfer pricing is not
an exact science, the Commission appears to have dif-
ficulty in accepting that there may be a range of pos-
sible arm’s-length results.52

Another question is whether the EU courts might
annul the Commission recovery decisions on legiti-
mate expectation grounds, i.e., because the taxpayers
concerned legitimately expected that the rulings they
received were not illegal State aid, this expectation
arising in part because of long-standing inaction on
the part of the Commission. In the author’s view, the
odds are that this is more unlikely than likely as the in-
terpretation of the legitimate expectations standard
by the EU courts appears to be very restrictive.53

Not surprisingly, the Commission’s novel approach
of challenging tax rulings—especially those affecting
U.S.-based MNEs — under the EU State aid rules has
(also) attracted fierce U.S. criticism. The U.S. Trea-
sury Department issued a White Paper on August 24,
2016, setting out the U.S. government’s objections to
the Commission’s approach to transfer pricing. The
White Paper raises the following concerns:54

‘‘The Commission’s approach is new and departs from
prior EU case law and Commission decisions. The
Commission has advanced several previously unar-
ticulated theories as to why its Member States’ gener-
ally available tax rulings may constitute
impermissible State aid in particular cases. Such a
change in course, which has required the Commission
to second-guess Member State income tax determina-
tions, was an unforeseeable departure from the status
quo.’’

‘‘The Commission should not seek retroactive recover-
ies under its new approach. The Commission is seek-
ing to recover amounts related to tax years prior to the
announcement of this new approach — in effect seek-
ing retroactive recoveries. Because the Commission’s

approach departs from prior
practice, it should not be ap-
plied retroactively. Indeed, it
would be inconsistent with
EU legal principles to do so.
Moreover, imposing retroac-
tive recoveries would under-
mine the G20’s efforts to
improve tax certainty and set
an undesirable precedent for
tax authorities in other coun-
tries.’’

‘‘The Commission’s new ap-
proach is inconsistent with in-
ternational norms and
undermines the international
tax system. The OECD Trans-

fer Pricing Guidelines (‘‘OECD TP Guidelines’’) are
widely used by tax authorities to ensure consistent ap-
plication of the ‘‘arm’s length principle,’’ which gener-
ally governs transfer pricing determinations. Rather
than adhere to the OECD TP Guidelines, the Commis-
sion asserts it is employing a different arm’s length
principle that is derived from EU treaty law. The Com-
mission’s actions undermine the international consen-
sus on transfer pricing standards, call into question
the ability of Member States to honor their bilateral
tax treaties, and undermine the progress made under
the OECD/G20 Base Erosion and Profit Shifting
(‘‘BEPS’’) project.’’

Further concerns raised in the White Paper are that:
(1) Member States may be prevented from honoring
their obligations under bilateral tax treaties with the
United States if the Commission sets out a transfer
pricing analysis from which they are unable to depart
in any mutual agreement procedure; and (2) U.S. mul-
tinationals may be entitled to claim foreign tax credits
with respect to State aid recoveries, which would ef-
fectively transfer revenue from the United States to
EU Member States. (The Internal Revenue Service
and the Treasury Department have since issued a
notice of proposed regulations that are intended to
limit such claims for credit.)

One commentator has suggested that the U.S. Presi-
dent may invoke Section 891 of the Internal Revenue
Code in response to any State aid recovery. This allows
the United States to double certain taxes for citizens
and corporations of a foreign country where the Presi-
dent finds that country to have subjected U.S. citizens
or corporations to ‘‘discriminatory or extraterritorial
taxes.’’ It is unclear whether the State aid recovery ob-
ligations would amount to discriminatory or extrater-
ritorial taxes for these purposes.

NOTES
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‘‘The arm’s length principle
applied by the Commission does
not appear to be the arm’s length
principle set out in the OECD
Transfer Pricing Guidelines.’’
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28 Case C-143/99, Adria-Wien Pipeline; Joined Cases
C-106/09 P and C-107/09 P, Commission and Spain v. Gov-
ernment of Gibraltar and United Kingdom.
29 Joined Cases C-78/08 to C-80/08, Paint Graphos and
Others.
30 Case C-88/03, Portugal v. Commission; Case C-172/03,
Wolfgang Heiser v. Finanzamt Innsbruck; Case C-169/08,
Presidente del Consiglio dei Ministri v. Regione Sardegna.
31 Joined Cases C-106/09 P and C-107/09 P, Commission
and Spain v. Government of Gibraltar and United King-
dom; Case C-6/12, P Oy.
32 DG Competition Working Paper on State Aid and Tax
Rulings, June 3, 2017;
http://ec.europa.eu/competition/state_aid/legislation/
working_paper_tax_rulings.pdf
33 Press release IP/15/5880; see also State Aid Register,
case number SA.38375.
34 Press release IP/17/3701; see also State Aid Register,
case number SA.38944.
35 Press release IP/15/5880; see also State Aid Register,
case number SA.38374.
36 Press release IP/16/42; see also State Aid Register, case
number SA.37667.
37 Press release IP/16/2923; see also State Aid Register,
case number SA.38373.
38 Press release IP/15/6221; see also State Aid Register,
case number SA.38945.
39 Press release IP/16/3085; see also State Aid Register,
case number SA.44888.
40 Commission decisions on State aid are legal acts judi-
cially reviewable under TFEU, Art. 263.
41 Fiat: Luxembourg (Case T-755/15) and Fiat (Case T-759/
15); Starbucks: The Netherlands (Case T-760/15) and Star-
bucks (Case T-636/16); Belgian excess profit ruling:
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Belgium (Case T-131/16) and many of the 36 targeted
companies (e.g., AB InBev (Case T-370/16), Celio Interna-
tional (Case T-832/16), Cinema Group Kinepolis (Case
T-350/16), Wabco Europe (Case T-637/16), Atlas Copco
(Case T-278/16), BASF (Case T-319/16)); Apple: Ireland
(Case T-778/16) and Apple (Case T-892/16).
42 Commission Notice on the notion of State aid as re-
ferred to in Article 107(1) of the Treaty on the Function-
ing of the European Union, C/2016/2946, OJ C 262, July
7, 2016. This Communication replaces: (1) Commission
Communication to the Member States 93/C-307/03 on the
application of Articles 92 and 93 of the EEC Treaty and of
Article 5 of Commission Directive 80/723/EEC to public
undertakings in the manufacturing sector (OJ C 307, No-
vember 13, 1993, p. 3); (2) Commission Communication
on State aid elements in sales of land and buildings by
public authorities (OJ C 209, July 10, 1997, p. 3); and (3)
Commission Notice on the application of the State aid
rules to measures relating to direct business taxation (OJ
C 384, December 10, 1998, p. 3).
43 State Aid Notice, para. 3.
44 Case C-194/09, Alcoa Trasformazioni v. Commission.
45 State Aid Notice, para. 5.
46 See also the position reflected in the Working Paper on
State Aid and Tax Rulings issued by the Directorate-
General for Competition in 2016; see: http://ec.europa.eu/
competition/state_aid/legislation/working_paper_tax_
rulings.pdf. The Working Paper points out that, while the
Member States enjoy fiscal autonomy in the design of
their direct taxation systems, any fiscal measure a
Member State adopts must comply with the EU State aid
rules, which bind the Member States and enjoy primacy
over their domestic legislation. It then states that a fiscal
measure that endorses a method for determining an inte-
grated group company’s taxable profit in a manner that
does not result in a reliable approximation of a market-
based outcome in line with the arm’s length principle can
confer a selective advantage upon its recipient.
47 When examining whether a transfer pricing ruling
complies with the arm’s length principle inherent in
TFEAU, Art. 107(1), the Commission may have regard to
the guidance provided by the Organisation for Economic
Cooperation and Development (OECD), in particular the
OECD Transfer Pricing Guidelines for Multinational En-
terprises and Tax Administrations. Those guidelines do
not deal with matters of State aid per se, but they capture
the international consensus on transfer pricing and pro-
vide useful guidance to tax administrations and multina-
tional enterprises on how to ensure that a transfer pricing
methodology produces an outcome in line with market
conditions. Consequently, if a transfer pricing arrange-
ment complies with the guidance provided by the OECD
Transfer Pricing Guidelines, including the guidance on
the choice of the most appropriate method and leading to
a reliable approximation of a market based outcome, a
tax ruling endorsing that arrangement is unlikely to give
rise to State aid (see State Aid Notice, para. 173).
48 See also European Parliament resolution of July 6,
2016, on tax rulings and other measures similar in nature
or effect (2016/2038(INI)) calling on the Commission to

investigate all cases of illegal State aid brought to its at-
tention in order to ensure equality before the law in the
Union.
49 In this respect, it should be borne in mind that State aid
investigations are administrative procedures, with the
Commission and the Member State being the only par-
ties. It follows that the beneficiary of the alleged aid is
treated as a third party; although able to comment on the
proceedings, it has no formal role. The recovery decision
is addressed to the Member State only. Both the aid ben-
eficiary and the Member State can, and often do, appeal
the decision before the EU courts.
50 The Humpty Dumpty quote at the beginning of this EU
Perspective Note was intended to allude to this sui generis
arm’s length principle.
51 For example, in the Apple recovery decision, despite
the fact that Ireland claimed it had not incorporated in its
law the OECD arm’s-length principle (nor any other
arm’s-length principle) for attributing profits to Irish
branches of nonresident companies, the Commission
used the OECD Report on the Attribution of Profits to
Permanent Establishments (which, moreover, post-dated
the contested rulings).
52 See e.g., the Fiat final decision, recital (295), in which
the Commission cites paragraph 3.57 of the OECD Guide-
lines, which suggests using the interquartile range to
narrow the set of results in appropriate circumstances, as
authority for the proposition that Fiat should not have
used the interquartile range but rather the median.
53 For example, undertakings to which aid has been
granted may not entertain a legitimate expectation that
the aid is lawful unless it has been granted in compliance
with the (notification) procedure laid down in TFEU, Art.
108, since a diligent business operator should normally
be able to determine whether that procedure has been
followed— see Joined Cases C-183/02 P and C-187/02 P,
Demesa and Territorio Historico de Alava; Case C-81/10 P,
France Telecom).
54 See also the earlier concerns repeatedly expressed by
Robert Stack, U.S. Treasury Deputy Assistant Secretary
for International Tax Affairs, to the effect that the EU
Commission appears to be ‘‘disproportionately targeting
U.S. companies.’’ In addition, according to Stack, the U.S.
government is trying to persuade the EU Commission
that it is inappropriate to require EU Member States to
recover ‘‘retroactive’’ tax from multinationals upon a find-
ing that illegal State aid was provided through overly-
generous private tax rulings. Speaking on December 1,
2015, at separate hearings held by the Senate Finance
Committee and the House Ways and Means Subcommit-
tee on tax policy, Stack said that it is unfair to impose tax
retroactively in the EU State aid cases because the EU
Commission is using a novel theory to impose tax that no
one expected. Stack also told both Congressional panels
that the U.S. Treasury had not yet determined whether
amounts recovered from multinationals by the EU States
would be considered creditable foreign taxes for U.S. tax
purposes. If they were so considered, the burden of the
State aid recoveries would be borne by U.S. taxpayers,
Stack said.
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Guillermo O. Teijeiro*
Teijeiro y Ballone, Buenos Aires

Guillermo O. Teijeiro writes and lectures frequently on corporate
and international tax law, with articles and books published by
Bloomberg BNA, Law & Business Inc., Euromoney, Tax Analysts,
The Economist, Thomson Reuters, Lexis-Nexis, Kluwer, Global
Legal Group, and Ediciones Contabilidad Moderna, among others,
and was named Bloomberg BNA’s Contributor of the Year in 2015.
Mr. Teijeiro has been a member of the Board of the City of Buenos
Aires Bar Association, as well as of the Board of the Argentine IFA
Branch (Argentine Association of fiscal studies) and is currently
president of the Argentine IFA branch for the period 2016-2018. A
former plenary member of IFA Permanent Scientific Committee
(2006-2014), he is currently a member of IFA General Council and
vice president of the IFA LatAm Regional Committee. He gradu-
ated LL.B from La Plata University, Argentina, and obtained an
LLM degree from Harvard University, and later spent a year at
Harvard Law School as a visiting scholar, under the sponsorship
of the International Tax Program and the Harvard Tax Fund. Mr.
Teijeiro teaches International Taxation at the Master Program in
Taxation, Argentine Catholic University, CIDTI, Austral Univer-
sity, and is a member of the Advisory Board of the Master Pro-
gram in Taxation of Universidad Torcuato Di Tella, Buenos Aires.

Ana Lucı́a Ferreyra*
Pluspetrol, Montevideo, Uruguay

Ana Lucı́a Ferreyra, a William J. Fulbright Scholarship (2002-
2003) and University of Florida graduate (LL.M. 2003), currently
works as tax counsel for new business at Pluspetrol. Previously,
she was a partner at Teijeiro y Ballone Abogados offices in Buenos
Aires, Argentina. She is a member of the International Bar Asso-
ciation and has been appointed as vice-chair of the Tax Commit-
tee for the period 2016-2017. Mrs. Ferreyra has written several
publications related to her practice in Practical Latin American
Tax Strategies, Latin American Law & Business Report, Worldwide
Tax Daily, International Tax Review, Global Legal Group, Errepar,
among others. She has been a speaker on tax matters at the Inter-
national Bar Association, IFA Latin America, and IFA Argentina
congresses and seminars. She has been a professor of interna-
tional taxation at the Master Program in Taxation, Argentine
Catholic University and CIDTI, Austral University.

Maximiliano A. Batista*
Perez Alati, Grondona, Benites, Arntsen & Martı́nez de Hoz(h), Buenos
Aires

Maximiliano A. Batista is a partner with Perez Alati. He was for-
merly an associate at Deloitte & Touche LLP (New York) (1999-
2001) and counsel at the Argentine Federal Superintendency of
Insurance (1997-1998) and currently is professor of the Master
Programs in Law & Economics and in Taxation of the Torcuato Di
Tella University in Buenos Aires. He is the author of the book
Tributación de Entidades sin Fines de Lucro (Abeledo Perrot, 2009)
and several articles in specialized reviews. Admitted to practice in
New York, Madrid, and Buenos Aires, he is also a member of the
International Fiscal Association (IFA), the Argentine Association
of Tax Studies, and the Institute of Insurance Law ‘‘Isaac Halp-
erin.’’ He received his Argentine law degree cum laude from the

University of Buenos Aires in 1996 and his Spanish law degree
from the University of Valencia in 2003. A graduate of the Inter-
national Tax Program (ITP) of Harvard Law School (1998-1999),
he was a member of the Harvard Law School Council (1998-
1999).

AUSTRALIA

Adrian Varrasso *
Minter Ellison, Melbourne

Adrian Varrasso is a partner with Minter Ellison in Melbourne,
Australia. Adrian’s key areas of expertise are tax and structuring
advice for mergers, acquisitions, divestments, demergers and in-
frastructure funding. Adrian has advised on an extensive range of
general income tax issues for Australian and international clients,
with a special interest in tax issues in the energy and resources
sectors and inbound and outbound investment. His experience in-
cludes advising on taxation administration and compliance
issues, comprehensive tax due diligence reviews and managing
tax disputes. Adrian also has tax expertise in the automotive
sector and infrastructure sector.

He received his BComm (2002) and an LLB (Hons) (2002) both
from the University of Melbourne. He is admitted as a barrister
and solicitor in Victoria, and is a member of the Law Council of
Australia (Taxation Committee Member and National Chair and
also a member of the National Tax Liaison Group (NTLG)); the
Taxation Committee of the Infrastructure Partnerships Australia;
the Law Institute of Victoria; and an Associate of the Taxation In-
stitute of Australia.

Grant Wardell-Johnson*
KPMG LLP, Sydney

Grant Wardell-Johnson joined KPMG in December 1987 and has
been a partner since July 1997. From 2007 to 2009, he served as
the leader of the KPMG Tax Mergers & Acquisitions Practice and
since 2012, has served as head of the KPMG Australian Tax
Centre. He was lead tax partner on several high-profile acquisi-
tions and listings, including Dyno-Nobel, $1.7b (2005), Boart
Longyear, $2.7b (2006), and Westfarmers acquisition of Coles,
$20b (2007). Other clients have included AGL, CHAMP, Corporate
Express, CSR, Lend Lease, Macquarie, Optus, and Standard Char-
tered Bank. An adjust professor of business and tax law at the
University of New South Wales, Grant is also a Fellow of the Uni-
versity of Western Australia. He serves as co-chair of the Austra-
lian Tax Office’s National Tax Liaison Group (until December
2017), chair of the Tax Technical Committee of Chartered Ac-
countants of Australia and New Zealand, a member of the Base
Erosion and Profit Shifting Treasury Advisory Group, an advisor
to the Board of Taxation, and a member of the Expert Panel to the
Board of Tax Working Group on Hybrids. He holds a bachelor of
Economics and bachelor of Laws from the University of Sydney.

Robyn Basnett*
KPMG LLP, Sydney

Robyn Basnett serves as a senior consultant with KPMG’s Austra-
lian Tax Centre and previously served as audit learning & develop-
ment manager with the firm. Before joining KPMG, she served as
accounting lecturer at Charles Darwin University and as taxation
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lecturer and course coordinator at the University of Kwazulu-
Natal. She graduated cum laude from the University of Kwazulu-
Natal with a degree in Business Science (Finance) in 2003, and
completed her B. Comm (Honours) degree in Accounting in 2008.
She received a Master of Commerce (Taxation) from Rhodes Uni-
versity in 2016. A Chartered Accountant (South Africa), Robyn
also completed courses as Chartered Tax Advisor (CTA1) Founda-
tions and CommLaw1 Australian Legal Systems at The Tax Insti-
tute (2016).

Elissa Romanin
MinterEllison, Melbourne

A partner with MinterEllison, Elissa has experience in advising
on various matters including the tax considerations involved in
mergers and acquisitions, divestments, capital reorganisations,
tax due diligence, and contract drafting. Elissa also advises on
trusts taxation matters, including public trading trust rules, dis-
tributions, present entitlement and trust resettlements, as well as
trust deeds for private clients. She received her BComm (2007)
and an LLB (Hons) (2007) both from Monash University and an
LLM (2014) from the University of Melbourne. She is admitted to
practise in Victoria and in the High Court of Australia, and is a
member of the Taxation Institute. She was the Australian Na-
tional Tax Reporter for the International Bar Association 2012 &
2013, and was a finalist for the Tax Institute of Australia’s Tax Ad-
viser of the Year (Emerging Tax Star Category) 2014. Elissa cur-
rently serves as a Young Lawyer Programme Officer for the IBA
Taxes Committee.

Andrew Korlos
MinterEllison, Melbourne

Andrew Korlos is an associate in the tax team of MinterEllison.
He has more than four years of experience in corporate tax advi-
sory, advising on a variety of corporate income tax issues, includ-
ing international tax structuring, transfer pricing, mergers and
acquisitions, and tax due diligence matters. Andrew is also closely
involved with tax controversy and tax litigation matters, having
advised on disputes involving international related party funding
reorganizations, foreign resident capital gains tax, and corporate
insolvency. Andrew has worked with clients across a number of
diverse industries including energy and resources, utilities, online
services, investment funds, and superannuation funds. He re-
ceived both his LLB and BCom from the University of Melbourne,
2010. He is admitted to practise in Victoria and is a member of the
Law Institute of Victoria. Andrew began his career in Tax & Legal
at PwC.

BELGIUM

Howard M. Liebman *
Jones Day, Brussels

Howard M. Liebman is a partner of the Brussels office of Jones
Day. He has practiced law in Belgium for over 34 years. Mr. Lieb-
man is a member of the District of Columbia Bar and holds A.B.
and A.M. degrees from Colgate University and a J.D. from Har-
vard Law School. Mr. Liebman has served as a consultant to the
international tax staff of the U.S. Treasury Department. He is
presently chairman of the Legal & Tax Committee of the Ameri-
can Chamber of Commerce in Belgium. He is also the co-author
of the BNA Portfolio 999-2nd T.M., Business Operations in the
European Union (2005).

Pascal Faes *
Antaxius, Antwerp

Pascal Faes is a tax partner with Antaxius in Antwerp. He received
his J.D. from the University of Ghent (1984); special degree in eco-
nomics, University of Brussels (VUB) (1987); and his master’s in
tax law, University of Brussels (ULB) (1991). He is a special con-
sultant to Tax Management, Inc. Bloomberg BNA.

Thierry Denayer*
Stibbe, Brussels

Thierry Denayer is presently tax counsel at the Brussels office of
Stibbe. Thierry holds a law degree from the Katholieke Univer-
siteit Leuven (1978). He served as staff member at the Interna-
tional Bureau of Fiscal Documentation in Amsterdam (the
‘‘IBFD’’). He practised tax law in Belgium for 30 years at the Brus-
sels office of Linklaters and since 2009 at Stibbe, specializing in
national and international corporate tax. He was chairman of the
Belgian branch of the International Fiscal Association from 2012
to 2014.

Valérie Oyen
Jones Day, Brussels

Valérie Oyen is an associate in the Brussels office of Jones Day.
She is a member of the Brussels Bar and holds a Law and Tax Law
degree from the Katholieke Universiteit Leuven and an LL.M.
degree from the London School of Economics and Political Sci-
ence (International Tax, Corporate and Finance Law).

BRAZIL

Henrique de Freitas Munia e Erbolato *
Erbolato Advogados Associados, São Paulo

Henrique Munia e Erbolato is a founding member of Erbolato Ad-
vogados Associados in São Paulo, Brazil. Henrique concentrates
his practice on international tax and transfer pricing. He is a
member of the Brazilian Bar. Henrique received his LL.M with
honors from Northwestern University School of Law (Chicago,
IL, USA) and a certificate in business administration from North-
western University—Kellogg School of Management (both in
2005). He holds degrees from Postgraduate Studies in Tax Law—
Instituto Brasileiro de Estudos Tributários—IBET (2002)—and
graduated from the Pontifı́cia Universidade Católica de São Paulo
(1999). He has written numerous articles on international tax and
transfer pricing. He served as the Brazilian National Reporter of
the Tax Committee of the International Bar Association (IBA)-
2010/2011. Henrique speaks English, Portuguese and Spanish.

Pedro Vianna de Ulhôa Canto *
Ulhôa Canto, Rezende e Guerra Advogados, Rio de Janeiro

Pedro is a tax partner of Ulhôa Canto, Rezende e Guerra Advoga-
dos, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, and concentrates his practice on inter-
national and domestic income tax matters, primarily in the
financial and capital markets industry. Pedro served as a foreign
associate in the New York City (USA) office of Cleary, Gottlieb,
Steen & Hamilton LLP (2006–2007). He is a member of the Bra-
zilian Bar. Pedro received his LLM from New York University
School of Law (New York, NY, USA) in 2006. He holds degrees
from his graduate studies in corporate and capital markets (2006)
and tax law (2004) from Fundação Getúlio Vargas, Rio de Janeiro,
and graduated from the Pontifı́cia Universidade Católica do Rio
de Janeiro (2000). Pedro speaks Portuguese and English.

Pedro Andrade Costa de Carvalho
Tax lawyer, São Paulo

Pedro Carvalho concentrates his practice on domestic and inter-
national tax matters. He is a member of the Brazilian Bar. Pedro
received his LL.M. from Insper (São Paulo, Brazil) in 2016. He
graduated from the Pontifı́cia Universidade Católica de São Paulo
(2013). Pedro speaks Portuguese and English.

CANADA

Rick Bennett *
DLA Piper (Canada) LLP, Vancouver

Rick Bennett is senior tax counsel in the Vancouver office of DLA
Piper (Canada) LLP. He is a governor of the Canadian Tax Foun-
dation, and has frequently lectured and written on Canadian tax
matters. Rick was admitted to the British Columbia Bar in 1983,
graduated from the University of Calgary Faculty of Law in 1982,
and holds a master of arts degree from the University of Toronto
and a bachelor of arts (Honours) from Trent University. Rick prac-
tices in the area of income tax planning with an emphasis on cor-
porate reorganizations, mergers and acquisitions, and
international taxation.

Jay Niederhoffer *
Deloitte LLP, Toronto

Jay Niederhoffer is an international corporate tax partner of De-
loitte, based in Toronto, Canada. Over the last 17 years he has ad-
vised numerous Canadian and foreign-based multinationals on
mergers and acquisitions, international and domestic structur-
ing, cross-border financing and domestic planning. Jay has
spoken in Canada and abroad on cross-border tax issues includ-
ing mobile workforce issues, technology transfers and financing
transactions. He obtained his law degree from Osgoode Hall Law
School and is a member of the Canadian and Ontario Bar Asso-
ciations.
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Noah Bian
Deloitte LLP, Calgary

Noah Bian is a manager of international tax at Deloitte, with
more than four years of experience advising clients on a broad
range of Canadian and international tax matters. A graduate of
McGill University, he is a member of the Ontario and Alberta Bar
Associations.

Mark Dumalski
Deloitte LLP, Ottawa

Mark Dumalski is a partner at Deloitte with more than 12 years of
experience advising clients on inbound and outbound interna-
tional tax matters. A graduate of the University of Ottawa, he is a
member of the Institute of Chartered Professional Accountants of
Ontario and the Canadian Tax Foundation, serving as contribut-
ing editor to CTF’s Canadian Tax Focus publication.

PEOPLE’S REPUBLIC OF CHINA

Julie Hao*
Ernst & Young, Beijing

Julie Hao is a tax partner with Ernst & Young’s Beijing office and
has extensive international tax experience in cross-border trans-
actions such as global tax minimization, offshore structuring,
business model selection, supply chain management and exit
strategy development. She has more than 20 years of tax practice
in China, the United States and Europe, and previously worked
with the Chinese tax authority (SAT). She holds an MPA degree
from Harvard University’s Kennedy School of Government and an
International Tax Program certificate from Harvard Law School.

Peng Tao*
DLA Piper, Hong Kong

Peng Tao is of counsel in DLA Piper’s Hong KOng office. He fo-
cuses his practice on PRC tax and transfer pricing, mergers and
acquisitions, foreign direct investment, and general corporate
and commercial issues in China and cross-border transactions.
Before entering private practice, he worked for the Bureau of Leg-
islative affairs of the State Council of the People’s Republic of
China from 1992 to 1997. His main responsibilities were to draft
and review tax and banking laws and regulations that were appli-
cable nationwide. He graduated from New York University with
an LLM in Tax.

DENMARK

Nikolaj Bjørnholm *
Bjørnholm Law, Copenhagen

Nikolaj Bjørnholm concentrates his practice in the area of corpo-
rate taxation, focusing on mergers, acquisitions, restructurings
and international/EU taxation. He represents U.S., Danish and
other multinational groups and high net worth individuals invest-
ing or conducting business in Denmark and abroad. He is an ex-
perienced tax litigator and has appeared before the Supreme
Court more than 15 times since 2000. He is ranked as a leading
tax lawyer in Chambers, Legal 500, Who’s Who Legal, Which
Lawyer and Tax Directors Handbook, among others. He is a
member of the International Bar Association and was an officer of
the Taxation Committee in 2009 and 2010, the American Bar As-
sociation, IFA, the Danish Bar Association and the Danish Tax
Lawyers’ Association. He is the author of several tax articles and
publications. He graduated from the University of Copenhagen in
1991 (LLM) and the Copenhagen Business School in 1996 (di-
ploma in economics) and spent six months with the EU Commis-
sion (Directorate General IV (competition)) in 1991–1992. He was
with Bech-Bruun from 1992–2010, with Hannes Snellman from
2011–2013 and with Plesner from 2014–2016.

Christian Emmeluth *
EMBOLEX Advokater, Copenhagen

Christian Emmeluth obtained an LLBM from Copenhagen Uni-
versity in 1977 and became a member of the Danish Bar Associa-
tion in 1980. During 1980-81, he studied at the New York
University Institute of Comparative Law and obtained a master’s
degree in comparative jurisprudence. Having practiced Danish
law in London for a period of four years, he is now based in Co-
penhagen.

FRANCE

Stéphane Gelin *
C’M’S’ Bureau Francis Lefebvre, Paris

Stéphane Gelin is an attorney and tax partner with C’M’S’ Bureau
Francis Lefebvre. He specializes in international tax and transfer
pricing. He heads the CMS Tax Practice Group.

Thierry Pons *
Tax lawyer, Paris

Thierry Pons is an independent attorney in Paris. He is an expert
in French and international taxation. Thierry covers all tax issues
mainly in the banking, finance and capital market industries, con-
cerning both corporate and indirect taxes. He has wide experi-
ence in advising corporate clients on all international tax issues.
He is a specialist of litigation and tax audit.

Johann Roćh
C’M’S’ Bureau Francis Lefebvre, Paris.

Johann Roćh is a partner in international taxation. He advises cli-
ents on all tax issues related to mergers and acquisitions, intra-
group reorganizations, real estate investments and financial
products, usually on transactions with a cross-border dimension.
In this context, he assists multinational groups, investments
funds and financial institutions. He also represents clients in their
interactions with the French tax authorities, especially during tax
audits, and also in connection with tax disputes and tax litigations
before French courts.

Cyrille Kurzaj
C’M’S’ Bureau Francis Lefebvre, Paris.

Cyrille Kurzaj is a senior associate specializing in international
taxation. He advises clients on matters relating to international
restructuring, real estate investments, cross-border transactions
and day-to-day corporate taxes. In this context, he assists multi-
national groups, investment funds and high net-worth individu-
als. He also represents clients within the frame of tax audits and
tax litigations before French courts.

GERMANY

Dr. Jörg-Dietrich Kramer *
Siegburg

Dr. Jörg-Dietrich Kramer studied law in Freiburg (Breisgau), Aix-
en-Provence, Göttingen, and Cambridge (Massachusetts). He
passed his two legal state examinations in 1963 and 1969 in
Lower Saxony and took his LLM Degree (Harvard) in 1965 and
his Dr.Jur. Degree (Göttingen) in 1967. He was an attorney in Stut-
tgart in 1970-71 and during 1972-77 he was with the Berlin tax ad-
ministration. From 1977 until his retirement in 2003 he was on
the staff of the Federal Academy of Finance, where he became
vice-president in 1986. He has continued to lecture at the acad-
emy since his retirement. He was also a lecturer in tax law at the
University of Giessen from 1984 to 1991. He is the commentator
of the Foreign Relations Tax Act (Auszensteuergesetz) in Lip-
pross, BasiskommentarSteuerrecht, and of the German tax trea-
ties with France, Morocco and Tunisia in Debatin/Wassermeyer,
DBA.

Pia Dorfmueller *
P+P Pöllath + Partners, Frankfurt

Pia Dorfmueller is a partner at P+P Pöllath + Partners in Frank-
furt. Her practice focuses on corporate taxation, international tax
structuring, M&A, finance structures, European holding compa-
nies, German inbound, in particular, from the United States, and
German outbound structures. For her PhD thesis ‘‘Tax Planning
for U.S. MNCs with EU Holding Companies: Goals—Tools—
Barriers,’’ Pia received the Award ‘‘International Tax Law’’ from
the German Tax Advisor Bar in 2003. Moreover, Pia is a frequent
speaker on corporate/ international tax law and has written more
than 80 publications on tax law. She is a current co-chair of the
International Tax Committee of the International Law Section of
ABA.
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INDIA

Kanwal Gupta *
PricewaterhouseCoopers Pvt. Ltd.

Kanwal Gupta works as senior tax advisor in the PwC Mumbai
office . He is a member of the Institute of Chartered Accountants
of India. He has experience on cross-border tax issues and invest-
ment structuring including mergers and acquisitions. He is en-
gaged in the Centre of Excellence and Knowledge Management
practice of the firm and advises clients on various tax and regula-
tory matters.

Ravishankar Raghavan *
Majmudar & Partners, International Lawyers, Mumbai, India

Mr. Ravishankar Raghavan, principal of the Tax Group at Majmu-
dar & Partners, International Lawyers, has more than 18 years of
experience in corporate tax advisory work, international taxation
(investment and fund structuring, repatriation techniques, treaty
analysis, advance rulings, exchange control regulations, FII taxa-
tion, etc.), and tax litigation services. Mr. Raghavan has a post-
graduate degree in law and has also completed his management
studies from Mumbai University. Prior to joining the firm, Mr.
Raghavan was associated with Ernst & Young and PWC in their
respective tax practice groups in India. He has advised Deutsche
Bank, Axis Bank, Future Group, Bank Muscat, State Street Funds,
Engelhard Corporation, AT&T, Adecco N.A., Varian Medical Sys-
tems, Ion Exchange India Limited, Dun & Bradstreet, Barber
Ship Management, Dalton Capital UK, Ward Ferry, Gerifonds, In-
stanex Capital, Congest Funds, Lloyd George Funds and several
others on diverse tax matters. Mr. Raghavan is a frequent speaker
on tax matters.

IRELAND

Peter Maher *
A&L Goodbody, Dublin

Peter Maher is a partner with A&L Goodbody and is head of the
firm’s tax department. He qualified as an Irish solicitor in 1990
and became a partner with the firm in 1998. He represents clients
in every aspect of tax work, with particular emphasis on inbound
investment, cross-border financings and structuring, capital
market transactions and U.S. multinational tax planning and
business restructurings. He is regularly listed as a leading adviser
in Euromoney’s Guide to the World’s Leading Tax Lawyers, The
Legal 500, Who’s Who of International Tax Lawyers, Chambers
Global and PLC Which Lawyer. He is a former co-chair of the
Taxes Committee of the International Bar Association and of the
Irish Chapter of IFA. He is currently a member of the Tax Com-
mittee of the American Chamber of Commerce in Ireland.

Louise Kelly *
Deloitte, Dublin

Louise Kelly is a corporate and international tax director with De-
loitte in Dublin. She joined Deloitte in 2001. She is an honours
graduate of University College Cork, where she obtained an ac-
counting degree. She is a Chartered Accountant and IATI Char-
tered Tax Adviser, having been placed in the final exams for both
qualifications. Louise advises Irish and multinational companies
over a wide variety of tax matters, with a particular focus on tax-
aligned structures for both inbound and outbound transactions.
She has extensive experience on advising on tax efficient financ-
ing and intellectual property planning structures. She has advised
on many M&A transactions and structured finance transactions.
She led Deloitte’s Irish desk in New York during 2011 and 2012,
where she advised multinationals on investing into Ireland.
Louise is a regular author and speaker on international tax mat-
ters.

ITALY

Dr. Carlo Galli *
Clifford Chance, Milan

Carlo Galli is a partner at Clifford Chance in Milan. He specializes
in Italian tax law, including M&A, structured finance and capital
markets.

Giovanni Rolle *
WTS R&A Studio Tributario Associato, Member of WTS Alliance,
Turin—Milan

Giovanni Rolle, Partner of WTS R&A Studio Tributario Associato
Member of WTS Global, is a chartered accountant and has
achieved significant experience, as an advisor to Italian compa-
nies and multinational groups, in tax treaties and cross-border re-
organizations and in the definition, documentation and defense
of related party transactions. Vice-chair of the European branch
of the Chartered Institution of Taxation, he is also member of the
scientific committee of the journal ‘‘Fiscalità e Commercio inter-
nazionale’’. Author or co-author of frequent publications on Ital-
ian and English language journals, he frequently lectures in the
field of International and EU taxation.

JAPAN

Shigeki Minami*
Nagashima Ohno & Tsunematsu, Tokyo

Shigeki Minami is a lawyer licensed in Japan and a partner at Na-
gashima Ohno & Tsunematsu, Tokyo. His practice focuses on tax
law matters, including transfer pricing, international reorganiza-
tions, anti-tax-haven (CFC) rules, withholding tax issues, and
other international and corporate tax issues, and, with respect to
such matters, he has acted as counsel in various tax disputes on
behalf of major Japanese and foreign companies. His recent
achievements include the successful representation of a Japanese
multi-national company in a transfer pricing dispute before the
National Tax Tribunal, which resulted in the cancellation of an as-
sessment of more than $100 million (USD), and the successful
representation of a U.S. based multinational company in a tax
dispute involving an international reorganization before the Japa-
nese court, which resulted in the cancellation of an assessment of
more than $1 billion.

Eiichiro Nakatani *
Anderson Mōri & Tomotsune, Tokyo

Eiichiro Nakatani is a partner of Anderson Mōri & Tomotsune, a
law firm in Tokyo. He holds an LLB degree from the University of
Tokyo and was admitted to the Japanese Bar in 1984. He is a
member of the Dai-ichi Tokyo Bar Association and IFA.

Akira Tanaka
Anderson Mō ri & Tomotsune, Tokyo

Akira Tanaka is an associate of Anderson, Mōri & Tomotsune. He
holds an LL.B degree from the University of Tokyo. He was admit-
ted to the Japanese Bar in 2008. Mr. Tanaka is a member of the
Dai-ni Tokyo Bar Association.

MEXICO

Terri Grosselin *
Ernst & Young LLP, Miami, Florida

Terri Grosselin is a director in Ernst & Young LLP’s Latin America
Business Center in Miami. She transferred to Miami after work-
ing for three years in the New York office and five years in the
Mexico City office of another Big Four professional services firm.
She has been named one of the leading Latin American tax advi-
sors in International Tax Review’s annual survey of Latin Ameri-
can advisors. Since graduating magna cum laude from West
Virginia University, she has more than 15 years of advisory ser-
vices in financial and strategic acquisitions and dispositions, par-
ticularly in the Latin America markets. She co-authored Tax
Management Portfolio—Doing Business in Mexico, and is a fre-
quent contributor to Tax Notes International and other major tax
publications. She is fluent in both English and Spanish.

José Carlos Silva *
Chevez, Ruiz, Zamarripa y Cia., S.C., Mexico City

José Carlos Silva is a partner in Chevez, Ruiz, Zamarripa y Cia.,
S.C., a tax firm based in Mexico. He is a graduate of the Instituto
Tecnológico Autónomo de México (ITAM) where he obtained his
degree in public accounting in 1990. He has taken graduate di-
ploma courses at ITAM in business law and international taxa-
tion. He is currently part of the faculty at ITAM. He is the author
of numerous articles on taxation, including the General Report on
the IFA’s 2011 Paris Congress ‘‘Cross-Border Business Restructur-
ing’’ published in Cahiers de Droit Fiscal International. He sits on
the Board of Directors and is a member of the Executive Commit-
tee of IFA, Grupo Mexicano, A.C., an organization composed of
Mexican experts in international taxation, the Mexican Branch of
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the International Fiscal Association (IFA). He presided over the
Mexican Branch from 2002-2006 and has spoken at several IFA
Annual Congresses. He is the Chairman of the Nominations Com-
mittee of IFA.

Juan Manuel López Durán
Chevez, Ruiz, Zamarripa y Cia., S.C., Mexico City

Juan Manuel joined Chevez Ruiz Zamarripa in 2007 where he is
now associate manager. From 2002 to 2005, Juan Manuel worked
for Deloitte. He is a lawyer from the Universidad Iberoamericana
and a public accountant who graduated summa cum laude from
the Escuela Superior de Comercio y Administración. Juan
Manuel holds a master’s degree in tax law from the Universidad
Panamericana. He also holds both a certification as public ac-
countant and a certification as a tax professional from the Mexi-
can Institute of Public Accountants (IMCP). He is a member of
the National Association of Corporate Lawyers (ANADE) and also
a member of the Mexican College of Public Accountants (CCPM)

THE NETHERLANDS

Martijn Juddu *
Loyens & Loeff, Amsterdam

Martijn Juddu is a senior associate at Loyens & Loeff based in
their Amsterdam office. He graduated in tax law and notarial law
at the University of Leiden and has a postgraduate degree in Eu-
ropean tax law from the European Fiscal Studies Institute, Rot-
terdam. He has been practicing Dutch and international tax law
since 1996 with Loyens & Loeff, concentrating on corporate and
international taxation. He advises domestic businesses and multi-
nationals on setting up and maintaining domestic structures and
international inbound and outbound structures, mergers and ac-
quisitions, group reorganizations and joint ventures. He also ad-
vises businesses in the structuring of international activities in
the oil and gas industry. He is a contributing author to a Dutch
weekly professional journal on topical tax matters and teaches tax
law for the law firm school.

Maarten J. C. Merkus *
Meijburg & Co, Amsterdam

Maarten J.C. Merkus is a tax partner at Meijburg & Co. Amster-
dam. He graduated in civil law and tax law at the University of
Leiden, and has a European tax law degree from the European
Fiscal Studies Institute, Rotterdam. Before joining Meijburg &
Co, Maarten taught commercial law at the University of Leiden.
Since 1996 Maarten has been practicing Dutch and international
tax law at Meijburg & Co. Maarten serves a wide range of clients,
from family-owned enterprises to multinationals, on the tax as-
pects attached to their operational activities as well as matters
such as mergers, acquisitions and restructurings, domestically as
well as cross-border. His clients are active in the consumer and in-
dustrial markets, travel leisure and tourism sector and the real
estate sector. In 2001 and 2002 Maarten worked in Spain. At pres-
ent Maarten is the chairman of the Latam Tax Desk within
Meijburg & Co, with a primary focus on Spain and Brazil.

SPAIN

Luis F. Briones *
Baker & McKenzie Madrid SLP

Luis Briones is a tax partner with Baker & McKenzie, Madrid. He
obtained a degree in law from Deusto University, Bilbao, Spain in
1976. He also holds a degree in business sciences from ICAI-
ICADE (Madrid, Spain) and has completed the Master of Laws
and the International Tax Programme at Harvard University. His
previous professional posts in Spain include inspector of finances
at the Ministry of Finance, and executive adviser for International
Tax Affairs to the Secretary of State. He has been a member of the
Taxpayer Defence Council (Ministry of Economy and Finance). A
professor since 1981 at several public and private institutions, he
has written numerous articles and addressed the subject of taxa-
tion at various seminars.

Eduardo Martı́nez-Matosas *
Gómez-Acebo & Pombo Abogados SLP, Barcelona

Eduardo Martı́nez-Matosas is a partner at Gómez-Acebo &
Pombo, Barcelona. He obtained a Law Degree from ESADE and a
master of Business Law (Taxation) from ESADE. He advises mul-
tinational, venture capital and private equity entities on their ac-
quisitions, investments, divestitures or restructurings in Spain
and abroad. He has wide experience in LBO and MBO transac-
tions, his areas of expertise are international and EU tax, interna-
tional mergers and acquisitions, cross border investments and

M&A, financing and joint ventures, international corporate re-
structurings, transfer pricing, optimization of multinationals’
global tax burden, tax controversy and litigation, and private
equity. He is a frequent speaker for the IBA and other interna-
tional forums and conferences, and regularly writes articles in
specialized law journals and in major Spanish newspapers. He is
a recommended tax lawyer by several international law directo-
ries and considered to be one of the key tax lawyers in Spain by
Who’s Who Legal. He is also a member of the tax advisory commit-
tee of the American Chamber of Commerce in Spain. He has
taught international taxation for the LLM in International Law at
the Superior Institute of Law and Economy (ISDE).

Luis Cuesta Cuesta
Gómez-Acebo & Pombo Abogados SLP, Barcelona

Luis Cuesta Cuesta is an associate in the tax practice of Gómez
Acebo & Pombo, SLP, Barcelona. He is a graduate of the Univer-
sidad Abat Oliba CEU, obtaining his law degree in 2011 and a
degree in business administration in 2012. He also has a master
executive in business law from the Centro de Estudios Garrigues
(2012), and graduated from an international taxation course from
the Centro de Estudios Financieros (2014). Prior to joining
Gómez-Acebo & Pombo in 2014, he was an associate in Garrigues’
Spanish and International Tax practice area (2011-2014). He pro-
vides tax advice on an ongoing basis to Spanish and multinational
business groups from a variety of business sectors, being an
expert in taxation under the consolidated tax regime and in inter-
national taxation. He has extensive experience in the provision of
tax advisory services in relation to M&A transactions and restruc-
turing processes of family and multinational groups. He also has
considerable experience in due diligence processes, private client/
wealth management and in inspection proceedings carried out by
the Spanish tax authorities. Luis speaks Spanish, Catalan and
English. He regularly publishes in firm-issued materials and in
specialized journals.

SWITZERLAND

Walter H. Boss *
Bratschi Wiederkehr & Buob AG, Zürich

Walter H. Boss is a partner with Bratschi Wiederkehr & Buob AG,
Zürich. A graduate of the University of Bern and New York Uni-
versity School of Law with a master of laws (tax) degree, he was
admitted to the bar in 1980. Until 1984 he served in the Federal
Tax Administration (International Tax Law Division) as legal
counsel; he was also a delegate at the OECD Committee on Fiscal
Affairs. He was then an international tax attorney with major
firms in Lugano and Zürich. In 1988, he became a partner at
Ernst & Young’s International Services Office in New York. After
having joined a major law firm in Zürich in 1991, he headed the
tax and corporate department of another well-known firm in
Zürich from 2001 to 2008. On July 1, 2008, he became one of the
founding partners of the law firm Poledna Boss Kurer AG, Zürich,
where he was managing partner prior to joining Bratschi Wie-
derkehr & Buob.

Dr. Silvia Zimmermann *
Pestalozzi Rechtsanwälte AG, Zürich

Silvia Zimmermann is a partner and member of Pestalozzi’s Tax
and Private Clients group in Zürich. Her practice area is tax law,
mainly international taxation; inbound and outbound tax plan-
ning for multinationals, as well as for individuals; tax issues relat-
ing to reorganizations, mergers and acquisitions, financial
structuring and the taxation of financial instruments. She gradu-
ated from the University of Zürich in 1976 and was admitted to
the bar in Switzerland in 1978. In 1980, she earned a doctorate in
law from the University of Zürich. In 1981-82, she held a scholar-
ship at the International Law Institute of Georgetown University
Law Center, studying at Georgetown University, where she ob-
tained an LLM degree. She is chair of the tax group of the Zürich
Bar Association and Lex Mundi, and a member of other tax
groups; a board member of some local companies which are
members of foreign multinational groups; a member of the Swiss
Bar Association, the International Bar Association, IFA, and the
American Bar Association. She is fluent in German, English and
French.

Stefanie Maria Monge
Bratschi Wiederkehr & Buob AG, Zurich

Stefanie Maria Monge was educated at the University of Zurich
(1998) and obtained a master of laws degree from the University
of Michigan Law School (2003). Mrs. Monge was admitted to the
Zurich bar in 2001 and the New York bar in 2005. In 2015 she
graduated as certified tax expert. From 1998 until 1999, she
served as a juridical clerk with the District Court of Uster/Zurich.

12/17 Tax Management International Forum Bloomberg BNA ISSN 0143-7941 117



She then was a legal trainee and associate with a Zurich law firm.
In 2004 she joined Greenberg Traurig, LLP in their Chicago office
as a law clerk. After having spent several years with two major law
firms in Zurich as a tax and corporate lawyer in the team of
Walter H. Boss, an internationally well-reputed tax lawyer, she is
now with Bratschi Wiederkehr & Buob AG in their Zurich office,
where she is part of the tax team.

UNITED KINGDOM

Charles Goddard *
Rosetta Tax LLP, London

Charles Goddard is a partner with Rosetta Tax LLP, a U.K. law
firm which specializes in providing ‘‘City’’ quality, cost-effective
tax advice to businesses and professional services firms. Charles
has wide experience of advising on a range of corporate and fi-
nance transactions. His clients range from multinational blue-
chip institutions to private individuals. The transactions on which
he has advised include corporate M&A deals, real estate transac-
tions, joint ventures, financing transactions (including Islamic fi-
nance, structured finance and leasing), and insolvency and
restructuring deals.

James Ross *
McDermott, Will & Emery UK LLP, London

James Ross is a partner in the law firm of McDermott Will &
Emery UK LLP, based in its London office. His practice focuses on
a broad range of international and domestic corporate/
commercial tax issues, including corporate restructuring, trans-
fer pricing and thin capitalization, double tax treaty issues,
corporate and structured finance projects, mergers and acquisi-
tions and management buyouts. He is a graduate of Jesus College,
Oxford and the College of Law, London.

UNITED STATES

Patricia R. Lesser *
Buchanan Ingersoll & Rooney PC, Washington, D.C.

Patricia R. Lesser is associated with the Washington, D.C. office of
the law firm Buchanan Ingersoll & Rooney PC. She holds a li-
cence en droit, a maitrise en droit, a DESS in European Commu-
nity Law from the University of Paris, and an MCL from the
George Washington University in Washington, D.C. She is a
member of the District of Columbia Bar.

Peter A. Glicklich*
Davies Ward Phillips & Vineberg LLP, New York

Peter Glicklich is managing partner and senior tax partner with
Davies Ward Phillips & Vineberg LLP, New York. For over 25
years, Peter has counseled North American and foreign-based
multinationals on their domestic and international operations
and activities. Peter advises corporations in connection with
mergers and acquisitions, cross-border financings, restructur-
ings, reorganizations, spin-offs and intercompany pricing, in di-
verse fields, including chemicals, consumer products, real estate,
biotechnology, software, telecommunications, pharmaceuticals
and finance. He has worked with venture funds, investment
banks, hedge funds, commodities and securities dealers and in-
surance companies. Peter is a contributing editor of the Canadian
Tax Journal, and a contributor to the Tax Management Interna-
tional Journal. He was a national reporter for the International
Fiscal Association’s project on Treaty Non-discrimination, and is
the author of BNA Tax Management Portfolio: Taxation of Shipping
and Aircraft. Peter is a frequent speaker and author of numerous
articles. Presently, Peter is the finance vice-president and an Ex-
ecutive Committee member of IFA’s USA Branch as well as the IFA
Worldwide Executive Committee. He is also a member of the U.S.
Activities of Foreign Taxpayers and Foreign Activities of U.S. Tax-
payers Committees of the Tax Sections of the American Bar Asso-
ciation; the International Committee of the Tax Section of the
New York State Bar Association; and the Tax Management Advi-
sory Board-International. Peter is included in The International
Who’s Who of Corporate Tax Lawyers 2004, The Best Lawyers in
America, and Super Lawyers. Peter graduated with high honors
from the University of Wisconsin-Madison and received his J.D.
(cum laude) from the Harvard Law School. Peter joined the firm
as a partner in 2003.
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